Does sexual selection favour consistent behavioural differences in bi-parental cichlids?

DISSERTATION

for the degree of Doctor of Natural Sciences

at the Faculty of Mathematics, Informatics and Natural Science

Department of Biology

Universität Hamburg

submitted by

Ulrike Scherer

Hamburg, 2019

Day of oral defense:

06.09.2019

The following evaluators recommend the admission of the dissertation:

Dr. Wiebke Schuett Prof. Dr. Jutta Schneider

CONTENTS

SUMMARY	7
ZUSAMMENFASSUNG	9
CHAPTER 1 General introduction	11
CHAPTER 2 Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid	
CHAPTER 3 Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness	
CHAPTER 4 Do female rainbow kribs choose males on the basis of their apparent aggression and boldness? A non-correlational mate choice study	57
CHAPTER 5	
CHAPTER 6 Personality differences, parental care behaviour and reproductive success in the bi-parental rainbow krib (<i>Pelvicachromis pulcher</i>)	
CHAPTER 7	
APPENDIX 1 Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid	138
APPENDIX 2 Lateralisation in agonistic encounters: Do mirror tests reflect aggressive behaviour? A study on a West African cichlid	150
APPENDIX 3 Validation of 2D - animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences: A case study with a West African cichlid fish, <i>Pelvicachromis pulcher</i>	157
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	
DECLARATIONS Certificate of originality Ethical approval Contribution statement	177

Summary

In a constantly changing world behavioural flexibility should be favoured by selection allowing individuals to adjust their behaviour to various situations. Yet, consistent betweenindividual differences in behaviour (also called personality differences) are prevailing in the animal kingdom. But although the existence of personality differences is empirically well supported we are just starting to understand their adaptive significance. Recently, it has been suggested that sexual selection may have profound effects on personality variation observed within populations. Depending on the direction of mate choice and associated variance in reproductive success of different behavioural types (or the combination of them), sexual selection may have the power to erode or stabilise personality variation. However, the hypotheses proposed largely remain to be tested. In my thesis, I aimed to contribute to a better understanding of how sexual selection can shape personality variation by testing how individual differences in aggression and boldness, two of the most prominent personality traits, affect mate choice and reproductive success in the rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher, a bi-parental cichlid from West Africa. Individual aggression and boldness are thought to be sexually selected in this species because both traits are important during parental care (i.e. they affect whether and how parental fish protect their offspring from con- and heterospecific brood-predators).

I tested female mate choice for male boldness and aggression and male mate choice for female boldness (level and consistency of behaviour, respectively). Further, I tested how personality differences in pre-determined boldness and aggression, and in parental care behaviour affect reproductive success (number and size of offspring). For all experiments, I followed up two alternative hypotheses regarding the level and consistency of behaviour: I either expected selection for individual quality (indicated by directional selection) or for pair compatibility (indicated by (dis-) assortment).

I found differences in mate choice between the sexes (female choice but no male mate choice) and, for female mate choice, between personality traits. That is, females showed a directional preference for consistent high-aggression males, a dis-assortative preference for the level of male boldness, and an assortative preference for the consistency of male boldness. The dis-assortative female preference for male level of boldness was associated with increased reproductive success in terms of a higher number of offspring. However, also positive assortment in the level of aggression- and boldness-like parental care behaviour was associated with increased reproductive success in terms of larger offspring.

My results suggest that sexual selection may erode personality variation in the level of aggression and boldness via directional and dis-assortative selection, respectively (given that there are no other selective pressures). But my data also support the hypothesis that personality variation is maintained via reproductive benefits resulting from positive

l

behavioural assortment during parental care. My data suggest that the strength of sexual selection may vary between the sexes (as I found female but no male mate choice). Further, my data indicate that not only the level of behaviour but also behavioural consistency is sexually selected (as indicated by female mate choice) though I could not detect reproductive consequences being associated with behavioural consistency. I provide evidence that sexual selection affects personality variation in rainbow kribs. However, the direction of selection is rather complex calling for further investigations the shed light on the overall direction of selection.

Zusammenfassung

In einer sich ständig verändernden Welt sollte Verhaltensflexibilität einen selektiven Vorteil bieten, da sie Individuen erlaubt sich unterschiedlichsten Situationen anzupassen. Trotzdem können wir bei einer großen Anzahl von Tierarten konsistente Unterschiede im Verhalten zwischen Individuen beobachten (auch Persönlichkeitsunterschiede genannt). Obwohl die Existenz dieser Persönlichkeitsunterschiede empirisch gut belegt ist, fangen wir gerade erst an zu verstehen, welche adaptive Bedeutung Persönlichkeitsvariation haben könnte. Sexuelle Selektion könnte hierbei eine entscheidende Rolle spielen. Das heißt, in Abhängigkeit der Richtung der Partnerwahl und der damit verbundenen Variation im Reproduktionserfolg der verschiedenen Verhaltenstypen (oder deren Kombination), könnte sexuelle Selektion eine erodierende oder stabilisierende Wirkung auf die Persönlichkeitsvariation innerhalb von Populationen haben - wobei diese Hypothesen erst noch empirisch untersucht werden müssen. Mit dieser Dissertation möchte ich zu einem besseren Verständnis des Einflusses sexueller Selektion auf die Evolution von Persönlichkeitsunterschieden beitragen. Zu diesem Zweck habe ich getestet, welche Rolle individuelle Verhaltensunterschiede in Aggressivität und Mutigkeit, zwei der prominentesten Persönlichkeitsmerkmale, Partnerwahl bei und Reproduktionserfolg des Pupurprachtbuntbarsches, Pelvicachromis pulcher, einem bi-parentaler Cichliden aus Westafrika, spielen. Ich hatte vermutet, dass individuelle Verhaltensunterschiede in Aggressivität und Mutigkeit in dieser Art sexuell selektiert werden, weil beide Verhaltensmerkmale während des Elternfürsogeverhaltens wichtig sind (d.h. sie beeinflussen ob und wie die Nachkommen vor artgleich und artfremden Brutpredatoren beschützt werden).

Ich habe getestet, welche Paarungspräferenzen Weibchen für Aggressivität und Mutigkeit bei Männchen zeigen und welche Paarungspräferenzen Männchen für Mutigkeit bei Weibchen haben (dabei habe ich jeweils sowohl das Verhaltenslevel als auch die Verhaltenskonsistenz berücksichtigt). Außerdem habe ich getestet, welchen Einfluss Persönlichkeitsunterschiede in Aggressivität und Mutigkeit (vor und während der Jungenfürsorge) auf den Reproduktionserfolg (Anzahl und Größe der Nachkommen) haben. In allen Experimenten habe ich zwei alternative Hypothesen hinsichtlich des Verhaltenslevels und der Verhaltenskonsistenz verfolgt: ich hatte gerichtete Selektion für individuelle Qualität erwartet oder Selektion auf (Un-) Ähnlichkeit (positiv oder negativ assortative Selektion) für Kompatibilität.

Das Partnerwahlverhalten hat sich zwischen den Geschlechtern unterschieden (Weibchen- aber keine Männchenwahl) und bei der Weibchenwahl unterschied es sich auch zwischen den Verhaltensmerkmalen. Das bedeutet, Weibchen zeigten eine gerichtete Präferenz für konsistent hoch-aggressive Männchen. Bezüglich des Mutigkeitsverhaltens zeigten Weibchen eine Paarungspräferenz für Männchen mit einem unähnlichen 10

Verhaltenslevel aber mit ähnlicher Verhaltenskonsistenz (im Verhältnis zum Weibchen). Die Paarungspräferenz für Unähnlichkeit im Level des Mutigkeitsverhalten stand im Zusammenhang mit einem erhöhten Reproduktionserfolg, d.h. eine erhöhte Anzahl von Nachkommen. Allerdings hatten auch Brutpaare, die sich während der Jungenfürsorge ähnlich verhalten hatten einen erhöhten Reproduktionserfolg, d.h. größere Nachkommen.

Meine Ergebnisse legen nahe, dass sexuelle Selektion Persönlichkeitsvariation in Aggressivität und Mutigkeit durch gerichtete und negativ-assortative Selektion erodieren könnte (vorausgesetzt es wirkt kein anderer Selektionsdruck auf diese Verhaltensmerkmale). Meine Daten stützen allerdings auch die Hypothese, dass Persönlichkeitsunterschiede durch positiv-assortative Selektion erhalten bleiben, da Ähnlichkeit im Verhalten während der Jungenfürsorge reproduktive Vorteile hatte. Die Stärke der Selektion scheint sich zwischen den Geschlechter zu unterscheiden, da ich Weibchen- aber keine Männchenwahl nachweisen konnte. Außerdem zeigen die Resultate meiner Weibchenwahl-Experimente, dass nicht nur das Verhaltenslevel sondern auch die Verhaltenskonsistenz sexuell selektiert wird; wobei ich keinen Effekt von Verhaltenskonsistenz auf den Reproduktionserfolg nachweisen konnte. Ich zeige, dass sexuelle Selektion Persönlichkeitsvariation im Pupurprachtbuntbarsch beeinflusst. Die Richtung der Selektion ist allerdings komplex, daher Untersuchungen, bedarf es weiterer um den Zusammenhang zwischen Persönlichkeitsunterschieden und sexueller Selektion in dieser Art besser zu verstehen.

CHAPTER 1

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

A couple days ago, I met an old friend from school. Little Brigitte. I have not seen her in years. But Brigitte hasn't changed a bit: a bit overweight (food was always her soft spot) but very smart and witty. And I have not changed either: not caring much about food and still being absorbed by her fascinating way of thinking. Meeting her felt like no time had passed. No one will be surprised by this little anecdote. In fact, it represents a rather common incident that you most probably have experienced and heard about yourself many times. In essence, we broadly agree on the fact that we, humans, are different to one another, and that these behavioural differences persist over a very long time, if not even a life time (Buss and Greiling 1999; Gosling 2001). In non-human animals, however, we have neglected the existence of such consistent between-individual differences in behaviour - also called personality differences, temperaments or coping styles (Réale et al. 2010a; Réale et al. 2007) - for a long time. Some pioneering work has been done in the 1970-80s (Clark and Ehlinger 1987; Huntingford 1976) but we continued to believe that the behavioural variation observed within populations represents non-adaptive, random noise that surrounds an adaptive mean, rather than being adaptive itself (Wilson 1998). According to Réale et al. (2010a), it was an article published by Wilson et al. (1994), 'Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals', that caused a tenfold increase in the number of publications concerning animal personalities during the following two decades. Since the 1990s, much effort has been made to characterise the distribution of personality differences and to define its proximate and ultimate causes, yet, we are still just starting to understand (a) the evolution of stable personality variation and (b) the consequences resulting from the observed pattern.

(a) Today, the existence of stable personality variation is not surprising anymore: we know that personality differences are not exceptional in the animal kingdom, but universal (see the below 'Descriptive background'). However, the existence of stable personality variation brings a whole new set of questions with it: Why do individuals behave so differently from one another (even when they are in the same situation)? And why do these differences persist over time? What is the adaptive benefit of the distinct behavioural polymorphism that we can observe? We need to establish (and empirically verify) quantitative frameworks to identify the evolutionary forces that generate and maintain stable personality variation and to find out how these evolutionary forces shape

personality differences (direction and strength of selection). Answers to these questions are central to our general understanding of animal behaviour at the individual as well as at the population level. Yet, conceptual frameworks developed so far are still in their 'infancy' (Wolf and McNamara 2012) and the validity of the theories proposed has often yet to be empirically tested (Schuett et al. 2010; Wolf and McNamara 2012).

(b) Personality differences affect a wide array of ecologically relevant processes (Réale et al. 2007), e.g. decision making (Chang et al. 2018; Chang et al. 2017; Mamuneas et al. 2015), habitat use (Schirmer et al. 2019), disease and parasite transmission (Keiser et al. 2016; Sih et al. 2018), dispersal behaviour (Cooper et al. 2017; Luna et al. 2019), and collective movements (del Mar Delgado et al. 2018). Thus, we may have to rethink the general validity of classic and widely excepted concepts that assume individuals (should) behave more or less equally (Schirmer et al. 2019; Wilson 1998). For example, classic optimal foraging theory assumes that there is one optimal strategy that should be applied by all individuals (Wilson 1998). But individuals differ consistently in their foraging behaviour depending on their behavioural type (Ioannou and Dall 2016; Patrick et al. 2017; Schuett and Dall 2009), suggesting they are following different strategies. Not least, personality differences should also be considered in conservation issues as they can affect a population's adaptive potential (McDougall et al. 2005; Watters and Meehan 2007). For example, in captive-bred swift foxes, Vulpes velox, boldness was negatively associated with survival in the wild after release (Bremner-Harrison et al. 2004). Finally, integrating insight from animal personality research could increase both productivity and animal welfare in economic sectors like agriculture, fisheries, zoos, and pet shops (Kelleher et al. 2018; McDougall et al. 2005; Watters and Powell 2012; Wielebnowski 1999). Productivity could be increased considering the behavioural type of individuals within a breeding pair as some behavioural types have been shown to be more successful in producing offspring than others (reviewed in Tetley and O'Hara 2012). Also, when grouping animals in a social context outside of breeding, the composition of behavioural types within the group can significantly contribute to the well-being of group members, thus the consideration of individual behavioural types in husbandry can contribute to animal welfare (reviewed in Tetley and O'Hara 2012). In sum, conclusions drawn from animal personality research are relevant to ecological research, conservation, and all economic sectors handling live animals. Yet, animal personality research is far from providing conclusive evidence that can be readily applied (see above).

Our very limited understanding of (a) why and how personality differences are generated and maintained in combination with (b) the relevance of personality variation for other research fields like ecology and conservation, economics and animal welfare promotes the strong need for further animal personality research. I hereby want to contribute to this matter. More precisely, in my dissertation, I investigated the potential role of sexual selection on the evolution of personality differences. But before I introduce the conceptual framework underlying my work and my main study aims, I shortly give some descriptive background on personality traits and present major concepts on the evolution of personality differences that have been proposed so far. I further outline the gaps and limitations of these concepts and explain why the consideration of sexual selection is important for our understanding of how personality differences are generated and maintained.

Animal personalities: Descriptive background

Repeatable differences in individual behaviour have been shown in a wide range of taxa including mammals, birds, fish, reptiles, amphibians, insects, spiders, and cephalopods (reviewed in: Bell et al. 2009; Gosling 2001; Stamps 2007). Although the personality measures obtained vary a lot between species and studies, they can broadly be summarized into five categories: (1) shyness-boldness, (2) exploration-avoidance, (3) activity, (4) aggressiveness, and (5) sociability (proposed by Reale et al. 2007). These categories differ from the standard five-factor model (also called the OCEAN-model) used in psychological personality research in humans; which comprises Openness, Conscientiousness, Extraversion, Agreeableness, and Neuroticism (Allport and Odbert 1936; Gosling and John 1999; McCrae and Costa 1999). However, the human model is not ideally suited for application in animal personality research as the psychological mechanisms underlying a behavioural expression may differ between humans and non-human animals (Reale et al. 2007). Often, a correlation between personality measures of different categories has been reported (Conrad et al. 2011; Kelleher et al. 2018; Sih et al. 2004a; Sih et al. 2004b; but see Broecke et al. 2018, and Thys et al. 2017). For example, boldness and exploration behaviour are positively correlated in the convict cichlid, Amatitlania siguia (Mazue et al. 2015) and in nesting rodents, Octodon degus (Chock et al. 2017). Due to these correlations between behaviours, individual behaviour is sometimes even further simplified, and categorized on a single axis, the proactive-reactive continuum (Ibarra-Zatarain et al. 2019; Laubu et al. 2016). However, we do not entirely understand why behaviours show such correlations across contexts, given that this may result in often mal-adaptive behaviour (Sih et al. 2004a; Sih et al. 2004b).

Personality differences have a genetic component with modest to moderate heritability of up to approx. 30-60% (Araya-Ajoy and Dingemanse 2017; Ariyomo et al. 2013; Dochtermann et al. 2015; Drent et al. 2003; Petelle and Blumstein 2015; Reif and Lesch 2003; van Oers et al. 2005) and they are associated with diverse fitness consequences (reviewed in: Biro and Stamps 2008; Dingemanse et al. 2004; Smith and Blumstein 2008). For example, high levels of both boldness and aggressiveness are associated with increased reproductive success in a number of species (Ariyomo and Watt 2012; Ballew et al. 2017; Kontiainen et al. 2009; Sinn et al. 2008). Furthermore, aggression is a good predictor for dominance and competitive ability (Houpt et al. 1978; Muller and Wrangham 2004; Wilson et al. 2013). But, on the other hand, aggressive behaviour is metabolically costly (Briffa and Sneddon 2007; Castro et al. 2006), can decrease survival (Dufty 1989), and the risk of being predated (Hess et al. 2016) or injured (Dufty 1989). Also for boldness, there is mixed

evidence regarding its adaptive benefit. That is, bold individuals in the common yabby, *Cherax destructor* (Biro and Sampson 2015), and in the sole, *Solea solea* (Mas-Muñoz et al. 2011), show faster growth rates compared to their shyer conspecifics, whereas bold brown trouts, *Salmo trutta*, grow slower (Adriaenssens and Johnsson 2010). Similarly, boldness is associated with increased - (Foster et al. 2017; Godin and Dugatkin 1995; Piquet et al. 2018; Smith and Blumstein 2010) as well as with decreased survival (Ballew et al. 2017; Smith and Blumstein 2008) in a number of species, respectively. In great tits, *Parus major*, explorative behaviour had a rather complex effect on survival showing differences between the two sexes and between years (Dingemanse et al. 2004). In short, personality traits show a manifold of fitness effects that vary between and even within species depending on environmental conditions (Ballew et al. 2017; Dingemanse et al. 2004; Dingemanse and Réale 2005; Teyssier et al. 2014).

Evolution of personality differences: An overview of conceptual frameworks

Personality traits show, per definition, polymorphic variation, they are heritable and they affect an individual's fitness (see the above 'Descriptive background') - building the basis for evolution to act on (Barrett and Schluter 2008; Bijma 2011; Dingemanse and Réale 2005). Thus, we have good reason to believe that stable personality variation observed within populations is not just evolutionary raw material but may be a product of selection. Frameworks addressing the evolution of personality variation tackle three characteristics of personality differences, i.e. the existence of (1) within-individual consistency, (2) between-individual variation, and (3) within-individual correlations between different behaviours (behavioural syndromes) (Roberts and DelVecchio 2000). Below, I outline main concepts regarding the first and second issue. However, I do not go into detail regarding the third issue, as the evolution of behavioural syndromes does not specifically fall within the scope of the present project.

Evolution of within-individual consistency

Behavioural flexibility is generally assumed to be advantageous over consistency (Bell and Aubin-Horth 2010; Dingemanse et al. 2012; Sih et al. 2004a; Sih et al. 2004b), this is because flexibility allows an individual to adjust its behavioural expression fitting the needs of a situation, whereas behavioural consistency constrains an individual's capacity to optimize its behaviour. For example, a male that consistently expresses a high level of aggression shows high competitive ability (potentially adaptive) but, as this behaviour is expressed consistently, he may also show increased aggression against females or predators (mal-adaptive) (Sih et al. 2004b). Similarly, a shy individual that spends a lot of time hiding,

instead of feeding, shows adaptive behaviour if the predation risk is high but not if it is low (because it misses out on feeding opportunities) (Sih et al. 2004b). However, there are at least four mutually non-exclusive mechanisms that may promote the evolution of within-individual consistency by either constraining flexibility or by favouring consistency.

First, behavioural flexibility can be constrained by physiological and morphological factors (Bell and Aubin-Horth 2010; Wolf and McNamara 2012). For example, body size is a strong predictor for locomotor activity in fishes (Bainbridge 1958; Fry and Cox 1970; Webb et al. 1984). In female Dumpling squids, *Euprymna tasmanica*, boldness was positively affected by body size (Sinn et al. 2006). Also, metabolic rates (reviewed in Biro and Stamps 2010), and the neuroendocrine system including the serotonergic system (reviewed in: Boissy 1995; Reif and Lesch 2003) can restrain behavioural flexibility. However, constrains of flexibility alone cannot explain why there is such persisting polymorphism in behaviour (Wolf and McNamara 2012).

Second, state-dependent positive feedback loops can be stabilising on individual behaviour (Petelle et al. 2019; Wolf and McNamara 2012). The state comprises all characteristics that determine an individual's ability to survive and reproduce, e.g. body condition, age, and energetic reserves; but also factors like territory size, parasite load, or experience determine an individual's state (McNamara and Houston 1996). Please note, an individual's state also includes physiological characteristics - causing some overlap with the above mentioned constrains of flexibility. But different to the above constrains of flexibility, state-dependent feedbacks represent an adaptive process.

Third, behavioural consistency can be advantageous in social interactions - on condition of social responsiveness or awareness (Dall et al. 2004; McNamara et al. 2009; Wolf and McNamara 2012). That is, behavioural consistency allows individuals to make predictions about their conspecifics' future behavioural responses. For example, social responsiveness in combination with behavioural consistency can prevent costly fight escalation in conspecific agonistic encounters via eavesdropping, i.e. the focal individual observes its counterpart's previous fights and makes an informed decision by estimating a potential fight's outcome based on what it saw: do not fight if it is likely to lose (Dall et al. 2004). Thus, behavioural consistency may allow for a more effective coordination of behaviours, reducing stress and conflict, leading to behavioural specialisation into social niches (Bergmüller and Taborsky 2010; Montiglio et al. 2013). Indeed, there is empirical support for this social niche specialisation hypothesis. Von Merten et al. (2017) compared the agonistic behaviour of a social shrew mouse with three closely related solitary shrew species and found more pronounced personality differences in the social species. Similarly, Laskowski and Pruitt (2014) showed that social spiders, Stegodyphus mimosarum, which familiarized with the conspecifics in their social group showed higher among-individual variation and higher within-individual consistency of boldness.

Fourth, life-history trade-offs may promote both within-individual consistency as well as between-individual variation in behaviour (Dammhahn 2012; Schuett et al. 2015; Wolf et al. 2007). This is because individuals vary in their assets (i.e. fitness expectations). Thus, 'high-asset' individuals that show risky behaviour have more to loose compared to their 'low-asset' conspecifics showing the same level of behaviour. Therefore, individuals with high assets should behave risk-averse whereas individuals with low assets should be more prone to risks (Wolf et al. 2007). And as these between-individual differences in future fitness expectations persist over a long time we expect individuals to consistently vary in their risk-prone vs. risk-averse behaviour (Wolf et al. 2007), forming distinct life-history strategies (Petelle et al. 2019; Réale et al. 2010b; Schuett et al. 2015). Please note, an individual's state mediates its life-history trade-offs (McNamara and Houston 1996; Schuett et al. 2015), therefore, this fourth point raised relates to the above third one.

Evolution of between-individual variation

Beside the afore-mentioned effect of life-history trade-offs on the evolution of stable personality differences, negative frequency-dependent selection is one of the major concepts explaining between-individual variation (Roff 1998; Wolf and McNamara 2012). Here, the fitness benefits of a behavioural strategy depend on how many other individuals play the same strategy (Ayala and Campbell 1974; Dugatkin and Reeve 2000; Maynard Smith 1982). For example, Lichtenstein and Pruitt (2015) found reproductive success of aggressive and docile individuals in three species of social spiders to be the highest for groups that were composed of a mixture of the two behavioural types (compared to groups composed of a single behavioural type).

Further, environmental fluctuations (temporal and spatial) may contribute largely to the maintenance of between-individual variation in behaviour (Dingemanse et al. 2004; Dingemanse and Réale 2005). For example, Schuett et al. (2018) showed that the explorative tendency of three species of ground beetles from natural populations differed between habitat types with beetles in urbanized areas being more explorative compared to beetles in less urbanized areas. Also, Haage et al. (2013) found boldness and exploration in the European mink, *Mustela lutreola*, to differ between the breeding - and non-breeding season.

Gaps and limitations

Although the above outlined frameworks are highly relevant to our understanding of the evolution of stable personality variation they lack two crucial considerations that need to be taken into account when thinking about personality differences and their evolution. First, the frameworks listed so far cover possible evolutionary forces that generate and maintain within- and between-individual variation in the level of behaviour (i.e. the magnitude in the expression) but between-individual differences in behavioural consistency (i.e. the variation in the expression) and their potential fitness consequences have not been considered (but

see Dall et al. 2004). However, recent empirical evidence does not only suggest that individuals vary with respect to their behavioural consistency, but also that there are fitness consequences associated with these differences (Dingemanse et al. 2010; Stamps et al. 2012). Second, there are two components affecting an individual's fitness: survival and reproductive success. Yet, the latter has not been addressed by the above frameworks. Given the evolutionary importance of an individual's reproductive success and the prevalence of sexually reproducing species there is a strong need for both conceptual and empirical work regarding the effect of sexual selection on the evolution of personality differences (Schuett et al. 2010).

Personality differences: A role of sexual selection

Sexual selection, that is selection driven by differences in individual reproductive output (Andersson 1994; Jones and Ratterman 2009), may have the power to both generate and maintain personality differences. A first conceptual framework considering the effect of sexual selection on the evolution of stable personality variation was proposed by Schuett et al. (2010). Most importantly, Schuett et al. (2010) considered sexual selection to affect two aspects of personality: the level and consistency of individual behaviour. Schuett et al. (2010) outlined how the two key mechanisms of sexual selection, i.e. intra-sexual selection (often referred to as male-male competition to access to potential mates, though also female-female competition exists), and inter-sexual selection (mate choice) may generate (only differences in consistency) and maintain (level and consistency differences) stable personality variation. Intra-sexual selection may affect the level and consistency of behavioural traits that mediate competitive ability, e.g. a high level of aggression as well as the consistent expression of this high level can be favoured by intra-sexual selection if it secures a high hierarchy position and therefore access to mates. However, this benefit comes at a cost driven by more fight escalations and increased vigilance, therefore, the pay offs of this behavioural strategy may depend on the frequency in which the strategies are played (Schuett et al. 2010). See below for possible effects of mate choice on the evolution of personality differences.

Mate choice for personality differences

Mate choice for the level of behaviour

According to the proposed framework (Schuett et al. 2010), mate choice can lead to a directional selection for (or against) a high level of behaviour if there is an inter-individual agreement in mating preference. This is the case if the behavioural expression is an honest indicator for quality, being it either genetic or phenotypic quality. Benefits associated with genetic quality (indirect benefits) require that the expression of a behavioural level is

associated with a measure of fitness by a shared genetic basis that affects both (the behaviour and the fitness measure) in a similar manner, thus providing benefits in turns of increased offspring fitness (Jones and Ratterman 2009; Schuett et al. 2010). For example, indirect evidence comes from Ariyomo and Watt (2012), who found that high levels of boldness and aggressiveness were associated with increased egg fertilisation rates in the zebrafish, *Danio rerio*. Benefits of phenotypic quality (direct or behavioural benefits) in behaviour are mediated by long-term pair bonds and/or (bi-) parental care behaviour (Schuett et al. 2010). For example, aggressiveness and exploration behaviour have been shown to go hand in hand with effort in nest defence (reviewed in Chira 2014).

Alternatively, individuals may differ in their preference depending on their own behavioural background leading to (dis-) assortment in their mating preference. Again, this may have genetic and phenotypic benefits resulting from increased compatibility between mates (Schuett et al. 2010). Behavioural compatibility may improve within-pair coordination and cooperation in that it could ease sexual conflict over the amount of parental provisioning (Schuett et al. 2011; Schuett et al. 2010). In that regard, positive assortment in birds is associated with synchronisation of feeding rates and higher reproductive success (Mariette and Griffith 2012; van Rooij and Griffith 2013). Laubu et al. (2016), found that disassortative breeding pairs in convict cichlid, *Amatitlania siquia*, could increase their reproductive success by achieving post-pairing similarity. However, also dis-assortment may be advantageous depending on the species' biology, e.g. if parental care comprises more than one activity and a specialisation into different parental roles increases efficiency, and thus reproductive success (Schuett et al. 2010).

Although the amount of empirical work considering mate choice for personality differences (in the level of behaviour) is rising, our understanding of how sexual selection shapes personality variation remains very incomplete. Existing studies vary in the direction found. That is, depending on the species of interest and the behaviour, studies have found either positive (Barlow 1986), negative (Ophir and Galef 2003), assortative (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013), or dis-assortative (indirect evidence from van Oers et al. 2008) female mating preferences. But also within species considerable variation in mating preferences for behavioural traits can be observed, depending on environmental conditions (e.g. Teyssier et al. 2014). The empirical evidence collected so far implies a high complexity in the interplay between personality differences and sexual selection calling for further empirical work.

Also, we know very little about the reproductive consequences being associated with the mate choice patterns we can observe (i.e. behavioural vs. genetic benefits). This is especially interesting for (bi-) parental species as parental care effort strongly affects reproductive success (Clutton-Brock 1991; Schneider and Lamprecht 1990) though the style and amount of care depend on individual behavioural types (reviewed in Chira 2014), i.e. personality differences can affect parental care and reproductive success and should therefore be under sexual selection. In bi-parental species, both sexes engage into costly parental care, therefore, we would expect not only females but also males to be choosy. But existing studies considering mate choice for personality in care giving species mainly focus on female mate choice though studies considering male mate choice for female personality are scarce (but see Laubu et al. 2017).

Mate choice for behavioural consistency

Similarly to the above outlined mate choice trajectories for the level of behaviour, also behavioural consistency can be selected via directional vs. (dis-) assortative mate choice (Schuett et al. 2010). Directional mate choice for high consistency is expected when consistency in the expression of a behaviour indicates genetic quality (because it is costly to produce) or when the resulting predictability of behaviour provides behavioural advantages. That is, a male that shows consistent high-aggression may signal genetic quality because it is costly to be constantly aggressive (e.g. in terms of an increased metabolic rate or injuries). Further, it may signal parental ability (behavioural advantage) to a female if it is likely that the male continues to be consistent in this behaviour until the time comes to defend potential future progeny (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010).

Positive assortment for behavioural consistency may arise if individuals profit from either flexible negotiation over the amount of care provided vs. sealing the bid (Royle et al. 2010). However, also (dis-) assortment in behavioural consistency can be adaptive, for example in the following scenario: imagine a bi-parental system where male-male competition selects for consistent high-aggression males. And further assume female choice points towards the same direction because consistent high-aggression males protect the offspring in a high and predictable manner. Then, females could increase reproductive success via flexible adjustment of their behaviour depending on environmental conditions (Schuett et al. 2010). This would result in a reproductive benefit of 'skewed' dis-assortment for behavioural consistency (i.e. higher reproductive success for breeding pairs with an inconsistent female and a consistent male).

Given the above reasoning it seems worthwhile to investigate a potential role of individual differences in behavioural consistency during mate choice. However, empirical work addressing mate choice for behavioural consistency (and its reproductive consequences) is scarce (but see Schuett et al. 2011). Further, existing studies addressing sexual selection for the level of behaviour have often neglected between-individual differences in behavioural consistency. This is non-trivial as a potential preference for (and benefits from) the behavioural level may depend upon the consistency in which it is expressed (see above).

Project outline

Study aims

In my dissertation, I investigated whether personality differences in the rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher are sexually selected. This study species is particularly well suited to test for a potential role of sexual selection on the evolution of personality differences because it is a bi-parental species (see below). That is, both sexes heavily invest into reproduction (indicating mutual mate choice) and they repeatedly interact with each other (allowing to test for behavioural benefits being associated with personality differences). My main study aims were to find out (I) whether male personality differences are sexually selected via female choice and (II) whether female personality differences are sexually selected via male choice. For (I) female - and (II) male mate choice, I considered individual differences in both personality aspects, level and consistency of behaviour, to be important; and I considered two possible selection trajectories: directional selection for individual quality vs. (dis-) assortment for pair compatibility (Schuett et al. 2010). Further, I wanted to know whether (III) the mating preferences I found translate into reproductive success. Here, I was specifically interested in testing whether reproductive advantages resulting from pairing by personality are mediated via behavioural benefits (increased compatibility or quality in parental care activities) or genetic benefits. In my studies, I focussed on two personality traits, aggression and boldness. Both traits were thought to be sexually selected in the rainbow krib because they are important during parental care (see below).

With regard to my study aims, (a) I conducted two female mate choice experiments, one to test for female preference for male aggression (Chapter 2), the other one to test for female preference for male boldness (Chapter 3) (level and consistency of behaviour, respectively). These two experiments were conducted on a correlative basis, i.e. females could eavesdrop on the level and consistency of the behaviour males naturally express. However, such correlative evidence does not imply causality (Schuett et al. 2010). I therefore performed two follow-up female mate choice experiments where I manipulated either male aggression or male boldness (level and consistency of behaviour, respectively) (Chapter 4). (b) Further, I tested for the male perspective, that is, I tested male mating preference for the level and consistency of female boldness (correlative set-up) (Chapter 5). (c) To test for an effect of personality differences on parental care behaviour and on reproductive success I conducted a breeding experiment where I set up breeding pairs that varied in their behavioural composition (regarding the level and consistency of boldness) (Chapter 6). General implications resulting from this experimental work are discussed (Chapter 7). Finally, I present some methodological work testing the suitability of applied methods, supplied in Appendix 1 (VIE colour marking as a tool for individual identification), Appendix 2 (mirror tests as a tool to test for individual aggressiveness), and Appendix 3 (simple computer animations to test for individual aggressiveness and boldness).



Figure 1. Male (to the left) and female (to the right) rainbow krib with fry.

Study species

The rainbow krib is a relatively small (more or less palm-sized) and, like its name tells, colourful cichlid (Figure 1). The species naturally occurs in streams and rivers around West Africa. Rainbow kribs are socially monogamous and perform extensive bi-parental care for several weeks. Breeding pairs form territories including a breeding cavity (consisting of stones, little rocks and/or shells) where eggs are laid and where wrigglers (free-embryos, developmental stage between eggs and free-swimming fry) stay until they become freeswimming (U. Scherer, personal observation). Eggs develop into wrigglers within three day, wrigglers need another five days to develop into free-swimming fry (approximate durations). The egg- and wriggler stage are characterised by one parent mostly staying in the breeding cave to provide direct care to eggs/wrigglers (oxygenation, cleaning) while the other parent stays outside (but within the territory) protecting the offspring (vigilance, chasing away intruders). Free-swimming fry are guarded and protected by both parents (U. Scherer, personal observation). Commonly, a classical role division has been reported in cichlids with the male engaging more into protective behaviours (offspring and territory defence) and the female being the primary direct-care giver (McKaye and Murry 2008; Richter et al. 2010). But both parents can do and do the same parental behaviours indicating that role allocation is

flexible (see Itzkowitz (1984), Lavery and Reebs (1994), Sasvari (1986), and Storey et al. (1994) for studies on sex roles in cichlids and see Royle et al. (2014) for a review on flexibility of parental care behaviour). Individual aggressiveness is important during parental care because brood and territory are defending via aggressively attacking con- and heterospecific intruders. Also boldness is thought to be important during parental care as it affects an individuals willingness to approach and inspect a potential thread (Godin and Dugatkin 1996).

Empirical work on rainbow kribs is scarce (but see: Martin and Taborsky 1997; Nelson and Elwood 1997; Seaver and Hurd 2017) and, to the best of my knowledge, no work has been done on mate choice in this species. However, existing studies on a closely related sister species, *P. taeniatus*, found female and male mate choice for relatedness (Thünken et al. 2007), body size (Baldauf et al. 2009a) and colouration (Baldauf et al. 2011; Baldauf et al. 2009b). Mutual mate choice is further suggested by the intense, but sexually dimorphic body colouration of rainbow krib males and females. Also, both sexes in the rainbow krib show courtship behaviour (including a change in colouration, fin displays, for females: flaunting of the belly) (U. Scherer, personal observation).

Note

For chapters including supplemental material, the supplement is provided directly following the reference list. For published articles, supplemental material may contain raw data or R codes that are not provided in the current transcript but can be found online.

References

- Adriaenssens B, Johnsson JI (2010) Shy trout grow faster: Exploring links between personality and fitness-related traits in the wild. Behavioral Ecology 22:135-143.
- Allport G, Odbert HS (1936) Trait-names: A psycho-lexical study. Psychological Monographs 211:171.
- Andersson M (1994) Sexual selection. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- Araya-Ajoy YG, Dingemanse NJ (2017) Repeatability, heritability, and age-dependence of seasonal plasticity in aggressiveness in a wild passerine bird. Journal of Animal Ecology 86:227-238.
- Ariyomo TO, Carter M, Watt PJ (2013) Heritability of boldness and aggressiveness in the zebrafish. Behavior Genetics 43:161-167.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2012) The effect of variation in boldness and aggressiveness on the reproductive success of zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 83:41-46.
- Ayala FL, Campbell CA (1974) Frequency-dependent selection. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 4072:115-138.
- Bainbridge R (1958) The speed of swimming of fish as related to size and to the frequency and amplitude of the tail beat. Journal of Experimental Biology 35:109-133.
- Baldauf SA, Bakker TC, Kullmann H, Thünken T (2011) Female nuptial coloration and its adaptive significance in a mutual mate choice system. Behavioral Ecology 22:478–485.
- Baldauf SA, Kullmann H, Schroth SH, Thünken T, Bakker TC (2009a) You can't always get what you want: Size assortative mating by mutual mate choice as a resolution of sexual conflict. BMC Evolutionary Biology 9:1-9.

- Baldauf SA, Kullmann H, Winter S, Thünken T, Bakker T (2009b) Computer animation as a tool to study preferences in the cichlid *Pelvicachromis taeniatus*. Journal of Fish Biology 75:738-746.
- Ballew NG, Mittelbach GG, Scribner KT (2017) Fitness consequences of boldness in juvenile and adult largemouth bass. The American Naturalist 189:396-406.
- Barlow GW (1986) Mate choice in the monogamous and polychromatic Midas cichlid, *Cichlasoma citrinellum*. Journal of Fish Biology 29:123-133.
- Barrett RD, Schluter D (2008) Adaptation from standing genetic variation. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23:38-44.
- Bell AM, Aubin-Horth N (2010) What can whole genome expression data tell us about the ecology and evolution of personality? Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 365:4001–4012.
- Bell AM, Hankison SJ, Laskowski L (2009) The repeatability of behaviour: A meta-analysis. Animal Behaviour 77:771-783.
- Bergmüller R, Taborsky M (2010) Animal personality due to social niche specialisation. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25:504-511.
- Bijma P (2011) A general definition of the heritable variation that determines the potential of a population to respond to selection. Genetics 189:1347–1359.
- Biro PA, Sampson P (2015) Fishing directly selects on growth rate via behaviour: Implications of growthselection that is independent of size. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 282:1-6.
- Biro PA, Stamps JA (2008) Are animal personality traits linked to life-history productivity? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23:361-368.
- Biro PA, Stamps JA (2010) Do consistent individual differences in metabolic rate promote consistent individual differences in behavior? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25:653-659.
- Boissy A (1995) Fear and fearfulness in animals. The Quarterly Review of Biology 70:165-191.
- Bremner-Harrison S, Prodohl PA, Elwood RW (2004) Behavioural trait assessment as a release criterion: Boldness predicts early death in a reintroduction programme of captive-bred swift fox (*Vulpes velox*). Animal Conservation 7:313-320.
- Briffa M, Sneddon LU (2007) Physiological constraints on contest behaviour. Functional Ecology 21:627–637.

Broecke BV, Borremans B, Marien J, Makundi RH, Massawe AW, Leirs H, Hughes NK (2018) Does exploratory behavior or activity in a wild mouse explain susceptibility to virus infection? Current Biology 64:585–592.

Buss DM, Greiling H (1999) Adaptive individual differences. Journal of Personality 67:209-243.

- Castro N, Ros AFH, Becker K, Oliveira RF (2006) Metabolic costs of aggressive behaviour in the Siamese fighting fish, *Betta splendens*. Aggressive Behavior 32:474-480.
- Chang CC, Lim ZY, Klomp DA, Norma-Rashid Y, Li D (2018) Aggressive spiders make the wrong decision in a difficult task. Behavioral Ecology 29:848-854.
- Chang CC, Ng PJ, Li D (2017) Aggressive jumping spiders make quicker decisions for preferred prey but not at the cost of accuracy. Behavioral Ecology 28:479-484.
- Chira A (2014) How does parental personality influence offspring quality in animals? Annals of Forest Research 57:347-362.
- Chock RY, Wey TW, Ebensperger LA, Hayes LD (2017) Evidence for a behavioural syndrome and negative social assortment by exploratory personality in the communally nesting rodent, *Octodon degus*. Behaviour 154:541-562.
- Clark AB, Ehlinger TJ (1987) Pattern and adaptation in individual behavioral differences. In: Bateson PPG, Klopfer PH (eds) Perspectives in Ethology. Plenum Press, New York, pp 1-47.
- Clutton-Brock TH (1991) The evolution of parental care. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- Conrad JL, Weinersmith KL, Brodin T, Saltz JB, Sih A (2011) Behavioural syndromes in fishes: A review with implications for ecology and fisheries management. Journal of Fish Biology 78:395–435.
- Cooper EB, Taylor RW, Kelley AD, Martinig AR, Boutin S, Humphries MM, Dantzer B, Lane JE, McAdam AG (2017) Personality is correlated with natal dispersal in North American red squirrels (*Tamiasciurus hudsonicus*). Behaviour 154:939-961.
- Dall SRX, Houston AI, McNamara JM (2004) The behavioural ecology of personality: Consistent individual differences from an adaptive perspective. Ecology Letters 7:734-739.
- Dammhahn M (2012) Are personality differences in a small iteroparous mammal maintained by a life-history trade-off? Proceedings of The Royal Society B 279: 2645–2651.
- del Mar Delgado M, Miranda M, Alvarez SJ, Gurarie E, Fagan WF, Penteriani V, Di Virgilio A, Morales JM (2018) The importance of individual variation in the dynamics of animal collective movements. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 373:1-10.
- Dingemanse NJ, Both C, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2004) Fitness consequences of avian personalities in a fluctuating environment. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 271:847-852.

- Dingemanse NJ, Dochtermann NA, Nakagawa S (2012) Defining behavioural syndromes and the role of 'syndrome deviation' in understanding their evolution. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 66:1543-1548.
- Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJ, Réale D, Wright J (2010) Behavioural reaction norms: Animal personality meets individual plasticity. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 25:81-89.

Dingemanse NJ, Réale D (2005) Natural selection and animal personality. Behaviour 142:1165-1190.

- Dochtermann NA, Schwab T, Sih A (2015) The contribution of additive genetic variation to personality variation: Heritability of personality. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 282:1-5.
- Drent PJ, van Oers K, van Noordwijk AJ (2003) Realized heritability of personalities in the great tit (*Parus major*). Proceedings of The Royal Society B 270:45–51.

Dufty AMJ (1989) Testosterone and survival: A cost of aggressiveness? Hormones and Behavior 23:185-193.

Dugatkin LA, Reeve HK (2000) Game theory and animal behavior. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK.

- Foster WC, Armstrong CM, Chism GT, Pruitt JN (2017) Smaller and bolder prey snails have higher survival in staged encounters with the sea star *Pisaster giganteus*. Current Zoology 63:633-638.
- Fry FEJ, Cox ET (1970) A relation of size to swimming speed in rainbow trout. Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada 27:976-978.
- Godin J-GJ, Dugatkin LA (1995) Variability and repeatability of female mating preference in the guppy. Animal Behaviour 49:1427–1433.
- Godin J-GJ, Dugatkin LA (1996) Female mating preference for bold males in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:10262-10267.
- Gosling SD (2001) From mice to men: What can we learn about personality from animal research? Psychological Bulletin 127:45-86.
- Gosling SD, John OP (1999) Personality dimensions in nonhuman animals: A cross-species review. Current Directions in Psychological Science 8:69-75.
- Haage M, Bergvall UA, Kiik K, Angerbjörn A (2013) Situation and context impacts the expression of personality: The influence of breeding season and test context. Behavioural Processes 100:103:109.
- Hess S, Fischer S, Taborsky B (2016) Territorial aggression reduces vigilance but increases aggression towards predators in a cooperatively breeding fish. Animal Behaviour 113:229-235.
- Houpt KA, Law K, Martinisi V (1978) Dominance hierarchies in domestic horses. Applied Animal Ethology 4:273-283.
- Huntingford FA (1976) The relationship between antipredator behaviour and aggression among conspecifics in the three-spined stickleback, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*. Animal Behaviour 24:245–260.
- Ibarra-Zatarain Z, Parati K, Cenadelli S, Duncan N (2019) Reproductive success of a marine teleost was correlated with proactive and reactive stress-coping styles. Journal of Fish Biology 94:402-413.
- Ioannou CC, Dall SR (2016) Individuals that are consistent in risk-taking benefit during collective foraging. Scientific Reports 6:33991.
- Jones AG, Ratterman NL (2009) Mate choice and sexual selection: What have we learned since Darwin? Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106:10001-10008.
- Keiser CN, Pinter-Wollman N, Augustine DA, Ziemba LJ, Hao L, Lawrence JG, Pruitt JN (2016) Individual differences in boldness influence patterns of social interactions and the transmission of cuticular bacteria among group-mates. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 283:1-8.
- Kelleher S, Silla AJ, Byrne PG (2018) Animal personality and behavioral syndromes in amphibians: A review of the evidence, experimental approaches, and implications for conservation. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 72:1-26.
- Kontiainen P, Pietiäinen H, Huttunen K, Karell P, Kolunen H, Brommer JE (2009) Aggressive Ural owl mothers recruit more offspring. Behavioral Ecology 20:789-796
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Laskowski KL, Pruitt JN (2014) Evidence of social niche construction: Persistent and repeated social interactions generate stronger personalities in a social spider. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 281:1-7.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Laubu C, Schweitzer C, Motreuil S, Louâpre P, Dechaume-Moncharmont F-X (2017) Mate choice based on behavioural type: Do convict cichlids prefer similar partners? Animal Behaviour 126:281-291.
- Lichtenstein JLL, Pruitt JN (2015) Similar patterns of frequency-dependent selection on animal personalities emerge in three species of social spiders. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 28:1248–1256.
- Luna A, Palma A, Sanz-Aguilar A, Tella JL, Carrete M (2019) Personality-dependent breeding dispersal in rural but not urban burrowing owls. Scientific Reports 9:2886.

- Mamuneas D, Spence AJ, Manica A, King AJ (2015) Bolder stickleback fish make faster decisions, but they are not less accurate. Behavioural Ecology 26:91-96.
- Mariette MM, Griffith SCJ (2012) Nest visit synchrony is high and correlates with reproductive success in the wild zebra finch *Taeniopygia guttata*. Avian Biology 43:131–140.
- Martin E, Taborsky M (1997) Alternative male mating tactics in a cichlid, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*: A comparison of reproductive effort and success. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 41:311–319.
- Mas-Muñoz J, Komen H, Schneider O, Sander W, Visch J, Schrama W (2011) Feeding behaviour, swimming activity and boldness explain variation in feed intake and growth of sole (*Solea solea*) reared in captivity. PLoS One 6:e21393.

Maynard Smith J (1982) Evolution and the theory of games. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.

- Mazué GPF, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Godin J-GJ (2015) Boldness-exploration behavioral syndrome: Interfamily variability and repeatability of personality traits in the young of the convict cichlid (*Amatitlania siquia*). Behavioral Ecology 26:900-908.
- McCrae RR, Costa PT (1999) A five-factor theory of personality. Guilford, New York.
- McDougall PT, Réale D, Sol D, Reader SM (2005) Wildlife conservation and animal temperament: Causes and consequences of evolutionary change for captive, reintroduced, and wild populations. Animal Conservation 9:39-48.
- McKaye KR, Murry BA (2008) Sex role differentiation in brood defense by Nicaraguan cichlid fish, *Amphilophus xiloanensis*. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.

McNamara JM, Houston AI (1996) State-dependent life histories. Nature 380:215-221.

- McNamara JM, Stephens PA, Dall SR, Houston AI (2009) Evolution of trust and trustworthiness: Social awareness favours personality differences. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 276:605-613.
- Montiglio PO, Ferrari C, Réale D (2013) Social niche specialization under constraints: Personality, social interactions and environmental heterogeneity. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 368:1-11.
- Muller MN, Wrangham RW (2004) Dominance, aggression and testosterone in wild chimpanzees: A test of the 'challenge hypothesis'. Animal Behaviour 67:113-123.
- Nelson CTJ, Elwood RW (1997) Parental state and offspring recognition in the biparental cichlid fish *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Animal Behaviour 54:803-809.
- Ophir AG, Galef BG (2003) Female Japanese quail that 'eavesdrop' on fighting males prefer losers to winners. Animal Behaviour 66:399-407.
- Patrick SC, Pinaud D, Weimerskirch H (2017) Boldness predicts an individual's position along an exploration– exploitation foraging trade-off. Journal of Animal Ecology 86:1257–1268.
- Petelle M, Martin JGA, Blumstein DT (2019) Mixed support for state maintaining risky personality traits in yellow-bellied marmots. Animal Behaviour 150:177-188.
- Petelle MB, Blumstein DT (2015) Heritability and genetic correlations of personality traits in a wild population of yellow-bellied marmots (*Marmota flaviventris*). Journal of Evolutionary Biology 28:1840-1848.
- Piquet JC, López-Darias M, van der Marel A, Nogales M, Waterman J (2018) Unraveling behavioral and pace-oflife syndromes in a reduced parasite and predation pressure context: Personality and survival of the Barbary ground squirrel. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 72:1-12.
- Réale D, Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJ, Wright J (2010a) Evolutionary and ecological approaches to the study of personality. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 365:3937-3946.
- Réale D, Garant D, Humphries MM, Bergeron P, Careau V, Montiglio P-O (2010b) Personality and the emergence of the pace-of-life syndrome concept at the population level. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 365:4051–4063.
- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ (2007) Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Reif A, Lesch K-P (2003) Toward a molecular architecture of personality. Behavioural Brain Research 139:1-20.
- Richter M, Santangelo N, Itzkowitz M (2010) Biparental division of roles in the convict cichlid fish: Influence of intruder numbers and locations. Ethology Ecology & Evolution 17:1-15.
- Roberts BW, DelVecchio WF (2000) The rank-order consistency of personality traits from childhood to old age: A quantitative review of longitudinal studies. Psyhological Bulletin 126:3–25.
- Roff DA (1998) The maintenance of phenotypic and genetic variation in threshold traits by frequency-dependent selection. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 11:513–529.
- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Schirmer A, Herde A, Eccard JA, Dammhahn M (2019) Individuals in space: Personality-dependent space use, movement and microhabitat use facilitate individual spatial niche specialization. Oecologia 189:647–660.

- Schneider JM, Lamprecht J (1990) The importance of biparental care in a precocial, monogamous bird, the barheaded goose (*Anser indicus*). Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 27:415-419.
- Schuett W, Dall SR (2009) Sex differences, social context and personality in zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*. Animal Behaviour 77:1041–1050.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Kloesener MH, Baeumer J, Beinlich F, Eggers T (2015) Life-history trade-offs mediate 'personality' variation in two colour morphs of the pea aphid, *Acyrthosiphon pisum*. Journal of Animal Ecology 121:686–693.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Schuett W, Delfs B, Haller R, Kruber S, Roolfs S, Timm D, Willmann M, Claudia D (2018) Ground beetles in city forests: Does urbanization predict a personality trait? PeerJ 6:e4360.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.
- Seaver CMS, Hurd PL (2017) Are there consistent behavioral differences between sexes and male color morphs in *Pelvicachromis pulcher*? Zoology 122:115-125.
- Sih A, Bell A, Johnson JC (2004a) Behavioral syndromes: An ecological and evolutionary overview. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 19:372-378.
- Sih A, Bell AM, Johnson JC, Ziemba RE (2004b) Behavioral syndromes: An integrative overview. The Quarterly Review of Biology 79:241-277.
- Sih A, Spiegel O, Godfrey S, Leu S, Bull M (2018) Integrating social networks, animal personalities, movement ecology and parasites: A framework with examples from a lizard. Animal Behaviour 136:195-205.
- Sinn DL, Apiolaza LA, Moltschaniwsky NA (2006) Heritability and fitness-related consequences of squid personality traits. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 19:1437–1447.
- Sinn DL, While GM, Wapstra E (2008) Maternal care in a social lizard: Links between female aggression and offspring fitness. Animal Behaviour 76:1249-1257.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2008) Fitness consequences of personality: A meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2010) Behavioral types as predictors of survival in Trinidadian guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*). Behavioral Ecology 21:919-926.
- Stamps JA (2007) Growth-mortality tradeoffs and 'personality traits' in animals. Ecology Letters 10:355-363.
- Stamps JA, Briffa M, Biro PA (2012) Unpredictable animals: Individual differences in intraindividual variability (IIV). Animal Behaviour 83:1325-1334.
- Tetley CL, O'Hara SJ (2012) Ratings of animal personality as a tool for improving the breeding, management and welfare of zoo mammals. Animal Welfare 21:463-476.
- Teyssier A, Bestion E, Richard M, Cote J (2014) Partners' personality types and mate preferences: Predation risk matters. Behavioral Ecology 25:723-733.
- Thünken T, Bakker TC, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.
- Thys B, Eens M, Aerts S, Delory A, Iserbyt A, Pinxten R (2017) Exploration and sociability in a highly gregarious bird are repeatable across seasons and in the long term but are unrelated. Anim Behaviour 123:339-348.
- van Oers K, de Jong G, van Noordwijk AJ, Kempenaers B, Drent PJ (2005) Contribution of genetics to the study of animal personalities: A review of case studies. Behaviour 142:1185-1206.
- van Oers K, Drent PJ, Dingemanse NJ, Kempenaers B (2008) Personality is associated with extrapair paternity in great tits, *Parus major*. Animal Behaviour 76:555-563.
- van Rooij EP, Griffith SC (2013) Synchronised provisioning at the nest: Parental coordination over care in a socially monogamous species. PeerJ 1:e232.
- von Merten S, Zwolak R, Rychlik L (2017). Social personality: A more social shrew species exhibit stronger differences in personality types. Animal Behaviour 127:125-134.
- Watters JV, Meehan CL (2007) Different strokes: Can managing behavioral types increase post-release success? Applied Animal Behaviour Science 102:364-379.
- Watters JV, Powell DM (2012) Measuring animal personality for use in population management in zoos: Suggested methods and rationale. Zoo Biology 31:1-12.
- Webb PW, Kostecki PT, Don Stevens E (1984) The effect of size and swimming speed on locomotor kinematics of rainbow trout. Journal of Experimental Biology 109:77-95.
- Wielebnowski NC (1999) Behavioral differences as predictors of breeding status in captive cheetahs. Zoo Biology 18:335–349.
- Wilson AJ, Grimmer A, Rosenthal GG (2013) Causes and consequences of contest outcome: Aggressiveness, dominance and growth in the sheepshead swordtail, *Xiphophorus birchmanni*. Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 67:1151-1161.

- Wilson DS (1998) Adaptive individual difference within single populations. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 353:199-205.
- Wilson DS, Clark AB, Coleman K, Dearstyne T (1994) Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:442-445.
- Wolf M, McNamara JM (2012) On the evolution of personalities via frequency-dependent selection. The American Naturalist 179:679-692.
- Wolf M, van Doorn GS, Leimar O, Weissing FJ (2007) Life-history trade-offs favour the evolution of animal personalities. Nature 447:581-584.

CHAPTER 2

Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid

Ulrike Scherer, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett

Published 2018 in PLOS ONE 13(4): e0195766. DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0195766

ABSTRACT

Although personality traits can largely affect individual fitness we know little about the evolutionary forces generating and maintaining personality variation. Here, we investigated the hypothesis that personality variation in aggression is sexually selected in the monogamous, bi-parental cichlid Pelvicachromis pulcher. In this species, breeding pairs form territories and they aggressively defend their territory and offspring against con- and heterospecific intruders. In our mate choice study, we followed up two alternative hypotheses. We either expected females to show a directional preference for a high level and high consistency of aggression (potentially indicating mate choice for male parental quality) or, alternatively, we expected females to choose males for (dis-) similarity in the level/consistency of aggression (potentially indicating mate choice for compatibility). Individual level and consistency of aggression were assessed for males and females using mirror tests. After eavesdropping on aggressive behaviour of two males (differing in level and consistency of aggression) females were then allowed to choose between the two males. Males, but not females, showed personality variation in aggression. Further, females generally preferred consistent over inconsistent males independent of their level of aggression. We did not detect a general preference for the level of male aggression. However, we found an above average preference for consistent high-aggression males; whereas female preference for inconsistent high-aggression did not deviate from random choice. Our results suggest behavioural consistency of aggression in male rainbow kribs is selected for via female mate choice. Further, our study underlines the importance of considering both the level and the consistency of a behavioural trait in studies of animal behaviour.

INTRODCUTION

Consistent between-individual differences in behaviour (aka personalities, coping styles or temperaments; Schuett et al. 2010) have far-reaching fitness consequences (reviewed in Chira 2014; Reale et al. 2007; Smith and Blumstein 2008). For example, boldness and aggressiveness have been shown to affect egg fertilization rates (Ariyomo and Watt 2012), survival (Ballew et al. 2017; Dufty 1989), growth (Adriaenssens and Johnsson 2010; Grant 1990), and foraging success (Dyer et al. 2008; Grant 1990). Especially in (bi-) parental species, consistent behavioural differences are thought to heavily affect fitness (reviewed in Schuett et al. 2010) because the reproductive success largely depends on parental care behaviour (Clutton-Brock 1991; Mutzel et al. 2013). Parental care behaviour, in turn, is often with closely associated individual personalities (Budaev et al. 1999; Cain and Ketterson 2013: Chira 2014).

Because personality traits can largely affect individual reproductive success and overall fitness they should likely be considered during mate choice (Chira 2014; Qvarnström and Forsgren 1998; Schuett et al. 2010; Teyssier et al. 2014). However, existing studies investigating the link personalities, or non-sexual between behaviour in general, and mate choice are rare and deliver divergent results. Some studies found a general preference for (Bierbach et al. 2013; Doutrelant and McGregor 2000; Herb et al. 2003) or against (Ophir and Galef 2003; Spritzer et al. 2005) certain behavioural traits among females of a species. Other studies found females to differ in their mating preference, depending on their own behavioural type, leading to positive assortment (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013; Montiglio et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011b) or dis-assortment (Scherer et al. 2017). In addition, existing studies on the role of behaviour during mate choice have often neglected the role of between-individual differences in behavioural consistency (but see: Schuett et al. 2011a), although this is an important personality component that can have diverse fitness implications itself (Dingemanse et al. 2010; Laubu et al. 2016; Stamps et al. 2012). Behavioural consistency in exploration behaviour, for example, is positively correlated with reproductive success in zebra finches, Taeniopygia guttata, (Schuett et al. 2011a) and consistency in boldness positively correlates with food consumption and collective behaviour in foraging three-spined sticklebacks, Gasterosteus aculeatus Accurate Dall 2016). (loannou and assessment of a potential mate's behaviour (level and consistency) is demanding and costly (Bleu et al. 2012; Castellano and Cermelli 2011; Fawcett and Johnstone 2003) because it requires careful observation. High assessment costs could sometimes outweigh social and benefits behavioural reproductive of flexible consistency promoting also behaviour (Laubu et al. 2016). Clearly, we studies to need more identify the evolutionary forces shaping the diverse preference pattern, consequently helping us to understand the existence of animal personality variation. Further, a more comprehensive approach is needed including all aspects of behavioural traits (behavioural level and consistency) to fully describe the relation between personality traits and mate choice.

In the present study, we used a correlative approach to investigate the effect of individual aggression (level and consistency) on female mate choice in a biparental West African cichlid, the rainbow krib, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Breeding pairs of this species raise their offspring in territories and, among other parental duties (e.g. searching for foraging grounds, keeping the brood together), both parents aggressively defend their offspring and territory against any kind of intruders. Therefore, individual differences in aggression are likely to affect reproductive success and should thus be considered during mate choice. We assessed level and consistency of aggression (total number of aggressive behaviours) for all males and females over two mirror tests. Aggressive behaviour directed towards a mirror image reliably reflects aggression towards conspecifics in P. pulcher (Scherer et al. 2016). Females were allowed to choose between a high- and a low-aggression male (differing in their consistency) after prior eavesdropping on male aggressive behaviour. If females choose males for their ability to defend offspring and territory (mate choice for male parental quality) we would expect females to generally prefer high- over low-aggression males. Also, several studies found high aggression to be associated with high genetic quality (e.g. Ariyomo and Watt 2012; Grant 1990). For the behavioural consistency, we expected females to show a general preference for consistent males because this would indicate the reliability of the behaviour allowing a female to predict future parental performance (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010). Also, high behavioural consistency could ease sexual conflict over parental investment through facilitated negotiation over the amount of parental provisioning (Royle et al. 2010). Further, high consistency in highly aggressive behaviour can serve as a signal for eavesdropping individuals lowering the number of escalating fights (Dall et al. 2004). Alternatively, we expected females to prefer the male being more (dis-) similar to themselves, which could ease synchronisation and/or specialisation of parental abilities and facilitate care coordination (mate choice for compatibility; discussed in Schuett et al. 2010).

MATERIAL & METHODS

Ethics statement

This work was approved by the German 'Behörde für Gesundheit und Verbraucherschutz Hamburg' (permission number 52/16). Stimulus males were used twice in order to reduce the number of animals needed and we used animated conspecifics instead of live conspecifics to reduce stress. Avoiding the risk of injuries during actual fights we determined individual aggressiveness using mirror tests. The number of aggressive behaviours is a good proxy for the probability of fight winning (Ophir and Galef 2003; Schlinger et al. 1987) and therefore represents a biologically relevant measure of aggressiveness.

Fish maintenance

We used laboratory bred rainbow kribs from stock breeding at the Universität а Hamburg, а local supplier (Atlantis Aquarium; Hamburg, Germany; 53°60'58.39"N 10°07'72.39"O) and а wholesaler (Dietzenbach Aquarium GmbH; Dietzenbach, Germany: 50°02'27.32"N 8°80'19.71"O). All fish were maintained in same-sex sibling groups of approx. 20-30 individuals per tank and were fed on 5 days a week with Artemia spp. Holding conditions were standardised using a 12:12 hours light:dark cycle and 100 L fish holding tanks (100 x 50 x 25 cm) containing a layer of sand and plastic aquarium plants. The water (26 ± 1°C water temperature) was internally aerated and filtered and changed once a week. One day prior to the start of the experiment, all fish were measured for their standard length (mean ± SE; males = $4.6 \pm 0.1 \text{ cm}, \text{ N} = 40; \text{ females} = 3.8 \pm 0.1$

cm, N = 39) using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) and transferred to individual housing tanks (25 x 50 x 25 cm, holding conditions as above) for the duration of experimental trials. Each tank was endowed with half a clay pot (8 x 8 x 4 cm) as shelter.

Experimental outline

We assessed the level and consistency of aggression for all males (N = 40) and females (N = 39) using mirror tests (see 'Mirror tests'). Mirror tests were performed twice (5 days in between tests) in order to assess the mean level as well as the degree of individual consistency in aggression and to test for consistent between-individual differences in aggression at population level (repeatability). For mate choice trials, males were paired up to dyads (N = 20) always consisting of two males differing in their level and consistency of aggression, based on their aggression shown during mirror tests (for more details please see 'Mirror tests'). Male dyads were used twice during mate choice trials, except one dyad that was only used once. Females were tested for their mate preference once.

Female mate choice trials were conducted in two steps: an observation and a subsequent choice (see 'Mate choice trials'). During the observation, females were allowed to eavesdrop on the aggressive behaviour of the two males of a dyad; directed towards their mirror images. Females could then choose between these two males in a dichotomous choice test, a standard procedure suitable to predict mating preferences in cichlids (Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011; Thünken et al. 2007). Several studies have shown that individuals in many fish species gain social information through observing conspecific interactions and later use this information

during their own social interactions (Aquiloni et al. 2008; Doutrelant and McGregor 2000; Ophir and Galef 2003; Schlupp et al. 1994; Witte and Godin 2010).

Mirror tests

Mirror tests were performed according to Scherer et al. (2016). We started a mirror test by removing filter and heater from an individual's housing tank, and setting up a video camera in front of the tank, one day after introducing fish into their individual housing tanks. After an acclimation of 15 min, a mirror (25 x 50 cm) was introduced on one long side of the tank facing the opening of the clay pot. The focal fish's behaviour was video-recorded for 12 min. To avoid disturbances, no human was present during recordings and tanks were covered with black plastic foil on three sides. Individuals were tested at the same time of day ± 15 min to avoid potential effects of hunger level or time of day on individual aggression (Ariyomo and Watt 2015; MacPhail et al. 2009) in repeated trials.

Following Scherer et al. (2016), the number of all restrained (frontal displays, left lateral displays, right lateral displays, sshaped bendings, fast approachings) and overt aggressions (bites) were manually counted from the videos for a duration of 10 min, starting 2 min after the beginning of a video. We calculated the mean aggression level for each individual as the sum of all restrained and overt aggressions (average mirror tests). over both Individual consistency was calculated as behavioural inconsistency: the absolute difference in the number of all aggressive behaviours between the first and second mirror test (Ioannou and Dall 2016).

Based on the mirror tests, we formed male dyads: the two males within a dyad were matched for size (size difference < 10% of standard length; mean difference \pm SE = 2.1 \pm 0.3 mm) and family, but were otherwise chosen to have a maximum possible contrast in their aggressive behaviour (mean difference ± SE; level of aggression: 207 ± 28 aggressive behaviours; behavioural inconsistency: 110 ± 18 difference in the number of aggressive behaviours: Ν = 20 male dyads). Accordingly, males within a dyad were classified into high (mean \pm SE = 277 \pm 25 aggressive behaviours) and low-aggression males (mean \pm SE = 70 \pm 15 aggressive behaviours). High- and low-aggression males differed significantly in their mean level of aggression (unpaired Wilcoxon signed-rank test; W = 309, P < 0.0001; N = 20 male dyads). Likewise, the two males within a dyad were classified into consistent (lower within-individual variation) and inconsistent (higher within-individual variation). Consistent (mean \pm SE = 32 \pm 8 difference in the number of aggressive behaviours) and inconsistent (mean \pm SE = 141 ± 22 difference in the number of aggressive behaviours) males significantly differed in their behavioural inconsistency (unpaired Wilcoxon signed-rank test; W = 38, P < 0.0001; N = 20 male dyads). For all individuals, the first mirror test was performed before mate choice trials and the second mirror test was performed after

mate choice trials. In order to form male dyads used for mate choice trials, we preclassified males according to their behaviour shown during the first mirror test but final classification was performed a posteriori based on the results of both mirror tests. Differences in the behavioural contrast between the two males of a dyad did not affect female preference. That is, female preference for the preferred male was neither affected by how much the two males of a dyad differed in their mean level of aggression during the mirror tests (linear mixed-effects model; $\chi^{2}_{1} = 1.631$, *P* = 0.202; N = 35 mate choice trials, with male pair ID as random effect) nor was it affected by how much the two males of a dyad differed in their behavioural inconsistency (linear mixed-effects model; $\chi^{2}_{1} = 0.281$, P = 0.596; N = 35 mate choice trials, with male pair ID as random effect).

When considering both male level and consistency classification, our set up resulted in a crossed design with four different male types: consistent highaggression males, inconsistent highaggression males, consistent low-aggression males and inconsistent low-aggression males (please see Table 1). Male dyads consisted either of one consistent-high and one inconsistent-low aggression male or, alternatively, they consisted of one inconsistent-high and one consistent-low aggression male.

Table 1. Descriptive statistics on male classification of aggression. Given are sample sizes and mean \pm SE for the level (number of aggressive behaviours) and inconsistency (absolute difference in the number of aggressive behaviours) of aggression within each of the four classifications of male (N_{males} = 40, resulting in N = 20 male dyads) behaviour.

	High-aggression males		Low-aggression males	
	Consistent	Inconsistent	Consistent	Inconsistent
Ν	9	11	11	9
Mean ± SE level	305 ± 43	254 ± 28	42 ± 15	105 ± 22
Mean ± SE inconsistency	44 ± 8	148 ± 33	22 ± 13	133 ± 29



Figure 1. Experimental setup for testing female mating preference. Apparatus for (a) female eavesdropping on male aggression and (b) subsequent female choice. (a) The observation tank (height = 50 cm, water level 10 cm) was divided into three compartments: (F) a female compartment and (M1 and M2) two male compartments. Each male compartment was provided with a half a clay pot (8 x 8 x 4 cm) in a standardised position (objects in dark grey) and a removable mirror (objects with hatching). The female was hidden behind a one-way mirror (slope of 45° to avoid males seeing their mirror image; grey area). (b) The choice chamber (height = 35 cm, water level = 10 cm) was divided into three compartments with the female compartment being in the middle and two male compartments covering the edges of the tank. The female compartment was subdivided into three zones, with the neutral zone being in the middle and the two preference zones for the males on the adjacent sides, each zone alongside the concomitant male compartment (width = 12 cm, refers to approx. two fish lengths; light grey areas). Compartments of observation tank and choice chamber were separated using clear Plexiglas (dashed lines) and/or white Plexiglas (solid lines). Tanks were surrounded with white Plexiglas.

Mate choice trials

Before each mate choice test, females were allowed to observe male aggressive behaviour. To start the observation, we introduced two males of a dyad into an observation tank (Figure 1a), one male into each of two male compartments. Also, we transferred a randomly chosen female (nonsibling and non-familiar to the males) into the female observer compartment, visually separated from the male compartments using a white partition. After an acclimation period of 15 min, a mirror (25 x 50 cm) was introduced into each male compartment covering the partition between the male compartments (Figure 1a) and the partition visually separating the female compartment from male compartments was removed. Hidden behind a one-way mirror (Figure 1a), the female could observe the two males interacting with their mirrors for 12 min without being seen by males.

Immediately after the observation, the two males and the female observer were transferred to a mate choice chamber (Figure 1b). The two males were randomly assigned to two male compartments and the female was introduced to a female compartment. After an acclimation of 10 min without visual contact, white partitions separating the compartments were gently removed and the first mate choice test period of 12 min started. To take account for a potential side-bias, the trial was repeated immediately after with the males switched between being the male compartments. All fish were again allowed to acclimate for 10 min (under visual separation) before the second test period of 12 min started. During experiments, no observer was present to avoid disturbances. Both test periods were video-recorded from above.

We assessed the association time (female time spent in a male's preference zone (Figure 1b), sum of both test periods, sec) for each male from the videos using Ethovision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). Videos were analysed for 10 min, starting 2 min after the beginning of a video. Female mating preference was then quantified from both test periods as the strength of preference for each male: the association time for one male was divided by the association for both males (e.g. Dugatkin 1996; Makowicz et al. 2010; Scherer et al. 2017). Further, we calculated female side bias as the time a female spent in one preference zone relative to the amount of time spent in both preference zones (sum of both test periods). A female was considered side-biased when she spent more than 80% of the test time in just one preference zone (Poschadel et al. 2009; Scherer et al. 2017; Schlüter et al. 1998). We decided a priori to exclude side-biased preference data from the analysis (N = 1mate choice trial) (e.g. Scherer et al. 2017; Schlupp et al. 1999). Another three mate choice trials were excluded because of damaged video files, resulting in final N = 35 trials used for preference analyses (including N = 18 male dyads).

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed in R 3.4.0 (R Core Team version 2017). Repeatability of aggressive behaviour was calculated for males and females separately using linear mixed effects models (LMMs) implemented in the rptR-package (Stoffel et al. 2017). Repeatability calculations were performed with 1000 bootstrapping runs and 1000 permutations. Significant repeatability was given when the 95% confidence interval (CI) did not include 0. Further, we tested for a sex difference in the mean level and inconsistency of male and female aggression ($N_{total} = 79$, consisting of $N_{males} = 40$ and $N_{females} = 39$) fitting two linear models (LMs): one model was fit on the level of aggression and the other model was fit on the behavioural inconsistency, both models contained the sex as predictor variable.

We tested for a general preference for high- over low-aggression males using an LMM (Ime4-package, Bates et al. 2014) with female preference for high-aggression males (including both consistent and inconsistent high-aggression males; N_{trials} = 35) as response variable. We included male dyad ID as random effect but otherwise did not include any fixed effects (aka null model). Deviation from random choice would be revealed if the 95 % CI of the mean does not include 0.5. Further, we tested for a preference for consistent over inconsistent males (including both low- and high-aggression; $N_{trials} = 35$) using the same approach: we ran a null model with female preference for consistent males as response and included male dyad ID as random effect.

In order to test the possibility that female preference for the consistency and the level of male aggression are interdependent we further assessed deviation from random choice of female preference for consistent high-aggression $(N_{trials} = 17)$ and consistent low-aggression $(N_{trials} = 18)$ using the above method. To avoid redundancy, we did not analyse the behavioural combination remaining (inconsistent high-aggression and inconsistent low-aggression) in the same way. Due to our experimental design, female preference for consistent highaggression males were directly inverse to female preference for inconsistent lowaggression males. Likewise, female preference for inconsistent high-aggression males and for consistent low-aggression males were directly inverse.

Also, we tested for a difference in female preference between consistent highand consistent low-aggression males. We fit an LMM on female preference for consistent (N_{trials} males = 35) including male behavioural type combination (consistent high-aggression and consistent lowaggression) as fixed effect and male dyad ID as random effect. Similarly, we tested for a difference in female preference between consistent and inconsistent high-aggression males ($N_{trials} = 35$) fitting an LMM on female preference for high-aggression males, again, including male behavioural type combination (consistent high-aggression and inconsistent high-aggression) as fixed effect and male dyad ID as random effect. For all models, we calculated effect sizes (partial R²) for fixed effects following Nakagawa and Schielzeth (2013) using the r2glmm-package (Jaeger 2016). For nonsignificant fixed effects we report the partial R^2 deriving from the model before the term was dropped. Model assumptions were visually assured using model diagnosis plots. For all analyses, female strength of preference was arcsine-square roottransformed for normality of the residuals.

The prediction that females might show a preference for behavioural (dis-) similarity in aggression is based on the assumption that females show personality variation for aggressiveness. However, overall female aggression was not repeatable (please see 'Results'). Therefore, we cannot present a reliable measure of female aggressive behaviour. Thus, we only present an analysis of female preference for (dis-) similarity in the supplement (Supplemental Material 1).

We provide our raw data including behavioural data of mirror test (Supplemental Material 2) and behavioural data obtained during mate choice trials (Supplemental Material 3). Also, we supply our R code used for preference analyses (Supplemental Material 4).

RESULTS

Male aggressive behaviour (mean \pm SE = 166 ± 15 aggressive behaviours) was significantly repeatable (R \pm SE = 0.660 \pm 0.092, CI = [0.452, 0.807]; N_{trials} = 80, N_{males} = 40). In contrast, female aggressive behaviour (mean \pm SE = 196 \pm 17 aggressive behaviours) was not repeatable $(R \pm SE = 0.176 \pm 0.135, CI = [0.000, 0.460];$ $N_{trials} = 78$, $N_{females} = 39$). Males (mean \pm SE = 170 ± 22 aggressive behaviours) tended to be less aggressive than females (mean ± SE = 219 ± 17 aggressive behaviours) (LM; estimate \pm SE = -62 \pm 35, F_{1,77} = 3.110, P = $0.082; R^2 = 0.039, CI = [0.160, 0.100];$ $N_{males+females} = 79$ males and females; Figure 2a). Further, females (mean \pm SE = 0.252 \pm 0.032) were less consistent than males (mean \pm SE = 0.143 \pm 0.024) (LM; estimate \pm SE = 80 \pm 26, F_{1,77} = 9.581, P = 0.003; R² = 0.111, CI = [0.016, 0.263]; $N_{males+females}$ = 79; Figure 2b).

Females did not show a general preference for high- over low-aggression males (including consistent and inconsistent males; mean preference = 0.492; CI = [0.416, 0.567]; N = 35). In contrast, females



Figure 2. Comparison of male and female (a) level and (b) inconsistency of aggression. Level (number of aggressive behaviours) and inconsistency (absolute difference in the number of aggressive behaviours) of male and female aggressive behaviour. Boxplots present original data with mean (\Diamond), mean (-) and 1.5 interquartile ranges, significance indicated (significant: *; non-significant: n.s.).

generally preferred consistent over inconsistent males (including high- and lowaggression males; mean preference = 0.577; CI = [0.511, 0.641]; N = 35). Female preference for consistent males was mainly driven by a significant above average preference for consistent high-aggression males (mean preference = 0.571; CI = [0.508, 0.633]; Figure 3) whereas female preference for consistent low-aggression males did not deviate from random choice (mean preference = 0.584; Cl = [0.459,0.704]; Figure 3). However, preference scores for consistent-high and consistent low-aggression males did not statistically differ from each other (LMM; estimate ± SE = 0.014 ± 0.064, χ^2 = 0.054, P = 0.816; R² = 0.002, CI = [0.000, 0.148]; N = 35; Figure 3). Female preference for consistent highaggression males was significantly higher than female preference for inconsistent high-aggression males (LMM; estimate ± SE = -0.154 ± 0.064, χ^2 = 5.057, P = 0.025; R² = 0.191, CI = [0.022, 0.441]; N = 35; Figure 3). Inconsistent low-aggression males were the least preferred (Figure 3).

DISCUSSION

We found that only male but not female P. pulcher showed personality variation in aggressiveness. Males and females did not differ in their level of aggression but males showed significantly higher behavioural consistency. Further, females did not show a general preference for high- over lowaggression males. Instead, female preference for the level of male aggression was dependent on the consistency in which male aggression was expressed; that means consistent high-aggression males received significant above average preference scores but inconsistent high-aggression males did not. Finally, females generally preferred consistent over inconsistent males no matter whether these males were classified as highor low-aggression.

The sex difference in the consistency of aggression might indicate there are different selective regimes acting on male and female behavioural consistency. Although both rainbow krib parents engage in offspring and territory defence a typical division of labour can be observed with
males usually doing a greater proportion of territory defence and females providing more direct offspring care. Such a division of labour with specific sex roles during parental care can be commonly observed in cichlid fish species (e.g. Itzkowitz 1984; Lavery and Reebs 1994; McKaye and Murry 2008). Due to this parental role allocation, selective pressure on consistent the aggression might be higher for male than for female P. pulcher. In other words, while females may benefit from choosing consistent high-aggression males in terms of better offspring and territory defence, there may not be such benefits for consistent female aggression. Instead, selection may actively favour flexibility of female aggression due to possibly high costs of consistent aggression in close proximity to the offspring (Nandy et al. 2016; Smith and Harper 1988); i.e. during direct offspring care female aggression could easily be misdirected towards offspring when expressed consistently. In a closely related species, the convict cichlid, sister Amatitlania siguia, behavioural flexibility increased reproductive success of behaviourally mismatched breeding pairs through behavioural convergence (Laubu et al. 2016). In the present study, female inconsistency might potentially allow them to flexibly adjust their behaviour to the needs of that very moment.

Because both sexes in the rainbow krib provide parental care, we expected mate choice for behavioural compatibility to be likely. But females did not prefer behaviourally (dis-) similar males (see Supplemental Material 1), which may be attributed to the fact that we did not find personality variation for female aggression. Instead, females showed a preference for consistent high-aggression males suggesting mate choice for (parental) quality. A high level of aggression could ensure a male's ability to defend offspring



Figure 3. Female preference. Deviation from random choice (female preference = 0.50; dashed line) for high- and low-aggression males, split into consistent (white filling) and inconsistent (grey filling). Boxplots present original data with median (-) and 1.5 interquartile ranges, significance indicated (significant: *; non-significant: n.s.). Please note, female preference for consistent highaggression and inconsistent low-aggression males are directly inverse, as well as inconsistent high-aggression and consistentlow preference scores.

and territory, while behavioural consistency could signal a female how reliable the is. High information consistency in aggressiveness could allow a female to predict future parental male care performance (in defence behaviour) from male aggression shown prior to reproduction (Dall et al. 2004; Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010). Also, females could benefit from choosing consistent high-aggression males if these males provide genetic benefits for the offspring. For instance, aggressiveness has been shown to correlate with food intake and growth (reviewed in Biro and Stamps 2008), reproductive success (reviewed in Schuett and Dall 2010) and fat storage (in zebra finches, Schuett and Dall 2010). Notably, we did not set up a choice condition testing female preference for consistent highaggression vs. consistent low-aggression. Hence, we cannot conclusively prove a directional female preference for the level of male aggression.

We found male behavioural consistency to affect female mate choice although females were allowed to observe male aggressive behaviour only once. Possibly, the behavioural consistency within one trial correlates with the behavioural consistency between repeated behavioural measurements. That is, an individual that behaves homogenously at one time (e.g. number of aggressive behaviours evenly distributed throughout the observation) might possibly also behave homogenously throughout time (thus showing a similar number of aggressive behaviours anytime later). On the contrary, an individual that behaves very heterogeneously within one observation (e.g. high fluctuation in the frequency of performing aggressive behaviours) might show higher heterogeneity between observations. Such a transition from within- to betweenobservational consistency would allow a female to predict future (parental) behaviour from just one observation. Due to our correlative experimental design, female preference could also be related to consistency in a different behaviour (e.g. general swimming behaviour, activity), or even to a non-behavioural trait (e.g. colouration) that might be correlated to behavioural consistency in aggressiveness. Further examinations using experimental manipulations of the natural behaviour are inevitable to disentangle the behaviour from other, possibly correlated traits.

The strength of our study lies within the consideration of both personality compounds: level and consistency of aggression. In animal personality research, large attempts have been made to understand the evolution of individual differences in the level of behaviour.

However, the effects of individual differences in the behavioural consistency have mostly been unattended (but see: Ioannou and Dall 2016; Scherer et al. 2017; Schuett et al. 2011a). Our study shows the effects of the behavioural level can be tightly linked to the consistency in which the behaviour is expressed. We highlight the importance of considering both aspects of a personality trait (the level and the consistency) and encourage future research to use a more holistic experimental design in studies on animal personality. Clearly, the power of our experimental design is limited by a lack of male behavioural data from the observation phase of mate choice trials. behaviourally Although males were consistent on population level, individuals differed in their degree of consistency. While the behaviour of 'consistent' males should confidently match their classification we cannot be conclusively sure that the behavioural level shown by 'inconsistent' males during the observation matched their The classification. uncertainty in 'inconsistent' male aggression might have interfered with our testing of female preference for male aggression level and could have weakened the signal. However, the classification 'inconsistent' does not necessarily mean a male shows high behavioural instability. Instead, it solely means that individual's behavioural consistency is lower compared to the consistency of the other male within one male dyad. Generally, the behavioural consistency all males, of including 'consistent' and 'inconsistent' was relatively high.

CONCLUSION

In summary, we found males and females to be equally aggressive but females were less consistent in their aggressiveness, which might be attributed to the parental roles during offspring care leading to sexual selection favouring consistent male aggression (advantage in offspring and defence) and disfavouring territory consistent female aggression (dangerous for offspring). Female preference for consistent high-aggression males might indicate female choice for parental care quality or male genetic quality. However, in order to determine, which of these two non-exclusive evolutionary mechanisms (mate choice for parental care or mate choice for intrinsic quality) is relevant follow-up breeding disentangling experiments direct behavioural from genetic benefits are necessary. Females generally preferred high consistency though a high level of was only preferred aggression in combination with high consistency. This might indicate that the behavioural consistency (indicating the quality of the is more important than the signal) behavioural level. However, the adaptive behavioural benefit of consistency (independent of the behavioural level) remains to be tested in our target species. This would be especially worthwhile with parental performance regard to as behavioural consistency is expected to provide reproductive benefits associated with the predictability of behaviour: facilitation of parental role specialisation and/or eased negotiation over amount of offspring care (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010). Our results highlight that behavioural consistency is an essential component of personality traits that should not be overlooked in the behavioural sciences.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank F. X. Dechaume-Moncharmont and one anonymous reviewer for their constructive comments.

REFERENCES

- Adriaenssens B, Johnsson JI (2010) Shy trout grow faster: Exploring links between personality and fitness-related traits in the wild. Behavioral Ecology 22:135-143.
- Aquiloni L, BuYi M, Gherardi F (2008) Crayfish females eavesdrop on fighting males before choosing the dominant mate. Current Biology 18:462-463.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2012) The effect of variation in boldness and aggressiveness on the reproductive success of zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 83:41-46.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2015) Effect of hunger level and time of day on boldness and aggression in the zebrafish *Danio rerio*. Journal of Fish Biology 86:1852-1859.
- Ballew NG, Mittelbach GG, Scribner KT (2017) Fitness consequences of boldness in juvenile and adult largemouth bass. The American Naturalist 189:396-406.
- Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2014) Ime4: Linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4.
- Bierbach D, Sassmannshausen V, Streit B, Arias-Rodriguez L, Plath M (2013) Females prefer males with superior fighting abilities but avoid sexually harassing winners when eavesdropping on male fights. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 67:675-683.
- Biro PA, Stamps JA (2008) Are animal personality traits linked to life-history productivity? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23:361-368.
- Bleu J, Bessa-Gomes C, Laloi D (2012) Evolution of female choosiness and mating frequency: Effects of mating cost, density and sex ratio. Animal Behaviour 83:131-136.
- Budaev SV, Zworykin DD, Mochek AD (1999) Individual differences in parental care and behaviour profile in the convict cichlid: A correlation study. Animal Behaviour 58:195-202.
- Cain KE, Ketterson ED (2013) Costs and benefits of competitive traits in females: Aggression, maternal care and reproductive success. PLOS ONE 8:e77816.

- Castellano S, Cermelli P (2011) Sampling and assessment accuracy in mate choice: A random-walk model of information processing in mating decision. Journal of Theoretical Biology 274:161-169.
- Chira A (2014) How does parental personality influence offspring quality in animals? Annals of Forest Research 57:347-362.
- Clutton-Brock TH (1991) The evolution of parental care. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- Dall SRX, Houston AI, McNamara JM (2004) The behavioural ecology of personality: Consistent individual differences from an adaptive perspective. Ecology Letters 7:734-739.
- Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Cornuau JH, Keddar I, Ihle M, Motreuil S, Cezilly F (2011) Rapid assessment of female preference for male size predicts subsequent choice of spawning partner in a socially monogamous cichlid fish. Comptes Rendus Biologies 334:906-910.
- Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJ, Réale D, Wright J (2010) Behavioural reaction norms: Animal personality meets individual plasticity. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 25:81-89.
- Doutrelant C, McGregor PK (2000) Eavesdropping and mate choice in female fighting fish. Behaviour 137:1655-1669.
- Dufty AMJ (1989) Testosterone and survival: A cost of aggressiveness? Hormones and Behavior 23:185-193.
- Dugatkin LA (1996) Interface between culturally based preferences and genetic preferences: Female mate choice in *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:2770-2773.
- Dyer JRG, Croft DP, Morrell LJ, Krause J (2008) Shoal composition determines foraging success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 20:165-171.
- Fawcett TW, Johnstone RA (2003) Optimal assessment of multiple cues. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 270:1637-1643.
- Grant JWA (1990) Aggressiveness and the foraging behaviour of young-of-the-year brook charr (*Salvelinus fontinalis*). Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 47:915-920.
- Herb BM, Biron SA, Kidd MR (2003) Courtship by subordinate male siamese fighting fish, *Betta splendens*: Their response to eavesdropping and naive females. Behaviour 140:71-78.
- Ioannou CC, Dall SR (2016) Individuals that are consistent in risk-taking benefit during collective foraging. Scientific Reports 6:33991.
- Itzkowitz M (1984) Parental division of labor in a monogomous fish. Behaviour 89:251-260.

- Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Lavery RJ, Reebs SG (1994) Effect of mate removal on current and subsequent parental care in the convict cichlid (Pisces: Cichlidae). Ethology 97:265-277.
- MacPhail RC, Brooks J, Hunter DL, Padnos B, Irons TD, Padilla S (2009) Locomotion in larval zebrafish: Influence of time of day, lighting and ethanol. Neurotoxicology 30:52-58.
- Makowicz A, Plath M, Schlupp I (2010) Male guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*) adjust their mate choice behaviour to the presence of an audience. Behaviour 147:1657-1674.
- BA (2008) McKaye KR, Murry Sex role differentiation in brood defense by cichlid fish, Amphilophus Nicaraguan xiloanensis. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.
- Montiglio PO, Wey TW, Chang AT, Fogarty S, Sih A (2016) Multiple mating reveals complex patterns of assortative mating by personality and body size. Journal of Animal Ecology 85:125-135.
- Mutzel A, Dingemanse NJ, Araya-Ajoy YG, Kempenaers B (2013) Parental provisioning behaviour plays a key role in linking personality with reproductive success. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 280:20131019.
- Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2013) A general and simple method for obtaining R² from generalized linear mixed-effects models. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 4:133-142.
- Nandy B, Dasgupta P, Halder S, Verma T (2016) Plasticity in aggression and the correlated changes in the cost of reproduction in male *Drosophila melanogaster*. Animal Behaviour 114:3-9.
- Ophir AG, Galef BG (2003) Female Japanese quail that 'eavesdrop' on fighting males prefer losers to winners. Animal Behaviour 66:399-407.
- Poschadel JR, Plath M, Schlupp I (2009) Divergent female mating preference in a clonal fish. acta ethologica 12:55-60.

- Qvarnström A, Forsgren E (1998) Should females prefer dominant males? Trends in Ecology and Evolution 13 498-501.
- R Core Team (2017) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, available online at https://www.Rproject.org/.
- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ (2007) Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Scherer U, Buck M, Schuett W (2016) Lateralisation in agonistic encounters: Do mirror tests reflect aggressive behaviour? A study on a West African cichlid. Journal of Fish Biology 89:1866-1872.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2017) Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness. Animal Behaviour 128:117-124.
- Schlinger BA, Palter B, Callard GV (1987) A method to quantify aggressiveness in Japanese quail (*Coturnix c. japonica*). Physiology & Behavior 40:343–348.
- Schlupp I, Marler C, Ryan MJ (1994) Benefit to male sailfin mollies of mating with heterospecific females. Science 263:373-374.
- Schlupp I, Waschulewski M, Ryan MJ (1999) Female preferences for naturally-occurring novel male traits. Behaviour 136:519-527.
- Schlüter A, Parzefall J, Schlupp I (1998) Female preference for symmetrical vertical bars in male sailfin mollies. Animal Behaviour 56:147-153.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Appearance, "state" and behavior in male zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*. Journal of Ethology 28:273-286.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011a) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Schuett W, Godin J-GJ, Dall SRX (2011b) Do female zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, choose their mates based on their 'personality'? Ethology 117:908-917.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.

- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2008) Fitness consequences of personality: A meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Smith JM, Harper DGC (1988) The evolution of aggression: Can selection generate variability? Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 319:557-570.
- Spritzer MD, Meikle DB, Solomon NG (2005) Female choice based on male spatial ability and aggressiveness among meadow voles. Animal Behaviour 69:1121-1130.
- Stamps JA, Briffa M, Biro PA (2012) Unpredictable animals: Individual differences in intraindividual variability (IIV). Animal Behaviour 83:1325-1334.
- Stoffel MA, Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2017) rptR: Repeatability estimation and variance decomposition by generalized linear mixedeffects models. 8:1639–1644.
- Teyssier A, Bestion E, Richard M, Cote J (2014) Partners' personality types and mate preferences: Predation risk matters. Behavioral Ecology 25:723-733.
- Thünken T, Bakker TC, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.
- Witte K, Godin J-GJ (2010) Mate choice copying and mate quality bias: Are they different processes? Behavioral Ecology 21:193-194.

CHAPTER 2 - SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL 1

Analysis of female preference for behavioural (dis-) similarity

Statistical analysis

Data analysis was performed in R version 3.4.0 (R Core Team 2017). To test for an effect of malefemale behavioural (dis-) similarity on female preference (please see main text for the assessment of female preference) we fit an LMM (linear mixed-effects model) on female preference for high-aggression males (consistent and inconsistent) (N = 35). The model included relative similarity in the behavioural level and relative similarity in the behavioural consistency as fixed effects; male ID was included as random effect. Relative similarity (for level and consistency, respectively) was calculated as the female's similarity with the lowaggression/inconsistent male (absolute value of the difference) minus the female's similarity with the high aggression/consistent male (absolute value of the difference) (Scherer et al. 2017). Thus, positive values indicate the female is behaviourally more similar to the high aggression/consistent male than to the low-aggression/inconsistent male and vice versa. Before analysis, predictor variables were z-transformed for standardization using the GenABEL-package (GenABEL project developers 2013). For modeling, we used the Ime4-package (Bates et al. 2015). The minimum adequate model was fit using a backward model selection approach. Effect sizes (partial R²) with CIs were calculated for fixed effects following Nakagawa and Schielzeth (2013) using the r2glmm-package (Jaeger 2016). For insignificant fixed effects, R² and CIs of the model before the term was dropped were reported. Raw data used for this analysis are provided in Supplemental Material 3. Our R script for running the preference analysis is presented in Supplemental Material 4.

Results

Female preference for high aggression males was neither affected by relative similarity in the behavioural level (LMM; standardized estimate \pm SE = -0.011 \pm 0.027, χ^{2}_{1} = 0.142, *P* = 0.707; R² = 0.004, CI = [0.000, 0.153]; N = 35) nor was it affected by relative similarity in consistency (LMM; standardized estimate \pm SE = -0.031 \pm 0.030, χ^{2}_{1} = 0.954, *P* = 0.329; R² = 0.028, CI = [0.000, 0.222]; N = 35).

References

- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2015) Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. Journal of Statistical Software 67:1-48.
- GenABEL project developers (2013) GenABEL: Genome-wide SNP association analysis. R package version 1.8-0. Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2013) A general and simple method for obtaining R² from generalized linear mixedeffects models. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 4:133-142.
- R Core Team (2017) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, available online at https://www.R-project.org/.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2017) Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness. Animal Behaviour 128:117-124.

CHAPTER 3

Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness

Ulrike Scherer, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett

Published 2017 in Animal Behaviour 128:117-124. DOI 10.1016/j.anbehav.2017.04.007

ABSTRACT

Although the existence of consistent between-individual differences in behaviour ('personality differences') has been well documented during the last decade, the adaptive value of such behavioural limitations remains an open field for researchers of animal behaviour. Personalities clearly restrict individuals in their ability to adjust their behaviour to different conditions. However, sheer costs of flexibility cannot explain the polymorphism created by personality variation. In a correlative approach, we here tested whether mate choice might act as a major driving force maintaining personality variation in the monogamous, bi-parental rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher. We personality-typed all males and females for their boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) and allowed females to choose between two males that differed in their boldness (behavioural level and consistency). Prior to the choice, females were allowed to observe both males, expressing their natural boldness towards a video-animated natural predator. Both sexes showed personality differences in boldness over the short and long term. Furthermore, when removing side-biased females, we found a dis-assortative mating preference for the behavioural level and an assortative preference for behavioural consistency in boldness. These preference patterns might facilitate effective parental role allocation during offspring care and/or provide genetic benefits. Our results suggest that sexual selection plays an important role in the evolution of personality differences.

INTRODUCTION

Individuals must cope with a wide array of environmental challenges. Therefore, flexibility in the expression of behavioural responses towards different and changing conditions should be favoured by selection (Sih et al. 2004). Yet, individuals often show considerable consistent between-individual differences in behaviour over time and/or contexts (Boissy 1995). Such personality differences are common throughout the animal kingdom (reviewed in Gosling 2001; Kralj-Fišer and Schuett 2014) and have been shown for various behavioural traits, such as activity pattern, aggressiveness, exploratory tendencies, boldness fearfulness and (reviewed in Dall et al. 2004; Gosling 2001; Sih et al. 2004). Personality traits are moderately heritable (Ariyomo et al. 2013; Patrick et al. 2013; Reif and Lesch 2003; van et al. 2005) and have fitness Oers consequences (e.g. Ariyomo and Watt 2012; Dingemanse and Réale 2005; Smith and Blumstein 2008), suggesting they are not merely non-adaptive noise that surrounds an adaptive optimum (Wilson 1998). Nevertheless, underlying mechanisms that maintain generate and behavioural polymorphisms are largely unclear and many aspects of the growing body of theoretical frameworks have yet to be empirically tested (reviewed in e.g. Schuett et al. 2010; Wolf and Weissing 2010).

Recently, Schuett et al. (2010) pointed out that sexual selection may be important in generating and maintaining personality variation although this possibility has rarely been tested (but see e.g. Montiglio et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011a; Schuett et al. 2011b). According to the proposed framework (Schuett et al. 2010), personalities are expected to play an important role in mate choice when a potential mate's behavioural phenotype is either associated with good/compatible genes that increase offspring fitness (Dingemanse et al. 2004; Ihle et al. 2015; Mays and Hill 2004) or provides non-genetic benefits increasing the reproductive success through parental ability and/or behavioural compatibility between mates. While mate choice for genetic quality and parental should favour inter-individual ability agreement in the preference for а behavioural trait, mate choice for genetic or behavioural compatibility should depend on an interaction between male and female genotypes or phenotypes (Schuett et al. 2010). Thus, mate choice for compatibility would lead to inter-individual differences in mating preferences, creating either an assortative or dis-assortative mating pattern (Schuett et al. 2010).

Few studies have investigated the effect of personality traits on mate choice (reviewed in Schuett et al. 2010) and some have only assessed the behaviour of the chosen but not the choosing sex (Godin and Dugatkin 1996; Ophir and Galef 2003). The few studies considering a potential interplay between male and female personality during mate choice have often found for assortative mate choice various behavioural traits, in correlative (Gonzaga et al. 2010; Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013; Mascie-Taylor and Vandenberg 1988; Montiglio et al. 2016) or experimental settings (Schuett et al. 2011b), and an increased reproductive success of assortative pairs (e.g. Ariyomo and Watt 2013; Schuett et al. 2011a). However, in studies that found increased success of assortative pairs, personality data were often obtained after pairing (Both et al. 2005; Harris and Siefferman 2014; Laubu et al. 2016), which did not allow the authors to determine whether mate choice was affected by individual personalities or whether behavioural similarity was achieved after pairing in highly successful pairs (Laubu et al. 2016). Indirect evidence that disassortment for personality can sometimes

be beneficial is provided by van Oers et al. (2008), who found that assortative pairs of great tits, *Parus major*, had higher rates of extra-pair paternity. Generally, positive assortment for genotypic or phenotypic traits is far more prominent in the animal kingdom than evidence for dis-assortment (reviewed in Jiang et al. 2013).

Personality traits consist of two measures: the behavioural level and the dearee of behavioural consistency. Although there is considerable variation in within-individual behavioural consistency (Dingemanse et al. 2010) the effect of such individual differences in consistency on mate choice has rarely been considered (Schuett al. 2011a). Behavioural et consistency might be sexually selected for if it reflects individual quality (i.e. consistency is costly under changing conditions) or if choosing a predictable (i.e. consistent) mate provides reliable information about future parental care behaviour prior to mating (Dall et al. 2004; Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010). For example, a female might be able to predict a male's ability to protect prospective offspring from the consistency in boldness expressed prior to mate choice.

In the present study, we investigated the influence of male and female boldness (propensity to engage into risky behaviour; Wilson et al. 1994) on female mate preference in a socially monogamous, biparental cichlid from West Africa, the rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher. In this species, pairs are highly territorial: they defend territories and offspring aggressively against conspecifics and heterospecifics. Therefore, we assumed individual boldness to be a trait that these fish are likely to consider during mate choice. Furthermore, boldness has been shown to affect foraging success (Dyer et al. 2008), egg fertilization rates (Ariyomo and Watt 2012), dominance (Dahlbom et al. 2011), survivorship (Smith and Blumstein 2010) and parental care effort (Budaev et al. 1999) in other fish species. We measured male and female boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) repeatedly to test for personality differences. Durina mate choice experiments, females were first allowed to observe a bolder and a shyer male expressing their natural boldness towards a predator animation. Subsequent female mating preference for the two males was assessed in a standard mate choice scenario. We considered both aspects of male and female personality: the behavioural level and behavioural consistency of each individual.

We expected female preferences to depend on both the behavioural level and behavioural consistency, with our predictions being guided by Schuett et al. (2010). For the behavioural level, expected that if mate choice is based on male (parental or genetic) quality, females should show a general preference for either bold or shy males (e.g. Godin and Dugatkin 1996; Kortet et al. 2012). Alternatively, if mate compatibility is more important during mate choice, females should not show an overall agreement but also consider their own personality during their choice. Because both rainbow krib parents provide offspring care we considered the second possibility, i.e. mate compatibility, to be more important for mate choice based on boldness. In species with bi-parental care, an assortative mating preference for certain behavioural traits could reduce sexual conflict over parental investment (Royle et al. 2010) and facilitate offspring care coordination by better synchronization of parental activities (Schuett et al. 2011a). Depending on the environmental conditions or the biology of the species, dis-assortative sometimes mating might also have advantages (Schuett et al. 2010). For instance, species that perform several parental activities might also benefit from

expressing а dis-assortative mating preference, facilitating role allocation and specialization during offspring care. Often, a sexual dimorphism in role specialization can be observed with the female providing more direct offspring care and the male defending the territory (e.g. Guerra and Drummond 1995; Itzkowitz 1984; Neil 1984; Richter et al. 2010; Solomon 1993). Nevertheless, in many species both partners can or do perform the same behaviours (see Royle et al. 2014 for a review on the flexibility of parental care behaviour), and at least partly compensate for their mate's tasks if needed (Itzkowitz 1984; Lavery and Reebs 1994; Sasvari 1986; Storey et al. 1994) indicating that sex roles might be less fixed. For the behavioural consistency, we followed up two possible mate choice general preference scenarios: а for consistent over inconsistent males, which might indicate predictability of later parental performance, and/or individual quality (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010) or mate choice for compatibility leading to a positive assortative preference (Schuett et al. 2011b; Schuett et al. 2010).

METHODS

Ethical note

In consideration of animal welfare, we followed the '3R' framework (Russell and Burch 1959). To decrease the number of study animals needed we used predator animations instead of live predators and test males for mate choice trials were used twice. During experiments, no animals were harmed or exposed to actual predation risk. Prey fish and predators were kept separately and did not have visual contact during fish maintenance. Permits were provided by the German 'Behörde für Gesundheit und Verbraucherschutz Hamburg'.

Study animals and holding conditions

Study individuals were obtained from a captive breeding stock at the University of Hamburg and local suppliers. Males and females were 1-2 years old and sexually inexperienced. Individuals were maintained same-sex groups sibling under in standardized holding conditions (tanks measuring 100 x 50 cm and 25 cm high and 100 x 50 cm and 50 cm high, 26 \pm 1°C water temperature, aerated and filtered water, weekly water changes, 12:12 h light:dark) and were fed once a day on 5 davs week with Artmia. а On experimentation days, fish were fed after observations. One day before the first personality test, the standard length of individuals was measured (males: 3.8-6.2 cm, females: 3.5-5.1 cm) using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) and all individuals were transferred into individual tanks (25 x 25 cm and 50 cm high) for the duration of experimental trials (5 days per individual). Tanks contained sand, half a clay pot as shelter and an internal filter. For identification, all individuals were marked with visible implant elastomers (Northwest Marine Technology, Shaw Island, WA, U.S.A.). These artificial colour marks have no influence on mate choice in our population (Schuett et al. 2017).

Experimental outline

During personality testing and mate choice trials boldness was measured as activity under simulated predation risk using computer animations of a sympatric predator, the African obscure snakehead,



Figure 1. Experimental set-up for the boldness test. Two same-sex focal individuals (visually separated) were exposed to a video animation of a predator. Test individuals were observed by a fish of the other sex but could not see the observer: the observer compartment had a one-way mirror aligned at an angle of 45° towards the test compartments providing a visual cover for the observer. Fish not to scale.

Parachanna obscura. All males (N = 48) and females (N = 45) used during mate choice experiments were tested for their boldness three times (day 0, day 4, day 33) to assess the behavioural level and consistency for all individuals and short- and long-term repeatability in the population. The first and second test series of male boldness tests were integrated into mate choice trials (N =45), allowing females to observe two males expressing their natural boldness. After the observation, females were allowed to choose between the two males they had just observed in a standard mate choice test (see 'Mate choice trials'). For the remaining boldness trials (third series of male boldness tests and all female boldness tests) the test procedure was identical to those integrated into mate choice trials to ensure equal test conditions throughout.

Boldness test

Boldness tests were conducted in a test tank (water level 10 cm, water temperature 26 ± 1°C; Figure 1), which was divided into three compartments: two parallel test compartments in which two individuals could be tested for their boldness at the same time and an adjacent observer compartment. A one-way mirror between the observer and the test compartments allowed the observer to see the test individuals but prevented the test individuals from seeing the observer. On the other short side, test compartments faced a computer monitor (Dell, UltraSharp U2412M 61 cm, 24") for the presentation of predator animations. Removable opaque dividers between the test and the observer compartments as well as between the test compartments and the monitor allowed visual separation during acclimation before trials.

Prior to a boldness test, we put two same-sex individuals (for details see also 'Mate choice trials') into two clear cylinders (diameter = 11 cm), one per test compartment (test compartments were permanently visually separated from each other). An observer of the opposite sex was put into the observer compartment and allowed to freely swim around. An observer was always introduced (even in male and female personality tests that were not integrated into mate choice trials) because chemical cues could be transmitted from the observer to the test compartments despite physical separation. After 15 min of acclimation, the opaque dividers were removed allowing free view of the animation (test individuals and observer) and test individuals (observer). After another 1 min, the cylinders were removed and the test period of 11 min started. Trials were videorecorded from above with no human present during trials and the test tank was surrounded with white Plexiglas to avoid disturbances. Individuals were always boldness-typed at the same time of day \pm 30 min to account for potential effects of time of day and hunger level on individual activity pattern (Ariyomo and Watt 2015; MacPhail et al. 2009). In each boldness test, individuals were exposed to a randomly chosen animation showing a predator specimen they had not seen before.

Predator animations (N = 4, each using another specimen) were prepared using PowerPoint following Fischer et al. (2014). Animations displayed a still photograph of the predator swimming back and forth in front of a white background. We have validated this method: *P. Pulcher* decreased their activity in response to predator animations compared to a control while no difference in response towards a live predator and the animation was found (Scherer et al. 2017).

Boldness was measured as individual activity (total distance moved; cm) from the video recordings using the tracking software Ethovision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). The activity was assessed for a test period of 10 min, beginning 1 min after the start of the video. For all individuals, the behavioural level was defined as the mean activity of the first and second test series. Behavioural consistency was calculated following loannou and Dall (2016) as the absolute value of the difference in activity between the first and second boldness test. We further divided the measure of loannou and Dall (2016) by the total variation in the population (range of activity within first and second boldness test). As suggested by Dingemanse et al. (2010), this index provides a measure that is standardized in relation to the population. We calculated behavioural consistency for males and females separately. Values for consistency can range from 0 (high consistency) to 1 (low consistency).

Mate choice trials

Mate choice trials consisted of two parts: the observation described above and a subsequent choice. During observation, the female could observe two males showing their natural boldness (see 'Boldness test'). Subsequent mate choice was conducted immediately after the observation in a standard dichotomous choice test, suitable for predicting mate preference in cichlids from the amount of time spent with a male (Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011; Thünken et al. 2007). The choice chamber $(100 \times 35 \text{ cm and } 25 \text{ cm high, water level} =$ 10 cm) was separated into three with female compartments the compartment in the middle (60 x 35 cm and 25 cm high) and a male compartment at each side (20×35 cm and 25 cm high).

To begin the choice test, we transferred the female and the two males she had just observed from the boldness test tank to the choice chamber. Males were randomly assigned to the two male compartments. All individuals were allowed to acclimate for 10 min while visually separated from each other. Then, the opaque dividers were removed and the first test period of 12 min began. Thereafter, the procedure was repeated with the males switching sides to take account of a potential side bias (again 10 min acclimation followed by a 12 min test period). To avoid disturbance, the choice chamber was surrounded with white Plexiglas and no human was present during trials. Trials were video-recorded from above.

Each female was used once during mate choice trials. The two males used in a mate choice trial were matched for size (standard length difference $\leq 5\%$, i.e. ≤ 3 mm) and family but otherwise randomly chosen. The female observer originated from a different family than the males.

The association time for the two males was determined from both test periods (i.e. 20 min) using Ethovision XT 11. Test periods were analysed for 10 min, starting 2 min after the start of the video. The association time was defined as the time the female spent within 5 cm of each male compartment (which corresponds to ca. one fish length; hereafter 'preference zone'). Female strength of preference was then quantified as the relative amount of time she spent in the preference zone of the bold male (association time for the bold male was divided by the association time for both males; e.g. Dugatkin 1996; Makowicz et al. 2010). For each mate choice test, the bold male was defined as the male that was more active during the boldness test and the shy male was the less active male (mean \pm SE for absolute similarity between shy and bold males: behavioural level = 975.95 \pm 147.81; behavioural consistency = 0.11 \pm 0.02; see '*Statistical analyses*' for calculation of similarity indices). Also, we calculated the side bias for all females and considered a female as side biased when she spent more than 80% of the total time spent in preference zones (both test periods) in just one zone, regardless of which male was there (Poschadel et al. 2009; Schlüter et al. 1998).

Statistical analyses

All data analyses were conducted in R 3.2.3 (R Core Team 2015). To test for personality differences, repeatability of our measure for boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) was assessed with linear mixed-effect models (LMMs) using the rptR-package (Schielzeth and Nakagawa 2013). We assessed short-term repeatability (boldness test: day 0, day 4) as well as long-term repeatability (boldness test: day 4, day 33) with 1000 for sexes separately bootstrapping runs and 1000 permutations. Significance was inferred when the 95% confidence interval, CI, did not include zero. Activity was square root-transformed for normality and models were fitted for Gaussian error structure.

To test for a general preference for bold or shy males, we ran an LMM with female strength of preference for bold males as the response and male ID as a random effect. We did not include any fixed effects. To check for a deviation from random choice (i.e. strength of preference = 50%) we obtained the 95% CI of the estimated mean. A preference for either bold or shy males would be indicated if the CI does not include 0.50. Similarly, we tested for a general preference for behavioural consistency by running a null model with female strength of preference for the male showing the higher consistency during the observation as the response and male ID as a random effect. A preference for either consistency or inconsistency would be revealed if the 95% CI of the mean did not include 0.50.

To test for (dis-) assortative female mate choice we fitted an LMM with female strength of preference for bold males as the response variable and male ID as random term. As fixed effects, we included relative similarity for the behavioural level and relative similarity for the behavioural consistency between the female and the males she saw during the observation phase and mate choice test. To calculate relative (for level and similarity consistency, respectively), we first computed the difference score-based similarity between the female and each of the two males (bold and shy) as the absolute value of the difference in the respective behaviour (Gaunt 2006; Luo and Klohnen 2005; Montiglio et al. 2016) between the female and the bold male, and the female and the shy male. Thus, similarity (in level and consistency, respectively) was highest at zero and dis-similarity increased with increasing values. Relative similarity was then calculated following Gasparini et al. (2015): the similarity between the female and the bold male was subtracted from the similarity between the female and the shy male. Positive values for relative similarity (in level and consistency, respectively) indicate higher similarity between the female and the bold male while negative values indicate the shy male is more similar to the female than the bold male. Prior to the analysis, we z-transformed both relative similarity for the behavioural level and for the behavioural consistency for standardization.

We used the Ime4 package (Bates et al. 2015) for LMMs. We used stepwise backward model simplification to fit the

minimum adequate model. Partial R^2 with confidence level, CL, were calculated for explanatory variables using the approach suggested by Nakagawa and Schielzeth (2013), implemented in the r2glmm package 2016). For non-significant (Jaeger explanatory variables we report regression estimates and partial R^2 of the model before the term was dropped. Model assumptions were visually ensured through model diagnosis plots. For all analyses, female strength of preference was arcsine-square root transformed for normality. We had a priori decided to exclude side-biased females (N = 6) from preference analyses (Dosen and Montgomerie 2004; Hoysak and Godin 2007; Kniel et al. 2015; Schlupp et al. 1999; Schlüter et al. 1998; Williams and Mendelson 2010). By definition, a sidebiased showed contradictory female preferences during the two test periods of a The choice test. removal of such inconsistent behaviour that appears random with respect to the presented males is crucial in order to remove females that express a preference not for the presented males but rather for (or against) a specific side of the choice chamber (e.g. because of a lack of motivation). Leaving such biased preference data in the data set would artificially increase the sample size and distort the actual preference pattern. On the other hand, removing side-biased females from the data set can lower the behavioural range represented in this study. As there are different approaches but no common agreement in how to handle side biases in mate choice trials, we performed all preference analyses twice, once with and once without removing side-biased females (N = 45). Although here we consider both approaches, we advocate the removal of clearly biased preference data from analyses and will therefore mainly focus on the preference presentation analyses of



Figure 2. Female strength of preference for the bold male in relation to relative similarity in (a) the level and (b) the consistency of boldness. Positive similarity values indicate the bold male was more similar to the female than the shy male, negative values indicate higher similarity between the female and the shy male. Data visualization was done on the original data; strength of preference was arcsine-square root transformed for analyses.

performed without obvious side biases in the data.

RESULTS

Males and females were significantly repeatable in their boldness over the short term (LMM males: R = 0.507, SE = 0.110, CI = [0.246, 0.686], N = 48; LMM females: R = 0.604, SE = 0.097, CI = [0.380, 0.763], N = 45) and long term (LMM males: R = 0.463, SE = 0.113, CI = [0.233, 0.657], N = 48; LMM females: R = 0.557, SE = 0.111, CI = [0.311, 0.732], N = 42).

We found no general preference for either bold or shy males (mean preference for bold males: 46.5%, CI = [40.8, 52.1%]). Also, we did not detect a general preference for male consistency (mean preference for consistent males: 53.5%, CI = [47.8, 58.9%]).

Female strength of preference for the bold male decreased significantly with increasing relative similarity in the behavioural level (LMM: χ^2_1 = 10.572, N = 39, P = 0.001, coefficient ± SE (standardized) = -0.091 ± 0.026 ; $R^2 = 0.242$, CL = [0.056, 0.475]; Figure 2a). Further, female strength of preference increased with increasing relative similarity in behavioural consistency (LMM: $\chi^{2}_{1} = 4.528$, N = 39, P = 0.033, coefficient \pm SE (standardized) = 0.058 ± 0.026 ; $R^2 = 0.114$, CL = [0.003, 0.341]; Figure 2b).

When performing preference analysis without the removal of side-biased females, we obtained similar results for female strength of preference for bold males (mean preference: 46.5%; 95% CI = [41.5, 51.6%]) and for consistent males (mean preference: 53.9%; 95% CI = 49.1, 59.1%]) with no deviation from random choice. However, in contrast to the analysis with removed side biases, relative similarity the behavioural level tended in to negatively influence female preference for bold males (LMM: $\chi^2_1 = 2.885$, N = 45, P = 0.089, coefficient ± SE (standardized) = -0.043 ± 0.034 ; $R^2 = 0.066$, CL = [0.001,0.258]) and relative similarity in behavioural consistency did not affect female preference (LMM: $\chi^2_1 = 2.279$, N = 45, P = 0.131,

coefficient \pm SE (standardized) = 0.040 \pm 0.025; R^2 = 0.052, CL = [0.000, 0.235]).

DISCUSSION

Both sexes of *P. Pulcher* showed consistent short- and long-term personality differences for boldness. We did not detect an overall agreement in female mating preference for either male level or consistency of boldness. However, we found dis-assortative female choice for the level of boldness. Also, female preference increased with similarity in behavioural consistency, suggesting assortative choice for consistency in boldness (when side-biased females were removed).

The dis-assortative preference for the behavioural level is contradictory to the results of most other mate choice studies testing for behavioural (dis-) assortment, which have mainly reported assortative mating preferences (e.g. Montiglio et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011b). At this point, we can only speculate about possible adaptive benefits of a dis-assortative preference. Behavioural dis-similarity could possibly increase within-pair behavioural and/or genetic compatibility (Schuett et al. 2010). Behavioural compatibility has primarily been discussed for bi-parental species when both parents perform similar parental activity, for instance offspring provisioning in some birds (Royle et al. 2010). In zebra finches, Taeniopygia guttata, for instance, similarity in the behavioural level has been shown to increase pair compatibility (e.g. Schuett et al. 2011a). However, when species perform various parental activities they might sometimes benefit from expressing a disassortative mating preference, facilitating role allocation during offspring care. In P. pulcher, parents typically divide the labour with one individual staying more with the offspring and the other defending the

territory. Although sexual dimorphism in role specialization has been described for many cichlids (McKaye and Murry 2008; Neil 1984; Richter et al. 2010), sex roles might not be entirely strict in the species and may rather depend on the interplay between male and female personality. Itzkowitz et al. (2005) have shown that male and female parent convict cichlids, Archocentrus nigrofasciatum, changed their defence behaviour in response to the mate's body size, regardless of the sex. This result indicates that, in some species, parental role allocation may depend on the mate's behaviour and physiology rather than on the sex itself. Behavioural dis-similarity in boldness may facilitate labour division with the bolder individual defending the territory and the shyer individual staying with the young. Hence, dis-assortative mating for personality could sometimes lead to inverted parental care roles although this has not yet been investigated. Also, an increased genetic compatibility through dissimilarity could be possible if dis-assortative mating leads to heterozygote offspring that viable (Charlesworth are more and Charlesworth 1987; Dingemanse et al. 2004). For example, Marshall et al. (2003) showed a strong correlation between individual genetic diversity and а behavioural trait, song complexity, in sedge warblers, Acrocephalus schoenobaenus. Females chose to mate with males that increased offspring genetic diversity (Marshall et al. 2003). Seddon et al. (2004) found male heterozygosity to be correlated with territory size and song structure in male (but not female) sub-desert mesite, Monias benschi.

Further, we found assortative mate choice for the consistency of boldness. The few studies that have assessed the link between behavioural consistency and sexual selection found a positive relationship between consistency and reproductive success (Botero et al. 2009; Byers 2006) and a higher reproductive success of pairs matched for behavioural consistency (Schuett et al. 2011a). Schuett et al. (2011a) have shown that pairs matched for consistency raised foster fledglings in better body condition, indicating the possible drivina mechanism assortment for behavioural consistency might be a higher efficiency in the provision of parental care.

Clearly, our study is limited by the correlative design, and does not allow us to specifically address the causality underlying the preference pattern. Further behavioural examinations using manipulations are now needed to decouple boldness from potentially correlated traits that might influence mate choice, to ensure preference pattern we found is the unequivocally related individual to behaviour. Moreover, it should be mentioned that our measure for behavioural consistency was derived from only two measurements. Here, we face a critical trade-off. While multiple measurements can lead to a change in behaviour caused by the number of times tested, e.g. through habituation or sensitization (Bell et al. 2009; Stamps et al. 2012), the measurement error is higher when only two tests are done. In this study, we tested individual responses towards unfamiliar predator animations, presented in a novel situation. Our measurement for boldness would probably have been affected by prior experience and familiarity with test conditions, making it difficult to obtain the same boldness measure in multiple tests. However, the strength of our study is that females could observe male boldness directly before mate choice trials while they were hidden behind one-way glass and partitions. This way, males could express their natural behaviour without being affected by the female's presence. A decoupling of observation and

choice ensured female preference was not confounded by the presence of a predator.

Conclusions

summary, provide suggestive In we evidence that sexual selection may play a key role in the evolution of personality differences. Females showed a disassortative mating preference for the level of boldness and an assortative preference for the degree of behavioural consistency. Our results indicate mate choice for behavioural and/or genetic compatibility although only assessed in a correlative approach. Such a mating preference might improve parental care efficiency through facilitation of parental role allocation and/or might increase offspring fitness through genetic benefits. Noticeably, the handling of side biases significantly affected our results. While we found an effect of similarity behavioural in level and consistency when removing side biases, we could not detect these effects without removing side-biased females from the data. This discrepancy in results underlines the importance of taking the approach used into consideration when comparing the results of different mate choice studies. The handling of side biases in mate choice studies is not trivial and can largely affect experimental outcomes.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research was funded by Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (SCHU-2927/2-1, grant to W.S.). We thank F.X. Dechaume-Moncharmont and two anonymous referees for their constructive comments.

REFERENCES

- Ariyomo TO, Carter M, Watt PJ (2013) Heritability of boldness and aggressiveness in the zebrafish. Behavior Genetics 43:161-167.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2012) The effect of variation in boldness and aggressiveness on the reproductive success of zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 83:41-46.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2013) Disassortative mating for boldness decreases reproductive success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 24:1320-1326.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2015) Effect of hunger level and time of day on boldness and aggression in the zebrafish *Danio rerio*. Journal of Fish Biology 86:1852-1859.
- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2015) Fitting linear mixed-effects models using Ime4. Journal of Statistical Software 67:1-48.
- Bell AM, Hankison SJ, Laskowski L (2009) The repeatability of behaviour: A meta-analysis. Animal Behaviour 77:771-783.
- Boissy A (1995) Fear and fearfulness in animals. The Quarterly Review of Biology 70:165-191.
- Botero CA, Rossman RJ, Caro LM, Stenzler LM, Lovette IJ, de Kort SR, Vehrencamp SL (2009) Syllable type consistency is related to age, social status and reproductive success in the tropical mockingbird. Animal Behaviour 77:701-706.
- Both C, Dingemanse NJ, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2005) Pairs of extreme avian personalities have highest reproductive success. Journal of Animal Ecology 74:667-674.
- Budaev SV, Zworykin DD, Mochek AD (1999) Individual differences in parental care and behaviour profile in the convict cichlid: A correlation study. Animal Behaviour 58:195-202.
- Byers BE (2006) Extrapair paternity in chestnutsided warblers is correlated with consistent vocal performance. Behavioral Ecology 18:130-136.
- Charlesworth D, Charlesworth B (1987) Inbreeding depression and its evolutionary consequences. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 18:237-268.
- Dahlbom SJ, Lagman D, Lundstedt-Enkel K, Sundstrom LF, Winberg S (2011) Boldness predicts social status in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). PLOS ONE 6:e23565.
- Dall SRX, Houston AI, McNamara JM (2004) The behavioural ecology of personality: Consistent individual differences from an adaptive perspective. Ecology Letters 7:734-739.

- Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Cornuau JH, Keddar I, Ihle M, Motreuil S, Cezilly F (2011) Rapid assessment of female preference for male size predicts subsequent choice of spawning partner in a socially monogamous cichlid fish. Comptes Rendus Biologies 334:906-910.
- Dingemanse NJ, Both C, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2004) Fitness consequences of avian personalities in a fluctuating environment. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 271:847-852.
- Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJ, Réale D, Wright J (2010) Behavioural reaction norms: Animal personality meets individual plasticity. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 25:81-89.
- Dingemanse NJ, Réale D (2005) Natural selection and animal personality. Behaviour 142:1165-1190.
- Dosen LD, Montgomerie R (2004) Female size influences mate preferences of male guppies. Ethology 110:245-255.
- Dugatkin LA (1996) Interface between culturally based preferences and genetic preferences: Female mate choice in *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:2770-2773.
- Dyer JRG, Croft DP, Morrell LJ, Krause J (2008) Shoal composition determines foraging success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 20:165-171.
- Fischer S, Taborsky B, Burlaud R, Fernandez AA, Hess S, Oberhummer E, Frommen JG (2014) Animated images as a tool to study visual communication: A case study in a cooperatively breeding cichlid. Behaviour 151:1921-1942.
- Gasparini C, Congiu L, Pilastro A (2015) Major histocompatibility complex similarity and sexual selection: Different does not always mean attractive. Molecular Ecology 24:4286-4295.
- Gaunt R (2006) Couple similarity and marital satisfaction: Are similar spouses happier? Journal of Personality 74:1401-1420.
- Godin J-GJ, Dugatkin LA (1996) Female mating preference for bold males in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:10262-10267.
- Gonzaga GC, Carter S, Buckwalter JG (2010) Assortative mating, convergence, and satisfaction in married couples. Personal Relationships 17:634-644.
- Gosling SD (2001) From mice to men: What can we learn about personality from animal research? Psychological Bulletin 127:45-86.
- Guerra M, Drummond H (1995) Reversed sexual size dimorphism and parental care: Minimal

division of labour in the blue-footed booby. Behaviour 132:479-496.

- Harris MR, Siefferman L (2014) Interspecific competition influences fitness benefits of assortative mating for territorial aggression in eastern bluebirds (*Sialia sialis*). PLOS ONE 9:e88668.
- Hoysak DJ, Godin J-GJ (2007) Repeatability of male mate choice in the mosquitofish, *Gambusia holbrooki*. Ethology 113:1007-1018.
- Ihle M, Kempenaers B, Forstmeier W (2015) Fitness benefits of mate choice for compatibility in a socially monogamous species. PLoS biology 13:e1002248.
- Ioannou CC, Dall SR (2016) Individuals that are consistent in risk-taking benefit during collective foraging. Scientific Reports 6:33991.
- Itzkowitz M (1984) Parental division of labor in a monogomous fish. Behaviour 89:251-260.
- Itzkowitz M, Santangelo N, Cleveland A, Bockelman A, Richter M (2005) Is the selection of sex-typical parental roles based on an assessment process? A test in the monogamous convict cichlid fish. Animal Behaviour 69:95-105.
- Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Jiang Y, Bolnick DI, Kirkpatrick M (2013) Assortative mating in animals. The American Naturalist 181:125-138.
- Kniel N, Durler C, Hecht I, Heinbach V, Zimmermann L, Witte K (2015) Novel mate preference through mate-choice copying in zebra finches: Sexes differ. Behavioral Ecology 26:647-655.
- Kortet R, Niemelä PT, Vainikka A, Laakso J (2012) Females prefer bold males; an analysis of boldness, mate choice, and bacterial resistance in the field cricket *Gryllus integer*. Ecological Parasitology and Immunology 1:1-6.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Schuett W (2014) Studying personality variation in invertebrates: Why bother? Animal Behaviour 91:41-52.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Lavery RJ, Reebs SG (1994) Effect of mate removal on current and subsequent parental care in

the convict cichlid (Pisces: Cichlidae). Ethology 97:265-277.

- Luo S, Klohnen EC (2005) Assortative mating and marital quality in new-lywed: A couplecentered approach. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 88:304–326.
- MacPhail RC, Brooks J, Hunter DL, Padnos B, Irons TD, Padilla S (2009) Locomotion in larval zebrafish: Influence of time of day, lighting and ethanol. Neurotoxicology 30:52-58.
- Makowicz A, Plath M, Schlupp I (2010) Male guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*) adjust their mate choice behaviour to the presence of an audience. Behaviour 147:1657-1674.
- Marshall RC, Buchanan KL, Catchpole CK (2003) Sexual selection and individual genetic diversity in a songbird. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 270:248-250.
- Mascie-Taylor CGN, Vandenberg SG (1988) Assortative mating for IQ and personality due to propinquity and personal preference. Behavior Genetics 18:339-345.
- Mays HL, Jr., Hill GE (2004) Choosing mates: Good genes versus genes that are a good fit. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 19:554-559.
- (2008) McKaye KR, Murry ΒA Sex role differentiation in brood defense by Nicaraguan cichlid fish, Amphilophus xiloanensis. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.
- Montiglio PO, Wey TW, Chang AT, Fogarty S, Sih A (2016) Multiple mating reveals complex patterns of assortative mating by personality and body size. Journal of Animal Ecology 85:125-135.
- Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2013) A general and simple method for obtaining R² from generalized linear mixed-effects models. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 4:133-142.
- Neil SJ (1984) Field studies of the behavioral ecology and agonistic behavior of *Cichlasoma meeki* (Pisces: Cichlidae). Environmental Biology of Fishes 10:59-68.
- Ophir AG, Galef BG (2003) Female Japanese quail that 'eavesdrop' on fighting males prefer losers to winners. Animal Behaviour 66:399-407.
- Patrick SC, Charmantier A, Weimerskirch H (2013) Differences in boldness are repeatable and heritable in a long-lived marine predator. Ecology and Evolution 3:4291-4299.
- Poschadel JR, Plath M, Schlupp I (2009) Divergent female mating preference in a clonal fish. acta ethologica 12:55-60.
- R Core Team (2015) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna,

Austria, available online at https://www.R-project.org/.

- Reif A, Lesch K-P (2003) Toward a molecular architecture of personality. Behavioural Brain Research 139:1-20.
- Richter M, Santangelo N, Itzkowitz M (2010) Biparental division of roles in the convict cichlid fish: Influence of intruder numbers and locations. Ethology Ecology & Evolution 17:1-15.
- Royle NJ, Russell AF, Wilson AJ (2014) The evolution of flexible parenting. Science 346:776-781.
- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Russell WMS, Burch RL (1959) The principles of humane experimental technique. Methuen and Co., Ltd., London W.C.I.
- Sasvari L (1986) Reproductive effort of widowed birds. Journal of Animal Ecology 55:553-564.
- Scherer U, Godin J-GJ, Schuett W (2017) Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences – A case study with a West African cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Ethology 123:560-570.
- Schielzeth H, Nakagawa S (2013) rptR: Repeatability for Gaussian and non-Gaussian data. https://R-Forge.Rproject.org/projects/rptr/.
- Schlupp I, Waschulewski M, Ryan MJ (1999) Female preferences for naturally-occurring novel male traits. Behaviour 136:519-527.
- Schlüter A, Parzefall J, Schlupp I (1998) Female preference for symmetrical vertical bars in male sailfin mollies. Animal Behaviour 56:147-153.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011a) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Schuett W, Godin J-GJ, Dall SRX (2011b) Do female zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, choose their mates based on their 'personality'? Ethology 117:908-917.
- Schuett W, Nava TF, Rahmlow N, Scherer U (2017) Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid. Behaviour 154:387-402.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.

- Seddon N, Amos W, Mulder RA, Tobias JA (2004) Male heterozygosity predicts territory size, song structure and reproductive success in a cooperatively breeding bird. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 271:1823-1829.
- Sih A, Bell A, Johnson JC (2004) Behavioral syndromes: An ecological and evolutionary overview. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 19:372-378.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2008) Fitness consequences of personality: A meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2010) Behavioral types as predictors of survival in Trinidadian guppies (*Poecilia reticulata*). Behavioral Ecology 21:919-926.
- Solomon NG (1993) Comparison of parental behavior in male and female prairie voles (*Microtus ochrogaster*). Canadian Journal of Zoology 71:434-437.
- Stamps JA, Briffa M, Biro PA (2012) Unpredictable animals: Individual differences in intraindividual variability (IIV). Animal Behaviour 83:1325-1334.
- Storey AE, Bradbury CG, Joyce TL (1994) Nest attendance in male meadow voles: The role of the female in regulating male interactions with pups. 1994 47:1037-1046.
- Thünken T, Bakker TC, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.
- van Oers K, de Jong G, van Noordwijk AJ, Kempenaers B, Drent PJ (2005) Contribution of genetics to the study of animal personalities: A review of case studies. Behaviour 142:1185-1206.
- van Oers K, Drent PJ, Dingemanse NJ, Kempenaers B (2008) Personality is associated with extrapair paternity in great tits, *Parus major*. Animal Behaviour 76:555-563.
- Williams TH, Mendelson TC (2010) Behavioral isolation based on visual signals in a sympatric pair of darter species. Ethology 116:1038-1049.
- Wilson DS (1998) Adaptive individual difference within single populations. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 353:199-205.
- Wilson DS, Clark AB, Coleman K, Dearstyne T (1994) Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:442-445.
- Wolf M, Weissing FJ (2010) An explanatory framework for adaptive personality differences. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 365:3959-3968.

CHAPTER 4

Do female rainbow kribs choose males on the basis of their apparent aggression and boldness? A non-correlational mate choice study

Ulrike Scherer, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett

(Submitted manuscript)

ABSTRACT

Consistent between-individual differences in behaviour, known as personality differences, are heritable and have consequences for individual survival and reproductive success. Therefore, it is likely that personality differences are not just under natural but also under sexual selection. Indeed, the recently developed idea that individuals choose their mate based on its personality finds empirical support. However, most studies on mate choice based on personality traits are correlative pioneering work and there is a paucity of experimental studies that test for causality by disentangling personality measures from other, potentially correlated traits that may be important during mate choice. Here, we tested female preference for the apparent level and consistency of either male aggression (measured as mean distance of approach towards an animated opponent, manipulated by locating males at a fixed distance) or male boldness (measured as activity under a simulated predation threat, manipulated using a gradient in ambient water temperature) in a biparental West African cichlid, Pelvicachromis pulcher. Females could observe the apparent behaviour of paired stimulus males and were allowed to choose between the two stimulus males in a subsequent dichotomous choice test. Using behavioural manipulations, we expected to confirm the results of our previous, correlative mate choice studies, where we found links between aggression/boldness and female preference. In the current study, we found no direct effect of male apparent behaviour on female choice, but an indirect effect such that female preference for the apparently bold male increased with increasing withinmale pair contrast in their apparent level of boldness.

SIGNIFICANCE STATEMENT

Ever since Darwin introduced the conceptual framework of sexual selection, female mate choice has been studied extensively. However, the hypothesis that consistent differences in individual behaviours (known as personality differences) affect mate choice is relatively new. Correlative studies support this idea but provide only suggestive evidence. Here, we used behavioural manipulations to test for a causal link between female choice and personality differences in male aggression and boldness (both in level and consistency of behaviour) in a bi-parental cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Females could choose between two paired stimulus males, which were manipulated to differ in their level or consistency of aggression/boldness. Contrary to expectation, we found no overall female preference for male apparent behaviour, but female preference for the bold-appearing male increased the larger the differences between males in their apparent boldness.

INTRODUCTION

Consistent differences individual in behaviour, also known as personality differences, temperaments or coping styles (Gosling 2001; Réale et al. 2007), are moderately heritable (Ariyomo et al. 2013; Patrick et al. 2013) and have diverse fitness consequences (Ariyomo and Watt 2012; Dingemanse and Reale 2005; Smith and Blumstein 2008), including various effects on reproductive success (e.g. Cain and Ketterson 2013; Laubu et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011a; Spoon et al. 2006). Therefore, it seems likely that sexual selection may play a key role in shaping stable personality variation within populations (Schuett et al. 2010). Indeed, previous studies showed that personality traits, such as boldness (Godin and Dugatkin 1996; Scherer et al. 2017b), aggression (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013; Ophir and Galef 2003), and exploratory behaviour (Pogány et al. 2018; Schuett et al. 2011b), affect mate choice in several species.

However, our understanding of how sexual selection shapes personality differences remains very incomplete. The empirical data collected so far are somewhat contradictory, in that they differ regarding the direction of effect found. For example, previous experimental studies have revealed either positive (Bierbach et al. 2013; Herb et al. 2003), negative (Ophir and Galef 2003), assortative (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013) or no effects (Laubu et al. 2017) of female male aggression on mating preferences. The adaptive benefit of a given personality trait may not only vary between, but also within, species depending on prevailing environmental conditions (Cain and Ketterson 2013; Teyssier et al. 2014). Moreover, existing studies have often focused on potential effects of the level of expression of a given personality trait on female mating preferences while neglecting the importance of individual differences in the consistency of its expression (but see Scherer et al. 2018). Additionally, most previous studies on the potential role of individual personality on mate choice are correlative in nature (e.g. Laubu et al. 2017; Scherer et al. 2017b; Schuett et al. 2011b). To test for causality, we need behavioural manipulations that allow us to decouple the personality trait of interest from other, correlated traits that may influence mate choice.

In the current study, we therefore experimentally manipulated both the level and consistency of two personality traits, aggression (experiment 1) and boldness (experiment 2), in male rainbow kribs (Pelvicachromis pulcher) and tested for an effect of these apparent traits on female mating preferences. In the first experiment, we manipulated the level and consistency of apparent male aggression (measured as average distance of approach towards an opponent) by placing a male in a clear Plexiglas cylinder located at a fixed distance from an animated same-sex conspecific opponent presented on a nearby computer screen. The average distance from such an animated opponent is a good proxy for aggressiveness in our model species (Scherer et al. 2017a). In the second experiment, we manipulated the level and consistency of apparent boldness (measured as activity under a simulated predation threat) using a gradient in ambient water temperature to manipulate the activity level of the focal male. In fishes, locomotor activity correlates positively with ambient water temperature (Castonguay and Cyr 1998; Forsatkar et al. 2016). In both experiments, females were allowed to choose between two stimulus males that were manipulated to differ in their apparent level or consistency of male behaviour after prior observation of the apparent behaviour. In two pioneering personality-mate choice studies using the rainbow krib, we tested female preferences for the level/consistency of aggression (Scherer et al. 2018) and boldness (Scherer et al. 2017b) of potential male mating partners in a correlative context. We found both these male personality traits to be linked with female choice. Regarding female choice for male aggression, females preferred consistent over inconsistent males, but the level of male aggression did not affect female preferences (Scherer et al. 2018). Further, females showed a dis-assortative preference for the level of male boldness and an assortative preference for the consistency of this behavioural trait (Scherer et al. 2017b). In the current study, we aimed to test for a potential causal link between the aforementioned two male personality traits and the previously observed female mating preference patterns (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer et al. 2018). However, the preliminary results from our latter two correlative studies provide only suggestive evidence for the direction of selection. We therefore considered here alternative selection trajectories, that is, in both mate choice experiments we tested for a directional selection for or against the level and consistency of male behaviour (apparent aggression, apparent boldness) as well as for an effect of behavioural (dis-) similarity.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Test fish and holding conditions

Test fish were sourced from the University of Hamburg and local suppliers. All individuals held in family were groups under standardised holding conditions (100 - 200 | tanks, $25 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, aerated and filtered water, weekly water changes). Fish were fed with Artemia spp. once daily on five days per week in their holding tanks. During experimentation, individuals were kept individually in separate, smaller tanks (25 x 50 x 25 cm) and fed daily to maintain constant conditions between trials. The latter tanks were equipped with an immersion heater, an internal filter and half a clay pot $(4 \times 8 \times 8 \text{ cm})$ as shelter. Fish were uniquely marked on their dorsal side with Visible Implant Elastomers (VIEs, VIE-Northwest Marine Technology, Shaw Island, WA, USA) of different colours for individual identification. VIEs do not affect mate choice in our study species (Schuett et al.

2017). Before experiments, all individuals were measured for their standard length using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) (mean ± SE standard lengths in experiment 1: males = 4.69 ± 0.02 cm, females = $3.98 \pm$ $0.08 \text{ cm}; \text{ experiment } 2: \text{ males} = 5.38 \pm 0.04$ cm, females = 4.30 ± 0.03 cm). For all experimental trials, the water in test tanks was changed after every trial; water level was 10 cm. Unless otherwise stated, the water temperature in experimental tanks was maintained at 25 ± 1°C. During experimental trials, no humans were present the experimental room to avoid in disturbances and trials were video-recorded using an overhead video camera (Sony HDR-CX405). In both experiments, males were habituated to being in a clear Plexiglas cylinder (diameter = 8.0 cm) twice for 10 min, once on two consecutive days before the mate choice trials. Individuals became readily accustomed to these cylinders and did not show any behavioural signs of distress whilst in the cylinders. Whenever possible, blinded methods were used.

Experiment 1: Female choice for male apparent aggression

In experiment 1 (February - May 2017), we assessed female mating preference for the apparent level (N = 48 preference assessments) and apparent consistency (N = preference assessments) of male 48 aggression (see 'Mate choice trials' below). Before the mate choice trials, all males (N = 96) and females (N = 48) were tested for their natural aggressive behaviour twice with 48 h (± 15 min) between the two tests to determine the level average and consistency of behaviour (see 'Aggression test below'). We tested for repeatability of aggression and for sex differences in the level and consistency of behaviour. Two days elapsed between the last aggression

tests and the beginning of mate choice trials.

Aggression test

Male and female aggression was quantified separately and indirectly as the mean distance of approach (cm) towards a computer-animated, same-sex conspecific opponent, as outlined in Scherer et al. (2017a). Briefly, we introduced two focal individuals, matched for sex and body length, each into one of the two adjacent test tanks (visually isolated from each other) that were aligned to face a computer monitor on their shorter axis (Figure 1a, left panel, set-up with a grey background). After 10-min а acclimation period, focal individuals were exposed to a computeranimated and unfamiliar same-sex, samesize opponent ($N_{males} = 9$, $N_{females} = 7$; size difference between the opponent and focal individuals < 3 mm) for a test period of 11 min. The simulated opponent was animated to swim back and forth horizontally along the width of a white computer screen (see Scherer et al. 2017a for details).

For all trials, the mean distance to the animated opponent was assessed for 10 min (we did not track the first minute of a video) using the tracking software Ethovision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). For each individual, we averaged the two mean distances to the opponent as a proxy measure of each fish's individual level of aggressiveness. Further, we assessed the behavioural consistency of each individual as inconsistency, that is, as the absolute value of the difference between its mean distance of approach towards the animated opponent in the repeated aggression tests (Scherer et al. 2018; Scherer and Schuett 2018).



Figure 1. Top-view schematic of the experimental set-up for the (a-b) observation and subsequent (c) choice phase of mate choice trials. (a) The grey underlay (left panel) indicates the set-up for the aggression test. During two periods of the observation phase, we manipulated either (a) the level or (b) the consistency of male apparent aggression (mean distance towards an animated opponent). Throughout the observation and choice phase of mate choice trials, the paired males and the female observer (cylinder diameter 20 cm, placed in the centre of her tank) were placed in clear Plexiglas cylinders (not shown) so that their locations could be manipulated (as shown in panels a, b, c), with the exception that the female could freely swim within the test arena during the choice phase (c). During the aggression test, individuals were not fixed in their position. Arrows indicate (a-b) the direction of manipulation between the first and second observation periods within a mate choice trial or (c) individual males that were switched in their position between recording periods. Grey tank background indicates black tank surrounding (including a black lid). (a-b) During acclimatisation periods, removable separators visually separated the female observer tank, the stimulus males' tanks, and the computer monitor from each other. (c) During recordings, the compartments of the mate choice arena were physically separated (clear Plexiglas), during the acclimatisation they were additionally visually separated.

Mate choice trials

A mate choice trial consisted of an initial observation phase, followed immediately by a choice phase (Figure1). During the observation phase, a female was allowed to observe two stimulus males concurrently, with the males either differing in their apparent level of aggression (high vs. low) with consistency held constant (both fish consistent; Figure 1a) or differing in their apparent consistency of aggression (consistent vs. inconsistent; Figure 1b) with level of aggression held constant (intermediate aggression level for both males). Males were made to appear highly or less aggressive (or alternatively consistent or inconsistent) by manipulating their distance to an animated opponent moving on a computer monitor screen (Scherer et al. 2017a). The spatial position of each stimulus male was standardised by introducing them into separate clear Plexiglas cylinders (diameter = 8.0 cm) that were placed on the bottom of their test tanks either close to (4 cm), intermediate to (24 cm) or far from (44 cm) the animated opponent so as to simulate hiah. intermediate or low aggression level in the stimulus male, respectively. Consistency was manipulated by changing (inconsistent aggression) or maintaining (consistent aggression) the distance to the animated opponent between two periods of the observation phase as follows.

Following 10 min of acclimatisation to the experimental tanks (Figure 1a, b), we started the observation phase (22 min), which consisted of two consecutive 11-min periods. After the first observation period, we either changed or maintained the positions of the paired stimulus males according to their respective manipulation and allowed the fish to acclimatize for another 5 min. When testing female preference for the apparent level of male aggression, both males differed in their apparent level of aggression but showed the same apparent behavioural consistency. During both observation periods, one of the paired stimulus males was placed in close proximity to the virtual opponent (apparent high-aggression male) and the other one in further away from the opponent (the apparent low-aggression male) (Figure 1a). Conversely, when testing female preference for consistency, we altered the position of one of the two stimulus males relative to the animated opponent between the two observation periods (thus simulating inconsistency in his aggression level), while keeping the position of the other male (we sham-changed the position; thus simulating consistency in his aggression level) (Figure 1b). We placed the apparently inconsistent male close to the opponent during one observation period and far from the opponent during the other observation period randomised (in order). The apparently consistent male was placed at an intermediate distance from the opponent during both observation periods (Figure 1b). Thus, both stimulus males showed on average the same apparent level of aggression, but differed in their apparent behavioural consistency.

We also carried out control mate choice trials (for both level and consistency of male aggression, respectively) in a similar manner to that described above, except that the computer screen monitor did not display a virtual conspecific opponent but only a static white background during the observation phase (Figure 1a, b). The control trials were used to discount the possibility that differences in the manipulated distances between the observer female and the stimulus males per se could account for any subsequent female preference for either stimulus male. Hence, there were four different treatments for the observation phase: level, level control, consistency, and consistency control. Each female was tested for her mating preference four times, once in each treatment (resulting in N = 192 mate choice trials), with 48 h between consecutive mate choice trials and test order randomised. A difference in female preference between trials with the presence of a virtual opponent (level and consistency treatment) vs. absence of such opponent (level control and consistency control treatment) would validate that female preference is related to a male's distance to an opponent (i.e. apparent aggression) and not simply to male spatial position per se. However, such an effect was expected only if there was an effect of male

apparent aggression on female mating preference in trials with a virtual opponent present during the observation phase. As this was not the case (see '*Results*'), an analysis of the control trials would be redundant and not informative. For completeness, we nonetheless present an analysis of the results for control trials in the Supplemental Material 1.

Immediately following the observation phase, the paired stimulus males (in their respective cylinders) and the observer female were transferred to a dichotomous mate-choice arena with the female in a central compartment (Figure 1c) to test for the female's mating preference (e.g. Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011; Thünken et al. 2007). After a 10-min acclimatisation period, the free-swimming female was allowed to choose between the two stimulus males (constrained in cylinders) during a 22-min mate choice phase that was divided into two recording periods of 11 min each. In-between these two recording periods, we switched the two stimulus males in their position (followed by another 5 min of acclimatisation) to control for any potential female side bias (Poschadel et al. 2009; Scherer et al. 2017b).

Ethovision XT Using 11, we quantified female association time (time spent within 10 cm of either male compartment, hereafter preference zone; Figure 1c) for the two males over both recording periods (videos were analysed for 10 min, no tracking of the first minute) as a proxy for her mating preference (Jeswiet and Godin 2011). Female preference for a particular male was calculated as her total association time with that male divided by her total association time spent with both males (e.g. Poschadel et al. 2009; Schlupp et al. 1999; Schlüter et al. 1998). Females that showed an obvious side bias (i.e. spent > 80% of total association time in a

particular preference zone over both recording periods) were excluded from statistical analyses Dosen and (e.q. Montgomerie 2004; Hoysak and Godin 2007; Kniel et al. 2015; Poschadel et al. 2009; Schlupp et al. 1999; Schlüter et al. 1998; Williams and Mendelson 2010). The numbers of females exhibiting such side bias were 15 (level), 5 (consistency), 8 (level control), and 8 (consistency control) for each treatment, respectively.

For each mate choice trial, the focal female was unfamiliar with the stimulus males (i.e. she had not seen them before). Stimulus males were not used more than once per day. We matched paired stimulus males for family, body size (standard length difference < 5%; mean \pm SE = 0.216 \pm 0.011 cm), natural aggression level (male difference in their distance to virtual opponent; mean \pm SE = 1.42 \pm 0.12 cm) and natural consistency of aggression (male difference in their consistency in distance to virtual opponent; mean \pm SE = 1.559 \pm 0.138 cm).

Experiment 2: Female choice for male apparent boldness

In experiment 2 (February - April 2018), we tested for an effect of the apparent level (N = 60 preference assessments) and apparent consistency (N = 60 preference assessments) of male boldness on female preference. Before mate choice trials, we tested all males (N = 71) and females (N = 60) for their boldness level twice, with 48 h (± 15 min) elapsed between tests (see 'Boldness test' below). We tested for repeatability of boldness and for a sex difference in the level and consistency of behaviour. We started mate choice trials three days after the boldness typing was completed.



Figure 2. Top-view schematic of the experimental set-up for (a, b) the observation and subsequent (c) choice phase of mate choice trials in experiment 2. (a, b): The observation phase set-up was also used for boldness tests. The level and consistency of male boldness was manipulated using low (- -), medium (blank tank background) or high (+ +) water temperature. Arrows indicate that females were switched in their position between the first and second observation periods within a mate choice trial. Grey tank background indicates black tank surrounding (including a black lid). (a, b) During acclimatisation periods, the female observer tanks, the stimulus male tanks, and the computer monitor were visually separated from each other using removable separators. During the two observation periods, these separators were removed to allow full vision. (c) During the two test periods, males were kept in clear Plexiglas cylinders (diameter = 8 cm), positioned in the centre of their respective tanks, ensuring they remained visible to both females throughout the test phase. (c) During the acclimatisation they were additionally visually separated.

Boldness test

Male and female boldness was assessed as activity under simulated predation risk (total distance moved in cm, hereafter: APR) using animated individuals of *Parachanna obscura* (N = 4, mean \pm SE standard length = 19.3 \pm 0.3 cm), a naturally occurring sympatric fish predator of *P. pulcher* (Scherer et al. 2017a; Scherer et al. 2017b). Boldness tests and the subsequent calculation of the average level and inconsistency of behaviour were performed as described in the above Aggression test in 'Experiment 1: Female choice for male apparent aggression'. Here, we used a 6 min test period and tracked individuals for 5 min (no tracking of the first minute). For all individuals, the boldness tests were carried out using a virtual predator specimen that focal fish had not seen before. Different to the above protocol, individuals were transferred to the test tanks without their housing pot. Further, we here aligned two observer tanks behind the test tanks (Figure 2a, b). We included observer tanks in order to perform the boldness tests and the observation phase of mate choice trials under the exact same conditions, minimizing effects that may interfere with the prediction of male behaviour exhibited during the observation phase of mate choice trials. During mate choice trials, observer tanks allowed the test females to view the apparent boldness of the stimulus males (see 'Mate choice trials' below). During the boldness test, we introduced dummy observers (i.e. oppositesex individuals, which were not further used in this experiment) into the observer tanks. Observer conspicuousness was reduced using reflecting lighting (LED lights; I-SY-TL5P01) and black plastic surrounding of the observer tanks (see Figure 2a, b).

Mate choice trials

Similar to the above experiment 1, females could choose between two paired stimulus males after prior observation of apparent male behaviour (Figure 2). During the observation, paired stimulus males were manipulated to appear either shy or bold to an observer female by placing them in tanks of different ambient water temperatures, whilst viewing a virtual fish predator moving on a nearby computer screen (Figure 2a, b). We used three different temperature treatments: low (21 ± 1°C), medium (25 ± 1°C) and high (29 ± 1°C). We created an apparent difference in male level of APR by keeping one of the paired stimulus males in medium water temperature (apparent moderate APR) and the other one in either low water temperature (apparent low APR) (Figure 2a) or high water temperature

(apparent high APR) (Figure 2b). To test female preference for apparent consistency of male boldness, we performed a second mate choice trial using the same pair of males (48 h ± 15 min between repeated tests). During second mate choice trials, the apparent low-level (or high-level) male was now kept in high (or low) water temperature (apparent high APR) making it appear the male inconsistent, while being previously kept in medium water temperature was again concurrently (medium) presented in the same temperature treatment making it appear consistent. Testing female preference for male apparent inconsistency relies on the that fish can assumption remember individual conspecifics and their behaviour for at least two days. Fishes can identify and recognize con- and hetero-specifics for several weeks (reviewed in Bshary et al. 2001). Further, fishes remember social information and subsequently use this information to make reproductive decisions (Doutrelant and McGregor 2000; Ophir and Galef 2003; Schlupp et al. 1994; Witte and Godin 2010).

For efficiency of time, we tested two females simultaneously for their mating preferences (Figure the 2). During observation, each of the two females could only view one male at a time, we therefore divided the observation phase into two periods (6 min each) with the female observer tanks being switched in their position in between observation periods (Figure 2a, b) (10 min of acclimatisation before the first observation period, another 2 min of acclimatisation after female tanks were switched). Different to the above experiment 1, we did not change male treatments in between the two observation periods of a single mate choice trial (Figure 2a. b) (behavioural consistency was manipulated by performing a second mate choice trial, see above).

Similar to the mating preference test in experiment 1, the dichotomous choice test (Figure 2c) was performed with two test periods of 11 min, with the males being switched in their position between test periods; initial acclimatisation was 10 min, and acclimatisation before the second test period was 5 min. We assessed female preference and female side bias from the association time spent with the two males, as described for experiment 1. Side-biased females were excluded from preference analyses (excluded trials: $N_{level} = 3$, $N_{consistency}= 4$; resulting in $N_{level} = 17$ and $N_{consistency}= 34$ remaining trials).

Male treatment temperatures were induced in their individual housing tank 2 days prior to a mate choice trial (using submerged heaters), ensuring sufficient acclimation time (0.17°C change/hour) to the new temperature regime. Males did not show any signs of distress in response to temperature changes induced. To ensure that temperatures remained constant throughout experimental trials. all experimental tanks were covered externally with polystyrene (apart from tank sides needed to see through; see Figure 1). The room temperature was set to 20.0 °C using air conditioning. The water temperature in the female tanks (housing and experimental tanks) was maintained at 25 ± 1°C (equivalent to male medium temperature treatment). Male pairs were matched as closely as possible for natural inconsistency (mean \pm SE; inconsistency = 193.28 \pm 18.25 cm, within-pair difference in inconsistency = 107.44 ± 15.99 cm) and natural level (mean \pm SE; average APR for all males = 684.21 \pm 41.67 cm, within-pair difference of APR = 112.27 ± 18.93 cm moved) in APR. For male pair formation, we did not use the males showing the highest inconsistency values during boldness tests (N = 11) in order to efficiently manipulate male behaviour. Therefore, the number of males tested for boldness ($N_{males} = 71$) was higher than the number of males used to form male pairs ($N_{pairs} = 30$, $N_{males} = 60$). Males were further matched for size as closely as possible (mean ± SE difference in standard length = 0.11 ± 0.02 cm) and for family.

Our manipulations during the observation phase were effective in manipulating behavioural inconsistency: the inconsistent male showed significantly higher inconsistency than the consistent male in a pair (see Supplemental Material 2 and Supplemental Material 3 for method validation). Further, apparently consistent and inconsistent males did not differ in their apparent level of APR (see Supplemental Material 2 and Supplemental Material 3). For our manipulation of the behavioural level, we could confirm that males in the high temperature treatment showed higher APR compared to males in the medium temperature treatment. However, the low and medium temperature treatment males did not differ in their level of apparent APR. Therefore, we restricted the analysis of female preference for the apparent level to mate choice trials where males in the high vs. medium temperature treatment were presented (during the first mate choice trial); that is, all first trials containing low vs. medium temperature treatments were excluded (N = 30 preference assessments were excluded; resulting in N =30 remaining preference assessments). Further, we removed all mate choice trials from the data set where the behavioural manipulation via ambient water temperature was not successful; i.e. in some mate choice trials, the apparently bold male showed a higher level of APR than the apparently shy male (excluded trials: N = 10 out of 30 trials; N = 20 remaining trials) or the apparently consistent male showed higher inconsistency than the apparently inconsistent male (excluded trials: N = 22out of 60 trials; N = 38 remaining trials).

The apparent level of male APR (assessed as outlined in Boldness Test) exhibited during the first test period of the observation phase highly correlated with their apparent level during the second test period of the observation phase (linear mixed-effect model with male APR of the first test period as dependent variable, male APR of the second test period as fixed effect, and male ID as well as mate choice trial number (first or second) as random terms; $\chi^2_1 = 56.918$, P < 0.0001, intercept ± SE = 333.278 cm, coefficient ± SE = 0.720 ± 0.083 cm; N = 120 test periods of 60 mate trials). However, males choice were significantly more active (exhibited higher APR values) during the first test period of the observation phase compared to the second test period (linear mixed-effect model with male APR as dependent variable, test period (first or second) as fixed effect, and male ID and mate choice trial number (first or second) as random terms; χ^2_1 = 7.086, P = 0.0008, intercept ± SE = 1051.01 cm, coefficient \pm SE = -87.66 \pm 32.61 cm; N = 240 test periods of 60 mate choice trials). Due to this behavioural difference, we did not use the average male APR over both test periods, but kept these two scores of an observation phase separately for analyses.

We calculated male apparent inconsistency (absolute difference in apparent APR between first and second mate choice trial) from the female's perspective. That is, we calculated two different scores of male apparent inconsistency, one score for each female of a particular mate choice trial. Each score was based on the very behaviour the female could observe (a female could only observe one male during the first test period and the other one during the second test period). For each male, we thus calculated one score of apparent inconsistency based on the two first observation phase test periods of each

mate choice trial and the other score based on the two second observation phase test periods (the order in which a female could observe a male was consistent between the two mate choice trials).

DATA ANALYSES

General details

We performed all data analyses using R version 3.4.1 (R Core Team 2017). If not stated otherwise, LMMs (linear mixedeffects models) were fitted using the Ime4 package (Bates et al. 2014). Models were step-wise simplified using backward model selection starting with the least significant terms. Model assumptions were tested visually using residual and normal q-q plots. For fixed effects, we calculated partial R² with CL (confidence level) using the r2glmm package (Jaeger 2016). For insignificant fixed effects, R^2 was based on the model before the term was dropped. For all preference analyses, female mating preference was arcsine square-root transformed for normality. Predictor variables z-transformed for were standardisation using the GenABEL package (GenABEL project developers 2013). We checked for collinearity between predictors using Spearman rank correlations (Dormann et al. 2013).

Personality assessments in experiments 1 and 2

To test for consistent personality differences among individuals, repeatability of aggression and boldness was estimated for males (aggression: N = 96; boldness: N =71) and females (aggression: N = 48; boldness: N = 60) separately by fitting LMMs with ID as random term using the rptR package (Stoffel et al. 2017) (bootstrapping runs = 1000; permutations = 1000). We further tested for a sex difference in the level of natural aggression and boldness by fitting one LMM to each of the two behaviours (aggression: N = 288 of 144 individuals: boldness: Ν 262 measurements of 131 individuals; two measurements per individual). We included sex as fixed term and ID as random term in the model. To test for a sex difference in inconsistency, we fitted an LM (linear model) behaviour to male and female per inconsistency (one inconsistency measure per individual: aggression: N = 144;boldness: N = 131) with sex as predictor variable.

Experiment 1: Female choice for male apparent aggression

tested for a directional female We preference for either apparent highaggression or apparently consistent males by testing for a deviation from random choice (female preference = 0.50) using a null model approach. For each of the two opponent treatments (the level and consistency treatment) separately, we ran a null model with female preference for either the apparent high-aggression male (N = 33mate choice trials) or the apparently consistent male (N = 43 mate choice trials) as the response variable. As random terms, we included male mate choice trial number and female mate choice trial number. A directional preference would be indicated if the observed mean with 95% CI (confidence interval) does not include 0.50.

To test whether male-female behavioural (dis-) similarity had an effect on female preference, we first calculated relative similarity in the level and consistency of aggression between the female and the two paired stimulus males (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer and Schuett 2018). More specifically, we subtracted the similarity (absolute value of the difference in average level or consistency, respectively) between the female and the respective high-aggression/consistent male of a pair from the similarity between the female and the low-aggression/inconsistent male. Thus, for positive values of relative similarity, the female's similarity with the highaggression/consistent male was higher than the female's similarity with the lowaggression/inconsistent male and vice versa. We calculated relative similarity (for level and consistency, respectively) for both male natural behaviour and male apparent behaviour, resulting in four measures of male-female behavioural similarity; namely, relative similarity in the apparent level of aggression, relative similarity in the apparent consistency of aggression, relative similarity in the natural level of aggression, and relative similarity in the natural consistency of aggression.

For the level treatment, we fitted an LMM on female preference for the apparent high-aggression male (N = 33), with relative similarity in apparent level of aggression as fixed effect. We further included natural level of aggression and relative similarity in natural consistency as covariates. We did not include relative similarity in apparent consistency because this would be the same value for all individuals. As random terms, we included male and female mate choice trial number. For the consistency treatment, we fitted an LMM with female preference for apparently consistent males (N = 43) as the response variable and included relative similarity in apparent consistency as fixed effect and relative similarity in natural consistency and relative similarity in the natural aggression level as covariates. Again, we used the same random terms as above (male and female mate choice trial number).

Experiment 2: Female choice for male apparent boldness

We assessed female preference for the level of apparent male boldness using the respective first mate choice trial only. The second mate choice trial was not used to test female preference for the apparent level of behaviour to avoid an interference with previously received information gained during the first mate choice trial. Female preference assessed during the second mate choice test was used to test for an effect of male apparent inconsistency (difference in apparent APR between the first and second mate choice trial) on female mate choice.

We tested for a directional female preference for the apparently bold or apparently consistent male by fitting a null model (please see '*Experiment 1: Female choice for male apparent aggression*') to the data for each of these two target groups. As random term, we included male pair ID (each pair was used to simultaneously test two females).

To test whether female preference was affected by (dis-) similarity in the apparent level of behaviour, we fitted an LMM on female preference for the apparently bold male. As fixed effects, we included in the model relative similarity in the apparent and in the natural level of boldness and the relative similarity in the natural consistency of boldness. Also, we included the difference in the apparent level of aggression between the paired stimulus males as fixed effect to control for the behavioural contrast. We did not include relative similarity in apparent consistency because female preference for the apparent level was assessed prior to the consistency

manipulation. As random term, we included male pair ID. For details on the calculation of relative similarities, see 'Experiment 1: choice Female for male apparent aggression'. To test for an effect of (dis-) similarity in apparent consistency on female preference, we fitted a similar LMM. The dependent variable was female preference for the apparently consistent male and, as fixed effects, we included relative similarity in the apparent consistency, relative similarity in the natural consistency, relative similarity in the apparent level (average over the first and second mate choice trial), relative similarity in the natural level of boldness, and male difference in apparent consistency. Again, we included male pair ID as random term.

RESULTS

Experiment 1: Female choice for male apparent aggression

The natural levels of male and female behaviour aggressive were highly repeatable (males: $R \pm SE = 0.710 \pm 0.050$, CI [0.598, 0.795], N = 96 males; females: R ± SE = 0.684 ± 0.078, CI [0.511, 0.808], N = 48; Table 1). Further, males and females were equally aggressive, but males tended to be more consistent in their level of aggression compared to females (Table 1). We found no deviation from random female preference for either the level or consistency of male apparent aggression (Figure 3a; for statistics see Supplemental Material 4). Similarly, we found no effect of relative similarity in the level and consistency of apparent or natural aggression on female preference (Figure 3b, c; for statistics see Supplemental Material 5). However, there was a strong trend of female preference decreasing with increasing relative similarity

Table 1. Results for sex differences in the level (LMMs) and inconsistency (LMs) of aggression (mean distance to an animated same-sex and same-size opponent) and boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) in experiment 1 and 2. Significant effects highlighted in bold.

Experiment	Trait		N (trials)	Estimate ± SE (cm)	Test statistic	df	P-value	R² [CL]
1	Aggression	Level	288	Males: 13.49 ± 1.36	$\chi^2 = 2.415$	1	0.120	0.014 [0.000, 0.053]
				Females: 15.61 ± 1.11				
		Inconsistency	144	Males: 4.63 ± 0.72	F = 3.313	1	0.071	0.023 [0.000, 0.094]
				Females: 5.94 ± 0.59				
2	Boldness	Level	262	Males: 682.73 ± 56.32	χ ² = 21.296	1	< 0.0001	0.129 [0.064, 0.210]
				Females: 411.88 ± 41.47				
		Inconsistency	131	Males: 426.39 ± 62.52	F = 1.877	1	0.173	0.014 0.000, 0.081]
				Females: 227.55 ± 33.75				

in natural consistency of aggression (for statistics see Supplemental Material 5).

Experiment 2: Female choice for male apparent boldness

Male and female APR levels were highly repeatable (males: $R \pm SE = 0.637 \pm 0.071$, CI [0.470, 0.752], N = 71; females: R ± SE = 0.743 ± 0.060 , CI [0.605, 0.840], N = 60; Table 1). Males were more active than females when the animated predator was present, though the sexes did not differ in behavioural consistency (Table 1). Females did not show an overall directional preference for the apparent level or consistency of male boldness (Figure 4a; Supplemental Material 4). Female preference for the apparently bold male significantly increased with within-male pair difference in the apparent level, such that the larger the difference in male apparent boldness, the greater was the female preference for the bold-appearing male (Figure 5; Supplemental Material 6). The difference in male apparent consistency did not affect female preference (Supplemental Material 6) and there was no effect of relative similarity in apparent/natural boldness (level and consistency) on female preference (Figure 4b-c; Supplemental Material 6).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we found no effect of apparent male aggression on female choice. Similarly, apparent male boldness did not choice, affect female though female preference for the apparent bold male increased the larger the difference in the apparent boldness level between paired stimulus males. Further, there was no effect of natural male aggression/boldness on female choice in the two experiments. In experiment 1, female preference tended to decrease with increasing relative similarity in natural consistency of aggression. Males and females showed stable personality variation in both natural aggression and boldness. The sexes were equally aggressive, but males tended to be more consistent in their level of aggression compared to females. Also, males were more active than females, in the presence of



Figure 3. No female preference for apparent high-aggression or apparently consistent males (a) in experiment 1. Further, female preference was not affected by relative similarity in the apparent level (b) or consistency (c) of aggression. (a-c) Dotted line indicates random female choice. (a) Boxplot with 1.5 interquartile ranges, medians (-) and means (\$).

the animated predator, but the sexes did not differ in their consistency of boldness.

The absence of a direct effect of apparent behaviour in both experiments may be explained by at least two possible reasons. First, there may not be a causal relationship between the two behavioural traits and female choice. This further implies that the previously found association of natural male aggression (Scherer et al. 2018) and boldness (Scherer et al. 2017b) with female mating preference in the rainbow krib were caused by a correlation of the behavioural traits with other traits that are important during mate choice, such as colouration (Godin and Dugatkin 1996; Mafli et al. 2011). However, rainbow kribs provide extensive parental care and both aggression and boldness generally affect the style and amount of care given by parents in many species (reviewed in Chira

2014). In the rainbow krib, territorial breeding pairs guard their fry (direct care) them and protect from conand heterospecific intruders (parental defence) for several weeks. Considering that such parental activities are crucial to the reproductive success of (bi-) parental species (e.g. Clutton-Brock 1991), it seems unlikely that there is no causal link between either of the two behavioural traits and mate choice in our model species.

Second, there may be a causal link between the two behavioural traits and female choice but our behavioural manipulations were effective not in revealing it. That is, in each of the two experiments presented here, we aimed to manipulate apparent male behaviour by addressing a single variable. In experiment 1, apparent male aggression was manipulated by fixing a male's average



Figure 4. No female preference for apparently bold or consistent males (a) in experiment 2. Further, female preference was not affected by relative similarity in the apparent level (b) or consistency (c) of boldness. (a-c) Dotted line indicates random female choice. (a) Boxplot with 1.5 interquartile ranges, medians (-) and means (\Diamond).

distance to an opponent. In experiment 2, apparent male boldness was manipulated using a gradient in ambient water temperature. Natural male aggression and boldness could still be expressed via fin postures or body colouration. Fish widely use their fins as a communication channel: aggressiveness is mediated using fin displays (e.g. Riebli et al. 2011) while clamped fins signal anxiety or discomfort (U. Scherer, personal observation). Rainbow kribs can quickly change their body colouration (U. Scherer, personal observation). The expression of aggression is usually associated with a strong boost in colourful body pigmentation, but when encountering a potential threat the fish can become very pale or dark in their overall colour appearance (U. Scherer, personal observation). However, the paired stimulus males used for a mate choice trial were

always matched for natural behaviour (and family) as closely as possible. Hence, we would not expect much difference in fin postures or colouration between the two paired stimulus males, which in turn does not leave much room for mate choice based on natural male behaviour. In addition, a discrepancy in apparent and natural male behaviour may provide the female with conflicting information that counterbalance each other, resolving into random choice with regard to male behaviour.

In experiment 2, we found an effect of within-male pair contrast in the apparent level of boldness on female preference (the larger the difference the higher female preference for the apparently bold male), supporting the possibility that there is a causal link between boldness and female choice. The direction of effect indicates a general female preference for bolder males,


Figure 5. Effect of the within-male pair difference in the apparent APR level on female preference.

which may have several adaptive advantages. A higher level of boldness is associated with increased reproductive success (in the zebrafish, Danio rerio, and in the largemouth bass, **Micropterus** salmoides; Ariyomo and Watt 2012; Ballew et al. 2017), faster decision making (in threespined sticklebacks, Gasterosteus aculeatus; Mamuneas et al. 2015), higher foraging success (in guppies, Poecilia reticulata; Dyer et al. 2008), larger body size (Brachyrhaphis episcopi; Brown et al. 2007), and a higher amount of parental provisioning in terms of fin digging (in the convict cichlid, Archocentrus nigrofasciatus; Zworykin and Budaev 2000). However, a directional preference seemingly conflicts with the result of our correlative mate choice study (Scherer et al. 2017b) where we found a disassortative female preference for male boldness (i.e. females preferred males of a level of boldness). dis-similar This discrepancy in the direction of effect found may be attributed to the fact that, in the present study, males were generally bolder compared to females. Thus, females were often more similar to the apparently shy male than to the apparently bold male (indicated by negative relative similarity values). In a mate choice trial with such a

similarity distribution, a female would be expected to prefer the bold male irrespectively of whether the underlying preference pattern is of dis-assortative and directional nature. Thus, female preference for bolder males in the present study does not exclude dis-assortment. Possibly, there was not enough variation in relative behavioural similarity to detect disassortment (we often obtained negative values for relative similarity in the apparent behavioural level). Our result also indicates that the apparent behavioural contrast created between the paired stimulus males was not large enough to provoke a response in female preference (at least for part of the paired stimulus males). As above, possibly conflicting mentioned information between apparent and natural male boldness may necessitate a larger difference in the apparent behaviour in order to overpower other signals.

Notably, natural male aggression/boldness also did not affect female preference, though both traits have been shown to be important in mate choice of female rainbow kribs (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer et al. 2018). This is not surprising since we matched paired stimulus males for their natural level and consistency of behaviour (see above). The difference in their natural behaviour was rather low and should not further affect female preference here. However, in experiment 1, malefemale similarity in natural consistency tended to affect female preference, which indicates that natural male behaviour could at least party be sensed by females (e.g. through body colouration or fin postures, see above).

Male and female natural aggressiveness did not differ from each other, which is consistent with the species' biology: both sexes are territorial. However, males tended to show higher behavioural consistency. Typically, in cichlids, it can be

74 CHAPTER 4

observed that males do а greater proportion of parental defence behaviours than females (which in turn provide more direct care) (Itzkowitz 1984; Lavery and Reebs 1994; McKaye and Murry 2008). Thus, male aggressiveness might be better conserved than female aggressiveness due to its higher relevance during parental care (reviewed in Schuett et al. 2010). Further, males showed higher activity levels when being exposed to an animated predator compared to females. This behavioural difference may be caused by а morphological difference between the sexes: male rainbow kribs are generally larger than females and activity was positively correlated with body size (U. Scherer, J.-G. J. Godin and W. Schuett, unpublished data).

Taken together, we did not find a direct effect of apparent male behaviour on female choice, but our data suggest that the contrast in apparent male behaviour either was not large enough or was not sufficiently distinct from natural male behaviour (at least in experiment 2) to reveal such an effect if one exists. Future studies may follow up on behavioural manipulation via our temperature gradient using a more refined methodology. would This be verv interesting as we did not exploit the full range of our species' temperature tolerance, especially for mate choice trials testing for an effect of the apparent behavioural level wherein we only used a relatively low between-treatment contrast (which allowed us to manipulate behavioural consistency in choice subsequent mate trials). Furthermore, future directions may involve digital methods that provide a powerful tool to specifically manipulate behaviour. For example, Gierszewski et al. (2018) provide a software to create 3D fish animations where, among others, the swimming pattern of individual fish can be customized. Finally, we want to emphasize that the usage of behavioural manipulations is essential to answering current hypotheses regarding the evolution of stable personality variation. Although the precise manipulation of specific behavioural traits is not trivial, there are several promising options that are worth exploring.

REFERENCES

- Ariyomo TO, Carter M, Watt PJ (2013) Heritability of boldness and aggressiveness in the zebrafish. Behavior Genetics 43:161-167.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2012) The effect of variation in boldness and aggressiveness on the reproductive success of zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 83:41-46.
- Ballew NG, Mittelbach GG, Scribner KT (2017) Fitness consequences of boldness in juvenile and adult largemouth bass. The American Naturalist 189:396-406.
- Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2014) Ime4: Linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4.
- Bierbach D, Sassmannshausen V, Streit B, Arias-Rodriguez L, Plath M (2013) Females prefer males with superior fighting abilities but avoid sexually harassing winners when eavesdropping on male fights. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 67:675-683.
- Brown C, Jones F, Braithwaite VA (2007) Correlation between boldness and body mass in natural populations of the poeciliid *Brachyrhaphis episcopi*. Journal of Fish Biology 71:1590-1601.
- Bshary R, Wickler W, Fricke H (2001) Fish cognition: A primate's eye view. Animal Cognition 5:1-13.
- Cain KE, Ketterson ED (2013) Costs and benefits of competitive traits in females: Aggression, maternal care and reproductive success. PLOS ONE 8:e77816.
- Castonguay M, Cyr DG (1998) Effects on temperature on spontaneous and thyroxinestimulated locomotor activity of Atlantic cod. Journal of Fish Biology 53:303-313.
- Chira A (2014) How does parental personality influence offspring quality in animals? Annals of Forest Research 57:347-362.
- Clutton-Brock TH (1991) The evolution of parental care. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Cornuau JH, Keddar I, Ihle M, Motreuil S, Cezilly F (2011) Rapid

assessment of female preference for male size predicts subsequent choice of spawning partner in a socially monogamous cichlid fish. Comptes Rendus Biologies 334:906-910.

- Dingemanse NJ, Réale D (2005) Natural selection and animal personality. Behaviour 142:1165-1190.
- Dormann CF et al. (2013) Collinearity: A review of methods to deal with it and a simulation study evaluating their performance. Ecography 36:27-46.
- Dosen LD, Montgomerie R (2004) Female size influences mate preferences of male guppies. Ethology 110:245-255.
- Doutrelant C, McGregor PK (2000) Eavesdropping and mate choice in female fighting fish. Behaviour 137:1655-1669.
- Dyer JRG, Croft DP, Morrell LJ, Krause J (2008) Shoal composition determines foraging success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 20:165-171.
- Forsatkar MN, Nematollahi MA, Biro PA, Beckmann C (2016) Individual boldness traits influenced by temperature in male Siamese fighting fish. Physiology & Behavior 165:267-272.
- GenABEL project developers (2013) GenABEL: Genome-wide SNP association analysis. R package version 1.8-0.
- Gierszewski S, Baker D, Müller K, Hütwohl JM, Kuhnert KD, Witte K (2018) Using the FishSim animation toolchain to investigate fish behavior: A case study on mate-choice copying In sailfin mollies. J Vis Exp 141:e58435, doi:58410.53791/58435.
- Godin J-GJ, Dugatkin LA (1996) Female mating preference for bold males in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:10262-10267.
- Gosling SD (2001) From mice to men: What can we learn about personality from animal research? Psychological Bulletin 127:45-86.
- Herb BM, Biron SA, Kidd MR (2003) Courtship by subordinate male siamese fighting fish, *Betta splendens*: Their response to eavesdropping and naive females. Behaviour 140:71-78.
- Hoysak DJ, Godin J-GJ (2007) Repeatability of male mate choice in the mosquitofish, *Gambusia holbrooki*. Ethology 113:1007-1018.
- Itzkowitz M (1984) Parental division of labor in a monogomous fish. Behaviour 89:251-260.
- Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Jeswiet SB, Godin J-GJ (2011) Validation of a method for quantifying male mating

preferences in the guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*). Ethology 117:422-429.

- Kniel N, Durler C, Hecht I, Heinbach V, Zimmermann L, Witte K (2015) Novel mate preference through mate-choice copying in zebra finches: Sexes differ. Behavioral Ecology 26:647-655.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Laubu C, Schweitzer C, Motreuil S, Louâpre P, Dechaume-Moncharmont F-X (2017) Mate choice based on behavioural type: Do convict cichlids prefer similar partners? Animal Behaviour 126:281-291.
- Lavery RJ, Reebs SG (1994) Effect of mate removal on current and subsequent parental care in the convict cichlid (Pisces: Cichlidae). Ethology 97:265-277.
- Mafli A, Wakamatsu K, Roulin A (2011) Melaninbased coloration predicts aggressiveness and boldness in captive eastern Hermann's tortoises. Animal Behaviour 81:859-863.
- Mamuneas D, Spence AJ, Manica A, King AJ (2015) Bolder stickleback fish make faster decisions, but they are not less accurate. Behavioural Ecology 26:91-96.
- McKaye KR, Murry BA (2008) Sex role differentiation brood in defense bv Nicaraguan cichlid fish, Amphilophus xiloanensis. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.
- Ophir AG, Galef BG (2003) Female Japanese quail that 'eavesdrop' on fighting males prefer losers to winners. Animal Behaviour 66:399-407.
- Patrick SC, Charmantier A, Weimerskirch H (2013) Differences in boldness are repeatable and heritable in a long-lived marine predator. Ecology and Evolution 3:4291-4299.
- Pogány Á, Vincze E, Szurovecz Z, Kosztolányi A, Barta Z, Székely T, Riebel K (2018) Personality assortative female mating preferences in a songbird. Behaviour 155:481-503.
- Poschadel JR, Plath M, Schlupp I (2009) Divergent female mating preference in a clonal fish. acta ethologica 12:55-60.
- R Core Team (2017) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, available online at https://www.Rproject.org/.

- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ (2007) Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Riebli T, Avgan B, Bottini AM, Duc C, Taborsky M, Heg D (2011) Behavioural type affects dominance and growth in staged encounters of cooperatively breeding cichlids. Animal Behaviour 81:313-323.
- Scherer U, Godin J-GJ, Schuett W (2017a) Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences
 A case study with a West African cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Ethology 123:560-570.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2017b) Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness. Animal Behaviour 128:117-124.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2018) Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid. PLOS ONE 13:e0195766.
- Scherer U, Schuett W (2018) No male mate choice for female boldness in a bi-parental West African cichlid, the rainbow krib (*Pelvicachromis pulcher*). PeerJ 6:e5373.
- Schlupp I, Marler C, Ryan MJ (1994) Benefit to male sailfin mollies of mating with heterospecific females. Science 263:373-374.
- Schlupp I, Waschulewski M, Ryan MJ (1999) Female preferences for naturally-occurring novel male traits. Behaviour 136:519-527.
- Schlüter A, Parzefall J, Schlupp I (1998) Female preference for symmetrical vertical bars in male sailfin mollies. Animal Behaviour 56:147-153.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011a) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.

- Schuett W, Godin J-GJ, Dall SRX (2011b) Do female zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, choose their mates based on their 'personality'? Ethology 117:908-917.
- Schuett W, Nava TF, Rahmlow N, Scherer U (2017) Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid. Behaviour 154:387-402.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2008) Fitness consequences of personality: A meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Spoon TR, Millam JR, Owings DH (2006) The importance of mate behavioural compatibility in parenting and reproductive success by cockatiels, *Nymphicus hollandicus*. Animal Behaviour 71:315-326.
- Stoffel MA, Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2017) rptR: Repeatability estimation and variance decomposition by generalized linear mixedeffects models. 8:1639–1644.
- Teyssier A, Bestion E, Richard M, Cote J (2014) Partners' personality types and mate preferences: Predation risk matters. Behavioral Ecology 25:723-733.
- Thünken T, Bakker TC, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.
- Williams TH, Mendelson TC (2010) Behavioral isolation based on visual signals in a sympatric pair of darter species. Ethology 116:1038-1049.
- Witte K, Godin J-GJ (2010) Mate choice copying and mate quality bias: Are they different processes? Behavioral Ecology 21:193-194.
- Zworykin DD, Budaev SV (2000) Parental brood provisioning as a component of parental care in neotropical cichlid fishes (Perciformes: Cichlidae). Journal of Ichthyology 40:S271-S280.

Validation of behavioural manipulations in experiment 1: Comparison of female preference in the treatment vs. control condition

A difference in female preference between opponent (level and consistency treatment) and respective no-opponent control trials (level control and consistency control treatment) would validate that female preference depended on a male's apparent distance towards the opponent and not on male position independent of an opponent's presence. We tested for a difference in female preference in the level and level control treatment by fitting an LMM to female preference for the apparent high-aggression male as the response variable (N = 73) with treatment (level and level control) as fixed effect. We further included female ID, male ID, male mate choice trial number, and female mate choice trial number as random effects. However, a significant difference would only be expected for a directional female preference for/against male apparent aggression. If female preference depends on behavioural (dis-) similarity, we would expect the treatment effect to depend on female behaviour. Therefore, we further included an interaction between the treatment and female aggression level into the above model. Please note, we were only interested in the interaction term (and the main effect 'treatment') and thus did not test for an effect of female aggression level alone. For the manipulation of behavioural consistency, we fitted an LMM to female preference for the apparent consistent male as the response variable (N = 83). Similarly to the above model, we included the treatment (consistency and consistency control) and female inconsistency in interaction with the treatment as fixed effects. We used the same random effects as above. There was no difference in female preference for male apparent aggression between opponent and respective no-opponent control trials (Table 1).

Response	Fixed effect	N (trials)	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	χ ²	ď	f P- value	R² e [CL]	
Preference	Treatment			Level control: 0.802 ± 0.030	0.470	1	0.493	0.006	
high		73		Level: 0.777 ± 0.040				[0.000, 0.092]	
male	Treatment : female level		0.801 ± 0.030 -0.022 ± 0.037		0.342	1	0.559	0.005 [0.000, 0.087]	
	e Treatment t 83			Consistency control: 0.792 ± 0.033	0.000	4	0.000	0.000	
Preference apparent consistent male				Consistency: 0.795 ± 0.037			0.923	[0.000, 0.060]	
	Treatment : female consistency		0.795 ± 0.036	0.021 ± 0.033	0.438	1	0.508	0.004 [0.000, 0.076]	

Table 1. Results of LMMs testing for an effect of relative similarities (rS) on female preference for male apparent aggression in experiment 1. Female preference was arcsine square-root transformed for analysis, intercepts and estimates are not back-transformed.

-

Validation of behavioural manipulations in experiment 2: Effect of the ambient water temperature on individual activity under simulated predation risk

In order to verify our behavioural manipulations via ambient water temperature, we tested for an effect of treatment temperatures on male apparent boldness (measured as activity under simulated predation risk, hereafter APR). We expected (a) male apparent level of behaviour to increase with increasing water temperature and (b) male apparent inconsistency of be higher for males that were exposed to different treatment temperatures (inconsistency treatment) compared to males that were kept in the same temperature regime throughout (consistency treatment). Further, (c) we expected the average behavioural level between males in the consistency vs. inconsistency treatment not to differ from each other.

(a) Validation for the manipulation of male apparent level of boldness

To test for an effect of the treatment temperature on male apparent level of boldness, we fitted an LMM to male APR shown during the observation phases of mate choice trials (N = 120observation phase video recordings, obtained from 60 paired stimulus males in 30 mate choice trials). Please note that we obtained two measures of male APR per mate choice trial, one for each of the two recording periods (please see main text). We only included data obtained during the first mate choice trial because behavioural data obtained during the second mate choice test were not part of the assessment of female preference for male behavioural level. We included the treatment (low, medium or high water temperature; N = 30, 60, and 30 male videos, respectively) as fixed effect and the observation phase recording period (first or second) and male ID as a random effect in the model. For pairwise post-hoc group comparisons (P-value correction using the false discovery rate after Benjamin and Hochberg (1995)), we used the "multcomp" package (Hothorn et al. 2008). We found the level of male APR to be significantly affected by the test condition (LMM; $\chi^2 = 11.954$, P = 0.003; N = 120) (Table 1; Supplemental material 3): male APR in the high-temperature treatment was significantly higher compared to the low- and medium-temperature treatments, which were not significantly different from each other.

(b) Validation for the manipulation of male behavioural inconsistency

To test the manipulation of male apparent inconsistency, we fitted an LMM to male inconsistency assessed during the observation phases of mate choice trials (N = 120 inconsistency measurements obtained from 60 males during the observation phases of 30 mate choice trials). We calculated two inconsistencies per male, each one based on either the two first or the two second recording periods of mate choice trials. These two values for male apparent inconsistency are meaningful because they reflect the female's perspective (a female could

Personality component	Pairwise comparison	N (videos)	Estimate ± SE (cm)	z-Value	P- value
	Low - medium temperature		121.70 ± 82.88	1.468	0.142
Behavioural level	Low - high temperature	120	-341.21 ± 95.70	-3.565	0.001
	Medium - high temperature		-219.52 ±+ 82.88	-2.649	0.012
Behavioural inconsistency	Consistency - inconsistency treatment	120	144.09 ± 57.39	2.511	0.012

Table 1. Results for post-hoc pairwise group comparisons of male level and inconsistency of APR shown in the different temperature treatments. Estimates represent the difference between the two treatments being compared.

observe a particular male either during the two first or during the two second observation phase recording periods). We included the treatment (inconsistency treatment: N = 60, consistency treatment: N = 60) as fixed effect and male ID as random effect in the model. We found male inconsistency to be significantly affected by the treatment (LMM; χ^2 = 5.994, P = 0.014; N = 120) (Table 1; Supplemental Material 3). Males of the inconsistency treatment were significantly more inconsistent compared to males of the consistency treatment.

(c) Difference in the behavioural level between consistent and inconsistent males

We further tested for a difference in the apparent APR level between apparent consistent and inconsistent males. To do this, we fitted an LMM to the apparent APR level of both consistent and inconsistent males (N_{consistent} = 30 males, N_{inconsistent} = 30 males, N_{total} = 240 measurements, each male was scored four times: two mate choice trials, each one including a first and second observation phase recording period). We included male consistency treatment (consistent or inconsistent) as a fixed effect and male ID, observation phase recording period (first or second) and trial number (first or second mate choice trial) as random effects in the model. Apparent consistent and inconsistent males did not differ in their apparent APR (LMM; consistency treatment estimate ± SE = 893.21 ± 39.16 cm, inconsistency treatment estimate ± SE = 945.81 ± 95.38 cm, χ^2 = 0.895, P = 0.344; N = 240).

References

Benjamin Y, Hochberg Y (1995) Controlling the false discovery rate: A practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Methodological) banner 57:289-300.

Hothorn T, Bretz F, Westfall P (2008) Simultaneous inference in general parametric models. Biometrical Journal 50:346-363.

Validation of behavioural manipulations in experiment 1: Comparison of female preference in the treatment vs. control condition



Supplemental Material 3. Graphical illustration for the method validation in experiment 2 (see Supplemental Material 2 for the statistical analysis). Effect of the temperature treatments on the (a) level and (b) inconsistency of male APR. Significances for pairwise comparisons: "n.s." (not significant), "*" (P < 0.05), "**" (P < 0.01). Boxes with median (-) and mean (\Diamond), whiskers represent 1.5 interquartile ranges.

Supplemental Material 4. Results for LMMs to test for a deviation from female random choice for the level and consistency of male apparent aggression (mean distance to an animated same-sex and same-size opponent) and boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) in experiment 1 and 2.

Exporimont	Posponso	N	Female prefer square root t	ence arcsine- ransformed	Female preference back transformed		
Experiment	Keshouse	(trials)	Intercept ± SE	95 % CI	Intercept	95 % CI	
	Preference apparent high-aggression male	33	0.772 ± 0.031	[0.711, 0.865]	0.487 ± 0.001	[0.415, 0.579]	
1	Preference apparently consistent male (aggression)	43	0.789 ± 0.027	[0.721, 0.859]	0.503 ± 0.001	[0.435, 0.573]	
2	Preference apparently bold male 17		0.771 ± 0.027	[0.715, 0.826]	0.485 ± 0.485	[0.430, 0.541]	
2	Preference apparently consistent male (boldness)	34	0.784 ± 0.022	[0.741, 0.827]	0.498 ± 0.001	[0.455, 0.542]	

Supplemental Material 5. Results of LMMs testing for an effect of relative similarities (rS) on female preference for male apparent aggression in experiment 1. Female preference data were arcsine square-root transformed for analysis; intercepts and estimates are not back-transformed.

Response	Fixed effect	N (trials)	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	χ²	df	P- value	R² [CL]
Preference apparent high aggression male	rS apparent level		0.777 ± 0.035	0.017 ± 0.031	0.288	1	0.591	0.036 [0.000, 0.246]
	rS natural level	33	0.777 ± 0.035	-0.006 ± 0.033	0.028	1	0.867	0.000 [0.001, 0.151]
	rS natural consistency		0.776 ± 0.034	0.034 ± 0.030	1.053	1	0.305	0.036 [0.000, 0.246]
Preference apparent consistent male (aggression)	rS apparent consistency		0.788 ± 0.024	-0.004 ± 0.024	0.031	1	0.861	0.001 [0.000, 0.117]
	rS natural consistency 43		0.788 ± 0.025	-0.047 ± 0.023	3.763	1	0.052	0.084 [0.001, 0.289]
	rS natural level		0.788 ± 0.024	0.037 ± 0.023	2.358	1	0.125	0.057 [0.000, 0.248]

Supplemental Material 6. Results of LMMs testing for an effect of relative similarities (rS) and male behavioural difference on female preferences for male apparent boldness in experiment 2. Female preference was arcsine square-root transformed for analysis, intercepts and estimates are not back-transformed. Significant effects highlighted in bold.

Response	Fixed effect	N (trials)	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	χ²	df	P- value	R ² [CL]
	rS apparent level		0.771 ± 0.022	0.009 ± 0.029	0.101	1	0.751	0.006 [0.000, 0.296]
Preference apparent bold male	rS natural level	17	0.771 ± 0.022	-0.001 ± 0.024	0.000	1	0.981	0.000 [0.000, 0.277]
	Difference apparent level	17	0.771 ± 0.023	0.061 ± 0.023	5.638	1	0.018	0.295 [0.025, 0.638]
	rS natural consistency		0.771 ± 0.023	0.014 ± 0.023	0.337	1	0.562	0.021 [0.000, 0.333]
	rS apparent consistency		0.784 ± 0.021	0.025 ± 0.022	1.288	1	0.256	0.038 0.000, 0.246]
Preference apparent consistent male (boldness)	rS natural consistency		0.784 ± 0.021	-0.009 ± 0.023	0.153	1	0.696	0.000 [0.000, 0.161]
	Difference apparent consistency	34	0.784 ± 0.021	-0.042 ± 0.034	1.481	1	0.224	0.044 [0.000, 0.256]
	rS apparent level		0.784 ± 0.021	0.017 ± 0.023	0.525	1	0.469	0.016 [0.000, 0.195]
	rS natural level		0.784 ± 0.021	0.003 ± 0.023	0.015	1	0.902	0.000 [0.000, 0.145]

CHAPTER 5

No male mate choice for female boldness in a bi-parental West African cichlid, the rainbow krib (*Pelvicachromis pulcher*)

Ulrike Scherer, and Wiebke Schuett Published 2018 in *PeerJ* 6:e5373. DOI: 10.7717/peerj.5373

ABSTRACT

Background. In many species, males have a lower reproductive investment than females and are therefore assumed to increase their fitness with a high number of matings rather than by being choosy. However, in bi-parental species, also males heavily invest into reproduction. Here, reproductive success largely depends on costly parental care; with style and amount of parental effort in several cases being associated with personality differences (i.e., consistent between-individual differences in behaviour). Nonetheless, very little is known about the effect of personality differences on (male) mate choice in bi-parental species.

Methods. In the present study, we tested male mate choice for the level and consistency of female boldness in the rainbow krib, *Pelviachromis pulcher*, a bi-parental and territorial West African cichlid. Individual boldness was assumed to indicate parental quality because it affects parental defence behaviour. For all males and females, boldness was assessed twice as the activity under simulated predation risk. Mate choice trials were conducted in two steps. First, we let a male observe two females expressing their boldness. Then, the male could choose between these two females in a standard mate choice test.

Results. We tested for a male preference for behavioural (dis-) similarity vs. a directional preference for boldness but our data support the absence of effects of male and/or female boldness (level and consistency) on male mating preference.

Discussion. Our results suggest female personality differences in boldness may not be selected for via male mate choice.

INTRODUCTION

Ever since Darwin, female mate choice has received extensive attention in sexual selection studies though male mate choice has long been overlooked (Arnaud and Haubruge 1998; Herdman et al. 2004). Males were assumed not to be choosy of their low reproductive because investment: the production of tiny sperm is less costly than the production of large oocytes allowing males to increase their fitness through a high number of matings rather than through choosiness (Bateman 1948; Kokko and Jennions 2003; Trivers 1972). However, male investment into reproduction is not as low as previously presumed; the production of sperm, especially when produced in a large amount, can actually be quite costly (Caballero-Mendieta and Cordero 2013; Olsson et al. 1997; Wedell et al. 2002). Furthermore, characteristics of the mating system can lead to an equal or even heavily male-biased reproductive investment, such as in bi-parental and sex-role reversed species (Cantoni and Brown 1997; Gross and Sargent 1985; Svensson 1988). In biparental species, both the male and the female parent provide intensive offspring care, which can be extremely costly (Marconato et al. 1993; Royle et al. 2012; Steinhart 2004). Under such increased costs of reproduction (e.g., time, energy and resources) not only females but also males are expected to be choosy (Bonduriansky 2001; Wong and Jennions 2003).

Male mating preferences have largely been tested for female traits that indicate fecundity (Bonduriansky 2001; Edward and Chapman 2011; Wang et al. 2017b); for instance body size (Olsson 1993), weight (Welke et al. 2012), fatness (Bonduriansky and Brooks 1998) or colouration (Amundsen and Forsgren 2001). Little is known about male mating

preference for consistent differences in aggression, behavioural traits (e.g., boldness and explorative tendency), also referred to as personality differences, coping styles or temperaments (Schuett et al. 2010). To the best of our knowledge, the relatively few studies examining mate choice for personalities mainly consider female but not male mate choice (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013; Montiglio et al. 2016; Scherer et al. 2017b; Schuett et al. 2011b; Teyssier et al. 2014; but see: Laubu et al. 2017). Male mate choice for personality traits is especially interesting in bi-parental species because (I) behaviour can female directly affect reproductive success through amount and style of parental care (reviewed in Chira 2014). For example, female exploratory behaviour increased the number of fledglings in blue tits, Cyanistes caeruleus (Mutzel et al. 2013) and aggressive Ural owl females, Strix uralensis, raised more offspring (Kontiainen et al. 2009). Further, (II) due to the mutual provision of care also the interplay between male and female personality has the potential to affect reproductive success (David et al. 2015; Laubu et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011a). Behavioural similarity in the level and consistency exploratory behaviour of positively affected fledgling condition of the breeding pairs in zebra finch, Taeniopygia guttata (Schuett et al. 2011a). In the convict cichlid, Amatitlania siguia, pairs that achieved post-pairing similarity on proactive-reactive the continuum could increase the number of their offspring (Laubu et al. 2016).

In the present study, we tested male mating preference for female boldness (probability to engage into risky behaviour; Wilson et al. 1994) in a territorial and biparental West African cichlid species, the rainbow krib, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Biparental cichlids commonly show a division of labour with specific sex roles during offspring care (e.g. Itzkowitz 1984; Lavery and Reebs 1994; McKaye and Murry 2008): typically, males do a greater proportion of the territory defence (vigilance behaviours, attacking intruders) females provide more direct offspring care (egg oxygenation, keeping the brood together, guidance to feeding grounds). Accordingly, one could hypothesize females to show a directional preference for male boldness (indicating high parental quality). In contrast, males could be expected to show no preference for female boldness because the benefit of a high behavioural level in female boldness during direct offspring care might be rather low. However, we previously tested female preference for male boldness in this species (Scherer et al. 2017b) and found a disassortative preference for the behavioural level and an assortative preference for the consistency of male boldness. Most importantly, (dis-) assortment indicates mutual mate choice because it results from a joint assessment process (Johnstone 1997). Thus, not only females but also males might choose their mate on the basis of its boldness in the rainbow krib. Such a preference pattern may ease parental care coordination through a facilitation of labour division with the bold parent performing territory defence and the shy parent providing direct offspring care. That is, roles might be based on individual behavioural predisposition rather than on the sex (Scherer et al. 2017b). Here, we used an experimental design similar to our female choice study testing for the male perspective: males were allowed to choose between two females that differed in their level and consistency of boldness (activity under simulated predation risk). Prior to mate choice, males were allowed to eavesdrop on female boldness. We measured individual boldness twice to determine behavioural consistency at the individual and population level. We

hypothesized to find the same pattern as in our female choice study (Scherer et al. 2017b): consistent personality differences in both sexes and a mating preference for a dis-similar level and similar consistency of boldness (II). Alternatively, we considered female behaviour itself to be important (I): we tested for a general male preference for a high level and high consistency of female boldness. A high level of boldness could indicate high parental effort, while behavioural consistency could indicate the reliability of the trait and, therefore, the quality of the signal (Royle et al. 2010).

MATERIAL & METHODS

Study animals and holding conditions

All fish were kept at the Universität Hamburg ($100 \times 50 \times 25$ cm tanks, $26 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C water temperature, aerated and filtered water, weekly water changes, 12:12 h light:dark). Male *P. Pulcher* originated from the university breeding stock but due to a heavily skewed sex ratio females were largely bought as juveniles from external suppliers. Fish were held in shoals of approx. Forty individuals matched for sex and origin (university stock: matched for family; external suppliers: matched for supplier and batch). Fish were fed 5 days a week with live *Artemia spp*.

For the duration of experimental trials fish were transferred to individual housing tanks (25 x 50 x 25 cm; same holding conditions as above) and were fed 7 days a week ensuring equal conditions between successive trials. On experimentation days, fish were fed after the observations. All fish were measured for their standard length (males: mean \pm SE = 5.03 \pm 0.08 cm; females: mean \pm SE = 3.97

± 0.04 cm) using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) 5 days before experimental trials and were marked for individual identification using VIE tags (visible implant elastomers; VIE-Northwest Marine Technology, Shaw Island, WA, USA) four days before experimental trials. Such VIEs do not affect mate choic e in *P. Pulcher* (Schuett et al. 2017). After VIE tagging, all individuals resumed to normal behaviour without any signs of distress within less than 24 h.

General outline

Experimental trials were conducted during July and August 2017. Our work was approved by the German 'Behörde für Gesundheit und Verbraucherschutz Hamburg' (permission number 52/16). We used a similar experimental set up and procedure as described in Scherer et al. (2017b). In order to assess the level and consistency of boldness, all males (N = 44)and females (N = 44) were tested for their boldness twice (please see 'Boldness test') with 3 days in between; successive trials were performed on the same time of day (±15 min). We always boldness typed two same-sex individuals simultaneously (with no visual contact between test fish). During female boldness tests, males were allowed to observe female behaviour. Male mating preference for the two females was tested directly after the female boldness test in a standard binary choice test (please see 'Mate choice trials'). Such binary choice tests are a standard procedure being appropriate to predict mating preferences in cichlid fishes from the time spent near potential mates (Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011; Scherer et al. 2017b; Thünken et al. 2007). Importantly, male choice was assessed after and not during predator exposure reducing potential effects of male anti-predator behaviour on male mate choice. Empirical studies have shown that fish observe (and remember) conspecific behaviour, and that they later use such information during their own social interactions with the previously observed individual (Bierbach et al. 2013; Doutrelant and McGregor 2000; Scherer et al. 2017b; Schlupp et al. 1994; Witte and Godin 2010). Male preference was assessed for each male once (N = 44). Each female dyad (N = 22)was used for two mate choice trials, once after each boldness test. We performed a complete water change in all experimental tanks before each boldness test/mate choice trial.

Boldness test

Boldness was measured as the individual activity under simulated predation risk (hereafter APR; Scherer et al. 2017a; Scherer et al. 2017b) via exposing individuals to a video animated photograph of a naturally occurring predator, the African obscure snakehead, Parachanna obscura (N = 4, mean \pm SE standard length = 16.11 \pm 0.38 cm). Predator specimen were animated to swim back and forth in front of a white background using PowerPoint (1 cm/sec) (Scherer et al. 2017a; Scherer et al. 2017b). Rainbow kribs decrease their activity in the presence of such animated predators compared to predator free control trials (Scherer et al. 2017a). Further, this response is comparable to the individual response towards a live P. obscura specimen (Scherer et al. 2017a).

To begin a boldness test, we introduced two same sex individuals into two neighbouring test tanks without visual contact (Figure 1a). For boldness tests of males, simultaneously tested males were randomly chosen but for boldness tests of females, simultaneously tested females were



Figure 1. Experimental set-up for behavioural tests. Set-up for (A) the boldness test and for female boldness tests (B) the subsequent mate choice test. Water level for all tanks was 10 cm. Fish are not to scale.

matched for origin and standard length (size difference <5%; mean \pm SE = 0.03 \pm 0.01 cm). After an acclimation of 10 min, both test fish were allowed visual access to a computer monitor (UltraSharp U2412M 61 cm (24"); Dell, Round Rock, TX, USA) on one end of the two tanks through removal of a white separator. During this test period (duration = 11 min), we presented a randomly chosen animation of an unfamiliar predator specimen to both test fish. Also, we removed another white separator at the back of the two tanks for the duration of the test period allowing an observer fish (acclimated for 10 min) full view to both test fish and the predator animation (Figure 1a). For female boldness tests, we randomly chose a male observer not being related (non-sibling and non-familiar) to the females for further assessment of male mating preference (please see 'Mate choice trials').

For male boldness tests, we introduced a randomly chosen dummy female that was not part of this study. The observer fish was hidden in a cylinder (diameter = 20 cm), which was coated with one-way mirror foil. The usage of the cylinder ensured that both test fish were visible to the observer during the test period while the one-way foil reduced visibility of the observer to test fish (avoiding an impact of the observer on test fish behaviour). Observers did not show signs of distress when being kept in the cylinder. The observer tank was covered with black plastic plates, including a black plate covering the top to further decrease visibility of the observer to test fish. The sides of boldness test tanks were covered with white plastic plates to avoid disturbances and visual contact between test fish. Test periods were video-recorded from an above camera. After male boldness tests, test fish were returned to their individual housing tank. After female boldness tests, female test fish and the male observer were directly transferred to a mate choice chamber for assessing male mating preference (please see 'Mate choice trials').

Individual APR was assessed from the videos for all males and females as the total distance moved (cm) during 10 min (starting 1 min after the video start) using the animal tracking software Ethovision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). For all preference analyses, we used female APR of the boldness test that was observed by the respective observing male. For males, the individual behavioural level was assessed as the average APR of both boldness tests. Behavioural consistency was measured as inconsistency: the absolute value of the difference in the APR between the two boldness tests (Scherer et al. 2017b). Due to an error in three male boldness tests (each trial including two simultaneously tested males) we had to remove six males from the data set. The two females of each boldness test were classified into bold (mean ± SE APR = 1,037.27 ± 113.24 cm moved) and shy $(mean \pm SE APR = 577.18 \pm 79.26 cm)$ moved), depending on their level of boldness relative to each other; and into consistent (mean \pm SE inconsistency = 268.5 ± 40.5 cm) and inconsistent (mean ± SE inconsistency = 565.0 ± 60.2 cm), depending on their inconsistency relative to each other. Bold and shy females significantly differed in their level of SE behaviour (mean ± within-dyad difference in APR = 196.2 ± 34.0 cm moved; average over both female boldness tests used) (linear mixed-effect model with female behavioural level (APR in cm) as dependent variable, female level classification as fixed effect, and female ID as well as female dyad ID as random effects; χ^2_1 =20.670, P < 0.0001, coefficient \pm SE = 450.6 \pm 85.9 cm

moved; N = 88 measures of 44 females in 22 dyads, each female tested twice). Likewise, consistent and inconsistent females significantly differed in their behavioural consistency (mean ± SE withindyad difference in inconsistency = $296.6 \pm$ 42.9 cm) (linear mixed-effect model with female inconsistency as dependent variable, female consistency classification as predictor variable, and female dyad ID as random effect; χ^2_1 =16.434, P < 0.0001, coefficient \pm SE = 296.6 \pm 60.0 cm; N = 22 female dyads). Importantly, the behavioural classification into bold and shy (or consistent and inconsistent) was based on the behavioural contrast between the two females of a dyad and does not represent a global classification.

Mate choice trials

To begin a choice test, we transferred the two females and the observer male from the female boldness test tanks to the mate choice chamber (Figure 1b): the male was transferred to the male compartment in the middle and the two females were randomly assigned to the two female compartments of the choice chamber. All fish were allowed to acclimate for 10 min without visual contact (removable white separators) followed by a 12 min test period with full visual contact between three the compartments (separators removed). Thereafter, we repeated this test period with the females being switched between the two female compartments controlling for a potential male side bias. All fish were allowed to acclimate without visual contact for 5 min before starting the second test period (duration = 12 min) with full vision. During the whole duration of mate choice trials, females were kept in Plexiglas cylinders (inner diameter = 7.4 cm) to control for general female locomotor activity. Prior to mate choice trials, we habituated females to the cylinders: we kept them in the cylinder for 45 min per day, on three consecutive days (starting 5 days before experimental trials, no cylinder training during the two days before the start of experimental trials). The mate choice chamber was surrounded with white plastic plates. Both test periods were videorecorded from above.

Male preference was assessed from the videos using Ethovision XT 11. We tracked the association time (sec); i.e., the amount of time spent near the two female compartments (within a zone-width of 10 cm, hereafter preference zone; Figure 1b) during both test periods. Male preference for each female was then calculated over both test periods setting the total association time for one female into relation to the total association time for both females. This results into a preference score ranging from 0 (no time spent with a female) to 1 (100% of the total time spent with a female). Further, we calculated male side bias over the two test periods as the total amount of time spent in the left preference zone set into relation to the total amount of time spent in both preference zones (Scherer et al. 2017b). We a priori decided a male to be side-biased, when it spent more than 80% of the total association time in just one preference zone, regardless which female was there. Side-biased preference data were excluded from the analyses (e.g. Scherer et al. 2017b; Schlupp et al. 1999), (N = 3 excluded mate choice trials).

Data analyses

Data were analysed in R version 3.4.0 (R Core Team 2017). All data used for analyses are provided as supplemental information (Supplemental Material 1 and Supplemental Material 2) To assess behavioural consistency on population level, we calculated normal and adjusted (corrected for trial number) repeatabilities for male (N = 76 trials of 38 males) and female (N = 88trials of 44 females) APR with 1,000 bootstrapping runs and 1,000 permutations using the *rptR*-package (Stoffel et al. 2017). Adjusted repeatabilities were calculated taking account for potential effects of habituation to the stimulus by adding the test trial number as fixed term (Bell et al. 2009; Nakagawa and Schielzeth 2010). Also, we tested for an effect of the boldness test trial number on APR in both sexes using paired t-tests.

In the present study, we tested for a linear function describing the relationship between male preference and female quality. Visual data inspection did not suggest a non-linear relationship. However, preference functions can also be shaped non-linearly (Reinhold and Schielzeth 2015; Wiegmann et al. 2013). We tested for a directional male preference for a high level or high consistency of female boldness by running two linear mixed-effects models (LMMs) on male mating preference. As response variable, we used either male preference for bold females (N = 35) or for consistent females (N = 35), respectively. Female ID and female dyad ID were included as random effects but no fixed effects were included (aka null model). Deviation from random choice would be revealed when the 95% confidence interval (CI) of the intercept does not include 50% (Scherer et al. 2017b). In a different mate choice study, we found female rainbow kribs to prefer males that show a combination of high behavioural consistency and high level of aggression (Scherer et al. 2018). Therefore, we also tested males for a mating preference for females showing both high level and high consistency of boldness (N = 18) through running a third null model,

again, only including female ID and female dyad ID as random effects.

We tested for a male preference for behavioural (dis-) similarity by fitting an LMM on male preference for bold females (N = 35). We included relative similarity in the behavioural level and relative similarity in the behavioural consistency as fixed effects and female ID as well as female dyad ID as random effects. Following Scherer et al. (2017b), we calculated relative similarity as the male's similarity with the shy female minus the male's similarity with the bold female (for the level and consistency of behaviour, respectively). Similarity in the level and consistency of APR was calculated as the absolute value of the difference between the male and each of the two females, respectively. Relative similarity for the behavioural level was assessed using female behaviour shown during the respective male observation and average male behaviour shown over both boldness tests. Positive values of relative similarity indicate the male's similarity with the bold female is higher than its similarity with the shy female, vice versa, negative values show the male's similarity with the shy female is higher. Because male APR was strongly affected by the boldness test trial number (please see 'Results') we calculated two additional versions of relative similarity for the behavioural level; one version using male APR measured during the first boldness test, and another version using male APR measured during the second boldness test (again, we used female APR that was observed by the respective male, not the average female APR). We performed the above described model three times; all models were identical but contained different versions of relative similarity for the behavioural level (calculated using male APR assessed either during the first-, the second- or both boldness tests). Prior to analyses, male preference score was arcsine-square root-transformed for normality of residuals and predictor variables (relative similarity in the behavioural level and in behavioural z-transformed for consistency) were standardisation. We report partial R² with 95% confidence levels (CL), calculated using the r2glmm-package (Jaeger 2016), and estimates for all predictor variables. For insignificant predictors we report test statistics derived from the latest model incorporating the term (backward model selection). Model assumptions were visually checked. For an example code of our preference analyses please see (Scherer et al. 2018).

Differences in the behavioural contrast between the two females of a dyad (that is how much the females differed in their level and consistency of behaviour, respectively) are inherent in our experimental design because female dyads were only matched for size but formed randomly in regard to their behaviour. We tested for an effect of female behavioural contrast on male mate choice by fitting an LMM on male choosiness (absolute value of difference in male strength the of preference for the two females of a dyad) (N = 35). We included female within-dyad contrast in the behavioural level as well as female within-dyad contrast in behavioural consistency as fixed effects and female dyad ID as random effect. Female within-dyad contrast in the behavioural level did not affect male choosiness (LMM: χ^2_1 =1.059, P = 0.303, coefficient \pm SE (standardised) = -0.051 ± 0.048 ; $R^2 = 0.032$, 95% CL [0.000-0.229]; N = 35). However, male choosiness increased with increasing female withindyad contrast in behavioural consistency (LMM: χ^2_1 =5.703, P = 0.017, coefficient ±SE $(standardised) = 0.137 \pm 0.054; R^2 = 0.202,$ 95% CL [0.027-0.451]; N = 35). Also, we tested whether male choosiness (N = 35) was affected by the relative similarity in the

level (male average APR used for calculation) and consistency of boldness by fitting another LMM on male choosiness, similarity including relative in the behavioural level (absolute value) as well as relative similarity in the behavioural consistency (absolute value) as fixed effects and female dyad ID as random effect. We did not detect any effects of relative similarity in the level (LMM: $\chi^2_1 = 1.441\chi^2_1 = 1.441$, P = 0.230, coefficient ± SE (standardised) = -0.063 ± 0.047 ; R^2 = 0.042, 95% CL [0.000-0.250]; N = 35) or consistency (LMM: $\chi^2_1=2.114$, P = 0.146, coefficient \pm SE (standardised) = 0.078 \pm $0.051; R^2 = 0.067, 95\%$ CL [0.000–0.291]; N = 35) of boldness on male choosiness.

Even though there was not much suggestive evidence for the behavioural affecting contrast within dyads male choosiness, we performed all preference analyses (testing for a directional preference and testing for male choice based on (dis-) similarity) with the full data set and with a smaller data set where the trials with low behavioural contrast were removed. For the preference directional analyses, we removed all preference data derived from mate choice trials where female within-dyad behavioural contrast in the level (N = 15trials removed) or consistency (N = 17 trials removed) was less than 200 cm moved. When testing for male preference for high level and high consistency females we used the sum of the behavioural contrast in level and consistency as threshold (again 200 cm moved; N = 24 trials removed). Similarly, for our preference analysis regarding mate choice for (dis-) similarity, we removed all mate choice trials with relative similarity in level and consistency (absolute values added up; N = 11 trials removed) being less than 200 cm moved. The threshold of 200 cm was chosen to ensure a minimum behavioural contrast without decreasing N (and the statistical power) too much (please

note, we obtained qualitatively the same results when other thresholds were chosen).

RESULTS

We found female (LMM: R = 0.673, SE = 0.090, 95% CI [0.448-0.808], N = 44) but not male APR (LMM: R = 0.000, SE = 0.088, 95% CI [0.000-0.273], N = 38) to be repeatable over the two boldness tests. However, when controlling for the trial number, both females (LMM: R = 0.707, SE = 0.082, 95% CI [0.515–0.837], N = 44) and males (LMM: R = 0.338, SE = 0.137, CI = [0.086-0.590], N = 38) were significantly repeatable in their boldness. Male boldness significantly increased from the first (mean ± SE APR = 498.2 ± 57.8 cm moved) to the second (mean \pm SE APR = 1265.8 \pm 89.4 cm moved) boldness test (paired t-test: t_{37} = -8.861, P < 0.0001, N = 38; Figure 2a). Although less pronounced, also female boldness increased from the first (mean ± SE APR = 703 ± 86.8 cm moved) to the second (mean \pm SE APR = 911.4 \pm 116.3 cm) boldness test (paired t-test: t_{43} = -2.650, P= 0.011, N = 44; Figure 2b).

Male preference for bold females did not show a deviation from random choice (mean preference: 0.497; 95% CI [0.432–0.562], N = 35) (Figure 3a). Although male choosiness increased with increasing behavioural contrast in female consistency 'Data analyses'), (please see male preference for consistent females did not deviate from random choice (mean preference: 0.519; 95% CI [0.446-0.593], N = 35) (Figure 3b). Likewise, male preference for females that were both bold and consistent did not deviate from random choice (mean preference: 0.478; 95% CI [0.409-0.548], N = 35). Furthermore, we did not detect any effects of relative similarity in the level or consistency of APR on male mating preference for bold females (Table



Figure 2. (A) Male and (B) female APR (activity under simulated predation risk) over two boldness tests.

1, Figure 4). Also, when performing our preference analyses considering the effect of the boldness test trial number on male APR, and using a smaller data set where mate choice trials with a low behavioural contrast in absolute or relative female behaviour were removed, we did not detect significant effects of female boldness on male mate choice (Table 1).

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we did not detect any effects of the level or consistency of female boldness on male mating preference. Females showed stable personality differences in our measure of boldness (with and without controlling for the trial number). Male boldness was only repeatable when



Figure 3. Male preference for the (A) level and (B) consistency of female boldness. Boldness was measured as APR (activity under simulated predation risk; in cm). Boxplots with 1.5 interquartile ranges, mean (\Diamond) and medians (-); n.s. D non-significant. No deviation from random choice (male strength of preference = 0.50, dashed line) detected



Figure 4. Male preference for the relative similarity in the (A) level and (B) consistency of female boldness. Boldness was measured as APR (activity under simulated predation risk; in cm). Relative similarity in average male APR and female APR observed directly before mate choice. Positive values of relative similarity indicate the male's similarity with the respective bold female of a female dyad was higher than its similarity with the respective shy female. Vice versa: negative values indicate the male was more similar to the shy female than to the bold female. No significant effects detected (n.s., non-significant).

controlling for the trial number. In both sexes, the level of boldness increased with the number of times being tested.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study testing for male mate choice in P. pulcher. Therefore, there is no empirical evidence for the existence of male mate choice in our target species. We had expected male mate choice in Ρ. pulcher because there is strong empirical evidence for male choice in a closely related sister species with very similar breeding ecology, P. taeniatus. Male P. Taeniatus choose their mate based on relatedness (Thünken et al. 2011), colouration (Baldauf et al. 2011) and ornamentation (Baldauf et al. 2010). Other recent studies found no support for male mate choice in bi-parental namely the convict species, cichlid, Amatitlania siguia (Laubu et al. 2017) and the zebra finch, Taeniopygia guttata (Wang et al. 2017a; Wang et al. 2017b).

In our study, a biological explanation for the lack of male choice could be the existence of typical sex roles during parental care with the male engaging into parental defence behaviours and the female providing direct care. Under this constellation, the effect of female boldness on the performance of maternal care duties may be rather low and might therefore not be very important during mate choice. But, in three-spined sticklebacks, Gasterosteus aculeatus, boldness and sociability are negatively correlated (Jolles et al. 2015); possibly suggesting that boldness might also indirectly affect maternal care. Further, a strict parental role allocation defined solely by the sex would not be in line with the female preference for male boldness: female rainbow kribs preferred males of a dis-similar level of boldness indicating parental roles are rather determined by the mate's personality than by the sex (Scherer et al. 2017b). That is, the shy individual would perform a greater proportion of the direct care while the bold individual would specialize on defence behaviours.

Beside the above biological explanation for the lack of male preference for boldness in our study there are several potentially confounding effects that might have **Table 1.** Summary of LMM analyses of male choice for (dis-)similarity in boldness. Boldness was measured as APR (activity under simulated predation risk; in cm). All LMMs had female ID and female dyad ID as random effects. Models were based either on the full data set or a reduced data set where all mate choice trials with relative similarity in the level and consistency of behaviour smaller than 200 cm moved (absolute value of the sum) were removed.

Data set	Male behavioural level	Dependent variable	Fixed effects	Estimate ± SE	χ²	Ρ	R² [CL]	N	
	First boldness	Male	Relative similarity level	-0.037 ± 0.032	1.311	0.252	0.038 [0.241, 0.146]	25	
	test	preference	Relative similarity consistency	-0.041 ± 0.032	1.618	0.203	0.046 [0.000, 0.257]	35	
Full data set	Second	Male	Relative similarity level	0.012 ± 0.032	0.139	0.709	0.004 [0.000, 0.155]	35	
	boldness test	preference	Relative similarity consistency -0.041 ± 0.032 1.618		0.203	0.046 [0.000, 0.257]	55		
	Mean	Male preference	Relative similarity level	-0.007 ± 0.032	0.059	0.808	0.002 [0.000, 0.146]	35	
			Relative similarity consistency	-0.041 ± 0.032	1.618	0.203	0.046 [0.000, 0.257]		
	First boldness test Second boldness test	Male	Relative similarity level	0.0103 ± 0.033	0.095	0.757	0.003 [0.000, 0.320]	15	
		preference	Relative similarity consistency	-0.078 ± 0.041	3.247	0.072	0.163 [0.001, 0.556]	10	
Low behavioural		Male preference	Relative similarity level	-0.004 ± 0.032	0.016	0.901	0.001 [0.000, 0.314]	15	
contrast removed			Relative similarity consistency	-0.015 ± 0.032	0.235	0.628	0.017 [0.000, 0.355]	10	
	Mean	Male	Relative similarity level	-0.016 ± 0.045	0.127	0.722	0.005 [0.000, 0.219]	24	
	iviean	preference	Relative similarity consistency	-0.056 ± 0.044	1.529	0.216	0.064 [0.000, 0.346]	21	

affected our results. First, fish were kept in same-sex family groups. Such holding conditions are required in order to avoid territorial and aggressive behaviour as well as individual differences in reproductive experience. However, these holding conditions led to a heavily biased male sex possibly causing a decline in ratio choosiness. That is because any skew increases direct costs of mate sampling, intra-sexual competition and the risk of ending up unmated for the sex in greater number (Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2016; Kokko and Mappes 2005). A biased sex ratio can cause a lack of experience needed to discriminate between potential mates (Bailey and Zuk 2008; Dukas 2005; Hebets 2003; Rosenqvist and Houde 1997). Both male inexperience and the malebiased sex ratio in stock tanks might have caused the lack of male discrimination between potential mates in the present study. On the other hand, similarly inexperienced females kept under identical holding conditions did show mating preferences for boldness in our female mate choice study (Scherer et al. 2017b).

Second, females were paired up to dyads randomly in regard to their behaviour. This resulted in female dyads being differently contrasted in their level and consistency of boldness, including very poorly contrasted female dyads. However, a removal of poorly contrasted female dyads from the data set did not affect the result of our preference analyses.

Third, in the present study, male repeatability of boldness was unexpectedly

low and was only present when accounting for the trial number. Former measurements of male boldness in this species (Scherer et al. 2017b) revealed much higher behavioural stability suggesting a possible noise (e.g., caused by the strong increase of male boldness from the first to the second boldness test) in male behavioural data of this study. If male preference for female boldness is related to male boldness (as expected) a noise in male personality assessment could mask а potential preference for (dis-) similar females.

The increase in the level of male and female boldness with the number of times being tested may indicate habituation to the stimulus (Bell et al. 2009; Nakagawa and Schielzeth 2010). That is, individuals might get less sensitive to the predator stimulus with time because they have learned from former experiences that it does not pose a threat to them. We emphasize caution in repeatedly using a behavioural assay to measure personality traits. For instance, boldness can hardly be tested over and over again using the same stimulus and without confounding procedure the assessment with habituation. This poses an issue that is important, yet difficult to tackle. Effects of habituation are hard to get rid of; but could be reduced, for example, by modifying the stimulus used between successive measurements and controlling for the number of times being tested in between-individual comparisons.

CONCLUSIONS

Comparing our results to our female mate choice study for boldness (Scherer et al. 2017b) we discover two main differences. First, male behavioural repeatability strongly decreased in the present study compared to our female choice study. Although we are not certain about the reason for the low

male repeatability this might be (at least partly) attributed to a follow-up effect of behavioural habituation to the stimulus. Second, while female mate choice was affected by an interplay between male and female behaviour, we did not detect any effects of female boldness on male choice. Sexual selection might act differently on male and female boldness because boldness may affect male (territory defence) but not female (direct offspring care) parental care behaviour. On the other hand, (dis-) assortment shown by the females indicates mutual mate assessment (Johnstone 1997). The causality in malefemale preference mismatch remains unclear. Therefore, further research is needed to test how the interplay between parental personalities and offspring care is linked to an individual's fitness in order to shed light on the driving evolutionary mechanisms that form stable personality variation in bi-parental species.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Milena Markwart for her assistance in animal maintenance and Claudia Drees for statistical discussion. Furthermore, we thank Daisuke Takahashi, François-Xavier Dechaume-Moncharmont, and one anonymous reviewer for their constructive feedback.

REFERENCES

- Amundsen T, Forsgren E (2001) Male mate choice selects for female coloration in a fish. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 98:13155-13160.
- Arnaud L, Haubruge E (1998) Mating behaviour and male mate choice in *Tribolium castaneum* (Coleoptera, Tenebroinidae). Behaviour 136:67-77.
- Bailey NW, Zuk M (2008) Acoustic experience shapes female mate choice in field crickets.

Proceedings of The Royal Society B 275:2645-2650.

- Baldauf SA, Bakker TC, Herder F, Kullmann H, Thünken T (2010) Male mate choice scales female ornament allometry in a cichlid fish. BMC Evolutionary Biology 10:1-9.
- Baldauf SA, Bakker TC, Kullmann H, Thünken T (2011) Female nuptial coloration and its adaptive significance in a mutual mate choice system. Behavioral Ecology 22:478–485.
- Bateman JA (1948) Intra-sexual selection in *Drosophila*. Heredity 2:349-368.
- Bell AM, Hankison SJ, Laskowski L (2009) The repeatability of behaviour: A meta-analysis. Animal Behaviour 77:771-783.
- Bierbach D, Sassmannshausen V, Streit B, Arias-Rodriguez L, Plath M (2013) Females prefer males with superior fighting abilities but avoid sexually harassing winners when eavesdropping on male fights. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 67:675-683.
- Bonduriansky R (2001) The evolution of male mate choice in insects: A synthesis of ideas and evidence. Biological Reviews 76:305-339.
- Bonduriansky R, Brooks RJ (1998) Male antler flies (*Protopiophila litigata*; Diptera: Piophilidae) are more selective than females in mate choice. Canadian Journal of Zoology 76:1277-1285.
- Caballero-Mendieta N, Cordero C (2013) Male mating costs in a butterfly that produces small ejaculates. Physiological Entomology 38:318-325.
- Cantoni D, Brown RE (1997) Paternal investment and reproductive success in the California mouse, *Peromyscus californicus*. Animal Behaviour 54:377-386.
- Chira A (2014) How does parental personality influence offspring quality in animals? Annals of Forest Research 57:347-362.
- David M, Pinxten R, Martens T, Eens M (2015) Exploration behavior and parental effort in wild great tits: partners matter. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 69:1085-1095.
- Dechaume-Moncharmont F-X, Brom T, Cézilly F (2016) Opportunity costs resulting from scramble competition within the choosy sex severely impair mate choosiness. Animal Behaviour 114:249-260.
- Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Cornuau JH, Keddar I, Ihle M, Motreuil S, Cezilly F (2011) Rapid assessment of female preference for male size predicts subsequent choice of spawning partner in a socially monogamous cichlid fish. Comptes Rendus Biologies 334:906-910.
- Doutrelant C, McGregor PK (2000) Eavesdropping and mate choice in female fighting fish. Behaviour 137:1655-1669.

- Dukas R (2005) Learning affects mate choice in female fruit flies. Behavioral Ecology 16:800-804.
- Edward DA, Chapman T (2011) The evolution and significance of male mate choice. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 26:647-654.
- Gross MR, Sargent RC (1985) The evolution of male and female parental care in fishes. American Zoologist 25:807-822.
- Hebets EA (2003) Subadult experience influences adult mate choice in an arthropod: Exposed female wolf spiders prefer males of a familiar phenotype. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 100:13390-13395.
- Herdman EJE, Kelly CD, Godin J-GJ (2004) Male mate choice in the guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*): Do males prefer larger females as mates? Ethology 110:97-111.
- Itzkowitz M (1984) Parental division of labor in a monogomous fish. Behaviour 89:251-260.
- Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Johnstone RA (1997) The tactics of mutual mate choice and competitive search. Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 40:51-59.
- Jolles JW, Fleetwood-Wilson A, Nakayama S, Stumpe MC, Johnstone RA, Manica A (2015) The role of social attraction and its link with boldness in the collective movements of three-spined sticklebacks. Animal Behaviour 99:147-153.
- Kokko H, Jennions M (2003) It takes two to tango. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 18:103-104.
- Kokko H, Mappes J (2005) Sexual selection when fertilization is not guaranteed. Evolution 59:1876-1885.
- Kontiainen P, Pietiäinen H, Huttunen K, Karell P, Kolunen H, Brommer JE (2009) Aggressive Ural owl mothers recruit more offspring. Behavioral Ecology 20:789-796
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Laubu C, Schweitzer C, Motreuil S, Louâpre P, Dechaume-Moncharmont F-X (2017) Mate choice based on behavioural type: do convict cichlids prefer similar partners? Animal Behaviour 126:281-291.
- Lavery RJ, Reebs SG (1994) Effect of mate removal on current and subsequent parental care in

the convict cichlid (Pisces: Cichlidae). Ethology 97:265-277.

- Marconato A, Bisazza A, Fabris M (1993) The cost of parental care and egg cannibalism in the river bullhead, *Cottus gobio* L. (Pisces, Cottidae). Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 32:229-237.
- McKaye KR, Murry BA (2008) Sex role differentiation in brood defense by Nicaraguan cichlid fish, *Amphilophus xiloanensis*. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.
- Montiglio PO, Wey TW, Chang AT, Fogarty S, Sih A (2016) Multiple mating reveals complex patterns of assortative mating by personality and body size. Journal of Animal Ecology 85:125-135.
- Mutzel A, Dingemanse NJ, Araya-Ajoy YG, Kempenaers B (2013) Parental provisioning behaviour plays a key role in linking personality with reproductive success. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 280:20131019.
- Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2010) Repeatability for Gaussian and non-Gaussian data: a practical guide for biologists. Biological Reviews 85:935-956.
- Olsson M (1993) Male preference for large females and assortative mating for body size in the sand lizard (*Lacerta agilis*). Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 32:337-341.
- Olsson M, Madsen T, Shine R (1997) Is sperm really so cheap? Costs of reproduction in male adders, *Vipera berus*. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 264:455-459.
- R Core Team (2017) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Reinhold K, Schielzeth H (2015) Choosiness, a neglected aspect of preference functions: a review of methods, challenges and statistical approaches. Journal of Comparative Physiology A, Neuroethology, Sensory, Neural, and Behavioral Physiology 201:171-182.
- Rosenqvist G, Houde A (1997) Prior exposure to male phenotypes influences mate choice in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Behavioural Ecology 8:194-198.
- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Royle NJ, Smiseth P, Kolliker M (2012) The evolution of parental care. Oxford Univ Press, 198 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10016 USA.

- Scherer U, Godin J-GJ, Schuett W (2017a) Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences – A case study with a West African cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Ethology 123:560-570.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2017b) Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness. Animal Behaviour 128:117-124.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2018) Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid. PLOS ONE 13:e0195766.
- Schlupp I, Marler C, Ryan MJ (1994) Benefit to male sailfin mollies of mating with heterospecific females. Science 263:373-374.
- Schlupp I, Waschulewski M, Ryan MJ (1999) Female preferences for naturally-occurring novel male traits. Behaviour 136:519-527.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011a) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Schuett W, Godin J-GJ, Dall SRX (2011b) Do female zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, choose their mates based on their 'personality'? Ethology 117:908-917.
- Schuett W, Nava TF, Rahmlow N, Scherer U (2017) Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid. Behaviour 154:387-402.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.
- Steinhart GB (2004) Increased parental care cost for nest-guarding fish in a lake with hyperabundant nest predators. Behavioral Ecology 16:427-434.
- Stoffel MA, Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2017) rptR: Repeatability estimation and variance decomposition by generalized linear mixedeffects models. 8:1639–1644.
- Svensson I (1988) Reproductive costs in two sexrole reversed pipefish species (*Syngnathidae*). Journal of Animal Ecology 57:929-942.
- Teyssier A, Bestion E, Richard M, Cote J (2014) Partners' personality types and mate preferences: Predation risk matters. Behavioral Ecology 25:723-733.
- Thünken T, Bakker TC, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and

its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.

- Thünken T, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H, Schuld J, Hesse S, Bakker TCM (2011) Size-related inbreeding preference and competitiveness in male *Pelvicachromis taeniatus* (Cichlidae). Behavioral Ecology 22:358-362.
- Trivers RL (1972) Parental investment and sexual selection. Heinemann, London.
- Wang D, Forstmeier W, Kempenaers B (2017a) No mutual mate choice for quality in zebra finches: Time to question a widely held assumption. Evolution 71:2661-2676.
- Wang D, Kempenaers N, Kempenaers B, Forstmeier W (2017b) Male zebra finches have limited ability to identify high-fecundity females. Behavioral Ecology 28:784-792.
- Wedell N, Gage MJG, Parker GA (2002) Sperm competition, male prudence and sperm-

limited females. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 17:313-320.

- Welke KW, Zimmer SM, Schneider JM (2012) Conditional monogyny: female quality predicts male faithfulness. Frontiers in Zoology 9:1-10.
- Wiegmann DD, Angeloni LM, Seubert SM, Wade JG (2013) Mate choice decisions by searchers. Current Zoology 59:184-199.
- Wilson DS, Clark AB, Coleman K, Dearstyne T (1994) Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:442-445.
- Witte K, Godin J-GJ (2010) Mate choice copying and mate quality bias: Are they different processes? Behavioral Ecology 21:193-194.
- Wong BB, Jennions MD (2003) Costs influence male mate choice in a freshwater fish. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 270:S36-S38.

CHAPTER 6

Personality differences, parental care behaviour and reproductive success in the bi-parental rainbow krib (*Pelvicachromis pulcher*)

Ulrike Scherer and Wiebke Schuett

ABSTRACT

Although the existence of personality difference is well supported we have yet to fully understand the mechanisms that shape the distinct polymorphism we can observe. Recently, sexual selection has been proposed to play a major role in generating and maintaining stable personality variation. In the proposed framework, parental care has been suggested as a likely key element mediating between personality differences and reproductive success in (bi-) parental species. In the present study, we tested how personality differences (level and consistency of boldness), parental care (activity in the presence of an intruder, time spent near the intruder and time spent attending the brood; level and consistency of behaviour, respectively), and reproductive success (likelihood to reproduce, number - and size of offspring) are interconnected in a bi-parental cichlid. Breeding pairs were formed either assortatively and/or dis-assotatively with respect to both their pre-determined level and inconsistency of boldness. Pairs that were formed disassortatively with respect to their pre-determined level of boldness had a higher number of offspring but pairs that showed assortment during parental care had larger offspring indicating a reproductive trade-off. Pre-determined personality (level and consistency) did not predict parental care. We propose, pairs might get similar during the breeding mediating between the two trade-offs. However, positive assortment for few but large offspring and dis-assortment for many but small offspring may represent distinct investment strategies allowing individuals to adapt to varying environmental pressures. We found no effect of behavioural consistencies in parental care behaviours on reproductive success. Implications of our results are discussed.

INTRODUCTION

Personality differences (consistent differences in individual behaviour) are widely spread throughout the animal kingdom (reviewed in: Bell et al. 2009; Gosling 2001; Kralj-Fišer and Schuett 2014; Stamps 2007). Broadly, they comprise exploration, boldness, activity, aggressiveness, and sociability (Reale et al. 2007). But although the existence of personality differences is empirically well supported (Bell et al. 2009), we are still understand their adaptive trying to significance. Conceptual frameworks cover several explanations including physiological constraints of flexibility (Bell and Aubin-Horth 2010; Wolf and McNamara 2012), social advantages of behavioural consistency (Dall et al. 2004; McNamara et al. 2009; Wolf and McNamara 2012), statedependent feedback loops and life-history trade-offs (McNamara and Houston 1996; Schuett et al. 2015), fluctuating selection (Dingemanse et al. 2004; Dingemanse and Réale 2005), and frequency-dependent selection (Roff 1998; Wolf and McNamara 2012). Behavioural traits cannot only affect survival but also reproductive success (reviewed in Smith and Blumstein 2008). Thus, sexual selection may play a major role in understanding why individuals consistently differ in their behaviour; although the potential importance of sexual selection has long been overlooked (Schuett et al. 2010).

A first conceptual framework of how sexual selection may generate and maintain distinct behavioural variation was proposed by Schuett et al. (2010). As a potential key element linking personality differences to reproductive success the authors suggest parental care behaviour: parental personality differences affect offspring care behaviour, which turns affects in reproductive success (Schuett et al. 2010). Parental care, i.e. the investment into offspring after fertilisation (Gross and Sargent 1985), has most commonly been described in mammals and birds; but it can be observed in many taxa, including fishes, insects, amphibians, reptiles, and spiders (Royle et al. 2014). Depending on the species and their offspring's demands, parental activities comprise various behaviours (e.g. nest building, brooding, egg/offspring attendance, or the provision of food (Smiseth et al. 2012)), but as different as they are, all parental care behaviours are meant to increase reproductive success via improving offspring growth and/or survival (Royle et al. 2014). For example, in burying beetles, Nicrophorus vespilloides, parental efforts in food provisioning (carcass manipulation and regurgitation) increased both offspring growth and survival (Eggert et al. 1998). Thus, in care giving species, parental care is a strong driver of individual fitness. In turn, amount and style of care provided can be affected personality differences by (reviewed in Chira 2014).

Personality differences may affect parental care behaviour (and, ultimately, reproductive success) in a directional manner or via effects of the behavioural compatibility between mates (Schuett et al. 2010). Directional effects result from a correlation between the behavioural expression and parental care quality, e.g. the more aggressive the parents are the more effort they are expected to put into defending the offspring, and as a result, the more offspring are expected to survive. In western bluebirds, Sialia mexicana, high aggression males put more effort into defending the nest (Duckworth 2006) and in Tengmalm's owls, male nest defence predicted offspring survival (Hakkarainen Korpimäki 1994). and Alternatively, behavioural compatibility between the two individuals of a breeding pair may increase reproductive success through better cooperation and coordination of parental behaviours (Schuett et al. 2010). For example, in birds, positive assortment has been reported increase to the synchronisation of feeding rates, which in

turn increased reproductive success (Mariette and Griffith 2012; van Rooij and Griffith 2013). However, also dis-assortment may be beneficial. For example, if there are different parental activities (e.g. direct care vs. defence behaviours) it may facilitate the specialisation into distinct roles reducing stress and conflict and easing the efficient coordination of care (Royle et al. 2010; Scherer et al. 2017b; Schuett et al. 2010).

Not only the behavioural level (magnitude in the average level of the expression) but also the consistency of behaviour (variance or range of the expression) varies between individuals and may have far-reaching fitness effects itself (Dingemanse et al. 2010; Ioannou and Dall 2016; Schuett et al. 2010; Stamps et al. 2012). Similar to the above mentioned effects of the behavioural level, behavioural consistency could affect parental care (and reproductive success) in a directional manner (e.g. if constant engagement into offspring protection is beneficial) or via compatibility (e.q. it may ease the negotiation over the amount of care provided: flexible negotiation vs. fixed bids) (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010).

However, we know only very little about the effects of personality differences (level and consistency of behaviour) on parental care behaviour and reproductive success. Particularly, potential effects of between-individual differences in behavioural consistency have rarely been considered (but see Schuett et al. 2011). Also, we lack studies that apply a more holistic approach testina the between interconnection personality differences, parental care, and reproductive success; instead of focussing on just a partial aspect, i.e. on the effect of personality differences on parental care or on the effect of parental care on reproductive success.

Here, we present a laboratory study where we tested the interplay between personality differences, parental care

behaviour and reproductive success in the rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher, a biparental and territorial West African cichlid. We assessed personality differences in aggression (time spent near an animated opponent matched for size and sex, Scherer et al. 2017a) and boldness (activity under simulated predation risk, Scherer et al. 2017a). We then created breeding pairs that in their behavioural contrast varied regarding the level and consistency of boldness. Aggression and boldness are thought to affect parental care behaviour in this species because both traits affect how individuals react to potential brood predators (con- and heterospecific) (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer et al. 2018). For the pairing, we concentrated on boldness (and not aggression) as this behaviour seemed of higher relevance during previous mate choice studies (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer et al. 2018). During the breeding we assessed the level and consistency of parental care in the presence of a computeranimated intruder (male conspecific, female conspecific, predator) as the activity in the presence of the intruder (boldness), amount of time spent near the intruder (aggression), and time spent attending the brood. Reproductive success was assessed as the likelihood of successful reproduction, and the number and size of offspring produced. As outlined above, we followed up two main hypotheses: we expected predetermined personality differences, parental care, and reproductive success to be interconnected either by directional effects or by effects of behavioural compatibility (assortment vs. dis-assortment), i.e. for each of the two selection trajectories (directional vs. compatibility) we expected (I) predetermined personality differences to predict parental care behaviour, (II) parental care behaviour to predict reproductive success, and, consequently, (III) personality differences to predict reproductive success. As a basic assumption underlying our investigation we expected individuals to show stable personality variation.

METHODS

Study animals and holding conditions

Rainbow kribs are territorial cave breeders that care for their fry for several weeks, as can be observed in their sister species *P*. *taeniatus* (Thünken et al. 2010). Breeding pairs perform different parental activities including direct care (keeping the brood together, guiding them to feeding grounds, cleaning of eggs) and offspring defence (territory patrolling, protection from conand heterospecific intruders) (U. Scherer, personal observation).

Test fish were obtained from a house breed at the University of Hamburg (males) and local suppliers (females). Fish were maintained in same-sex groups matched for family (males) or origin (females), respectively. Holding conditions were standardized; all fish were kept in 100l (100 x 50 x 25 cm) and 200l tanks (100 x 50 x 50 cm), maintained at 25±1°C via air conditioning, and a 12:12 hours light:dark period (sun rise 6.30am, sun set 6.30pm). Tanks were endowed with a layer of sand (thickness approx. 1 cm), an internal filter and one or two plastic plants (approx. 10 x 20 cm). Water changes were done once a week and fish were fed with live Artemia spp. daily. For breeding pairs that had eggs of fry in their tank we increased the number of water changes to three times a week and reduced the amount of water being changed to approx. 30% (no water changes before parental care tests). Four days before the experiment started, individuals were transferred to individual housing tanks (25L, 50 x 50 x 25 cm, same holding conditions as above) and measured for their standard length using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) (mean ± SE standard length, males: 5.42 ± 0.05 cm, females: 4.39 ± 0.04 cm).

Individuals used in the experiment carried unique VIEs for individual identification (Schuett et al. 2017).

Personality tests

Before the breeding, all males (N = 54) and females (N = 54) were personality typed twice, each for their aggressive behaviour and their boldness. The first aggression and boldness tests were performed with 24 h \pm 15 min elapsed between tests (test order was randomised) and three days later the two behavioural tests were repeated in the same scheme.

Aggression tests were performed following Scherer et al. (2017a). In short, individual test fish were exposed to a computer-animated, same-sex, same-size opponent that was presented on a nearby computer screen (Figure 1a) for 11 min. The opponent (a photograph) was animated to swim back and forth in front of a white background (see Scherer et al. 2017a for details on animation production). We assessed individual aggressiveness as the total amount of time spent within 12 cm distance to the animated opponent (hereafter 'interaction zone') from videos (tracking software: Ethovision XT 11. Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands; tracking duration 10 min; no tracking of the first minute). For all trials, we used conspecific specimen that the test fish had not seen before ($N_{males} = 9$, $N_{females} = 7$; size difference between the opponent and test fish ≤ 2 mm).

Boldness tests were performed in the same manner as the aggression tests and are described in detail elsewhere (Scherer et al. 2017a). Different to the above protocol for the aggression test, we presented an animated predator specimen (*Parachanna obscura*, a naturally sympatric occurring predator of *P. pulcher*) on the computer screen. Further, we here assessed individual activity (our measure of boldness) as the total number of squares visited



Figure 1. (a) Experimental set up for the personality typing: two identical and visually separated tests tanks that were aligned to face a computer screen (Dell, UltraSharp U2412M, 1.920 × 1.200 pixel, 61-cm screen, USA, Round Rock) showing either an animated conspecific opponent (aggression test) or a predator (predator test). Before the start of a trial, test fish were allowed to acclimate for 10 min without visual access to the computer screen. (b) Experimental set up for parental care tests: parental behaviours were tested in the breeding tank by introducing a tablet (Surftab Theatre, 13.3" Full-HD-IPS display; Trekstar, Bensheim, Germany) at the side of the tank (opposing the breeding cave) showing an animated intruder (male, female, or predator). (a) Test fish were video-recorded from above (Sony HDR-CX405). (b) The video camera was positioned in the front of the breeding tank in approx. 50 cm distance to the breeding tank and 30 min before the start of a trial.

(including revisits) (test tanks were divided into 8 squares each measuring 12x12 cm squares, Figure 1a). For all trials, we used predator specimen the test fish had not seen before ($N_{predators} = 4$, mean \pm SE standard length = 19.3 \pm 0.3 cm).

Pairing & breeding experiment

Within four days following the personality assessment, we set up breeding pairs (N = 54), which were created to vary regarding their behavioural contrast in the average level (mean \pm SE contrast in the level: 38.5

± 4.5 squares visited) and consistency (mean ± SE contrast in inconsistency: 15.3 ± 2.3 squares visited) of boldness. Male-female behavioural contrast in the average level or inconsistency, respectively, was calculated as the absolute value of the difference in the behaviour of the two individuals of a breeding pair. We calculated the average level of boldness for each individual as the mean activity over the two boldness tests (mean ± SE in the number of squares visited: males = 63.56 ± 4.26 , females = 41.07 ± 3.64). Behavioural consistency was calculated as inconsistency: the absolute value of the difference in activity between the two boldness tests (Scherer et al. 2017b; Scherer and Schuett 2018) (mean \pm SE in the number of squares visited: males = 22.32 ± 2.21 , females = 19.91 ± 2.21).

To initiate breeding, we introduced the male and the female of a predetermined breeding pair into a breeding tank (Figure 1b), equipped with half a clay pot as breeding cave, a plastic plant, a layer of sand, and an internal heater (all in a standardised position). We checked the breeding cave for eggs using a small dentist mirror (diameter = 3 cm) on a daily basis. Breeding pairs that did not successfully spawn within 21 days were transferred back into their home tanks and were not further used in this experiment. Breeding pairs that did produce fry were allowed to raise their brood for 30 days (spawning = day 1). We assessed parental care behaviour as outlined below. For each breeding pair, we assessed reproductive success as a binary yes or no (used to obtain the success rate, i.e. the probability of successful reproduction). Further, for breeding pairs that did reproduce (N = 20), we counted the number of fry produced (mean \pm SE number of fry per brood = 68.7 ± 9.4) and measured the fry for standard length (mean ± SE standard length = 1.56 ± 0.03 cm) using ImageJ at the end of the breeding period (on day 30).

Parental care tests

During the breeding period, we quantified parental care behaviour (level and consistency of behaviour) as the individual activity in the presence of an animated intruder, time spent near the intruder and time spent attending the brood. We used three different intruder types: a conspecific male, a conspecific female, and a predator. Each intruder type was used twice, i.e. each breeding pair was tested for its parental care behaviour six times with three days elapsed between successive trials. We randomised the testing order for the first time an intruder type was used (first, second and third parental care test) and then repeated parental care tests in the same order (e.g. male-female-predator, which was repeated in the same order). We started our parental care observations on day 10 of the breeding period, i.e. one day after the fry became free-swimming: fertilised eggs took three days to develop into wrigglers (free embryos), which stayed in the breeding cave for approx. another five days (own observations).

To start a parental care test, we introduced a tablet on a side of the breeding tank (Figure 1b) showing one of three above named intruder types for 11 min. We video-recorded the breeding pair's response and manually assessed the total amount of time spent within 12 cm distance to the animated intruder (interaction zone, see Figure 1b) and the activity for each parent from the videos (duration of video analysis was 10 min, starting 1 min after the start of the video). Similar to the procedure in the boldness tests (see above), activity was assessed as the total number of squares visited (including revisits). Therefore, the breeding tank was divided into 16 squares each measuring 12x12 cm squares (Figure 1b) using markings alongside the vertical tank walls. Further, male and female brood attendance behaviour was quantified from a single-frame analysis (21 frames: every 30 sec for 10 min, starting 1 min after the video start) where we scored whether the individual was within one standard length distance to the brood (approx. 6 cm, or half a square), if so, this was scored as brood attendance (Thünken et al. 2010). An individual's time spent attending the brood was then calculated as the number of frames where the individual was attending the brood in relation to all frames analysed. For each of the three parental behaviours (time spent near the intruder, activity in the presence of the intruder, and time spent attending the brood), we calculated the average level and inconsistency (absolute value of the range in the behavioural level)

of behaviour for each of the three intruder types separately.

We used the same animations that we used for the personality tests but always presented an unfamiliar specimen to focal fish. Male intruder sizes were matched to the male's standard length and, similarly, female intruder sizes were matched to the female's standard length (size difference ≤ 2 mm). Predator sizes were identical to the ones used in the boldness test. All videos were analysed by the same observer. At the time of video analysis, the observer was not aware of parental fish's pre-determined boldness scores.

Our measures of parental care behaviour (level and inconsistency of behaviour) did not differ between intruder types (Table 1). Therefore, we calculated the average level and inconsistency (absolute value of the range in the behavioural level) for all behaviours (activity in the presence of an intruder, time spent near the intruder, and time spent attending the brood) over the six parental care tests, i.e. pooled for intruder type.

DATA ANALYSES

General details

Data analyses were performed in R version 3.5.3 (R Core Team 2019). LMMs (linear mixed-effects models) and GLMMs (generalized linear mixed-effects models) were fitted via stepwise-backward model selection using the Ime4-package (Bates et al. 2014). For insignificant fixed effects, we report test statistics from the last model incorporating the term. Model assumptions were verified visually via residual and normal q-q plots. Individual time spent attending the brood (proportional data) was arcsine square-root transformed for normality when being used as dependent variable. Female size did neither affect offspring size (Spearman's rank correlation, Rho = -0.286, S = 1709.9, P-value = 0.222) nor did it affect offspring number (Spearman's rank correlation, Rho = 0.082, S =1221, P-value = 0.731). For analyses, we therefore did not correct offspring size and - number for female size. As pre-determined aggression was not repeatable (see below) we focussed on boldness as a measure of predetermined personality differences.

Behavioural repeatabilities

We tested for behavioural repeatability in boldness (activity under simulated predation risk) and aggression (time spent near the animated opponent) for males and females separately ($N_{individuals} = 54$ and $N_{trials} = 108$ for males and females, respectively) using the *rptR*-package (Stoffel et al. 2017) (bootstrapping runs = 1000; permutations = Further, 1000). we assessed the repeatability of male ($N_{individuals} = 20$) and female (N_{individuals} = 20) parental behaviours: activity in the presence of an animated intruder, the amount of time spent near this intruder, and the time spent attending the brood in the presence of the animated intruder. Parental behaviours were not affected by intruder type (see above), we therefore assessed repeatabilities using the data obtained during all parental care tests, i.e. pooled for intruder type ($N_{trials} = 120$ for males and females, respectively). However, we adjusted repeatabilities of parental care for intruder type, and for test series (1-6; to account for habituation (Scherer and Schuett 2018)).

Directional effects

(I) Pre-determined personality differences and parental care behaviour

For each individual, we tested for whether pre-determined average level of boldness

Table 1. Results of LMMs (linear mixed-effects models) testing for an effect of the intruder type (male, female, predator) on the average behavioural level and inconsistency of the three parental target behaviours (calculated for each of the three intruder type separately). All models included individual ID and family (males) or origin (females) as random effects. The intruder type did not affect parental care behaviours (significance level = 0.05).

C	Dependent variable	Prec vari	lictor iable	N Individuals	Data points	df	Estimate ± SE	χ²	P- value
	Activity in the presence of		Female				93.300 ± 9.278		
	an intruder (parental care	Intruder	Male	20	60	2	85.975 ± 7.325	0.871	0.647
	test)	туре	Predator				87.875 ± 8.100		
			Female				345.675 ± 36.410		
	Time spent near the intruder	Intruder	Male	20	60	2	337.850 ± 22.337	4.883	0.087
	(parental care test)	туре	Predator				298.200 ± 22.337		
Males -			Female				0.927 ± 0.044		
	Time spent attending the	Intruder	Male	20	60	2	-0.005 ± 0.049	1.798	0.407
	brood (parental care test)	type	Predator				0.055 ± 0.049		
			Female				55.800 ± 10.150		
	the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Intruder	Male	20	60	2	31.350 ± 13.360	3.402	0.183
		type	Predator				48.750 ± 13.360		
	Inconsistency in the time spent near the intruder	Intruder type	Female				221.950 ± 39.350		
			Male	20	60	2	223.700 ± 48.360	1.101	0.577
	(parental care test)		Predator				178.600 ± 48.360		
	Inconsistency in the time spent attending the brood (parental care test)	Intruder type	Female				0.551 ± 0.061		
			Male	20	60	2	0.442 ± 0.085	1.653	0.438
			Predator				0.494 ± 0.085		
	Activity in the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Intruder type	Female				61.850 ± 4.015		
			Male	20	60	2	60.375 ± 4.887	0.357	0.837
			Predator				60.400 ± 4.887		
		Intruder type	Female				271.950 ± 31.896		
	Time spent near the intruder		Male	20	60	2	274.475 ± 25.917	1.691	0.429
			Predator				243.800 ± 25.917		
	Time coast attending the	Intrudor	Female				1.111 ± 0.041		
	brood (parental care test)	type	Male	20	60	2	1.128 ± 0.048	2.381	0.304
Females	· · ·	51	Predator				1.056 ± 0.048		
	Inconsistency in activity in	Intruder	Female			_	31.328 ± 6.988		
	the presence of an intruder	type	Male	20	60	2	26.978 ± 5.509	0.619	0.734
			Predator				29.028 ± 5.509		
	Inconsistency in the time	Intruder	Female	20	60	0 0	220.300 ± 30.200	0 097	0.057
	(parental care test)	type	Predator	20	00	Z	213.730 ± 47.270 226 600 + 49 290	0.007	0.757
	Inconsistancy in the time		Female				0.363 ± 0.056		
	spent attending the brood	Intruder	Male	20	60	2	0.417 ± 0.079	0.542	0.763
	(parental care test)	type	Predator	-			0.370 ± 0.079		

predicted the level of behaviour in the three parental behaviours (activity in the presence of an animated intruder, time spent near the intruder, and time spent attending the brood) separately by fitting an LMM on each of the three parental behaviours (average level of behaviour pooled for intruder type, $N_{individuals} = 20$, $N_{data points} = 20$, for all models) including the average activity shown during the boldness tests as predictor variable. We did separate analyses for males and females. As random terms, we included pair ID and individual family (for males) or origin (for females). Similarly, we tested whether pre-determined inconsistency of boldness predicted inconsistency in the three parental behaviours: we fitted an LMM to the inconsistency of each of the three parental behaviours (pooled for intruder type, $N_{individuals} = 20$, $N_{data points} = 20$, for all models), including the inconsistency shown during the boldness tests as predictor variable. Again, we did the analyses for males and females separately and used the same random terms as above.

(II) Parental care behaviour and reproductive success

We tested for a directional effect of the level and inconsistency of the three parental behaviours on reproductive success by fitting three LMMs (each model including the measures of one of the three parental behaviour as predictor variables) on each of the two measures of reproductive success (number and size of offspring), respectively (six models in total, $N_{breeding pairs}$ = 20, N_{data} points = 20, for all models). As predictor variables, each model contained male level, female level, an interaction between male and female level, male inconsistency, female inconsistency, and an interaction between male and female inconsistency. For each of the six models, male/female level and inconsistency values were based on one of the three parental behaviours (activity in the presence of an animated intruder, time

spent near the intruder, or time spent attending the brood, respectively). As above, we included male family and female origin as random terms. Please note, although we primarily aimed to test for directional effects using the above analysis we also including the interaction term between male and female behaviour compatibility effects. considering As individual behavioural expression itself is not included when performing our tests for compatibility effects (only male-female behavioural contrast is considered there. see below) we regarded an inclusion of the interaction term here to be of additional informative value.

(III) Pre-determined personality differences and reproductive success

We tested for a directional effect of predetermined boldness on reproductive success by fitting a GLMM on the success rate (probability of successful reproduction) (N = 54 breeding pairs) and two more LMMs, one on offspring number (N = 20successful breeding pairs) and one on offspring size (N = 20 successful breeding pairs). Offspring size was averaged for each brood. The three models incorporated male average level, female average level, male inconsistency, and female inconsistency of pre-determined boldness as predictor variables. We also considered male and female behaviour have to an interdependent effect and therefore further included an interaction between male and female behavioural level, and between male and female inconsistency as fixed effects (as explained above). As random terms, we included male family and female origin.
Compatibility effects

(I) Pre-determined personality differences and parental care behaviour

We tested whether a breeding pair's behavioural contrast in pre-determined boldness predicts their contrast in parental behaviours by fitting an LMM on each of the six behavioural contrasts (contrast in the level and inconsistency, respectively, for each of the three parental behaviours), resulting into six LMs ($N_{\text{breeding pairs}} = 20$, N_{data} points = 20, for all models). As predictor variables, we included the contrast in the pre-determined level of boldness and the sex of the bold individual as predictor variable (for the three models on the contrast of the behavioural level), or we included the contrast in pre-determined inconsistency of boldness and the sex of the consistent individual as predictor variables (for the three models on the contrast of behavioural inconsistency). Within-pair behavioural contrasts were assessed as the absolute value of the difference in the level/inconsistency between male and female behaviour (see also above). Individuals were classified into bold or consistent based on а within-pair of comparison the average level/inconsistency shown the during boldness tests. Please note, the sex was only included as a covariate accounting for sex differences but was not of further interest here and is therefore not discussed. We included male family and female origin as random terms.

(II) Parental care behaviour and reproductive success

We tested for an effect of the within-pair behavioural contrast in parental care behaviours on offspring number and - size by running six LMMs, including three models that were fit on offspring number and another three models that were fit on offspring size (one model for each of the three parental behaviours, respectively). We included the contrast in the behavioural level, contrast in inconsistency and an interaction between these two contrasts as predictor variables. We used the same random terms as above.

(III) Pre-determined personality differences and reproductive success

We tested for an effect of a breeding pair's behavioural contrast in pre-determined boldness on reproductive success by fitting a GLMM on the success rate (N = 54 breeding pairs) and two LMMs, one on average offspring size and one on offspring number (N = 20 successful breeding pairs, respectively). We included the contrast in the level, contrast in inconsistency, and an interaction between the contrast in the level and the contrast in inconsistency as fixed effects. As above, we included male family and female origin as random terms in all models.

Correlation of behaviours and offspring measures

We tested for potential correlations between the levels and inconsistencies of the behavioural measures obtained during the boldness test and parental care test. However, correlation coefficients were all \leq 0.80, we therefore did not consider our measures to be redundant (Dormann et al. 2013). See Supplemental Material 1 for Spearman rank correlation based correlation matrices; matrices were calculated using the PerformanceAnalytics-package (Peterson and Carl 2018). Offspring size and number were negatively correlated with each other (Spearman's rank correlation, Rho = -0.626, S = 2162.6, P-value = 0.003).

RESULTS

Please note, we conducted multiple tests (N = 45) on a single data set and therefore present and discuss our results on an adjusted significance level of 0.001 (Bonferroni correction). However, we are aware that this is a very conservative p-value correction (Streiner and Norman 2011) and therefore also acknowledge our findings on a standard significance level of 0.05 in this *Results* section but do not discuss these findings in avoidance of false positives.

Behavioural repeatabilities

Male and female boldness, measured as activity under simulated predation risk before the breeding, was highly repeatable (Table 2). However, male and female aggressiveness, measured indirectly as the time spent near an animated opponent before the breeding, was not repeatable (Table 2). The three parental behaviours observed during the breeding were repeatable (Table 2).

Directional effects

(I) Pre-determined personality differences and parental care behaviour

Male and female parental behaviours (activity in the presence of an intruder, time spent near the intruder, and time spent attending the brood; level and inconsistency, respectively) did not correlate with the pre-determined average level/inconsistency of boldness (Table 3, Figure 2a-b). However, on a significance level of 0.05, male average level of boldness tended to positively correlate with its time spent attending the brood (Table 3, Supplemental Material 2a).

(II) Parental care behaviour and reproductive success

We found no directional effects of male and female level and inconsistency in the three parental behaviours on offspring number and - size (Table 4, Figure 2a-b). However, on a significance level of 0.05, the of

			Ν		Re	peatability
Context	Behaviour	Sex	Individuals	Data points	R	CI
Aggression	T'	Males	54	108	0.212	[0.000, 0.409]
test	Time spent near the opponent	Females	54	108	0.000	[0.000, 0.000]
Boldness		Males	54	108	0.629	[0.458, 0.759]
test	Activity in the presence of a predator	Females	54	108	0.594	[0.409, 0.731]
	Time count according to the star	Males	20	120	0.498	[0.278, 0.685]
	Time spent near an intruder	Females	20	120	0.349	[0.148, 0.565]
Parental		Males	20	120	0.347	[0.146, 0.558]
care tests	Activity in the presence of an intruder	Females	20	120	0.178	[0.018, 0.378]
	The second strends where the second	Males	20	120	0.211	[0.040, 0.424]
	i lime spent attending the brood	Females	20	120	0.212	[0.037, 0.411]

Table 2. Repeatability of male and female aggression and boldness shown before the breeding, and parental behaviours shown during the breeding. Significant repeatabilities are highlighted in bold.

offspring produced by a breeding pair positively correlated with female activity in the presence of an intruder during parental care tests and tended to increase with male average time spent attending the brood (Table 4, Supplemental Material 2a-b). Further, on a significance level of 0.05, the number of offspring was predicted by an interaction of male and female inconsistency in the time spent attending the brood (Table 4): while female inconsistency was positively associated with the number of offspring male behaviour had a rather low effect (Supplemental Material 3). And the interaction of male and female inconsistency in the time spent near the intruder strongly tended to affect offspring size (Table 4, Supplemental Figure 2a-b).

(III) Pre-determined personality differences and reproductive success

The number of offspring produced significantly increased with the level of predetermined male boldness (Table 5, Figure 2a). There were no other directional effects of pre-determined boldness on reproductive success (Table 5, Figure 2a-b). However, we found further effects on a significance level of 0.05: a breeding pair's likelihood to reproduce strongly tended to decrease with increasing male level of predetermined boldness though the number of offspring produced significantly increased with the level of pre-determined male boldness (Table 5, Supplemental Material 2a).

Compatibility effects

(I) Pre-determined personality differences and parental care behaviour

Male-female behavioural contrast in predetermined boldness (level and consistency) did not predict the behavioural contrast in their parental behaviours (Table 6, Figure 2c). Considering the unadjusted significance level of 0.05: Breeding pairs that showed a higher contrast in predetermined level of boldness also showed a higher contrast in their time spent attending the brood during parental care tests (Table 6, Supplemental Material 2c).

(II) Parental care behaviour and reproductive success

Offspring size significantly decreased with male-female contrast in their activity in the presence of an intruder and with their contrast in the time spent near the intruder, i.e. parents that behaved more similarly (regarding the level of these two behaviours) produced larger offspring (Table 7, Figure 2c). Other parental behaviours (level and inconsistency, respectively) did not affect reproductive success (Table 7, Figure 2c). On a significance level of 0.05, we found further effects: the number of offspring produced was affected by the parental contrast in the time spent near the intruder (level and inconsistency) (Table 7, Supplemental Material 2c): the number of fry produced was higher for pairs that were dis-similar regarding the level of behaviour and similar regarding their inconsistency (Figure 3). Offspring size was significantly affected by the parental contrasts in the level of all three parental behaviours (Table 7, Supplemental Material 2c): the average offspring size of a brood decreased with increasing parental contrast in their activity in the presence of an intruder and with increasing time spent near the intruder. The contrast in the time spent attending the brood positively affected offspring (Table size 7. Supplemental Material 2c). However, the level-inconsistency interaction of the activity in the presence of an intruder and time spent near the intruder tended to predict the number of offspring (Table 7). Further, the number offspring tended to increase

Table 3. Results of LMMs testing for a correlation between boldness shown before the breeding and parental behaviours during the breeding period (level and inconsistency, respectively). No significant effects (adjusted significance level = 0.001).

			Ν			Estimato			D
De	pendent variable	Predictor variable	Individuals	Data points	Intercept ± SE	± SE	df	χ ²	value
	Activity in the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	100.691 ± 19.395	-0.206 ± 0.313	1	0.428	0.513
Level	Time spent near the intruder (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	230.568 ± 79.864	1.711 ± 1.290	1	1.686	0.194
les	Time spent attending the brood (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	0.809 ± 0.074	0.002 ± 0.002	1	3.456	0.063
, Ma	Activity in the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	113.493 ± 25.994	-0.598 ± 0.897	1	0.419	0.517
nconsistency	Time spent near the intruder (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	295.095 ± 62.908	2.842 ± 2.139	1	1.602	0.206
_	Time spent attending the brood (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	0.591 ± 0.083	-0.002 ± 0.003	1	0.438	0.508
	Activity in the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	68.702 ± 5.273	-0.221 ± 0.146	1	2.174	0.140
Level	Time spent near the intruder (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	301.020 ± 54.021	-1.213 ± 1.496	1	0.647	0.421
ales	Time spent attending the brood (parental care test)	Average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	1.072 ± 0.056	0.001 ± 0.001	1	0.086	0.771
Fem .	Activity in the presence of an intruder (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	46.717 ± 9.213	0.428 ± 0.397	1	1.129	0.288
nconsistency	Time spent near the intruder (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	351.804 ± 49.835	2.221 ± 2.148	1	1.042	0.307
	Time spent attending the brood (parental care test)	Inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	0.420 ± 0.062	-0.001 ± 0.003	1	0.106	0.745



Figure 2. Graphical illustrations for the results of (G)LMMs testing for directional effects of (a) male and (b) female behaviour, and (c) male-female behavioural contrasts on reproductive success. Effects shown for the level (solid lines) and inconsistency (dashed lines) (in the contrast) of the behaviour. Insignificant effects indicated by grey lines. For significant effects (adjusted significance level of 0.001) the direction of effect is indicated by "+" (positive) or "-" (negative).

114 CHAPTER 6

Table 4. Results of LMMs testing for a directional effect of male and female level and inconsistency in the three parental behaviours on the number and size of offspring produced. Significant effects are highlighted in bold (adjusted significance level = 0.001).

- · · ·			N						D
Dependent variable	F	Predictor variable	Breeding pairs	Data points	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	df	χ²	P- value
	an st)	Male level			11.480 ± 36.421	0.161 ± 0.198	1	0.543	0.461
	te of re te	Female level			7.083 ± 35.131	1.029 ± 0.465	1	4.237	0.040
	esenc al ca	Male level : female level			-85.931 ± 71.604	-0.021 ± 0.013	1	2.044	0.153
	e pre	Male inconsistency	20	20	18.652 ± 35.592	-0.131 ± 0.098	1	1.609	0.205
	in th	Female inconsistency			12.906 ± 36.437	0.158 ± 0.221	1	0.471	0.493
_	Activity intrude	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			-111.100 ± 72.480	14.620 ± 13.132	1	1.180	0.277
	der	Male level			-5.143 ± 30.242	-0.025 ± 0.042	1	0.345	0.557
	intru ist)	Female level			-5.148 ± 30.238	0.002 ± 0.056	1	0.002	0.965
	the i	Male level : female level			-12.580 ± 32.940	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.265	0.607
Number of offspring	near al ca	Male inconsistency	20	20	-	-	-	-	-
onspring	ent i irent	Female inconsistency			-	-	-	-	-
	Time sp (pa	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			5.148 ± 30.238	-0.001 ± 0.000	1	4.338	0.037
-	e (t	Male level			22.150 ± 34.550	80.450 ± 45.250	1	2.928	0.087
	g the e tes	Female level			21.760 ± 92.370	18.060 ± 83.640	1	0.047	0.829
	ndin care	Male level : female level			113.800 ± 352.460	184.150 ± 679.660	1	0.071	0.789
	enta	Male inconsistency	20	20	36.710 ± 61.000	14.230 ± 34.040	1	0.171	0.679
	pent (par	Female inconsistency			52.280 ± 47.740	-40.060 ± 45.140	1	0.741	0.391
	Time s brood	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			125.190 ± 405.120	-11.170 ± 212.480	1	0.003	0.961
	an st)	Male level			1.487 ± 0.136	-0.000 ± 0.001	1	0.086	0.769
	ce of e te	Female level			1.475 ± 0.132	0.001 ± 0.002	1	0.282	0.596
	senc al car	Male level : female level			1.891 ± 0.286	0.000 ± 0.000	1	2.364	0.124
	e pre enta	Male inconsistency	20	20	1.541 ± 0.047	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.446	0.504
	n the ^ (pai	Female inconsistency			1.475 ± 0.131	-0.001 ± 0.000	1	0.282	0.596
	Activity i intruder	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			1.887 ± 0.282	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.632	0.427
-	der	Male level			1.592 ± 0.083	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.272	0.602
	intru st)	Female level			1.589 ± 0.083	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.083	0.773
0.11	the i	Male level : female level			1.814 ± 0.135	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.222	0.638
Ottspring	near al ca	Male inconsistency	20	20	1.600 ± 0.074	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.461	0.497
5120	entr irent	Female inconsistency			1.616 ± 0.071	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.537	0.464
	Time sp (pa	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			1.793 ± 0.128	0.000 ± 0.000	1	3.476	0.062
-	e (j	Male level			1.356 ± 0.188	0.143 ± 0.209	1	0.461	0.497
	ng t ^h e tes	Female level			1.457 ± 0.242	-0.161 ± 0.246	1	0.425	0.515
	endii I car	Male level : female level			1.163 ± 1.326	-0.511 ± 2.521	1	0.041	0.841
	t attı enta	Male inconsistency	20	20	1.476 ± 0.068	0.168 ± 0.117	1	1.949	0.163
	spen (par	Female inconsistency			1.422 ± 0.367	0.024 ± 0.189	1	0.017	0.898
	Time : brood	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			1.196 ± 1.507	-0.035 ± 0.776	1	0.002	0.964

			N						
Dependent variable	P	redictor variable	Breeding pairs	Data points	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	df	χ²	P-value
	L	Male level			0.553 ± 1.156	-0.022 ± 0.012	1	3.702	0.054
	predato	Female level			1.612 ± 1.313	-0.022 ± 0.017	1	1.941	0.164
Success	ence of a ss test)	Male level : female level			3.028 ± 2.087	0.001 ± 0.001	1	0.931	0.335
rate	the prese (boldne	Male inconsistency	54	54	1.424 ± 1.366	0.011 ± 0.019	1	0.334	0.564
	ctivity in	Female inconsistency			1.424 ± 1.383	-0.011 ± 0.027	1	0.169	0.681
	A	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			3.000 ± 2.099	-0.000 ± 0.001	1	0.016	0.898
		Male level			29.618 ± 27.260	0.800 ± 0.193	1	10.160	0.001
	predator	Female level			35.698 ± 27.590	0.241 ± 0.254	1	0.812	0.368
Number of	ence of a ss test)	Male level : female level			8.351 ± 43.776	-0.012 ± 0.012	1	0.346	0.556
offspring	the prese (boldne)	Male inconsistency	20	20	34.039 ± 27.429	0.165 ± 0.304	1	0.292	0.589
	ctivity in	Female inconsistency			26.444 ± 26.191	0.433 ± 0.314	1	1.665	0.197
	A	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			29.916 ± 28.106	-0.011 ± 0.021	1	0.295	0.587
		Male level			1.567 ± 0.062	0.001 ± 0.001	1	0.296	0.587
	predator	Female level			1.541 ± 0.088	0.000 ± 0.001	1	0.145	0.703
Offspring	ence of a ss test)	Male level : female level	00	00	1.592 ± 0.177	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.108	0.742
size	the prese (boldne	Male inconsistency	20	20	1.591 ± 0.046	-0.001 ± 0.002	1	0.347	0.556
	ctivity in	Female inconsistency			1.541 ± 0.088	0.000 ± 0.002	1	0.044	0.834
	Ā	Male inconsistency : female inconsistency			0.000 ± 0.187	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.000	0.979

Table 5. Results of (G)LMMs testing for an effect of pre-determined level/inconsistency of boldness on reproductive success. Significant effects are highlighted in bold (adjusted significance level = 0.001).

Table 6. Results of LMMs testing for an effect of pre-determined behavioural contrast in boldness on the contrast in parental behaviours. As a covariate, the sex of the bold ID (individual) was included in the models. Significant effects are highlighted in bold (adjusted significance level = 0.001).

			N						
	Dependent variable	Predictor variable	Breeding pairs	Data points	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	df	χ²	P-value
	Contrast in activity in the presence of an intruder	Contrast in average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	-27.002 ± 15.320	-0.272 ± 0.319	1	0.715	0.398
	(parental care test)	Sex of the Male bold ID Female			26.180 ± -29.610 ±	: 18.270 ± 15.280	1	7.657	0.006
evel	Contrast in the time spent near the intruder	Contrast in average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	-67.597 ± 41.710	0.027 ± 0.869	1	0.001	0.975
-	(parental care test)	Sex of the Male bold ID Female			62.340 = -67.330 =	± 48.85 ± 40.870	1	6.036	0.014
	Contrast in the time spent attending the	Contrast in average activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	0.099 ± 0.051	0.003 ± 0.001	1	4.899	0.027
	brood (parental care test)	Sex of the Male bold ID Female		-	-0.231 ± 0.099 ±	± 0.067 : 0.051	1	15.786	<0.0001
	Contrast in activity in the presence of an	Contrast in the inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	9.631 ± 32.019	-0.025 ± 1.195	1	0.000	0.984
	intruder (parental care test)	Sex of the Male consistent ID Female			5.432 ± 9.318 ±	32.344 28.264	1	0.014	0.906
ısistency	Contrast in the time spent near the intruder	Contrast in the inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	-22.632 ± 45.874	-1.507 ± 2.110	1	0.504	0.478
Incor	(parental care test)	Sex of the Male consistent ID Female			44.860 ± -43.150 ±	± 61.220 ± 36.220	1	1.967	0.161
	Contrast in the time spent attending the	Contrast in the inconsistency in activity in the presence of a predator (boldness test)	20	20	0.091 ± 0.095	0.002 ± 0.004	1	0.198	0.657
	brood (parental care test)	Sex of the Male consistent ID Female			0.117 ± -0.075 ±	: 0.075 ± 0.126	1	2.205	0.138

Table 7. Results of LMMs testing for an effect of the behavioural contrast in the level and inconsistency of parental behaviours on the number of offspring and offspring size. Significant effects are highlighted in bold (adjusted significance level = 0.05).

			N						
Dependent variable	Predi	ictor variable	Breeding pairs	Data points	Intercept ± SE	Estimate ± SE	df	χ²	P- value
	resence der test)	ntrast in the level			72.956 ± 19.575	0.131 ± 0.155	1	0.674	0.412
	in the pl an intruc ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	70.611 ± 18.406	0.298 ± 0.182	1	2.197	0.138
	Activity of uoo (parei	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			75.044 ± 18.522	-0.003 ± 0.001	1	35.958	0.058
	e test)	ntrast in the level			65.586 ± 24.366	0.098 ± 0.037	1	5.421	0.021
Number of offspring	spent ne intruder ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	65.586 ± 24.366	-0.129 ± 0.033	1	9.417	0.002
	noo (pare time:	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			72.289 ± 20.566	0.000 ± 0.000	1	28.703	0.090
	ending d cou e test)	ntrast in the level			70.830 ± 19.420	29.640 ± 42.490	1	0.472	0.492
	pent att he broo ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	70.190 ± 20.170	39.310 ± 21.360	1	28.968	0.089
	uco (pare tuco (pare	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			68.740 ± 20.060	-85.460 ± 121.600	1	0.477	0.490
	resence der : test)	ntrast in the level			1.579 ± 0.045	-0.002 ± 0.000	1	10.201	0.001
	in the pi an intruc ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	1.579 ± 0.041	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.413	0.520
	Activity of uoo (parei	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			1.568 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	1	1.826	0.177
	ar the test)	ntrast in the level			1.575 ± 0.036	-0.001 ± 0.000	1	14.088	0.0002
Offspring size	spent ne intruder ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	1.575 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.036	0.850
	noo (parei	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			1.575 ± 0.004	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.094	0.761
	ending test) test	ntrast in the level			1.577 ± 0.038	0.341 ± 0.115	1	5.532	0.019
	oent atté ne brooc ntal care uo	ntrast in inconsistency	20	20	1.578 ± 0.036	-0.071 ± 0.087	1	0.637	0.425
	uoo (parer tuoo	ntrast in the level : trast in inconsistency			1.576 ± 0.037	-0.084 ± 0.407	1	0.042	0.838

118 CHAPTER 6

Table 8. Results of (G)LMMs testing for an effect of the within-pair pre-determined contrast in the level/inconsistency of boldness on reproductive success. No significant effects (adjusted significance level = 0.05).

D			N			-			_
variable	Pre	edictor variable	Breeding pairs	Data points	thtercept ± SE	± SE	df	χ2	P- value
	ence of a ss test)	Contrast in the level			-	-	-	-	-
Success rate	the pres	Contrast in inconsistency	54	54	-	-	-	-	-
	Activity in predato	Contrast in the level : contrast in inconsistency			1.226 ± 1.293	0.002 ± 0.001	1	5.317	0.021
	ence of a ss test)	Contrast in the level			59.520 ± 22.722	0.554 ± 0.186	1	6.507	0.011
Number of offspring	the pres or (boldne	Contrast in inconsistency	20	20	58.301 ± 22.487	0.143 ± 0.436	1	0.102	0.751
	Activity ir predate	Contrast in the level : contrast in inconsistency			63.898 ± 24.578	0.020 ± 0.013	1	1.862	0.172
	ence of a ss test)	Contrast in the level			1.592 ± 0.041	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.000	0.985
Offspring size	the pres or (boldne	Contrast in inconsistency	20	20	1.594 ± 0.033	-0.002 ± 0.002	1	1.236	0.266
	Activity in predatc	Contrast in the level : contrast in inconsistency			1.585 ± 0.047	0.000 ± 0.000	1	0.091	0.763

with increasing contrast in inconsistency of the time spent attending the brood (Table 7).

(III) Pre-determined personality differences and reproductive success

The number of offspring produced increased with increasing contrast in the level of pre-determined boldness (Table 8, Figure 2c). We found no other effect of the contrast in the level/inconsistency of predetermined boldness on reproductive success (Table 8, Figure 2c). But, on a significance level of 0.05, a breeding pair's likelihood to reproduce was affected by the within-pair contrast in the level of boldness in interaction with the contrast in the inconsistency of boldness (Table 8, Supplemental Material 2c), i.e. the success rate of breeding pairs that were similar in their pre-determined inconsistency of boldness strongly increased with increasing similarity (low contrast) in their level of (Supplemental behaviour Material 4. continuous line and black data points). But breeding pairs that showed a higher behavioural contrast in inconsistency showed an increased likelihood to produce fry when being also behaviourally different in their level of behaviour (Supplemental Material 4, dashed line and data points with white filling).

DISCUSSION

Behavioural repeatabilities

In line with our basic assumption, male and female boldness (activity in the presence of an animated predator) shown before the breeding was highly repeatable. Also, the three behaviours recorded during the breeding (activity in the presence of an animated intruder, time spent near the intruder, and time spent attending the brood) showed significant repeatability. Male and female aggression (time spent near an animated conspecific) determined before the breeding was not repeatable. This is surprising given that we found high repeatability for both male and female aggressiveness in a different data set where we used the same protocol (U. Scherer and W. Schuett, submitted manuscript). We have experimentally and/or statistically excluded potential effects of day time, day of week, test series, disturbance level and hunger level (data not presented) but did not find a plausible explanation for this lack of stable personality variation in aggressiveness in the present study.

(I) Pre-determined personality differences and parental care behaviour

Unlike expected, male and female predetermined boldness did not predict parental performance (neither directional nor compatibility effects found). Generally, a link between personality measures and parental care behaviour finds support in the literature (reviewed in Chira 2014). Possibly, we did not detect a link in the current study due to relatively long pairing period, that is, breeding pairs were allowed to spawn for up 3 weeks, and often successful spawnings occurred towards the end of this pairing period (approx. two to three weeks after the pairing). During this time breeding pairs might have archived post-pairing similarity in behaviour. Also, our parental care observations extended over several weeks and we averaged parental behaviours over the whole period giving much room for behavioural convergence. Behavioural convergence has been described in breeding pairs of the convict cichlid, Amatitlania siguia (Laubu et al. 2016). Here, dis-assortative breeding pairs (with respect to their behaviour on a proactive-reactive axis) that got similar with time increased their reproductive success. Such behavioural convergence might explain why parental behaviours obtained during the breeding period did not relate to pre-determined boldness in our study.

(II) Parental care behaviour and reproductive success

Offspring size decreased with increasing male-female contrast regarding their behavioural level in activity in the presence of an intruder and time spent near this intruder during the breeding. That is, behavioural assortment in these parental measures positively correlated with offspring size. Positive assortment for behaviour has often been reported to have reproductive advantages (Both et al. 2005; Dingemanse et al. 2004; Gabriel and Black 2011; Laubu et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011). A potential mechanism might be reduced sexual conflict over the amount of parental provisioning (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010). But also genetic resulting advantages from increased compatibility behavioural are possible (Schuett et al. 2010). Therefore, we encourage future studies to do crossfostering experiments disentangling behavioural and effects aenetic on reproductive success.

Further, (the behavioural contrast in) brood attendance behaviour did not affect reproductive success. In general, brood attendance increases reproductive success via offspring protection or guidance to feeding grounds. In this laboratory study, there was no actual thread to the offspring (as the intruder was not real) and all fish were fed ad libitum. Thus, the selective pressure that generates advantages of brood attendance behaviour may have been not present here. A similar rationale is valid with respect to the other two parental measures we obtained, activity in the presence of an intruder and time spent near this intruder: In nature, these behavioural measures (alone or the combination of male and female behaviour) reflect parental quality because they affect offspring survival via protection from con- and heterospecific brood predators. Thus, an experiment in a more naturalistic context (including an actual predatory threat) may provide further insights into how parental care performance may affect reproductive success in cichlids.

(III) Pre-determined personality differences and reproductive success

The number of offspring increased with the level of pre-determined male boldness and with male-female contrast in the level of pre-determined boldness. These two results are interconnected: male-female contrast of behaviour was positively correlated with the level of male boldness (analysis not presented). We set up breeding pairs that varied with regard to the sex of the bold individual but females were generally less bold compared to males (analysis not presented), i.e. for pairs where the female was the bold individual the contrast in behaviour was lower compared to pairs where the male was the bold individual. Given our data, it is difficult to distinguish between a directional effect vs. an effect of compatibility here. However, in a previous mate choice study, we found female rainbow kribs to show a dis-assortative mating preference, but no directional preference, for male level of boldness (Scherer et al. 2017b); indicating a reproductive benefit of dis-assortment. On the other hand, Ariyomo and Watt (2012) found a directional (and positive) effect of a high level of male boldness on egg fertilisation rates in zebrafish, *Danio rerio*. Hypothetically, an interaction between a directional effect and compatibility could be possible, e.g. higher reproductive success of breeding pairs that are of similar behaviour but only it this behaviour is highly expressed.

General discussion & conclusions

Most importantly, our results indicate a reproductive trade-off between many but small vs. few but large offspring as offspring size and - number were negatively correlated with each other. Disassortment in pre-determined boldness (activity in the presence of a predator) was associated with an increased number of offspring though positive assortment in boldness-like parental the measure (activity in the presence of an intruder) during the breeding was associated with increased offspring size. However, predetermined personality did not predict parental care behaviour, which could be related to this trade-off. That is, disassortment might have initial advantages on the number of offspring produced but then breeding pairs may benefit from behaving more similarly during the breeding and may therefore behaviourally converge (please note, this is speculative). The existence of behavioural convergence as well as reproductive benefits resulting from it has been shown in another biparental cichlid (Laubu et al. 2016). Alternatively, dis-assortment for many but small and positive assortment for few but large offspring may represent distinct strategies investment that allow individuals to adapt to changing

environmental pressures (Schrader and Travis 2012).

We did not detect any effects of behavioural consistency (for our hypotheses I-III). But in a previous female mate choice study, we found an assortative mating preference for the consistency of male boldness in this species (Scherer et al. 2017b) indicating a reproductive advantage similar consistency boldness. of in Considering that only twenty breeding pairs successfully reproduced and that we performed a relatively large number of testings (accompanied single by а (conservative) p-value correction) this negative result could be caused by a lack of statistical power. On a standard significance level (0.05), there were several interesting effects (including both the level and consistency of behaviours). Hence, we are confident that our data would benefit from advanced analytical methods that avoid this multiple testing problem.

We did not detect any directional effects (for our hypotheses I-III), which might indicate that the level of behaviour is not as important as behavioural compatibility or, alternatively, it may indicate methodological difficulties in testing for such directional effects. It would be informative to compare our study with field observations where breeding pairs have to cope with an actual con- and/or heterospecific brood predator. Here, the quality of parental behaviours might show a directional impact on offspring survival.

In summary, our results indicate an important reproductive trade-off between dis-assortment in personality and assortment in parental care that needs further investigation. With respect to this trade-off we speculate that behavioural convergence might occur within breeding pairs in our model species though this remains to be tested. Our data indicate further effects between (I) personality and parental care behaviour, (II) parental care and reproductive success, and (|||)personality and reproductive success that were not significant on the adjusted significance level (0.001) but on a standard significance level (0.05) (or they tended to be significant on this standard significance level). Therefore, we believe that even more advanced statistical methods and/or a larger sample size might be valuable. Further, we found male-female compatibility to be more important than individual quality per se but we advocate behavioural observations including an actual predatory threat for a better resolution of these two direction of effects. Finally, we shall mention that this is a correlative study not allowing us to draw conclusions regarding causality. Thus, we encourage future studies to follow-up on this work. Further experimental work would especially be interesting with respect to disentangling the direction of effect between parental care and reproductive success (e.g. does the number of fry predict parental effort or does parental effort predict the number of fry?). In conclusion, our results suggest that sexual selection plays an important role in the evolution of personality differences in the rainbow krib and that the combination of parental personalities is important in determining their reproductive success though further work is needed to conclusively determining the general direction of selection.

REFERENCES

- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2012) The effect of variation in boldness and aggressiveness on the reproductive success of zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 83:41-46.
- Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2014) Ime4: Linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4.
- Bell AM, Aubin-Horth N (2010) What can whole genome expression data tell us about the ecology and evolution of personality? Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 365:4001–4012.
- Bell AM, Hankison SJ, Laskowski L (2009) The repeatability of behaviour: A meta-analysis. Animal Behaviour 77:771-783.
- Both C, Dingemanse NJ, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2005) Pairs of extreme avian personalities

have highest reproductive success. Journal of Animal Ecology 74:667-674.

- Chira A (2014) How does parental personality influence offspring quality in animals? Annals of Forest Research 57:347-362.
- Dall SRX, Houston AI, McNamara JM (2004) The behavioural ecology of personality: Consistent individual differences from an adaptive perspective. Ecology Letters 7:734-739.
- Dingemanse NJ, Both C, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2004) Fitness consequences of avian personalities in a fluctuating environment. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 271:847-852.
- Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJ, Réale D, Wright J (2010) Behavioural reaction norms: Animal personality meets individual plasticity. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 25:81-89.
- Dingemanse NJ, Réale D (2005) Natural selection and animal personality. Behaviour 142:1165-1190.
- Dormann CF et al. (2013) Collinearity: A review of methods to deal with it and a simulation study evaluating their performance. Ecography 36:27-46.
- Duckworth R (2006) Behavioral correlations across breeding contexts provide a mechanism for a cost of aggression. Behavioral Ecology 17:1011-1019.
- Eggert A-K, Reinking M, Müller JK (1998) Parental care improves offspring survival and growth in burying beetles. Animal Behaviour 55:97-107.
- Gabriel PO, Black JM (2011) Behavioural syndromes, partner compatibility and reproductive performance in steller's jays. Ethology 118:76-86.
- Gosling SD (2001) From mice to men: What can we learn about personality from animal research? Psychological Bulletin 127:45-86.
- Gross MR, Sargent RC (1985) The evolution of male and female parental care in fishes. American Zoologist 25:807-822.
- Hakkarainen H, Korpimäki E (1994) Nest defence of Tengmalm's owls reflects offspring survival prospects under fluctuating food conditions. Animal Behaviour 48:843-849.
- Ioannou CC, Dall SR (2016) Individuals that are consistent in risk-taking benefit during collective foraging. Scientific Reports 6:33991.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Schuett W (2014) Studying personality variation in invertebrates: Why bother? Animal Behaviour 91:41-52.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners

that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.

- Mariette MM, Griffith SCJ (2012) Nest visit synchrony is high and correlates with reproductive success in the wild zebra finch *Taeniopygia guttata*. Avian Biology 43:131– 140.
- McNamara JM, Houston AI (1996) State-dependent life histories. Nature 380:215-221.
- McNamara JM, Stephens PA, Dall SR, Houston AI (2009) Evolution of trust and trustworthiness: Social awareness favours personality differences. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 276:605-613.
- Peterson BG, Carl P (2018) PerformanceAnalytics: Econometric tools for performance and risk analysis. R package version 1.5.2.
- R Core Team (2019) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, available online at https://www.Rproject.org/.
- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ (2007) Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Roff DA (1998) The maintenance of phenotypic and genetic variation in threshold traits by frequency-dependent selection. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 11:513–529.
- Royle NJ, Russell AF, Wilson AJ (2014) The evolution of flexible parenting. Science 346:776-781.
- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Scherer U, Godin J-GJ, Schuett W (2017a) Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences – A case study with a West African cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Ethology 123:560-570.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2017b) Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness. Animal Behaviour 128:117-124.
- Scherer U, Kuhnhardt M, Schuett W (2018) Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid. PLOS ONE 13:e0195766.
- Scherer U, Schuett W (2018) No male mate choice for female boldness in a bi-parental West

African cichlid, the rainbow krib (*Pelvicachromis pulcher*). PeerJ 6:e5373.

- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Schrader M, Travis J (2012) Assessing the roles of population density and predation risk in the evolution of ofsrping size in populations of aplacental fish. Ecology and Evolution 2:1480-1490.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Kloesener MH, Baeumer J, Beinlich F, Eggers T (2015) Life-history tradeoffs mediate 'personality' variation in two colour morphs of the pea aphid, *Acyrthosiphon pisum*. Journal of Animal Ecology 121:686–693.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Schuett W, Nava TF, Rahmlow N, Scherer U (2017) Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid. Behaviour 154:387-402.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.
- Smiseth PT, Kölliker M, Royle NJ (2012) What is parental care? In: Royle NJ, Smiseth PT, Kölliker M (eds) The evolution of parental care. Odford University Press, Oxford.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT (2008) Fitness consequences of personality: A meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Stamps JA (2007) Growth-mortality tradeoffs and 'personality traits' in animals. Ecology Letters 10:355-363.
- Stamps JA, Briffa M, Biro PA (2012) Unpredictable animals: Individual differences in intraindividual variability (IIV). Animal Behaviour 83:1325-1334.
- Stoffel MA, Nakagawa S, Schielzeth H (2017) rptR: Repeatability estimation and variance decomposition by generalized linear mixedeffects models. 8:1639–1644.
- Streiner DL, Norman GR (2011) Correction for multiple testing: Is there a resolution? Chest 140:16-18.
- Thünken T, Meuthen D, Bakker TCM, Kullmann H (2010) Parental investment in relation to offspring quality in the biparental cichlid fish *Pelvicachromis taeniatus*. Animal Behaviour 80:69-74.
- van Rooij EP, Griffith SC (2013) Synchronised provisioning at the nest: Parental coordination over care in a socially monogamous species. PeerJ 1:e232.

Wolf M, McNamara JM (2012) On the evolution of personalities via frequency-dependent selection. The American Naturalist 179:679-692.

CHAPTER 6 - SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL 1



Supplemental Material 1. Correlation matrices for (a) male and (b) female behaviours and (c) malefemale behavioural contrasts: L (level of behaviour), IC (inconsistency), BT (boldness test), activity (activity in the presence of the predator (BT) or intruder), intruder (time spent near the intruder), and brood (time spent attending the brood). P-values indicated as: . (0.10), * (0.05), ** (0.01), *** (0.001).



Supplemental Material 1. Continued.



Supplemental Material 1. Continued.

CHAPTER 6 - SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL 2



Supplemental Material 2. Graphical illustrations for the results of (G)LMMs testing for directional effects of (a) male and (b) female behaviour, and (c) male-female behavioural contrasts on reproductive success. Effects shown for the level (solid lines) and inconsistency (dashed lines) (in the contrast) of the behaviour. Insignificant effects indicated by grey lines. For significant effects (significance level of 0.05) and trends (black lines) the direction of effect is indicated by "+" (positive) or "-" (negative), brackets indicate the effect tended to be significant. Cycles indicate an interactive effect and (a-b)"*" indicates an interaction between male and female behaviour.





Supplemental Material 3. Male (continuous line, black data points) and female inconsistency (dashed line, data points with white filling) in the time spent near the intruder had an interdependent effect on the number of offspring produced; significance level = 0.05.

CHAPTER 6 - SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL 4



Supplemental Material 4. The success rate (likelihood to produce fry) was affected by a breeding pair's contrast in the level of pre-determined boldness in interaction with their contrast in inconsistency; significance level = 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed with continuous variables but for this graphical illustration we divided the contrast in inconsistency into similar (continuous line, black data points) and dissimilar (dashed line, data points with white filling) using a 50% cut-off.

CHAPTER 7

GENERAL DISCUSSION

In this thesis, I aimed to investigate three questions concerning the effect of sexual selection on the evolution of personality variation in the rainbow krib. These were: (I) is male personality sexually selected via female mate choice? (II) Is female personality sexually selected via male mate choice (for boldness only)? And (III) what are the reproductive consequences being associated with the preference pattern (behavioural vs. genetic benefits)? See below for a trait-specific (boldness and aggression) discussion of my results and general conclusions.

Sexual selection and boldness

In my correlative female mate choice study, I found females to prefer males of a dis-similar level and a similar consistency of boldness (**Chapter 3**). Female preference for disassortment in the level of boldness did translate into reproductive success. That is, breeding pairs that were formed dis-assortatively with respect to their level of pre-determined boldness had more offspring compared to assortatively formed breeding pairs (**Chapter 6**). I proposed, this preference pattern may result in behavioural benefits during offspring care with dis-assortment in the behavioural level facilitating parental role division and assortment in consistency easing the negotiation over fixed vs. flexible roles (discussed in more detail in **Chapter 3**). But this does not seem to be the case in the rainbow krib as pre-determined boldness did not relate to parental care behaviours (**Chapter 6**). Instead, dis-assortment in the level of boldness may have genetic advantages, such as increased offspring viability (Charlesworth and Charlesworth 1987; Dingemanse et al. 2004).

Conversely to the above reproductive advantage of dis-assortment in the level of boldness, and conflicting with female preference for dis-assortment in the level of boldness, I found positive assortment in the level of boldness-like parental care behaviour during the breeding (activity in the presence of an animated intruder) to be associated with increased reproductive success, i.e. larger offspring (**Chapter 6**). I term this parental behaviour 'boldness-like' because the assessment method slightly differed from the original 'boldness' measure regarding the social context (alone vs. family) and regarding the

location (test tank vs. current home tank). Despite these differences in the assessment method, I consider both 'boldness' and 'boldness-like' measurements to be biologically meaningful measures that reflect an individual's willingness to engage into risky behaviour (which is the definition of boldness; Wilson et al. 1994). As discussed in **Chapter 6**, these two fitness consequences (i.e. more offspring resulting from dis-assortment and larger offspring resulting from positive assortment) may pose an important reproductive trade-off, which may promote behavioural convergence between the two members of a breeding pair. Importantly, behavioural converge could also explain why pre-determined boldness did not predict boldness-like parental care behaviour. The hypothesis of behavioural (or emotional) convergence is not new in psychological research on humans (e.g. Anderson et al. 2003; Gonzaga et al. 2007; Neumann and Strack 2000) but has received very little attention in non-human animals (but see Laubu et al. 2016). The few empirical work that is available on the topic of behavioural convergence in breeding pairs as well as the potentially important role it may play during the breeding pose the necessity for further empirical work.

Also, my results may imply that there are different investment strategies: assortative mating for few but large offspring vs. dis-assortative mating for many small offspring (**Chapter 6**). That is, larger offspring are generally assumed to have higher survival rates (Rollinson and Hutchings 2013). But producing many, small offspring may also be advantageous if, for example, predation risk is high (Schrader and Travis 2012) or food is very abundant (Winemiller and Rose 1993). Choosing between these investment strategies may allow individuals to adapt to varying environmental conditions (Schrader and Travis 2012).

Female preference for similar consistency of boldness did not translate into reproductive success (**Chapter 6**). Considering that I did find effects of behavioural consistency on reproductive success without the conservative significance level adjustment that I applied due to multiple testings, this could likely be caused by the relatively low number of successfully reproducing breeding pairs. The few studies that considered a potential effect of behavioural consistency on reproductive success found reproductive success to increase with (assortment in) consistency (Botero et al. 2009; Byers 2006; Schuett et al. 2011).

I did not find evidence of male mate choice for female boldness (**Chapter 5**). This is surprising given that dis-assortment in the level of boldness was linked to reproductive success (**Chapter 6**). Thus, female behaviour (in combination with male behaviour) did affect reproductive success. An explanation for the lack of male choice could be that the selective pressure on male choice is lower (compared to female choice) because the costs of reproduction are lower for males. That is, I expected males to be choosy because they invest into costly parental care (discussed in **Chapter 1** and **5**). Yet, reproductive costs might be higher for females due to costly egg production and spawning (Balshine-Earn 1995; Blumer 1986; Trivers 1972). For example, Balshine-Earn (1995) showed that parental care in the Galilee St Peter's fish, *Sarotherodon galilaeus*, was energetically costly for both sexes but females suffered from additional reproductive costs in terms of subsequently decreased fecundity.

Notably, I could not confirm the female preference pattern I found in the correlational experiment (Chapter 2) when performing a non-correlational female mate choice for boldness experiment (Chapter 4). However, female preference for the apparent bold male increased with increasing behavioural contrast in the apparent level of boldness between the two stimulus males that were presented to a female (Chapter 4). This result suggests a causal link between female choice and male boldness but the behavioural contrast between stimulus males may have been not large enough to provoke a response (discussed in Chapter 4). Therefore, it seems worthwhile to conduct a follow-up experiment using a refined methodology.

Sexual selection and aggression

I found female rainbow kribs to prefer consistent high-aggression males (Chapter 2). Further, I found a sex difference in the consistency of aggression with only males showing stable personality variation in aggressiveness but not females (Chapter 2). The sex difference in consistency of aggression is confirmed by another data set that was obtained from the same population (B. Very and W. Schuett, unpublished data). Both the sex difference in consistency and female preference for consistent high-aggression males may be explained by a stronger conservation of male aggressiveness (level and consistency) due to its relevance during parental care (Royle et al. 2010; Schuett et al. 2010) (i.e. territory defence behaviour). In cichlids, breeding pairs have often been described to show a sexspecific role division with males performing more defence behaviours and females providing more direct offspring care (e.g. Itzkowitz 1984; Lavery and Reebs 1994; McKaye and Murry 2008; Richter et al. 2010). Thus, sexual selection may favour the evolution of consistent high-aggression males in the rainbow krib due to behavioural benefits in terms of higher parental quality (i.e. high and constant offspring protection via territory defence), which in turn increases offspring survival. Unfortunately, I could not test this hypothesis because male and female aggressive behaviour did not show stable personality variation when setting up the breeding experiment (Chapter 6). However, the aggression-like parental care behaviour that I obtained during the breeding (time spent near an animated intruder) was repeatable. Similar to the above 'boldness-like' parental care behaviour, I use the suffix 'like' as to indicate that the assessment method slightly differed from the original aggression assessment with respect to context and location (see above). Unlike indicated by the female preference pattern, I found positive assortment in aggression-like parental care behaviour to be associated with increased reproductive success. Notably, I did not test whether predetermined aggression predicts aggression-like parental care behaviour (as aggression was not repeatable) and can therefore not conclusively say whether and how these two

measures are linked. Boldness did not predict boldness-like parental care behaviour indicating that possibly also aggression and aggression-like parental care behaviour may not be correlated.

Only shortly mentioned in **Chapter 2**, I found empirical support for the hypothesis that male consistency of aggression is favoured by female choice but I have to be cautious with respect to the interpretation regarding the level of male aggression. That is because also low aggression males received above average preference scores if they were additionally consistent in their expression of aggression (**Chapter 2**) - seemingly conflicting the above selection trajectory. In my female mate choice experiment, females could always choose between two males. The two males that were presented to a female were classified into consistent vs. inconsistent and low vs. highly aggressive relative to each other. That is, consistent low-aggression males were always paired with inconsistent high-aggression males (vice versa consistent high-aggression males were always paired with inconsistent low-aggression males while controlling for consistency (i.e. no fully crossed design). The results provided do therefore not allow me to conclusively interpret female choice for the level of male aggression.

However, I conducted a follow-up experiment where I did test female mating preference for the level of male aggression while controlling for differences in consistency (**Chapter 4**). Conversely, I also set up a treatment where I tested female preference for the consistency of male aggression while controlling for the level of behaviour. Furthermore, I manipulated the level and consistency of male behaviour in this mate choice experiment allowing me to test for causality. Unlike expected, I did not detect female preference for the level or consistency of male aggression. But, I emphasis to cautiously interpret these results as the methodology I was applying here (manipulation of aggression via definition of the distance towards an animated opponent using small plastic cylinders) represents pioneering-work that needs further development (discussed in **Chapter 4**). Alternatively, these results may imply that there is no causal link between female preference and male aggression indicating that aggressiveness of male rainbow kribs is not sexually selected.

Notably, I was working with two different measures for aggressiveness throughout my experimental work: in the beginning, I used the number of aggressive behaviours performed towards an actual opponent (Chapter 2, Appendix 2) and later, I switched to the time spent in immediate proximity to an animated opponent as an indirect assessment method (Chapter 5, Chapter 6, Appendix 3). For the latter, I found either high - (Chapter 5) or no repeatability (Chapter 6) for both sexes. These two results contrast each other as well as the results obtained from the first measure of aggressiveness (sex difference in the repeatability of the number of aggressive behaviours, see above). This seems surprising given that holding conditions remained constant throughout and that the results of the two assessment approaches highly correlate with each other (Appendix 3). For my experiments, I used a series of three generations of stock fish. Additionally, I had to buy fish (mainly females because of a highly skewed sex ratio in our stock) from several

external suppliers. Possibly, differences in the stability of the social environment or in the genetic background (discussed in **Chapter 1**) may have caused the discrepancy in the repeatability of aggressiveness. However, my measure of boldness was repeatable throughout (**Chapter 3-6**).

Conclusions

Central to my studies was (a) to identify the direction of selection acting on male and female personality differences (directional mate choice for compatibility vs. (dis-) assortative mate choice for compatibility) and (b) to identify the reproductive benefit(s) being associated with parental personality differences (behavioural vs. genetic benefits). Direction of selection and associated reproductive benefits differed between pre-determined personality and personality measures obtained during the breeding.

During the breeding, I found positive assortment in aggression- and boldness-like parental behaviours (time spent near an animated intruder and activity in the presence of the intruder) to be associated with increased reproductive success (offspring size) (**Chapter 6**). This finding is in line with other studies that found an assortative mating preference for behavioural traits (Kralj-Fišer et al. 2013; Montiglio et al. 2016) or increased reproductive success of assortative breeding (Ariyomo and Watt 2013; Both et al. 2005; Laubu et al. 2016; Schuett et al. 2011). Behavioural benefits arising from assortment in parental care are likely (Schuett et al. 2010), yet, also genetic benefits are possible as breeding pairs raised their genetic offspring and repeatable parental care behaviour has a genetic component (Bendesky et al. 2017; Freeman-Gallant and Rothstein 1999; Maccoll and Hatchwell 2003). Further experimental work using a cross-fostering approach may provide valuable insights in resolving genetic from behavioural benefits.

For the level of boldness determined before the breeding, I found dis-assortment to be advantageous, i.e. females showed a dis-assortative mating preference for the level of male boldness (**Chapter 3**), which translated into increased reproductive success in terms of a higher number of offspring (**Chapter 6**). In a meta-analysis on genetic and phenotypic traits in varies taxa, Jiang et al. (2013) found dis-assortment to be very rare; and their simulations suggested these might be false positives. Yet, I found dis-assortment for the level of boldness to be beneficial in two separate experiments (**Chapter 3** and **6**) indicating the effect is more than a false positive. I did not find behavioural benefits for dis-assortment. But dis-assortment may have genetic benefits, e.g. it may lead to heterozygote offspring that is more viable (Schuett et al. 2010). However, I cannot conclusively say what the mechanism is that links reproductive success and pre-determined boldness with each other; calling for further investigation.

I found the direction of female choice to differ between the two personality traits of interest (directional for aggression and (dis-) assortment for boldness). This is especially

interesting since aggression and boldness are often reported to be correlated in an aggression-boldness syndrome (Koolhaas et al. 1999; Norton and Bally-Cuif 2012; but see Moss et al. 2015). I aimed to test for such an aggression-boldness syndrome in my breeding experiment (**Chapter 6**) but had to omit this test because aggression was not repeatable in that experiment (see above). Repeatability of behaviour is a precondition for behavioural traits to form a syndrome (Dingemanse et al. 2010; Sih et al. 2004a; Sih et al. 2004b). However, I did find boldness-like and aggression-like parental care measures to be correlated with each other (**Chapter 6**, Supplemental Material 1) indicating that also predetermined boldness and - aggression might be correlated. Future work on personality differences in the rainbow krib may investigate the repeatability of aggression in more detail and may test for a potential aggression-boldness syndrome, including the implications resulting from it.

Taken together, my results provide evidence that sexual selection affects personality differences in the rainbow krib. However, the overall direction of selection is not that clear. I found positive assortment in the level of aggression- and boldness-like parental care behaviour to be associated with larger offspring (possibly due to behavioural benefits). But dis-assortment in pre-determined boldness was associated with a higher number of offspring (possibly du to genetic benefits). On the long run, positive assortment could have a stabilising effect on personality variation while dis-assortment may erode variation (given there are no other selective pressures; Schuett et al. 2010). Importantly, offspring size and number were negatively correlated with each other indicating a reproductive trade-off. Disassortment for many but small offspring and positive assortment for few but large offspring may represent different investment strategies. However, the effects of behavioural assortment vs. dis-assortment relate to different contexts (parental care vs. pre-determined behaviour) and boldness shown in these two contexts was not correlated, i.e. breeding pairs may mediate between the reproductive trade-off via behavioural convergence. Cleary, further investigations are needed to elucidate the possible reproductive strategies and their implications. Further, my female mate choice experiments indicate that not only the level but also the consistency of both personality traits of interest (aggression and boldness) is under sexual selection though the reproductive consequences of consistency remain to be shown. Similarly, it remains to be tested whether and how female preference for the level of male aggressiveness translates into reproductive success. The strength of selection acting on male and female behaviour may differ due to differences in choosiness between the sexes. The results presented here are a first step in understanding how sexual selection shapes personality variation in the rainbow krib; but further work is needed for a better understanding of the complex relationship between personality differences and sexual selection in this species.

References

- Anderson C, Keltner D, John OP (2003) Emotional convergence between people over time. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 84:1054–1068.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2013) Disassortative mating for boldness decreases reproductive success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 24:1320-1326.
- Balshine-Earn S (1995) The costs of parental care in Galilee St Peter's fish, *Sarotherodon galilaeus*. Animal Behaviour 50:1-7.
- Bendesky A, Kwon Y-M, Lassance J-M, Lewarch CL, Yao S, Peterson BK, He MX, Dulac C, Hoekstra HE (2017) The genetic basis of parental care evolution in monogamous mice. Nature 544:434–439.
- Blumer LS (1986) Parental care sex differences in the brown bullhead, *Ictalurus nebulosus* (Pisces, *Ictaluridae*). Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 19:97-104.
- Botero CA, Rossman RJ, Caro LM, Stenzler LM, Lovette IJ, de Kort SR, Vehrencamp SL (2009) Syllable type consistency is related to age, social status and reproductive success in the tropical mockingbird. Animal Behaviour 77:701-706.
- Both C, Dingemanse NJ, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2005) Pairs of extreme avian personalities have highest reproductive success. Journal of Animal Ecology 74:667-674.
- Byers BE (2006) Extrapair paternity in chestnut-sided warblers is correlated with consistent vocal performance. Behavioral Ecology 18:130-136.
- Charlesworth D, Charlesworth B (1987) Inbreeding depression and its evolutionary consequences. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 18:237-268.
- Dingemanse NJ, Both C, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM (2004) Fitness consequences of avian personalities in a fluctuating environment. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 271:847-852.
- Dingemanse NJ, Dochtermann N, Wright J (2010) A method for exploring the structure of behavioural syndromes to allow formal comparison within and between data sets. Animal Behaviour 79:439-450.
- Freeman-Gallant CR, Rothstein DM (1999) Apparent Heritability of Parental Care in Savannah Sparrows. The Auk 116:1132-1136.
- Gonzaga GC, Campos B, Bradbury T (2007) Similarity, convergence, and relationship satisfaction in dating and married couples. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 93:34-48.
- Itzkowitz M (1984) Parental division of labor in a monogomous fish. Behaviour 89:251-260.
- Jiang Y, Bolnick DI, Kirkpatrick M (2013) Assortative mating in animals. The American Naturalist 181:125-138.
- Koolhaas JM, Korte SM, De Boer SF, Van Der Vegt BJ, Van Reenen CG, Hopster H, De Jong IC, Ruis MAW, Blokhuis H (1999) Coping styles in animals: current status in behaviour and stress-physiology. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 23:925–935.
- Kralj-Fišer S, Sanguino Mostajo GA, Preik O, Pekár S, Schneider JM (2013) Assortative mating by aggressiveness type in orb weaving spiders. Behavioral Ecology 24:824-831.
- Laubu C, Dechaume-Moncharmont FX, Motreuil S, Schweitzer C (2016) Mismatched partners that achieve postpairing behavioral similarity improve their reproductive success. Science Advances 2:e1501013.
- Lavery RJ, Reebs SG (1994) Effect of mate removal on current and subsequent parental care in the convict cichlid (Pisces: Cichlidae). Ethology 97:265-277.
- Maccoll ADC, Hatchwell BJ (2003) Heritability of parental effort in a passerine bird. Evolution 57:2191-2195.
- McKaye KR, Murry BA (2008) Sex role differentiation in brood defense by Nicaraguan cichlid fish, *Amphilophus xiloanensis*. Caribbean Journal of Science 44:13-20.
- Montiglio PO, Wey TW, Chang AT, Fogarty S, Sih A (2016) Multiple mating reveals complex patterns of assortative mating by personality and body size. Journal of Animal Ecology 85:125-135.
- Moss S, Tittaferrante S, Way GP, Fuller A, Sullivan N, Ruhl N, McRobert SP (2015) Interactions between aggression, boldness and shoaling within a brood of convict cichlids (*Amatitlania nigrofasciatus*). Behavioural Processes 121:63-69.
- Neumann R, Strack F (2000) "Mood contagion": The automatic transfer of mood between persons. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology 79:211-223.
- Norton WH, Bally-Cuif L (2012) Unravelling the proximate causes of the aggression-boldness behavioural syndrome in zebrafish. Behaviour 149:1063-1079.
- Richter M, Santangelo N, Itzkowitz M (2010) Biparental division of roles in the convict cichlid fish: Influence of intruder numbers and locations. Ethology Ecology & Evolution 17:1-15.
- Rollinson N, Hutchings JA (2013) The relationship between offspring size and fitness: Integrationg theory and empiricism. Ecology 94:315-324.

- Royle NJ, Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Behavioral consistency and the resolution of sexual conflict over parental investment. Behavioral Ecology 21:1125-1130.
- Schrader M, Travis J (2012) Assessing the roles of population density and predation riskin the evolution of offspring size in populations of aplacental fish. Ecology and Evolution 2:1480-1490.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.

Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX (2010) Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.

- Sih A, Bell A, Johnson JC (2004a) Behavioral syndromes: An ecological and evolutionary overview. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 19:372-378.
- Sih A, Bell AM, Johnson JC, Ziemba RE (2004b) Behavioral syndromes: An integrative overview. The Quarterly Review of Biology 79:241-277.
- Trivers RL (1972) Parental investment and sexual selection. Heinemann, London.
- Wilson DS, Clark AB, Coleman K, Dearstyne T (1994) Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:442-445.
- Winemiller KO, Rose KA (1993) Why do most fish produce so many tiny offspring? The American Naturalist 142:585-603.

APPENDIX 1

Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid

Wiebke Schuett, Teresa Fee Nava, Neele Rahmlow, and Ulrike Scherer Published 2017 in Behaviour 154, 387-402 DOI:10.1163/1568539X-00003427

Abstract

Experimental individuals are frequently marked with coloured tags for individual identification. Except for birds, the consequences of such artificial tagging on mate choice have been rarely investigated even though individuals often prefer naturally brightly coloured or symmetrically ornamented mates. We tested whether differently coloured Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags influence female mate choice in rainbow kribs, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*. Females were allowed to simultaneously choose between a control and a VIE-marked male. The VIE-marked male carried two tags of the same colour (red, blue, green or white) set symmetrically or asymmetrically. Females did not show a preference for or avoidance of males carrying any of the colours compared to control males, no matter if the tags had been set symmetrically or asymmetrically. Although we found no discrimination for or against colour-tags, we highlight the importance of considering potential influences of colour-marks on mate choice in behavioural and evolutionary studies.

1. INTRODUCTION

Females often choose their mate on the basis of secondary sexual traits, such as size or conspicuous, extravagant ornamentation (Andersson 1994). For example, female sticklebacks, Gasterosteus aculeatus (Milinski and Bakker 1990), and female Trinidadian guppies, Poecilia reticulata (Godin and Dugatkin 1996), favour brightly coloured over dull males, and pied flycatchers, Ficedula hypoleuca, prefer males with large ornaments (Sirkiä and Laaksonen 2009). In addition, females generally show a preference for bilateral symmetry in those secondary sexual traits that tend to be naturally symmetric (Little et al. 2008; Moller and Thornhill 1998; Simmons et al. 2004; Swaddle and Cuthill 1994a). Bilateral symmetry is thought to be (Brookes quality indicator and а Pomiankowski 1994; Little et al. 2008), as it likely shows the ability to resist stress during environment (e.g. Parsons 1990; Parsons 1992). Similarly, elaborate, extravagant ornaments are assumed to be a reliable quality indicator, since they are linked to condition (Milinski and Bakker 1990) and can be costly to produce and maintain (Godin and McDonough 2003; Zuk and Kolluru 1998).

Research in behavioural or evolutionary ecology often requires visual identification of study animals. Frequently, individuals are marked with differently coloured marks or tags, for instance differently coloured leg bands, ear-clips or subcutaneously injected marks. Previous studies on zebra finches, Taeniopygia guttata (reviewed in Schuett and Dall 2010; but see Seguin and Forstmeier 2012), and other bird species (Goforth and Baskett 1965; Hagan and Reed 1988) have demonstrated that this can be problematic, since artificial colour marks can act in the

same way as natural ornaments and can consequently affect mate choice, other social interactions and life-history traits. Zebra finches in the wild (Burley 1988) and in the laboratory (Burley et al. 1982; but see Jennions 1998), for example, preferred redringed over unringed males but avoided males carrying light-blue or light-green rings. Red-cockaded woodpeckers, Picoides borealis, with red rings had lower reproductive success than males without red rings (Hagan and Reed 1988). More generally, colours, which occur naturally in the species' ornament might be beneficial, those that are atypical might be detrimental during mate choice (Burley 1986). Studies have also shown that females prefer males that carry symmetric leg bands over males with asymmetric coloured leg bands in zebra finches (Swaddle and Cuthill 1994b; but see Jennions 1998) and bluethroats, Luscinia s. svecica, (Fiske and Amundsen 1997). Similarly, male bluethroats prefer females with symmetric coloured leg bands over females with asymmetric ones (Hansen et al. 1999).

Visible Implant Elastomers (VIE; VIE-Northwest Marine Technology, Shaw Island, WA, USA) are frequently used to mark individuals for visual identification. This marking method has been applied in a wide range of vertebrate and invertebrate taxa, for instance fish (Bailey et al. 1998; Bruyndoncx et al. 2002; Woods and Martin-Smith 2004), cephalopods (Brewer and Norcross 2012), decapods (Godin et al. 1996), arachnids (Chapin 2011; Melo et al. 2013), echinoderms (Martinez et al. 2013), amphibians (Bailey 2004; Sapsford et al. 2015), reptiles (Penney et al. 2001), insects (Moffatt 2013) and earthworms (Butt and Lowe 2007). Previous studies have assessed the influence of VIE marking on growth (Olsen and Vøllestad 2001; Simon and Dörner 2011; Soula et al. 2012), survival

(Olsen and Vøllestad 2001; Roberts and Angermeier 2004; Simon and Dörner 2011), predation (Bouska and Paukert 2010; Reeves and Buckmeier 2009) and stress response (Fürtbauer et al. 2015). Yet, to our best of knowledge, no study has ever tested the potential influence of VIEs on mate choice. This is surprising, given the above mentioned influences of other colour marking methods on mate choice in birds, the general role of colouration and symmetry of coloured secondary sexual traits in mate choice as well as the frequent use of VIEs in behavioural studies (Bertucci et al. 2010; Casalini et al. 2010; Colléter and Brown 2011; King et al. 2014; Zhou and Fuller 2016). Only two studies to date have assessed the influence of VIEs on social behaviour in a non-mating context: shoalchoice. While Croft et al. (2004) showed no influence of VIE tags on shoaling in guppies, P. reticulata, Frommen et al. (2015) showed that zebrafish, Danio rerio, spent more time with a shoal consisting of VIE-tagged individuals than with a shoal consisting of untagged individuals. The latter finding again highlights the importance of assessing the influence of VIE colour tags on mate choice.

Here, we tested the influence of differently coloured VIEs as well as asymmetrical versus symmetrical application of VIEs on female mate choice in a biparental and territorial West-African cichlid, the rainbow krib, Pelvicachromis pulcher. In eight different treatment groups females could choose between control (unmarked) and marked (with one of four colours) males in binary choice tests; the tags of the marked males were set either symmetrically or asymmetrically. Rainbow kribs are highly suitable for this study since they are very colourful and sexually dimorphic in colour patterns. Such characteristics often suggest mate choice based on colouration (e.g.

Andersson 1994). Furthermore, male rainbow kribs show a colour polymorphism that is linked to different male reproductive tactics (Martin and Taborsky 1997), suggesting that female choice on male colouration may directly affect female reproductive success and should therefore be important for females.

2. MATERIAL & METHODS

2.1. Study animals and holding conditions

Experimental fish were obtained from a captive breeding stock at the University of Hamburg. Due to a very strong male-biased sex ratio in our captive population, about 50% of the focal females were obtained from a commercial supplier. Fish were maintained in groups of siblings (individuals from breeding stock) or groups of origin (individuals from supplier), respectively. All fish were kept under standardised holding conditions (100 x 50 x 25 cm or 50 x 50 x 25 cm tanks, 26 ± 1°C water temperature, aerated and filtered water, weekly water changes, 12:12 h light/dark cycle with full spectrum fluorescent light) and were fed 5 days a week with Artemia ssp. During experiments, females were kept in singlesex groups (50 x 50 x 25 cm tanks); males were maintained individually (50 x 25 x 25 cm tanks). Sexes were distinguished based on their dimorphism in colouration, size (Martin and Taborsky 1997) and body shape. Colouration of a typical P. pulcher male in our population is shown in Figure 1a. The mean \pm SE total length of experimental males was 50.89 ± 0.68 mm and of experimental females 44.70 ± 1.13 mm.



Figure 1: (a) A typical male from our captive *Pelvicachromis pulcher* population, carrying a green VIE-tag (indicated by arrow). Positions of VIE-tags (black dots) in (b) symmetrical and (c) asymmetrical treatments. A fish received two tags of the same colour (red, blue, green or white) at either of the two shown combinations of positions of the symmetrical and asymmetrical treatment, respectively. (b), (c) Schematic view of fish from above.

2.2. Experimental procedure

Females (N = 22) were allowed to simultaneously choose between two males, one VIE-marked male and one unmarked male. Each marked male (N = 64) carried two VIE tags of the same colour: red (N = 16), blue (N = 16), green (N = 16) or white (N = 16). The VIE tags were arranged either symmetrically (N = 8 males per colour; Figure 1b) or asymmetrically (N = 8 males per colour; Figure 1c), leading to eight different treatment groups. VIEs had been set subcutaneously (length approx. 2–3 mm; see Figure 1a) at least 24 h before mate choice trials. Unmarked males (N = 64) had been handled in the same way as marked males: a needle was briefly inserted under their skin to ensure any treatment effects were not caused by different handling. Males within a test pair were matched for family and size, with a size difference of <4.5% in total length (mean ± SE difference: $1.1 \pm 0.001\%$), but were otherwise randomly chosen. We conducted 16 trials per treatment: each male pair (N = 64 pairs) was used in two trials, each with a different, unrelated female, resulting in a total number of 128 mate choice tests. The two females that saw the same male pair were not related to each other (i.e., no siblings). Within a treatment, a different female was

used for each trial. Among treatments, females were tested multiple times (range 2-8 times), since we did not have enough females to use different sets of females. We tested female mate preferences via binary choice test (standard procedure for testing mate preferences; Schlupp et al. 1994; Schlüter et al. 1998). The experimental tank (100 x 35 x 30 cm, water level: 10 cm) was partitioned into three compartments: a female compartment (60 x 35 cm) in the middle and two male compartments on the outer sides (20 x 35 cm). Before a trial, the compartments were separated using clear dividers (permanent) and opaque dividers (removable). The female compartment was divided into three zones, with a neutral zone (40 x 35 cm) in the middle and two preference zones at the adjacent sides (width of preference zones corresponded to two fish lengths, 10 x 35 cm), next to the male compartments.

To begin a trial, the focal female was introduced into the middle of the neutral zone using a clear Plexiglas cylinder (diameter 10 cm) and the males of a randomly chosen pair were placed into a compartment each. male After an acclimatisation period of 10 min, the opaque dividers were removed and the female was allowed to watch the males for 1 min. Then, the cylinder was removed and the first trial part of 17 min began. After this first part of the trial, positions of the males were switched to test for any side-bias by the female. After switching the positions of the males, all three fish were allowed to acclimate again for 10 min (following 1 min in the cylinder with visual contact) before the second part of the trial began, lasting again 17 min. In order to avoid disturbances, the experimental tank was surrounded with black plastic foil (Schlüter et al. 1998) and no observer was present during trials. Instead, all trials were videorecorded from above.

We determined the association time with each male, i.e., the time a female spent in the preference zone of a male, from videos using the software EthoVision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). The association time is a decent predictor for mating preference in cichlid fishes (Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011: Thünken et al. 2007). Tracking always started 2 min after the start of a trial part for two reasons: first, removal of the cylinder could disturb the experimental individuals briefly; second, the removal of the cylinder sometimes caused small undulations of the water, interfering with the tracking of the software. Therefore, we tracked focal females for 15 min, leading to a total of 30 min analysed video data per trial.

2.3. Data analysis

We assessed whether VIE marking influenced mate choice using two linear mixed effects models (LMMs) with the total association time with each male as response variable. We checked that model assumptions were not violated using diagnostic plots. In both models we included the male ID nested within male test pair and nested within male family as well as female ID nested within female family as random terms. In the first analysis we assessed whether there was a general preference for or avoidance of colourmarked males, regardless of the treatment. The type of male (marked versus control male) was added as fixed term. Even though we had matched males for size, we added male total length as covariate to account for any potential effect of even small size differences between males on mate choice. In the second analysis, we assessed whether the treatments differently influenced mate



Figure 2: The mean (± SE) time females spent with a control and VIE-marked male during mate choice trials. Mean (± SE) based on raw data. N = 121 trials.

choice. This was important since some colours could positively, some negatively influence mate choice, resulting in no overall preference for or avoidance of colouration. In the second analysis we added the three-way interaction between the type of male, the colour of VIE tags of the marked male (blue, green, red, white) and the arrangement of the VIE tags of the marked male (symmetric versus asymmetric) as well as their two-way interactions and their main effects as fixed terms. Note that in this analysis only results of interactions including the type of male are meaningful, since colour and symmetry treatment by themselves are only characteristics of the trial and not necessarily of the individual (which is characterised via 'type of male'). Male size was not included as covariate in this analysis since there was no effect of size in the first analysis (see 'Results').

Maximal models were step-wise simplified using likelihood ratio tests, starting with highest level interactions (Crawley 2007). All analyses were conducted in R (R Core Team 2016). Seven mate choice trials were excluded from analyses because of female side-bias, lost VIE tag or wrong sexing of an individual, leaving 121 mate choice trials for analyses. A female was defined as being side-biased within a trial when she spent more than 80% of the trial in just one preference zone, regardless of which male was placed there (Schlupp and Ryan 1997; Schlüter et al. 1998).

3. RESULTS

Females spent on average 84.9 ± 0.01% (mean \pm SE) of the time with either male. Overall, females did not show a preference for marked or unmarked males (Figure 2; Table 1, model 1). Male size did not affect female choice (Table 1, model 1). Also, female mate choice was independent of the colouration combination of and arrangement, the specific VIE colouration whether VIEs and were arranged symmetrically or asymmetrically (male type ± colouration x arrangement; male type x arrangement; male type x colouration; Figure 3; Table 1, model 2).

4. DISCUSSION

We found no evidence that female P. pulcher consider artificial VIE colour marks during mate choice: neither the colouration nor the arrangement of marks (asymmetric or symmetric) influenced female mate choice. One interpretation of these results could be that colouration is not important for mate choice in P. pulcher (at least those colours we used for marking). This explanation, however, seems very unlikely because there is strong sexual dimorphism in colouration between the sexes in P. pulcher, and different male colour morphs show different mating tactics (Martin and Taborsky 1997), suggesting that female should consider rainbow kribs male colouration during mate choice. Colouration seems generally important for mate choice in cichlid species (Martin 2013; Salzburger et

lable 1.	Summary of test statistics from LMM	s with the time a female spent with eac	h male (control ver	sus VIE-marke	d male) as re	sponse	
Model	Fixed effect	Factor level	Coefficient	SE	χ²	df	ď
-	(Mean)	[Male type = control]	741.47	124.13			
	Male type		-19.54	33.50	0.35	-	0.56
	Male total length		0.29	2.34	<0.01	1	0.98
		[Male type = control; colour = blue;					
2	(Mean)	arrangement: asymmetric]	751.22	69.26			
	Male type		-34.56	92.23	0.35	-	0.56
	Colouration				(1.32)	(3)	(0.72)
		Green	-96.58	93.65			
		Red	60.22	92.27			
		White	-8.47	92.27			
	Arrangement				(<0.01)	(1)	(0.98)
		Symmetric	-19.41	93.60			
	Male type: colouration				5.07	c	0.17
		Marked male: green	191.49	132.36			
		Marked male: red	-62.69	130.43			
		Marked male: white	68.88	130.43			
	Male type: arrangement				1.00	-	0.32
		Marked male: symmetric	39.53	132.36			
	Colouration: arrangement				(0.18)	(3)	(0.98)
		Green: symmetric	60.63	135.88			
		Red: symmetric	-41.11	133.71			
		White: symmetric	177.04	131.40			
	Male type: colouration: arrangement				6.27	с	0.10
		Marked male: green: symmetric	-166.71	192.16			
		Marked male: red: symmetric	83.86	189.06			
		Marked male: white: symmetric	-324.53	185.82			


Figure 3. The mean (\pm SE) time a female spent with a control and VIE-marked male during mate choice trials. Marked males carried two blue (a, b), green (c, d), red (e, f) or white (g, h) VIE marks in an asymmetrical (a, c, e, g) or symmetrical (b, d, f, h) manner. Mean (\pm SE) based on raw data.

al. 2006; Seehausen and van Alphen 1998; Selz et al. 2014), including the closely related, similarly ornamented sister species (Baldauf Ρ. taeniatus et al. 2009). Furthermore, the colours we used (blue, green, red and white) are to some extent (red and white more, blue and green less) included in the natural ornamentation of P. pulcher (at least to the human eye). An absence of mate choice based on artificial colour marks could also arise if females are not motivated to choose a mate. Yet, females with strong side-bias were excluded from analysis and females spent about 85%

of time close to the males. While a high association time with males could also indicate a mere social preference, association times near males have been shown to predict female preferences for spawning partners in cichlids (e.g. Dechaume-Moncharmont et al. 2011).

In contrast to our study on fish, some studies on birds found strong effects of colour marks on mate choice (e.g. Burley et al. 1982; Fiske and Amundsen 1997; reviewed in Schuett and Dall 2010). These studies used other marking methods, mainly leg bands. This could indicate that different



colour marking methods vary in their impact on mate choice. Nevertheless, effects of coloured leg bands on mate choice in birds are also ambiguous: while some studies found effects, others did not (reviewed in Schuett and Dall 2010). Consequently, the marking method alone cannot explain different results. Factors, such as the location or the size of the marking might also play an important role. For instance, the size of the marking relative to the body or ornament size of the study species might be crucial. Furthermore, different species vary in their visual system and colour vision, including the colour spectrum that can be detected (Endler 1990). Therefore, the same colour tags likely influence mate choice of different taxa differently. Effects likely also vary with the environmental conditions, such as conspicuousness against the background, light regimes or transmission properties of the habitat (e.g., aquatic versus terrestrial, Endler 1990). This makes it difficult to generalise the effect of artificial colour marking on mate choice across species, for instance, from terrestrial to aquatic species. Thus, when effects of colour marks are unknown under test conditions and in the study species, potential effects of the marks on behaviour should be ideally tested prior to the study. If this is not possible, we recommend at least using colours that are not part of the natural ornamentation, equally distributing the colours across treatments and statistically controlling for potential effects in analyses. If there is large between-individual variation in ornamentation, natural colour patterns might be used for individual identification rather than artificial colour marking. Yet, unless individual differences in ornamentation are really distinct, using natural colour patterns to distinguish among individuals might be unreliable and prone to error. P. pulcher individuals, for instance, can quickly change the intensity of their colouration, when competing for a resource (W. Schuett and U. Scherer, personal observations), making visual identification based on natural colour patterns very difficult in this species.

Here, we tested for the first time whether VIE colour marks affect mate choice. Our results suggest that artificial VIE colour marks do not influence mate choice of P. pulcher. These results are quite promising for future mate choice and behavioural studies, which often require individual identification. Nevertheless, more studies are now needed to shore up our findings and to identify species as well as environmental conditions in which VIE colour tags do or do not influence behaviour. In general, neutrality of VIE colour tags or any other marking method should be validated for each species prior to behavioural studies, especially under those circumstances in which colouration is generally known to impact behaviour, such as during mate choice.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG; SCHU- 2927/2-1, grant to W.S.) and carried out under licence from Amt für Verbraucherschutz, Hamburg, Germany, to W.S. We thank Claudia Drees and two anonymous reviewers for constructive comments on the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Andersson M (1994) Sexual selection. Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey.
- Bailey LL (2004) Evaluating elastomer marking and photo identification methods for terrestrial salamanders: Marking effects and observer bias. Herpetological Review 35:38-41.
- Bailey RE, Irvine JR, Dalziel FC, Nelson TC (1998) Evaluations of visible implant fluorescent tags for marking coho salmon smolts. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 18:191-196.
- Baldauf SA, Kullmann H, Thunken T, Winter S, Bakker TC (2009) Computer animation as a tool to study preferences in the cichlid *Pelvicachromis taeniatus*. Journal of Fish Biology 75:738-746.
- Bertucci F, Beauchaud M, Attia J, Mathevon N (2010) Sounds modulate males' aggressiveness in a cichlid fish. Ethology 116:1179-1188.
- Bouska WW, Paukert CP (2010) Effects of visible implant elastomer mark colour on the predation of red shiners by largemouth bass. Fisheries Management and Ecology 17:294-296.
- Brewer RS, Norcross BL (2012) Long-term retention of internal elastomer tags in a wild population of North Pacific giant octopus (*Enteroctopus dofleini*). Fisheries Research 134:17-20.
- Brookes M, Pomiankowski A (1994) Symmetry is the eye of the beholder. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:201-202.
- Bruyndoncx L, Knaepkens G, Meeus W, Bervoets L, Eens M (2002) The evaluation of passive integrated transponder (PIT) tags and visible implant elastomer (VIE) marks as new marking techniques for the bullhead. Journal of Fish Biology 60:260-262.
- Burley N (1986) Comparison of the band-color preferences of two species of estrildid finches. Animal Behaviour 34:1732-1741.
- Burley N (1988) Wild zebra finches have bandcolour preferences. Animal Behaviour 36:1235-1237.

- Burley N, Krantzberg G, Radman P (1982) Influence of color-banding on the conspecific preferences of zebra finches. Animal Behaviour 30:444-455.
- Butt KR, Lowe CN (2007) A viable technique for tagging earthworms using visible implant elastomer. Applied Soil Ecology 35:454-457.
- Casalini M, Smith C, Reichard M (2010) The effect of crowding and density on male mating behaviour in the rose bitterling (*Rhodeus ocellatus*). Behaviour 147:1035-1050.
- Chapin KJ (2011) Suitability of a subcuticular permanent marking technique for scorpions. Journal of Arachnology 39:194-196.
- Colléter M, Brown C (2011) Personality traits predict hierarchy rank in male rainbowfish social groups. Animal Behaviour 81:1231-1237.

Crawley MJ (2007) The R book. Wiley, Chichester.

- Croft DP, Krause J, James R (2004) Social networks in the guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*). Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 271:S516-S519.
- Dechaume-Moncharmont F-X, Cornuau JH, Keddar I, Ihle M, Motreuil S, Cézilly F (2011) Rapid assessment of female preference for male size predicts subsequent choice of spawning partner in a socially monogamous cichlid fish. Comptes Rendus Biology 334:906-910.
- Endler JA (1990) On the measurement and classification of colour in studies of animal colour patterns. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 41:315-352.
- Fiske P, Amundsen T (1997) Female bluethroats prefer males with symmetric colour bands. Animal Behaviour 54:81-87.
- Frommen Joachim G, Hanak S, Schmidl Christina A, Thünken T (2015) Visible Implant Elastomer tagging influences social preferences of zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). Behaviour 152:1765-1777.
- Fürtbauer I, King AJ, Heistermann M (2015) Visible implant elastomer (VIE) tagging and simulated predation risk elicit similar physiological stress responses in three-spined stickleback *Gasterosteus aculeatus*. Journal of Fish Biology 86:1644-1649.
- Godin DM, Carr WH, Hagino G, Segura F, Sweeney JN, Blankenship L (1996) Evaluation of a fluorescent elastomer internal tag in juvenile and adult shrimp *Penaeus vannamei*. Aquaculture 139:243-248.
- Godin J-Gj, Dugatkin LA (1996) Female mating preference for bold males in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Ecology 93:10262-10267.
- Godin J-GJ, McDonough HE (2003) Predator preference for brightly colored males in the

guppy: A viability cost for a sexually selected trait. Behavioural Ecology 14:194-200.

- Goforth WR, Baskett TS (1965) Effects of experimental color marking on pairing of captive mourning doves. The Journal of Wildlife Management 29:543-553.
- Hagan JM, Reed MJ (1988) Red color bands reduce fledging success in red-cockaded woodpeckers. Auk 105:498-503.
- Hansen LTT, Amundsen T, Forsgren E (1999) Symmetry: Attractive not only to females. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 266:1235-1240.
- Jennions MD (1998) The effect of leg band symmetry on female-male association in zebra finches. Animal Behaviour 55:61-67.
- King AJ, Fürtbauer I, Mamuneas D, James C, Manica A (2014) Sex-differences and temporal consistency in stickleback fish boldness. PLOS ONE 8:e81116.
- Little AC, Jones BC, DeBruine LM, Feinberg DR (2008) Symmetry and sexual dimorphism in human faces: interrelated preferences suggest both signal quality. Behavioral Ecology 19:902-908.
- Martin CH (2013) Strong assortative mating by diet, color, size, and morphology but limited progress toward sympatric speciation in a classic example: Cameroon crater lake cichlids. Evolution 67:2114-2123.
- Martin E, Taborsky M (1997) Alternative male mating tactics in a cichlid, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*: A comparison of reproductive effort and success. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 41:311-319.
- Martinez AS, Byrne M, Coleman RA (2013) Unique tagging of small echinoderms: A case study using the cushion star *Parvulastra exigua*. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 4:993-1000.
- Melo TdS, de Carvalho-Souza GF, Lima Peres MC, Browne Ribeiro HC, Dias MA (2013) The utilization of visible implant fluorescent elastomers in spiders (Araneae: Theraphosidae). Revista Iberica de Aracnologia 23:99-101.
- Milinski M, Bakker TCM (1990) Female sticklebacks use male coloration in mate choice and hence avoid parasitized males. Nature 344:330-333.
- Moffatt C (2013) Using Visible Implant Elastomer to tag insects across life stages: a preliminary investigation with blow flies (Diptera: Calliphoridae). Canadian Entomologist 145:466-470.
- Moller AP, Thornhill R (1998) Bilateral symmetry and sexual selection: A meta-analysis. American Naturalist 151:174-192.

- Olsen EM, Vøllestad LA (2001) An evaluation of Visible Implant Elastomer for marking age-0 brown trout. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 21:967-970.
- Parsons PA (1990) Fluctuating aysmmetry: An epigenetic measure of stress. Biological Reviews 65:131-145.
- Parsons PA (1992) Fluctuating asymmetry: A biological monitor of environmental and genomic stress. Heredity 68:361-364.
- Penney KM, Gianopulos KD, McCoy ED, Mushinsky HR (2001) The Visible Implant Elastomer marking technique in use for small reptiles. Herpetological Review 32:236-241.
- R Core Team (2016) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna.
- Reeves KS, Buckmeier DL (2009) Mortality, predation, and tag visibility of fish marked with Visible Implant Elastomer tags. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 29:323-329.
- Roberts JH, Angermeier PL (2004) A comparison of injectable fluorescent marks in two genera of darters: effects on survival and retention rates. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 24:1017-1024.
- Salzburger W, Niederstätter H, Brandstätter A, Berger B, Parson W, Snoeks J, Sturmbauer C (2006) Colour-assortative mating among populations of *Tropheus moorii*, a cichlid fish from lake Tanganyika, East Africa. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 273:257-266.
- Sapsford SJ, Alford RA, Schwarzkopf L (2015) Visible Implant Elastomer as a viable marking technique for common mistfrogs (*Litoria rheocola*). Herpetologica 71:96-101.
- Schlupp I, Marler C, Ryan MJ (1994) Benefit to male sailfin mollies of mating with heterospecific females. Science 263:373-374.
- Schlupp I, Ryan MJ (1997) Male sailfin mollies (*Poecilia latipinna*) copy the mate choice of other males. Behavioural Ecology 8:104-107.
- Schlüter A, Parzefall J, Schlupp I (1998) Female preference for symmetrical vertical bars in male sailfin mollies. Animal Behaviour 56:147-153.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX (2010) Appearance, "state", and behavior in male zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*. Journal of Ethology 28:273-286.
- Seehausen O, van Alphen JJM (1998) The effect of male coloration on female mate choice in closely related Lake Victoria cichlids (*Haplochromis nyererei complex*). Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 42:1-8.

- Seguin A, Forstmeier W (2012) No band color effects on male courtship rate or body mass in the zebra finch: Four experiments and a meta-analysis. PLOS ONE 7:e37785.
- Selz OM, Pierotti MER, Maan ME, Schmid C, Seehausen O (2014) Female preference for male color is necessary and sufficient for assortative mating in 2 cichlid sister species. Behavioural Ecology 25:612-626.
- Simmons LW, Rhodes G, Peters M, Koehler N (2004) Are human preferences for facial symmetry focused on signals of developmental instability? Behavioral Ecology 15:864-871.
- Simon J, Dörner H (2011) Growth, mortality and tag retention of small *Anguilla anguilla* marked with visible implant elastomer tags and coded wire tags under laboratory conditions. Journal of Applied Ichthyology 27:94-99.
- Sirkiä PM, Laaksonen T (2009) Distinguishing between male and territory quality: Females choose multiple traits in the pied flycatcher. Animal Behaviour 78:1051-1060.
- Soula M, Navarro A, Hildebrandt S, Zamorano M, Roo J, Hernández-Cruz C, Afonso J (2012) Evaluation of VIE (Visible Implant Elastomer) and PIT (Passive Integrated Transponder) physical tagging systems for the identification of red porgy fingerlings (*Pagrus pagrus*). Aquaculture International 20:571-583.
- Swaddle JP, Cuthill IC (1994a) Female zebra finches prefer males with symmetrical chest plumage. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B, Biological Sciences 258:267-271.
- Swaddle JP, Cuthill IC (1994b) Preference for symmetric males by female zebra finches. Letters to Nature 367.
- Thünken T, Bakker TCM, Baldauf SA, Kullmann H (2007) Active inbreeding in a cichlid fish and its adaptive significance. Current Biology 17:225-229.
- Woods CMC, Martin-Smith KM (2004) Visible implant fluorescent elastomer tagging of the big-bellied seahorse, *Hippocampus abdominalis*. Fisheries Research 66:363-371.
- Zhou M, Fuller RC (2016) Intrasexual competition underlies sexual selection on male breeding coloration in the orangethroat darter, *Etheostoma spectabile*. Ecology and Evolution 6:3513-3522.
- Zuk M, Kolluru GR (1998) Exploitation of sexual signals by predators and parasitoids. Biological Reviews 73:415-438.

APPENDIX 2

Lateralisation in agonistic encounters: Do mirror tests reflect aggressive behaviour? A study on a West African cichlid

Ulrike Scherer, Melanie Buck, and Wiebke Schuett

Published 2016 in Journal of Fish Biology 89:1866-1872. DOI: 10.1111/jfb.13069

ABSTRACT

In this study, population level lateralisation and the suitability of mirror tests as a test of natural aggressive behaviour in male rainbow kribs *Pelvicachromis pulcher* was investigated. Aggressive behaviour in live agonistic trials correlated positively with behaviours towards a mirror image and no visual lateralisation was detected.

BRIEF COMMUNICATION

Mirror tests are widely used to assess agonistic behaviour in a broad range of taxa, including amphibians (Furtado and Nomura 2014), mammals (DeCaluwe et al. 2013), reptiles (Farrell et al. 2002) and birds (Schuett et al. 2011). Especially in behavioural research on fishes, the method is frequently used to determine aggressive behaviour towards conspecifics (Archard and Braithwaite 2011; Vøllestad and Quinn 2003). There is no evidence for an ability of self-recognition in a mirror in fishes, making mirror tests potentially suitable for assessing aggressive behaviour (Desjardins and Fernald 2010). Indeed, replacing a real opponent with a mirror image does have some striking advantages. The (apparent) opponent is completely matched in size, behavioural variance of the focal fish that is caused by the opponent's behaviour is reduced, less study animals are needed and stressful side effects (e.g. marking and injury) are avoided (Balzarini et al. 2014; Johnsson et al. 2003). The ubiquitous suitability of mirror tests, however, has recently been questioned (Arnott et al. 2011; Balzarini et al. 2014; Earley et al. 2000; Elwood et al. 2014). Behavioural responses towards a mirror image and towards an actual opponent correlated in some species (Ariyomo and Watt 2013; Balzarini et al. 2014) but not in others (Balzarini et al. 2014). Also, responses towards a mirror image and an actual opponent were associated with different hormonal responses (Oliveira et al. 2005) and different brain activities (Desjardins and Fernald 2010). A potential reason for discrepancies in results among studies and species might be differences in lateralisation of aggressive behaviours (Ariyomo and Watt 2013; Arnott et al. 2011).

Cerebral lateralisation has been detected in different species (Rogers 2002). That is, the left and right hemisphere of the brain differ in their cognitive functions, leading to a cerebral asymmetry, which affects the processing of visual information (since the sensory input coming from the left and right eye are processed in different, contralateral hemispheres). As а consequence, visual lateralisation can cause a preferential use of either the left or right eye for different tasks in a variety of vertebrates (de Santi et al. 2001; Rogers et al. 2004).

During agonistic encounters of fishes. а population-level right eye dominance has often been reported (Arnott et al. 2011; but for the left eye dominance see Sovrano 1999). This visual lateralisation is thought to facilitate the commonly observed head to tail alignment between two fish in an agonistic encounter (Arnott et al. 2011). The advantage of such a formation is information gathering about size and fighting ability of the opponent (Arnott and Elwood 2009), information important for assessing the chance of success in a potential fight and avoidance of unnecessary escalation (Arnott et al. 2011). Such ritualised lateralisation, however, cannot be performed with a mirror image (Arnott et al. 2011).

Taken together, mirror tests might reflect aggressive behaviour only in those species with no lateralisation during agonistic displays (Ariyomo and Watt 2013; Arnott et al. 2011). Yet, there are only few studies analysing the interplay between the level of lateralisation and the suitability of mirror tests (Ariyomo and Watt 2013). In this study, population-level lateralisation in aggression (i.e. differential use of each body side during agonistic encounters) was investigated in males of a territorial and biparental West African cichlid, the rainbow krib Pelvicachromis pulcher (Boulenger 1901). Furthermore, behavioural responses towards a mirror image and towards an opponent were compared. In a study on 16 species, originating from 13 families, Bisazza et al. (2000) found lateralisation to be present in all gregarious species, but only in 40% of the non-gregarious species. Further research on cichlids has supported the results of Bisazza et al. (2000) by detecting no population-level lateralisation in less social cichlids (Reddon and Balshine 2010), including the species of interest, P. pulcher (A. R. Reddon and P. L. Hurd, unpublished data). Therefore, lateralisation was predicted to be absent or weak in P. pulcher. Consequently, а positive correlation between the response in the mirror test and towards a live same-sex conspecific was predicted given the above reasoning.

Pelvicachromis pulcher males (n = 36) were obtained from a captive breeding stock at the University of Study Hamburg. individuals were maintained in family groups under conditions standardised holding $(50 \text{ cm x} 50 \text{ cm x} 25 \text{ cm tanks}, 26^{\circ} \text{ C}, \text{ range } \pm$ 1° C water temperature, aerated and filtered water, weekly water changes, 12L:12D) and were fed once a day, 5 days a week with Artemia spp. On experimentation days, individuals were fed after the observations.

Each male was measured once for its behaviour towards a mirror and on the subsequent day for its behaviour towards an actual opponent. As discussed in Bell (2012), randomised and fixed testing orders both have advantages and disadvantages, and which testing order to choose depends on the objective and the experimental power. In this study, individuals were tested in a fixed order because the experimental design did not provide sufficient power to statistically correct for carry-over effects. A fixed design here provided the advantage of lowering the influence of carry-over effects on correlations by causing the same experiential level for all individuals. Carryover effects were expected to be small and to have more or less the same effect on all individuals. Prior to mirror tests, males were measured for their standard length (Ls, range: 38.6-69.4 mm) and transferred into individual observation tanks (50 cm x 25 cm x 25 cm). Randomly chosen, size-matched pairs (n = 18) with a maximum difference of 10% in Ls were placed into adjacent tanks, visually separated by opaque dividers. Each tank was provided with 1 cm of sand and half a clay pot as shelter (8 cm x 8 cm x 4 cm) with the opening towards the mirror and opponent's side. Study individuals were allowed to acclimate overnight and were tested against the mirror the next day. A mirror (50 cm x 25 cm) was introduced to the long side of the tank, covering the whole length of the tank. After an acclimation of 2 min, the focal male was video-recorded for 10 min (from the short side of the tank). The next day, aggressive behaviour towards a real opponent was tested in the same manner but instead of introducing a mirror, the visual partition between the two adjacent tanks of sizematched pairs was removed. The behaviour of both males was video-recorded for 10 min (after an acclimation of 2 min). During trials, no human was in the experimental room to avoid disturbances. Pairs of test individuals originated from different holding tanks and from different families to avoid possible effects of familiarity (Frostman and Sherman 2004).

The number of all agonistic behaviours was determined from the videos following the ethogram Riebli et al. (2011). Accordingly, two categories of aggressive behaviour were classified: restrained aggression (including: fast approaching the



Figure 1. Medians, means (\Diamond), quantiles and ranges for lateralisation index (LI) in the mirror and opponent test. Positive values indicate a right eye preference, negative values indicate a left eye preference and zero means left and right lateral displays were used equally often.

mirror or opponent, frontal display, left lateral display, right lateral display and sshaped bending) and overt aggression (bites, *i.e.* mouth contact with the mirror or glass plate).

To assess lateralisation in the mirror and opponent test, the lateralisation index (L) was calculated and analysed according to (Arnott et al. 2011). The $L_{\rm l}$ is a relative index determining the proportional use of left and right lateral displays [calculation: (right – left) divided by (right + left)]. L_{I} values were normally distributed (Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests with Lilliefors correction). Thus, one-sample t-tests against zero were performed to test for a preference in the usage of one particular body side in both the mirror and opponent test. Eight individuals in the mirror test and six individuals in the opponent test were excluded from this analysis because they did not show any lateral displays (n = 28 and n = 30). Also, a difference in the L_I between mirror and opponent test was investigated

using a paired t-test (n = 27). Power analyses for t-tests were computed using the R package *pwr* (Champely 2015).

Aggressive behaviours in the mirror and opponent test were compared following Balzarini et al. (2014) and Elwood et al. (2014). Due to deviations from a normal distribution (Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests with Lilliefors correction), Spearman rank correlation tests were used to assess whether the number of aggressive behaviours (restrained and overt aggression, respectively) correlated between the live agonistic trial and the mirror test. Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed-rank tests were used to test whether the level of aggression (number restrained of and overt aggressions, respectively) towards the mirror and against the opponent differed. To test for a potential effect of the opponent's behaviour on the subject's behaviour, Spearman rank correlations between the behaviour of the two individuals were used. All statistical analyses were performed using R version 3.2. (R Core Team 2015).

Regardless of the testing method, no difference in the proportional use of left and right lateral displays could be detected (one-sample *t*-test on the L_{i} ; mirror test: $t_{27} = 1.4659$, P > 0.05, power = 0.2934;opponent test: $t_{29} = -0.0876$, P > 0.05, power = 0.0508; Figure 1). Also, the L_1 did not differ between mirror and opponent test t-test; $t_{26} = -1.3528$, P > 0.05, (paired power = 0.3071; Figure 1). A difference in $L_{\rm I}$ between methods could be masked. however, by contra-direct

Restrained and overt aggression shown towards the mirror and against the opponent positively correlated (Spearman rank correlation; n = 36; restrained aggression: $r_s = 0.4331$, P < 0.01; overt aggression: $r_s = 0.4838$, P < 0.01; Figure 2) and responsiveness did not differ between methods (Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed-



Figure 2. Number of aggressive behaviours shown towards the mirror image and towards a real opponent: (a) Restrained aggression and (b) overt aggression. Please note, scales are different.

rank test; n = 36; restrained aggression: V = 185.5, P > 0.05; overt aggression: V = 260.0, P > 0.05). In the opponent test, the behaviour of both males correlated positively (Spearman rank correlation; n = 18; restrained aggression: $r_s = 0.5039$, P < 0.05; overt aggression: $r_s = 0.8075$, P < 0.0001; Figure 3).

In agreement with the prediction, a population-level lateralisation could not be detected in *P. pulcher*. Therefore, this study supports the results of (Bisazza et al. 2000); lateralisation may have evolved to better coordinate behaviour in a social context, *e.g.* shoaling behaviour (Rogers 1989). Thus, laterality might potentially be absent in the aggressive, territorial *P. Pulcher* due to a lack of a complex social community structure.

Aggressive behaviours of *P. Pulcher* correlated positively between mirror and opponent tests. Also, there was no difference in the responsiveness between methods, indicating that *P. Pulcher* males do not differentiate between a mirror image and real intruder. Therefore, mirror tests represent a suitable method to test

aggressive behaviour in *P. pulcher*. In the opponent test, the focal male's behaviour was strongly influenced by the opponent's behaviour (in agreement with previous findings in other species; Balzarini et al. 2014; Earley et al. 2000). Such effects make it difficult to standardise aggression tests using a live stimulus and to ensure repeatability of test results.

There are exceptions and limitations, however, for the general validity of the prediction that less social species are suitable for mirror tests because they are not lateralised. Balzarini et al. (2014) investigated the method in three species of African cichlids, differing in their social complexity. Aggressive behaviours during mirror and opponent tests only correlated in the most social species, the daffodil cichlid Neolamprologus pulcher (Trewavas & Poll 1952). Although N. Pulcher shows a population-level lateralisation towards social stimuli (Reddon and Balshine 2010), the species does not show lateralisation in aggression (neither parallel swimming nor lateral displays during agonistic encounters; Balzarini et al. 2014). While these results



Figure 3. Number of aggressive behaviours shown by the opponents in a live agonistic trial: (a) restrained aggression and (b) overt aggression.

support a link between sociality and lateralisation, they clearly indicate that a species is not lateralised *per se*. Behaviours in social interactions might be lateralised independently of each other, *i.e.* a species that shows laterality during shoaling activities does not necessarily have to be lateralised during agonistic encounters.

Finally, sociality may influence the suitability of mirror tests for other reasons than lateralisation. Individuals of highly social species are possibly more sensitive in the recognition of behavioural abnormalities caused by unusual reactions of the mirror image. Further investigations are needed to ascertain how sociality and lateralisation associate and how they impact the suitability of mirror tests.

This work was supported by Deutsche Forschungsgesellschaft (SCHU-2927/2-1, grant to W.S.). We thank three anonymous reviewers for their constructive comments on an earlier version of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Archard GA, Braithwaite VA (2011) Variation in aggressive behaviour in the poeciliid fish *Brachyrhaphis episcopi*: Population and sex differences. Behavioural Processes 86:52-57.
- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2013) Aggression and sex differences in lateralization in the zebrafish. Animal Behaviour 86:617-622.
- Arnott G, Ashton C, Elwood RW (2011) Lateralization of lateral displays in convict cichlids. Biology Letters 7:683-685.
- Arnott G, Elwood RW (2009) Assessment of fighting ability in animal contests. Animal Behaviour 77:991-1004.
- Balzarini V, Taborsky M, Wanner S, Koch F, Frommen JG (2014) Mirror, mirror on the wall: the predictive value of mirror tests for measuring aggression in fish. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 68:871-878.
- Bell A (2012) Randomized or fixed order for studies of behavioral syndromes? Behavioral Ecology 24:16-20.
- Bisazza A, Cantalupo C, Capocchiano M, Vallortigara G (2000) Population lateralisation and social behaviour: a study with 16 species of fish. Laterality 5:269-284.
- Champely S (2015) pwr: Basic functions for power analysis. R package version 1.1-3, https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=pwr
- de Santi A, Sovrano VA, Bisazza A, Vallortigara G (2001) Mosquitofish display differential leftand right-eye use during mirror image

scrutiny and predator inspection responses. Animal Behaviour 61:305-310.

- DeCaluwe HB, Wielebnowski NC, Howard J, Pelican KM, Ottinger MA (2013) Behavioral reactions relate to adrenal activity and temperament in male clouded leopards (*Neofelis nebulosa*). Applied Animal Behaviour Science 149:63-71.
- Desjardins JK, Fernald RD (2010) What do fish make of mirror images? Biology Letters 6:744-747.
- Earley RL, Hsu Y, Wolf LL (2000) The use of standard aggression testing methods to predict combat behaviour and contest outcome in *Rivulus marmoratus* dyads (Teleostei: Cyprinodontidae). Ethology 106:743-761.
- Elwood RW, Stoilova V, McDonnell A, Earley RL, Arnott G (2014) Do mirrors reflect reality in agonistic encounters? A test of mutual cooperation in displays. Animal Behaviour 97:63-67.
- Farrell WJ, Hayes KA, Wilczynski W (2002) Arginine vasotocin alters mirror-elicited aggressive behavior in green anolis lizards (*Anolis carolinensis*). Integrative and Comparative Biology 42:1228-1228.
- Frostman P, Sherman PT (2004) Behavioral response to familiar and unfamiliar neighbors in a territorial cichlid, *Neolamprologus pulcher*. Ichthyological Research 51:283-285.
- Furtado R, Nomura F (2014) Visual signals or displacement activities? The function of visual displays in agonistic interactions in nocturnal tree frogs. acta ethologica 17:9-14.
- Johnsson JI, Parkkonen J, Förlin L (2003) Reduced territorial defence in rainbow trout fry exposed to a paper mill effluent: Using the mirror image stimulation test as a behavioural bioassay. Journal of Fish Biology 62:959-964.
- Oliveira RF, Carneiro La, Canário AVM (2005) Behavioural endocrinology: No hormonal response in tied fights. Nature 437:207-208.
- R Core Team (2015) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria.
- Reddon AR, Balshine S (2010) Lateralization in response to social stimuli in a cooperatively breeding cichlid fish. Behav Processes 85:68-71.
- Riebli T, Avgan B, Bottini AM, Duc C, Taborsky M, Heg D (2011) Behavioural type affects dominance and growth in staged encounters of cooperatively breeding cichlids. Animal Behaviour 81:313-323.

- Rogers LJ (1989) Laterality in animals. The International Journal of Comparative Psychology 3:5-25.
- Rogers LJ (2002) Lateralization in vertebrates: Its early evolution, general pattern, and development. Advances in the Study of Behavior 31:107-161.
- Rogers LJ, Zucca P, Vallortigara G (2004) Advantages of having a lateralized brain. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 271:420-422.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, Royle NJ (2011) Pairs of zebra finches with similar 'personalities' make better parents. Animal Behaviour 81:609-618.
- Sovrano V (1999) Roots of brain specializations: Preferential left-eye use during mirror-image inspection in six species of teleost fish. Behavioural Brain Research 106:175-180.
- Vøllestad L, Quinn T (2003) Trade-off between growth rate and aggression in juvenile coho salmon, *Oncorhynchus kisutch*. Animal Behaviour 66:561-568.

APPENDIX 3

Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the behavioural sciences: A case study with a West African cichlid fish, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*

Ulrike Scherer, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett Published 2017 in Ethology 123:560-570. DOI: 10.1111/eth.12630

ABSTRACT

Virtual stimuli represent an increasingly popular tool in the study of animal behaviour. Modern techniques have the potential to simplify and improve traditional experiments using live stimuli. However, the increasing availability of diverse techniques is associated with problems and limitations. Although many new methods have been developed, their validation remains largely untested. In the present study, we therefore performed two experiments to test whether 2-D animations of predators and conspecifics elicit biologically appropriate behavioural responses in male rainbow kribs, Pelvicachromis pulcher. Individual responses towards a sympatric natural fish predator, Parachanna obscura, were tested using live predators and still colour photographs, animated using PowerPoint[®]. Compared to control trials (empty aquarium and white computer screen, respectively), individuals decreased their activity in response to both live and animated predators. We found no difference in activity between live and animation trials. Further, we tested individual aggression (frequency of aggressive behaviours) exhibited towards live and animated conspecifics. Individual aggressive behaviours shown towards live and animated conspecifics were positively correlated. Moreover, an individual's mean distance towards the opponent was a suitable proxy for individual aggression permitting the facilitation and standardisation of an individual's aggression through the use of a tracking software compared with the more laborious, traditional manual assessment. Our results show that simple, inexpensive animation techniques have the potential to provide an easy-to-apply and useful technological advance in animal behaviour research.

1 INTRODUCTION

Video and animation techniques represent an increasingly popular and frequently used tool to investigate principles of sexual selection (Mehlis et al. 2008), aggression (McGinley Taylor 2016), visual and communication (e.g. species and kin recognition: Macedonia et al. 2015; Van Dyk and Evans 2007), anti-predator responses and boldness (Fischer et al. 2014), social perception (Watanabe and Troje 2006) and shoaling preferences (Nakayasu and Watanabe 2014). Such techniques include the use of photographs, videos, 2-D animations, 3-D animations and 3-D models (reviewed in Baldauf et al. 2008; Woo and Rieucau 2011) and have been used to investigate intraand interspecific behavioural responses in taxonomicallydiverse taxa, including birds (Moravec et al. 2010), mammals (Campbell et al. 2009), reptiles (Macedonia et al. 2015), arachnids (Uetz et al. 2011) and fishes (Mazzi et al. 2003).

Compared with traditional behavioural experiments using live stimuli, the use of videos and animations has some striking advantages. In line with the '3R (replacement, framework' reduction. of research refinement) animal use proposed by Russell and Burch (1959), virtual stimuli can contribute to animal welfare and have the potential to enhance experimental manipulations. For example, replacing live stimuli with virtual analogues reduces the number of animals needed for experiments and technological progress makes invasive techniques like the surgical manipulation of morphological traits redundant (Gierszewski et al. 2016; Woo and Rieucau 2011). Modern methods enable selective manipulations of single traits in colouration or morphology, behaviour (reviewed in Rosenthal 1999; Rosenthal 2000; Stevens et al. 2007) and therefore allow for a decoupled testing of correlated traits, thereby facilitating the testing of causality (Veen et al. 2013). Furthermore, live stimuli vary naturally in their behaviour (e.g. activity and position within and between trials; Fischer et al. 2014), making it difficult to ensure equal conditions for all test individuals; in contrast, virtual stimuli can be standardised.

However, there are several problems and limitations associated with the use of videos or animations in animal behaviour research (reviewed in Chounard-Thuly et al. 2016). One of the major concerns regards fundamental differences in the visual systems of humans and other animals. Species vary in the number and type of photoreceptors, leading to differences in their perception of brightness, contrast and colour (reviewed in D'Eath 1998; Fleishman and Endler 2000; Fleishman et al. 1998; Oliveira et al. 2000). However, electronic devices (e.g. cameras, processing programs, computer screens) used for the production and presentation of virtual stimuli are tuned to the human eye, clearly causing spectral restrictions for non-human species (e.g. for UV-sensitive species). Species also differ in their perception of motion (D'Eath 1998; Künzler and Bakker 2001). Here, the critical flicker-fusion frequency (CFF) and transition time between video frames are important parameters. CFFs are species-specific and represent the crucial frame rate needed for a species to perceive a flickering object as continuous (Künzler and Bakker 2001; Oliveira et al. 2000). In fishes, for example, the CFF is assumed to be less than 30 frames per second (Fleishman and Endler 2000; Oliveira et al. 2000). The transition time refers to a restriction of video monitors - it is the time a LCD/TFT, LED or plasma

display needs to switch from 10% to 90% grey-to-grey on a scale of 0% = black and 100% = white (Baldauf et al. 2008). Accordingly, a low transition time blurs moving objects. Also, the viewing angle of a screen has to be taken into consideration when selecting a monitor (Baldauf et al. 2008). It should come as close to 180° as Furthermore, possible. videos and animations are often limited to presenting solely visual cues, even though olfactory, chemical or acoustic cues are important in animal behaviour and individual recognition (Baldauf et al. 2008; Balshine-Earn and Lotem 1998; Hesse et al. 2015). Another limitation of the use virtual stimuli is that they usually do not allow for interactions with test individuals (Fischer et al. 2014; but see Butkowski et al. 2011 for an interactive approach).

Despite their limitations, virtual stimuli have been proven to be a valuable instrument in the behavioural sciences and have been successfully applied in numerous studies (Clark and Stephenson 1999; Gierszewski et al. 2018; Qin et al. 2014). Yet, there are studies in which test subjects did not respond to video stimuli (Gonçalves et al. 2000; Patterson-Kane et al. 1997). Other studies could elucidate differential responses to natural vs. virtual stimuli (Balshine-Earn and Lotem 1998; Robinson-Wolrath 2006; Trainor and Basolo 2000). Taken together, behavioural responses to virtual stimuli are likely species-specific and depend on the quality and suitability of the technical equipment. Often, the production of a virtual stimulus is not trivial and requires either specific expertise and/or is costly (Veen et al. 2013), although there are also simple and easy-to-apply techniques (Fischer et al. 2014). But do those simple techniques keep what they promise? In the present study, we tested the suitability of PowerPoint[©] as а simple animation technique facilitating standardisation in behavioural studies. In two separate and complementary experiments, we compared behavioural responses of males of a territorial and aggressive West African cichlid, *Pelvicachromis pulcher*, towards live and virtual stimuli.

In a first experiment, we tested the suitability of PowerPoint[®] animations of 2-D fish images as method to assess the boldness level (i.e. propensity to engage in risky behaviour; Wilson et al. 1994) of individual fish. We exposed P. Pulcher males to both a live and a virtual predator and compared their behavioural responses (activity, avoidance, inspection behaviour) towards these predator stimuli to their behaviour in predator-free control trials. As a predator, we used the African obscure snakehead, Parachanna obscura, а carnivorous fish predator that occurs sympatrically with natural populations of P. pulcher. Fishes commonly respond to predators with anti-predator behaviours such as reduced activity (McLean and Godin 1989; O'Connor et al. 2015), increased distance to the predator (Broom and Ruxton 2005; Cooper and Martín 2016) and escape behaviour (Lima and Dill 1990). They may also cautiously approach or 'inspect' a potential predator at a distance (Dugatkin et al. 2005; Godin and Dugatkin 1996; Pitcher et al. 1986), which is a risky behaviour (Dugatkin and Godin 1992), so as to gather information on and assess the actual threat (Hesse et al. 2015; Magurran and Higham 1988) and even to deter attack in some cases (Godin and Davis 1995). Anti-predator behaviour has not been described for P. Pulcher yet. Nonetheless, we expected individuals to show typical anti-predator behaviour (reduced activity and predator avoidance) towards both a live and animated predator. In addition, predator inspection behaviour could be expected as it has been described for a sister species, Pelvicachromis taeniatus (Hesse et al. 2015).

However, individuals could potentially perceive live and animated predators rather as a novel (and potentially risky) object than identifying them as predators. Therefore, fear or even curiosity arousing from the presentation of our stimuli could also represent a novel-object response. While we are here testing the suitability of predator animations to measure general boldness, we cannot differentiate between antipredator vs. novel-object response. Validation of the use of PowerPoint[©] animations to quantify individual boldness (i) would be revealed by an (expected) positive correlation between behavioural responses towards the live and the virtual predator. Validation of the use of the behaviour of interest being a suitable measure of boldness (ii) would be revealed by a significant difference in the magnitude of behavioural response between predator (live and animation) trials and respective control trials.

In a second experiment, we tested the suitability of PowerPoint[©]-animated photographs of male conspecifics to incite aggressive behaviour in male P. pulcher. Further, we tested for a correlation between individual aggression (frequency of behaviours) aggressive and other behavioural measures (activity, time spent in close proximity to the opponent) obtained using an animal tracking software. Such behavioural correlations would allow us to automate and standardise the assessment of individual aggression. Visual observing and manually counting the number of aggressive behavioural acts is time consuming and subject to observer bias, whereas the assessment of aggression via tracking software would be more rapid, objective and independent of observer-specific effects. Validation of the suitability of videoanimated opponents to measure aggression (iii) would be revealed by an (expected) significant positive correlation between the aggression level exhibited by individual focal fish towards a live conspecific and their aggression level shown towards a videoanimated conspecific. Further, validation of the use of automation for the assessment of individual aggression (iv) by using a focal individual's activity level or time spent in close proximity to an opponent (either virtual or live) would be indicated by significant positive correlations between the latter behaviours and the frequency of the focal individual's actual agonistic displays exhibited towards the opponent.

2 METHODS

2.1 Test individuals and holding conditions

We tested male P. pulcher originating from a captive breeding stock at the University of Hamburg (ancestor individuals obtained from local suppliers). Holding conditions were standardised for all individuals. We maintained individuals in sibling groups in separate holding aquaria (100 x 50 x 25 cm) filled with aerated and filtered water (26 ± 1°C) and exposed to overhead full spectrum fluorescent lighting (Osram L 30W 11-860 Lumilux daylight) on a 12 hr L:12 hr D illumination cycle. Aquaria water was changed weekly. Fish were fed once daily for 5 days per week with live brine shrimp Artemia spp. One week prior to experimentation, we measured all fish for their total length using ImageJ (Schneider et al. 2012) and transferred all individuals to smaller individual home aquaria (50 x 25 x 25 cm). These aquaria were endowed with half a clay pot $(8 \times 8 \times 4 \text{ cm})$ as shelter and an internal water filter. Water conditions were similar to those described above. Jolles, Taylor and Manica (2016)

demonstrated that the social environment affects repeatability of boldness, with socially-housed fish showing reduced behavioural stability. Therefore, all individuals remained in individual aquaria for the duration of the experiments (described below). During the experimentation period, fish were fed once daily for 7 days a week. On experimentation days, individuals were fed after being tested for their behaviour.

2.2 Production of animations

PowerPoint[©] We produced exemplar animations of predator (Experiment 1) and conspecific male specimens Experiment 2) following the protocol of Fischer et al. (2014). Parachanna obscura (N 4 = exemplars, $\overline{x} \pm$ SE total length = 19.1 \pm 0.3 cm) and P. pulcher individuals (N = 6, $\overline{x} \pm$ SE total length = 5.8 ± 0.0 cm) were photographed under standardised light conditions using a Nikon D80 digital camera with a Nikon AF-S DX Nikkor objective. Each individual was placed in a small glass container (22 x 18 x 25 cm) and a photograph of either the left or the right side of the fish was taken. Stimulus P. pulcher individuals were additionally exposed to a mirror simulating a social stimulus that elicits aggressive displays, and a photograph of the lateral side of the stimulus fish was taken when he was in a lateral display posture. Lateral displays are a common aggressive behaviour in cichlid fishes (Riebli et al. 2011). Using photos of displaying conspecifics for animated virtual stimuli provides a more naturalistic context because this mimics the behaviour of an actual opponent, which is likely to elicit a behavioural response in the focal fish. Fish images were cut out of digital photos using Preview for MacOS version 8.0 (Apple Inc., Cupertino, CA, USA) and transferred to a

Power Point[©] presentation (Power Point[©] for Mac version 14.5.9; Microsoft Corporation, USA). Power Point[©] Redmond, WA, presentations were created with a white background. Predator (Supplemental Material 1 Figure (a) for an example) and conspecific (Supplemental Material 1 Figure (b) for an example) photos were animated to move across the entire width of a computer screen (see below) at a constant speed (1 cm/s) over 43 s in an alternating sequence (from the left to right and then back from the right to the left, and so on). The size of the animated photo was scaled to the original size of the live fish that was photographed.

2.3 Experiment 1

We repeatedly tested individual P. pulcher males (N = 36, $\overline{x} \pm SE$ total length = 5.7 \pm 0.1 cm) for their boldness level in each of four stimulus treatments: a live predator (P. obscura specimen presented in a separate predator aquarium), a live control (only empty predator aquarium), an animation of the predator (computer screen showing the predator animation), and an animation control (only the white computer screen) were presented. During paired live and animation trials for any given focal fish, the same (but randomly chosen) predator specimen was presented to the focal male. Treatment order was randomised, with 4 days elapsed between successive individual trials.

To begin a trial, we introduced two focal individuals into the experimental aquarium (Figure 1a), each into one of two test compartments. Test compartments were physically separated using a partition of white Plexiglas, allowing the testing of two focal fish simultaneously. Water exchange between test compartments was only possible through approximately 1 mm fissures (we used a Plexiglas guide rail to maintain the Plexiglas plate in its position). Individual focal fish were initially constrained in a clear Plexiglas cylinder for 10 min. Following this acclimation period, we allowed focal fish full view of either the live predator, the predator animation, the empty predator aquarium or the white computer screen by removing an opaque screen located between the experimental aquarium and either a computer monitor (Dell, UltraSharp U2412M, 1,920 x 1,200 pixel, 61cm screen, USA, Round Rock) or the predator aquarium that were set up on one of the short sides of the experimental aquarium. The monitor and predator aquarium covered the entire width of the experimental aquarium's side allowing both focal fish in the two test compartments to

view the predator (Figure 1a). After 45 s (corresponding to the duration of one iteration of the animation on the computer monitor), the cylinders were gently raised allowing the focal fish to swim freely in their respective test compartment, and a test period of 11 min started. Before the onset of live predator tests, the live fish predator was placed in a clear Plexiglas cylinder in the centre of its aquarium and was allowed to acclimatise for 10 min. The predator was kept in this cylinder, ensuring that he would be in full view of both focal test fish throughout the behavioural trial. Predators were able to turn around in their cylinder and did not behaviour. For each treatment, individual fish were tested at the same time of day (± 30 min) to control for any potential effects of hunger level and time of day on



Figure 1. Experimental set-up for testing (a) individual boldness and (b) aggressiveness towards live (left) and animated (right) predators (Experiment 1) and conspecific opponents (Experiment 2). Test aquaria were visually separated from stimuli (computer monitor, predator and conspecific aquaria) using removable, white opaque screens (dashed line). Experiment 1: focal males (M) were kept in clear Plexiglas cylinders (diameter = 11 cm) during the acclimation period, predators (P) were kept in clear Plexiglas cylinders (diameter = 20 cm) during the entire trial.

individual behaviour (Ariyomo and Watt 2015; MacPhail et al. 2009). A complete water change of experimental aquaria was performed after every three trials. In all experimental aquaria, water temperature $(26 \pm 1^{\circ}C)$ and water level (10 cm) maintained constant. We video-recorded all trials from above using a digital video camera (Sony HD-CX405), with no person present in the experimental room during behavioural trials. The experimental room was equipped with overhead full spectrum fluorescent lighting (Osram L 30W 11–860 Lumilux daylight). All fish were predator naive before the experiment.

For each individual focal fish, we later tracked its activity (total distance [cm] avoidance behaviour moved), (mean distance [cm] to the predator) and predator inspection behaviour (amount of time [s] spent in a 25-cm wide 'inspection zone' nearest the monitor or predator aquarium, following Hesse et al. (2015) from videos using the software Ethovision XT 11 (Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands). Videos were analysed for 10 min, starting 1 min after the start of the video. Owing to a very high correlation observed between time spent in the inspection zone and the mean distance of the focal fish to the predator for each stimulus treatment (Spearman rank correlations: r_s [live] = -.858, r_s [control live] = -.841, r_s [animation] = -.932, r_s [control animation] = -.882; all p <0.0001, each N = 36 males), we present here only the results for mean distance to the predator as a measure of spatial use to avoid redundancy.

2.4 Experiment 2

Pelvicachromis pulcher males (N = 34, $\overline{x \pm}$ SE total length = 5.7 ± 0.1 cm), different from the ones used in Experiment 1, were tested for their aggressiveness towards a live and an animated male conspecific in randomised order. During both live conspecific and animation trials, the same but randomly chosen stimulus male (N = 6exemplars, $\overline{x \pm SE}$ total length = 5.7 ± 0.0 cm) was presented to a focal male. In total, each stimulus male was used five or six times and not more than once per day.

To begin a live conspecific trial, we placed a focal male in a test aquarium and the opponent in an adjacent, identical aquarium. These two aquaria were facing each other along their longer axis and were visually separated using a white opaque 1b). Individuals screen (Figure were transferred to these test aquaria with the clay pot of their respective individual home aquarium. We expected that transferring fish within their clay pot would encourage the expression of territorial, aggressive behaviour in the test aquaria. Focal and stimulus fish were allowed to acclimatise for 20 min. Following this period, the opaque screen was removed, allowing both focal and stimulus fish to view each other, and a test trial of 12 min was started. The procedure for the animation trial was similar: a test individual and its clay pot were transferred to a test aquarium (Figure 1b). On its long side, this aquarium faced a computer monitor (Dell, UltraSharp U2412M, 1,920 x 1,200 pixel, 61-cm screen, Round Rock, TX, USA). Initially, a white opaque screen was placed between the monitor and the test aquarium. After a 20min acclimation period, the screen was removed and a test trial of 12 min was started. During this period, the monitor showed the animation of a displaying virtual conspecific opponent.

All experimental aquaria used for live conspecific and animation trials were surrounded with white Plexiglas plates, except for one short side of each aquarium, which was left open for filming using a digital video camera. A second video

164 APPENDIX 3

camera was placed above each test aquarium. During both live conspecific and animation trials, all fish (focal and stimulus males) were concurrently filmed from above and the side. No observer was present in the room during trials. In both trials, focal males were tested at the same time of day \pm 30 min. Water temperature in the test aquaria was maintained at 26 \pm 1°C. We changed the water in the test aquarium after each trial. Also, we added some water of an individual's (focal and stimulus males) home aquarium to the respective test aquarium (10% of the water volume) before each trial facilitate to territorial aggression. Experimental aquaria were illuminated from above (full spectrum fluorescent lighting; Osram L 30W 11-860 Lumilux daylight).

Aggressive behaviour was assessed manually for all focal and stimulus fish from the videos taken from the side. Following Riebli et al. (2011) and Scherer et al. (2016), we recorded the number of all restrained (fast approach towards the opponent, frontal display, left lateral display, right lateral display, s-shaped body bending) and overt (bites, i.e. mouth contact with aquarium glass wall in front of opponent) aggressive behaviours for 10 min, starting 2 min after the beginning of the video playback. The aggressiveness of each focal and stimulus fish was calculated as the sum of all restrained and overt aggressive behaviours exhibited over 10 min. Using Ethovision XT 11, we recorded the mean distance to the opponent (monitor or live conspecific aquarium), amount of time spent within one fish body length (6 cm) of the opponent (hereafter, time in aggression zone) and activity (total distance moved, cm) for all focal and stimulus individuals from the videos taken above the aquaria. Based on behaviour shown in their home the aquarium, we had selected stimulus males that were aggressive so as to ensure that focal males would assess the stimulus male presented as a potential territorial intruder and respond to it aggressively. During the experimental trials, the live stimulus males were active and aggressive as expected $(\bar{x} \pm$ SE, total aggression = 489 ± 27 behavioural acts, activity = $2,450.1 \pm 146.4$ cm, mean distance to focal male = 3.8 ± 0.3 cm). Similarly to Experiment 1, we found a very strong correlation between the mean distance of the focal male to the stimulus male and the amount of time he spent in aggression zone (Spearman rank the correlations: r_s [live] = -.980, r_s [animation] = -.968; both p < .0001, N = 34 males). We therefore present results only for the mean distance to the stimulus as a measure of spatial use to avoid redundancy.

2.5 Data analyses

2.5.1 Experiment 1

All data analyses were performed using R 3.2.3 (R Core Team 2015). To test our first objective (validation of 2-D animations to assess individual boldness), we ran two linear mixed effects models (LMMs), one for each of the behaviours recorded during the live stimulus trials (i.e. activity, and mean distance to the predator; for each model N = 36 focal males) as the response variable. We included the respective behaviour recorded during the animation trial (activity or mean distance to the predator, respectively) as fixed effect and predator ID and treatment order as random effects. To test our second objective (validation for our measure of boldness), we performed two additional LMMs. Each model contained one of the behaviours recorded (either activity or mean distance to the predator; for each model N = 144 [36 males, each in 4 treatments]) as the response variable. Both

models included the treatment (animation, animation control, live predator, live predator control) as fixed effect, and predator ID, treatment order, and focal ID as random effects. Adjusted *p*-values for treatment groups were calculated via singlestep multiple post hoc comparisons with Tukey contrasts using the *multcomp*package (Hothorn et al. 2008).

2.5.2 Experiment 2

To test our third objective (validation of 2-D animations to assess individual aggressiveness), we fitted a LMM for each of the behaviours recorded separately (i.e. total aggression, activity, and mean distance to the stimulus; for each model N = 34 focal males). Each model contained the focal male's behaviour recorded during the live stimulus trial as the response variable and the respective focal male's behaviour recorded during the animation trial as fixed effect. Further, in each model, we included the stimulus male's behaviour recorded during the live trial as fixed effect, and stimulus male ID and treatment order (live trial first vs. animation trial first) as random effects. We also tested for a difference in the magnitude of focal fish aggressiveness between the live and animation treatment by fitting a LMM with individual total aggression as the response variable. The LMM included the treatment (live vs. animation) as fixed effect and focal male ID, stimulus male ID and treatment order as random effects (N = 68 live and animation trials of 34 focal males). To test our fourth objective (suitability of tracking software variables as proxy measures of individual aggression), we fitted a LMM on each of the behavioural variables recorded with the tracking software (i.e. activity, and mean distance to the stimulus; N = 68 live and animation trials of 34 focal males). As fixed

effects, we included in each model individual total aggression and the treatment (live vs. animation) and the interaction between total aggression and treatment, because correlations between total aggression and behaviours from the tracking software variables might differ between treatments. As random effects, we included the focal male ID, the stimulus male ID and treatment order.

We applied LMMs on our behavioural data using the Ime4-package (Bates et al. 2015). Minimal adequate models were identified via stepwise backward model selection. Partial R^2 with CL (confidence level) for significant predictors were calculated using the r2glmm-package (Jaeger 2016). Model assumptions were visually verified using residual and q-q plots. Whenever necessary to meet model assumptions, we power-transformed our response variable (Experiment 1: mean distance to the stimulus, lambda = 0.37; Experiment 2: activity, lambda = -0.96) using the car-package (Fox and Weisberg 2011).

3 RESULTS

3.1 Validation of PowerPoint[©] animations to quantify individual boldness

The activity of focal males exhibited towards a stimulus predator in the live and animation trials were positively correlated (LMM; $\chi^{2}_{1} =$ 7.841, p = .005, coefficient = 0.415; partial $R^{2} = .202$; CL = [0.028, 0.447]; N = 36; Figure 2). However, the mean distance of focal males to the stimulus predator was not correlated between live and animation trials (LMM; $\chi^{2}_{1} = .002$, p = .969; N = 36).



Figure 2. Relationship between the activity levels of individual fish expressed during live and computer-animated predator trials (Experiment 1).

3.2 Validation for our measure of boldness

The activity of individual focal males differed significantly between treatments (LMM; χ^{2}_{1} = 37.728, p < .0001; partial R² = .204; CL = [0.111, 0.330]; N = 144 trials); in the presence of either an animated or live predator, activity was lower compared to respective control trials, while no difference could be detected between control treatments (animation control, live control) and stimulus treatments (animation, live), respectively (Table 1; Figure 3a). The mean distance of focal males to the stimulus predator also varied significantly between treatments (LMM; $\chi^2_1 = 26.805$, p < .0001; partial R^2 = .126; CL = [0.053, 0.247]; N = 144 trials). For animation trials, we found no difference in the mean distance of focal males to the predator stimulus between the animation and animation control trials; in contrast, focal males approached a live predator significantly more closely compared to an empty predator aquarium

(live control), which resulted in a significant difference in the focal males' distance response towards live vs. animated predators (Table 1; Figure 3b).

3.3 Validation of PowerPoint[©] animations to quantify individual aggression

The total aggression of focal males directed towards a live conspecific stimulus male positively correlated with their total aggression directed towards an animated stimulus male (LMM; $\chi^2_1 = 5.996$, p = .014, coefficient = 0.487; partial R^2 = .171; CL = [0.013, 0.424]; N = 34; Figure 4a) and did not depend on the total aggression of the stimulus male in the live trials (LMM; χ^{2}_{1} = 0.832, p = .362; N = 34). The activity of focal males during the live trials positively correlated with their activity during the animation trials (LMM; χ^2_1 = 10.397, p = .001, coefficient on transformed scale = -1.115×10^{-7} ; partial $R^2 = .293$; CL = [0.081, 0.537]; N = 34; Figure 4b) and did not depend on activity level of the stimulus male in the live trial (LMM; $\chi^2_1 = 0.623$, p =.431; N = 34). Further, the mean distance of focal males to the stimulus male positively correlated between live and animation trials (LMM; χ^2_1 = 10.512, p = .001, coefficient = 0.445; partial R^2 = .267; CL = [0.063, 0.515]; N = 34; Figure 4c) and did not depend on the stimulus male's mean distance to the focal male in the live trials (LMM; χ^{2}_{1} = 0.021, p = .886; N = 34). Lastly, the total aggression of focal males during live trials was higher than during animation trials (LMM; χ^2_1 = 43.393, p < .0001, coefficient = 150.740; partial R^2 = .418; CL = [0.258, 0.573]; N = 68; Figure 5a).

Response variable	Group comparison	Estimate	Std. error	z-value	P-value
Activity	cA - A	841.640	154.600	5.444	<0.001
	cL - L	-581.500	154.600	-3.761	<0.001
	A - L	1.910	154.600	0.012	1.0000
	cA - cL	-258.230	154.600	-1.670	0.3390
Mean distance to predator	cA - A	-0.045	0.038	-1.199	0.6274
	cL - L	-0.148	0.038	-3.916	<0.001
	A - L	-0.200	0.038	-5.303	<0.001
	cA - cL	-0.007	0.038	-0.187	0.9977

Table 1. Summary of post hoc analyses using linear mixed effect models on the behavioural responses of focal test males to a stimulus predator in each treatment of Experiment 1.

3.4 Suitability of tracking software variables as proxy measures of aggression

The activity of focal males, as quantified using Ethovision, was not correlated with their total aggression (LMM; $\chi^{2}_{1} = 1.030$, p =.310; N = 68) and was higher in the live treatment compared to the animation treatment (LMM; $\chi^{2}_{1} = 26.747$, p < .0001, coefficient = 3.661; partial R^2 = .228; CL = [0.403, 0.082]; N = 68; Figure 5b). However, the mean distance of focal males to the stimulus male negatively correlated with their total aggression (LMM; $\chi^{2}_{1} = 31.101$, p < .0001, coefficient = -0.016; partial R^2 = .325; CL = [0.167, 0.494]; N = 68; Figure 6) and did not differ between the treatments (LMM, $\chi^2_1 = 0.038$, p = .845; N = 68). The interaction between total aggression and treatment neither influenced the activity level (LMM: $\chi^2_1 = 0.009$, p = .923; N = 68) nor the mean distance of focal males to the stimulus male (LMM: $\chi^2_1 = 0.374$, p = .790; N = 68).

4 DISCUSSION

Using a cichlid fish species (P. pulcher) as a model study system, we demonstrated here that PowerPoint[©] animation of still digital photographs of stimulus fish is a suitable method to reliably assess boldness measured as activity under simulated predation risk, but not boldness measured as inspection/avoidance behaviour. Further, we could incite territorial aggression of focal males towards animated virtual conspecific male intruders. Also, we identified suitable (distance to an opponent) and unsuitable (activity) proxy measures for aggressiveness. We observed high concordance in measures of boldness and aggressiveness when directed by focal fish towards live and animated (virtual) predators and conspecific intruders, respectively.

More specifically, in Experiment 1, individual focal males similarly decreased their activity in the presence of both live and animated predators, and there was no difference in their activity level when exposed to live vs. animated predators, suggesting that the predator animation effectively induced timid behaviour in male *P. Pulcher* to a similar degree as a live fish

predator did. A reduction in activity under a perceived increase in predation risk is a common anti-predator behaviour, which decreases an individual's risk of mortality to predation, in animals in general (Godin 1997; Lima and Dill 1990) and in cichlids in particular (O'Connor et al. 2015). Along a continuum, low and high activity levels are common in shy (timid) and bold animals, respectively (Réale et al. 2007; Sih and Bell 2008). It should nevertheless be noted that our experimental design does not allow us to conclusively differentiate between antipredator behaviour and general timidityboldness (e.g. towards a novel object). Thus, it is possible that our predator animation was not perceived as a predator but just as a potentially risky novel object, eliciting a similar behavioural response.

The mean distance of focal males to the stimulus predator, taken as a measure of predator inspection, did not correlate between live and animated predator trials. Focal males responded differently to live and animated predators, in that they reduced their mean distance to the predator when a live predator was present but not in the presence of an animated stimulus predator. This result suggests that male P. Pulcher exhibit inspection behaviour, a behaviour that has also been described for the sister species P. taeniatus (Hesse et al. 2015), but only towards a live fish predator and not an animated one. In approaching a potential predatory threat in this manner, an individual prey might gather information about the nature and level of potential predatory threat (Dugatkin and Godin 1992), such as the attack motivation of the predator, and behave accordingly and (or) deter predator attack (Godin and Davis 1995). An accurate assessment of predation risk is advantageous because anti-predator behaviour is costly in terms of energy expenditure and lost opportunities (Houston



Figure 3. Variation among the experimental stimulus treatments (Experiment 1) in the (a) activity and (b) mean distance of individual focal males to a predator stimulus and control stimulus. Box plots show medians, means ($\langle \rangle$), quantiles, 1.5 interquartile ranges and the significance level p < .0001 (***). The figure depicted is based on original data, whereas the statistical analysis was carried out on transformed data.

et al. 1993; Lima and Dill 1990; Skelly 1992). Predatory threats therefore can negatively affect reproduction (Lima and Dill 1990), habitat use (Oliveira et al. 2016) and feeding behaviour in prey animals (Dixon and Baker 1988; Hughes and Ward 1993; Pérez-Tris et al. 2004). The observed difference in the mean distance of focal males to a live fish predator and an animated fish predator could potentially be an artefact of our experimental set-up. During experimental trials, the live fish predator was constrained



Figure 4. Relationships between the behaviours of individual focal fish directed towards an animated and a live conspecific opponent (Experiment 2). Behaviours depicted are (a) total aggression (total number of aggressive behavioural acts), (b) activity (predicted line back-transformed from model output), and (c) mean distance to the opponent.

in a clear cylinder and thus fixed in a particular position to ensure its visibility to the two focal fish being simultaneously tested. The activity of the predator inside the cylinder was consequently limited. In comparison, the animated virtual predator moved continuously back and forth, at a constant speed, across the width of the computer monitor. This difference in the movement (e.g. general activity level, swimming speed/pattern) of live and animated stimulus predators represents a behavioural mismatch, which might have led to a different perception of the actual threat by the focal fish and consequently to the observed difference in their predator inspection behaviour between the live and animal stimulus predator trials.

In Experiment 2, we found that PowerPoint[©] animations of still photographs of male conspecifics incited aggressive behaviour in male P. pulcher. All of the behavioural variables we recorded (total aggression, activity, mean distance towards the opponent) correlated positively between live and animated stimulus fish trials. The mean distance of focal males to the stimulus fish did not differ between live and animated stimulus male trials. Notwithstanding their significant concordance total as noted above,

aggression and individual activity levels in focal males were higher when they were exposed to a live opponent compared to an animated (virtual) opponent. Furthermore, because the mean distance of focal males to the stimulus male opponent negatively correlated with their total aggression directed at the stimulus male, average distance to a perceived territorial intruder, as measured by our tracking software, can be used a reliable proxy measure of male aggressiveness, at least in P. pulcher. In contrast, the activity level of individual focal males, as quantified using the tracking software, did not correlate with their aggressiveness towards an intruder stimulus male and is therefore not a reliable proxy measure of aggression.

The observed difference in total aggression directed by focal males towards live vs. animated opponents could be due to differences in the duration of aggressive behavioural bouts. During video analyses, we noticed differences in the lateral displays of focal males between the live and animation trials. When exposed to animated opponents, individual focal males tended to perform prolonged lateral displays of up to approximately 1–2 min per bout, but much shorter displays towards live opponents. Such an apparent difference in the duration

of aggressive displays might have led to more frequent, but shorter, display bouts during live stimulus male trials compared to fewer, but longer, display bouts during animated stimulus male trials, raising the possibility that focal males may not have differed significantly in their overall effort directed towards a aggressive perceived intruder male in the live vs. animation trials. Prolonged display durations in the animation trials may have been incited through the constant (persistent) displaying behaviour of the animated (virtual) male opponent. Scherer et al. (2016) have shown that the aggressive behaviour of P. pulcher males covaries positively with an opponent's aggressiveness. Similarly, the difference in activity between live and animation trials could be caused by differences in the activity of live vs. animated opponents. Although animated opponents were continuously moving at 1 cm/s (resulting in a total monitor distance travelled of 600 cm during a trial), live opponents exhibited a much higher level of (more varied) activity in the test aquarium.

Interestingly, we did not detect a general effect of the opponent's behaviour on the focal fish's behaviour, which is contrary to our previous finding with this same model species of fish (Scherer et al. 2016). Aggressive behaviour of live stimulus males was relatively similar (i.e. high) in the current study; thus, it may not have been sufficiently diverse to engender differences in the focal males' aggressive responses.

5 CONCLUSIONS

In summary, using PowerPoint[®] to animate still digital photographs of stimulus animals to present in a standardised manner to test subjects is an easy-to-apply and inexpensive method that can deliver biologically



Figure 5. Differences in the levels of (a) total aggression and (b) activity of individual focal males in response to live and animated opponents (Experiment 2). The figure depicted is based on original data, whereas activity was box-cox transformed for statistical analysis. Box plots show medians (-), means (\emptyset), quantiles, 1.5 interquartile ranges, and the significance level p < .0001 (***).

appropriate results. We found PowerPoint[©] animations of a natural fish predator and conspecific male intruder to be a suitable tool to reliably assess shyness-boldness (as measured by activity under simulated risk) and predation territorial aggressiveness, respectively, in individual males of a cichlid species, P. pulcher. We further showed that the use of a video tracking software allowed for a rapid and standardised assessment of the aggressiveness of individual subjects by



Figure 6. Relationship between total aggression (total number of aggressive behavioural acts) and mean distance to the stimulus of individual focal males during animation (open circles) and live (filled circles) stimulus trials (Experiment 2).

automatically calculating the mean distance of a subject to an opponent as a reliable proxy measure of the actual frequency of aggressive behavioural acts exhibited by a subject towards a perceived territorial while intruder. However, computer animations were suitable to assess some behaviours (activity, aggression), we found other behaviours to differ between live and animated stimuli boldness Experiment 1, individuals only decreased their average distance to a live predator but not to an animated one. In the aggression Experiment 2, the aggressiveness level of subjects was correlated between live and animated opponent trials, but aggressiveness was lower when subjects were exposed to an animated opponent compared to a live one. As discussed above, such differences might be accounted for by, e.g. differences in the behaviour of live and animated stimuli (e.g. differences in activity). Our results here show that the use of simple 2-D animated virtual stimuli can be a reliable and dependable alternative to the conventional use of live animals in experimental studies of animal behaviour and offers a number of advantages (e.g. stimulus standardisation,

specific manipulations, reduction in use of live experimental animals, time and monetary savings), but requires careful validation before implementation.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This research was funded by a research grant (SCHU-2927/2-1) to W.S. from the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft. We thank Mira Kuhnhardt for her assistance with the production of predator animations and the execution of pilot trials.

REFERENCES

- Ariyomo TO, Watt PJ (2015) Effect of hunger level and time of day on boldness and aggression in the zebrafish *Danio rerio*. Journal of Fish Biology 86:1852-1859.
- Baldauf SA, Kullmann H, Bakker TCM (2008) Technical restrictions of computermanipulated visual stimuli and display units for studying animal behaviour. Ethology 114:737-751.
- Balshine-Earn S, Lotem A (1998) Individual recognition in a cooperatively breeding cichlid: evidence from video playback experiments. Behaviour 135:369-386.
- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S (2015) Fitting linear mixed-effects models using Ime4. Journal of Statistical Software 67:1-48.
- Broom M, Ruxton GD (2005) You can run or you can hide: optimal strategies for cryptic prey against pursuit predators. Behavioral Ecology 16:534-540.
- Butkowski T, Yan W, Gray AM, Cui R, Verzijden MN, Rosenthal GG (2011) Automated interactive video playback for studies of animal communication. Journal of Visualized Experiments 48:1-5.
- Campbell MW, Carter JD, Proctor D, Eisenberg ML, de Waal FBM (2009) Computer animations stimulate contagious yawning in chimpanzees. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 276:4255-4259.
- Chounard-Thuly L, Gierszewski S, Rosenthal GG, Reader SM, Rieucau G, Woo KL, Gerlai R, Tedore C, Ingley SJ, Stowers JR, Frommen JG, Dolins FL, Witte K (2016) Technical and conceptual considerations for using animated

stimuli in studies of animal behavior. Current Zoology 63:5-19.

- Clark DL, Stephenson KR (1999) Response to video and computer-animated images by the tiger barb, *Puntius tetrazona*. Environmental Biology of Fishes 56:317-324.
- Cooper WE, Martín J (2016) Predator-prey distance and latency to flee from an immobile predator: Functional relationship and importance. Current Zoology 62:117-122.
- D'Eath R (1998) Can video images imitate real stimuli in animal behaviour experiments? Biological Reviews 73:267-292.
- Dixon SM, Baker RL (1988) Effects of size on predation risk, behavioural response to fish, and cost of reduced feeding in larval *Ischnura verticalis* (Coenagrionidae: Odonata). Oecologia 76:200-205.
- Dugatkin LA, Godin J-GJ (1992) Prey approaching predators: A cost-benefit perspective. Annales Zoologici Fennici 29:233-252.
- Dugatkin LA, McCall MA, Gregg RG, Cavanaugh A, Christensen C, Unseld M (2005) Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) exhibit individual differences in risk-taking behavior during predator inspection. Ethology Ecology & Evolution 17:77-81.
- Fischer S, Taborsky B, Burlaud R, Fernandez AA, Hess S, Oberhummer E, Frommen JG (2014) Animated images as a tool to study visual communication: A case study in a cooperatively breeding cichlid. Behaviour 151:1921-1942.
- Fleishman LJ, Endler JA (2000) Some comments on visual perception and the use of video playback in animal behavior studies. acta ethologica 3:15-27.
- Fleishman LJ, McClintock WJ, D'Eath RB, Brainard DH, Endler JA (1998) Colour perception and the use of video playback experiments in animal behaviour. Animal Behaviour 56:1035-1040.
- Fox J, Weisberg S (2011) An {R} Companion to Applied Regression, Second Edition. Sage, Thousand Oaks CA.
- Gierszewski S, Baker D, Müller K, Hütwohl JM, Kuhnert KD, Witte K (2018) Using the FishSim animation toolchain to investigate fish behavior: A case study on mate-choice copying In sailfin mollies. J Vis Exp 141:e58435, doi:58410.53791/58435.
- Gierszewski S, Müller K, Smielik I, Hütwohl J-M, Kuhnert K-D, Witte K (2016) The virtual lover: Variable and easily-guided 3D-fish animations as an innovative tool in mate-choice experiments with sailfin mollies. II. Validation. Current Zoology 63:65-74.

- Godin J-GJ (1997) Evading predators. In: Godin J-GJ (ed) Behavioural Ecology of Teleost Fishes. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp 191-236.
- Godin J-GJ, Davis S (1995) Who dares, benefits: Predator approach behaviour in the guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*) deters predator pursuit. Proceedings of The Royal Society B 259:193-200.
- Godin J-GJ, Dugatkin LA (1996) Female mating preference for bold males in the guppy, *Poecilia reticulata*. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 93:10262-10267.
- Gonçalves DM, Oliveira RF, Körner K, Poschadel JR, Schlupp I (2000) Using video playbacks to study visual communication in a marine fish, *Salaria pavo*. Animal Behaviour 60:351-357.
- Hesse S, Anaya-Rojas JM, Frommen JG, Thünken T (2015) Social deprivation affects cooperative predator inspection in a cichlid fish. Royal Society Open Science 2:1-10.
- Hothorn T, Bretz F, Westfall P (2008) Simultaneous inference in general parametric models. Biometrical Journal 50:346-363.
- Houston AI, McNamara JM, Hutchisnson JMC (1993) General results concerning the tradeoff between gaining energy and avoiding predation. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B 341:375-397.
- Hughes JJ, Ward D (1993) Predation risk and distance to cover affect foraging behaviour in Namib Desert gerbils. Animal Behaviour 46:1243-1245.
- Jaeger B (2016) R2glmm: Computes R squared for mixed (multilevel) models. R package version 0.1.1.
- Künzler R, Bakker TCM (2001) Female preferences for single and combined traits in computer animated stickleback males. Behavioral Ecology 12:681-685.
- Lima SL, Dill LM (1990) Behavioral decisions made under the risk of predation: A review and prospectus. Canadian Journal of Zoology 68:619-640.
- Macedonia JM, Clark DL, Brown ZN, Gensterblum S, McNabb L, Myrberg AB, Myrberg BD, Petroche MF, Karson A (2015) Responses of *Anolis grahami* males to manipulations of species identity and components of displays in lizard robots. Herpetologica 71:110-116.
- MacPhail RC, Brooks J, Hunter DL, Padnos B, Irons TD, Padilla S (2009) Locomotion in larval zebrafish: Influence of time of day, lighting and ethanol. Neurotoxicology 30:52-58.

- Magurran AE, Higham A (1988) Informationtransfer across fish shoals under predator threat. Ethology 78:153-158.
- Mazzi D, Künzler R, Bakker TCM (2003) Female preference for symmetry in computeranimated three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*. Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology 54:156-161.
- McGinley RH, Taylor PW (2016) Video playback experiments support a role for visual assessment of opponent size in male-male contests of *Servaea incana* jumping spiders. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 70:821-829.
- McLean EB, Godin J-GJ (1989) Distance to cover and fleeing from predators in fish with different amounts of defensive armour. Oikos 55:281-290.
- Mehlis M, Bakker TC, Frommen JG (2008) Smells like sib spirit: Kin recognition in three-spined sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*) is mediated by olfactory cues. Animal Cognition 11:643-650.
- Moravec ML, Striedter GF, Burley NT (2010) 'Virtual parrots' confirm mating preferences of female budgerigars. Ethology 116:961-971.
- Nakayasu T, Watanabe E (2014) Biological motion stimuli are attractive to medaka fish. Animal Cognition 17:559-575.
- O'Connor CM, Reddon AR, Odetunde A, Jindal S, Balshine S (2015) Social cichlid fish change behaviour in response to a visual predator stimulus, but not the odour of damaged conspecifics. Behavioural Processes 121:21-29.
- Oliveira R, Pereira CR, Pimentel ALAFD, Schlindwein C (2016) The Consequences of predation risk on the male territorial behavior in a solitary bee. Ethology 122:632-639.
- Oliveira RF et al. (2000) Considerations on the use of video playbacks as visual stimuli: The Lisbon workshop consensus. acta ethologica 3:61-65.
- Patterson-Kane E, Nicol CJ, Foster TM, Temple W (1997) Limited perception of video images by domestic hens. Animal Behaviour 53:951-963.
- Pérez-Tris J, Díaz JA, Tellería JL (2004) Loss of body mass under predation risk: Cost of antipredatory behaviour or adaptive fit-forescape? Animal Behaviour 67:511-521.
- Pitcher TJ, Green DA, Magurran AE (1986) Dicing with death: Predator inspection behaviour in minnow shoals. Journal of Fish Biology 28:439-448.
- Qin M, Wong A, Seguin D, Gerlai R (2014) Induction of social behavior in zebrafish: Live versus computer animated fish as stimuli. Zebrafish 11:185-197.

- R Core Team (2015) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria, available online at https://www.Rproject.org/.
- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ (2007) Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Riebli T, Avgan B, Bottini AM, Duc C, Taborsky M, Heg D (2011) Behavioural type affects dominance and growth in staged encounters of cooperatively breeding cichlids. Animal Behaviour 81:313-323.
- Robinson-Wolrath SI (2006) Video playback versus live stimuli for assessing mate choice in a pipefish. Environmental Biology of Fishes 75:409-414.
- Rosenthal GG (1999) Using video playback to study sexual communication. Environmental Biology of Fishes 56:307-316.
- Rosenthal GG (2000) Design considerations and techniques for constructing video stimuli. acta ethologica 3:49-54.
- Russell WMS, Burch RL (1959) The principles of humane experimental technique. Methuen and Co., Ltd., London W.C.I.
- Scherer U, Buck M, Schuett W (2016) Lateralisation in agonistic encounters: Do mirror tests reflect aggressive behaviour? A study on a West African cichlid. Journal of Fish Biology 89:1866-1872.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. Nature methods 9:671-675.
- Sih A, Bell AM (2008) Insights for behavioral ecology from behavioral syndromes. Advances in the Study of Behavior 38:227-281.
- Skelly DK (1992) Field evidence for a cost of behavioral antipredator response in a larval amphibian. Ecology 73:704-708.
- Stevens M, Parraga CA, Cuthill IC, Partridge JC, Troscianko TS (2007) Using digital photography to study animal coloration. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 90:211-237.
- Trainor BC, Basolo AL (2000) An evaluation of video playback using *Xiphophorus helleri*. Animal Behaviour 59:83-89.
- Uetz GW, Clark DL, Roberts JA, Rector M (2011) Effect of visual background complexity and light level on the detection of visual signals of male *Schizocosa ocreata* wolf spiders by female conspecifics. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 65:753-761.
- Van Dyk DA, Evans CS (2007) Familiar–unfamiliar discrimination based on visual cues in the

Jacky dragon, *Amphibolurus muricatus*. Animal Behaviour 74:33-44.

- Veen T, Ingley SJ, Cui R, Simpson J, Asl MR, Zhang J, Butkowski T, Li W, Hash C, Johnson JB, Yan W, Rosenthal GG (2013) anyFish: An open-source software to generate animated fish models for behavioural studies. Evolutionary Ecology Research 15:361-375.
- Watanabe S, Troje NF (2006) Towards a "virtual pigeon": A new technique for investigating

avian social perception. Animal Cognition 9:271-279.

- Wilson DS, Clark AB, Coleman K, Dearstyne T (1994) Shyness and boldness in humans and other animals. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 9:442-445.
- Woo KL, Rieucau G (2011) From dummies to animations: A review of computer-animated stimuli used in animal behavior studies. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 65:1671-1685.

APPENDIX 3 – SUPPLEMENTAL MATERIAL 1



Supplemental Material 1. Photograph of a typical (a) predator - and (b) conspecific specimen used for the production of animations.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I thank my supervisor Wiebke Schuett for supporting and supervising me. I appreciate your trust, your patience, your guidance, your ideas and your constructive feedback. Your input was more than valuable - you have been a wonderful supervisor! Furthermore, I thank Jutta M. Schneider and Claudia Drees for co-supervising me. I always felt very welcome with any kind of questions I had and deeply appreciate the kind and knowledgeable advice you gave me. Thank you! I thank the DFG (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft) and the Universität Hamburg for financial support.

I thank Mira Kuhnhardt, Nele Rahmlow, and Teresa Nava for their assistance in animal maintenance and for good times we had during and after experimental work. Further, I thank Marie Hardenbicker and Milena Markwart for their assistance in animal maintenance.

I thank our 'lab-angels', Tomma Dirks and Angelika Taebel-Hellwig, for kind and helpful hands whenever needed. And I thank my lab mates, Anna-Lena Cory, Caterina Funghi, Hanja Brandl, Jannis Liedke, Marlis Dumke, Marie Hardenbicker, Onno Preik, Rainer Neumann, and Sebastian Franke for their friendship, for advice, and for many happy hours we spent together. You are like family to me.

I thank my family, my grandparents (Ursula and Horst Scherer, and Brigitte Kraemer), my parents (Anja and Lutz Scherer), and my siblings (Christian and Johanna Scherer) for their love and support.

I thank my friends for just the right balance. I especially appreciate my friendship with Carolyn Burt, who did not only helped my 'oud wieth gramar issus' but who has also been a magnificent friend to me ever since we met.

Last but not least, I thank my husband, Alexander Dettke, for his support. I love you SO MUCH.

DECLARATIONS

Certificate of originality

I hereby declare that the contents of this thesis entitled 'Does sexual selection favour consistent behavioural differences in bi-parental cichlids?' are a record of my own original work, except where other contributors are named. The contributions of others are listed in the below 'Contribution statement'.

Hiermit erkläre ich an Eides statt, dass ich die vorliegende Dissertationsschrift selbst verfasst, und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel benutzt habe. Mein Anteil bei Konzeption, Durchführung und Berichtsabfassung sowie die Beiträge Anderer sind im 'Contribution statement' im Einzelnen dargelegt.

Ethical approval

All applicable guidelines for the care and use of study animals were followed. All procedures performed in the studies were in accordance with the ethical standards of the German 'Behörde für Gesundheit und Verbraucherschutz Hamburg' (permission number 52/16).

Contribution statement

CHAPTER 1 | General introduction

I, Ulrike Scherer, wrote the general introduction. Wiebke Schuett made improving comments.

CHAPTER 2 | Predictability is attractive: Female preference for behaviourally consistent males but no preference for the level of male aggression in a bi-parental cichlid Ulrike Scherer, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett Published 2018 in PLOS ONE 13(4): e0195766. DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0195766

The experiment was designed and planned by me, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett. I and Mira Kuhnhardt executed the experiment. I analysed the data and wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett made edits.

CHAPTER 3 | Different or alike? Female rainbow kribs choose males of similar consistency and dissimilar level of boldness

Ulrike Scherer, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett Published 2017 in Animal Behaviour 128:117-124. DOI 10.1016/j.anbehav.2017.04.007

The experiment was designed and planned by me, Mira Kuhnhardt, and Wiebke Schuett. Mira Kuhnhardt and I executed the experiment. I analysed the data and wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett made edits.

CHAPTER 4 | Do female rainbow kribs choose males on the basis of their apparent aggression and boldness? A non-correlational mate choice study

Ulrike Scherer, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett (*Submitted manuscript*)

The two experiments presented were designed and planned by me, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett. I executed the experiments, I analysed the data, and I wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett and J Jean-Guy J. Godin edited the manuscript.

CHAPTER 5 | No male mate choice for female boldness in a bi-parental West African cichlid, the rainbow krib (*Pelvicachromis pulcher*) Ulrike Scherer and Wiebke Schuett Published 2018 in PeerJ 6:e5373. DOI: 10.7717/peerj.5373

The experiment was designed and planned by me and Wiebke Schuett. I executed the experiment, I analysed the data, and I wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett edited the manuscript.

CHAPTER 6 | Personality differences, parental care behaviour and reproductive success in the bi-parental rainbow krib (Pelvicachromis pulcher)

Ulrike Scherer and Wiebke Schuett

The experiment was designed and planned by me and Wiebke Schuett. I executed the experiment, I analysed the data, and I wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett edited the manuscript.

CHAPTER 7 | General Discussion

I wrote the general discussion. Wiebke Schuett made improving comments.

APPENDIX 1 | Artificial Visible Implant Elastomer (VIE) tags of different colour and symmetry do not influence mate choice in a cichlid Wiebke Schuett, Teresa F. Nava, Neele Rahmlow, and Ulrike Scherer Published 2017 in Behaviour 154, 387-402. DOI:10.1163/1568539X-00003427

The experiment was designed and planned by Wiebke Schuett and me. Teresa F. Nava and Neele Rahmlow executed experimental trials. I made all VIE tags. Wiebke Schuett analysed the data and wrote the introduction, result and discussion section of the manuscript. I wrote the methods section of the manuscript. All authors edited the manuscript.
APPENDIX 2 | Lateralisation in agonistic encounters: Do mirror tests reflect aggressive behaviour? A study on a West African cichlid Ulrike Scherer, Melanie Buck, and Wiebke Schuett

Published 2016 in the Journal of Fish Biology 89 (3), 1866-1872. DOI: 10.1111/jfb.13069

The experiment was designed and planned by Melanie Buck and Wiebke Schuett. Melanie Buck executed the experiment. I analysed the data and wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett edited the manuscript.

APPENDIX 3 | Validation of 2D-animated pictures as an investigative tool in the sciences – A case study with a West African cichlid fish, Pelvicachromis pulcher

Ulrike Scherer, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett Published 2017 in Ethology 123, 560-570. DOI: 10.1111/eth.12630

The two experiments presented were designed and planned by me, Jean-Guy J. Godin, and Wiebke Schuett. I executed the experiments, I analysed the data, and I wrote the first version of the manuscript. Wiebke Schuett and J Jean-Guy J. Godin edited the manuscript.